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                           Preliminary Proxy Statement

                                     [LOGO]
                          900 Bestgate Road, Suite 100
                            Annapolis, Maryland 21401
                                 (410) 224-8770

                                                                  April 14, 2003

Dear Stockholder:

     On behalf of the Board of Directors, I cordially invite you to attend the
2003 Annual Meeting of Stockholders of FTI Consulting, Inc. on May 21, 2003, at
9:30 a.m., EDT, at FTI's business office, located at 909 Commerce Road,
Annapolis, Maryland 21401.

     Enclosed with this letter is a Notice of the Annual Meeting, a Proxy
Statement, a proxy card, and a return envelope. Both the Notice of the Annual
Meeting and the Proxy Statement provide details of the business that we will
conduct at the Annual Meeting and other information about FTI. Also enclosed
with this letter is FTI's Annual Report to Stockholders for 2002.

     At the Annual Meeting, we will ask you to:

     .  Elect two Class I directors;

     .  Approve an amendment of our charter to increase our authorized capital
        stock;

     .  Approve an amendment of our Employee Stock Purchase Plan, as amended;

     .  Ratify the selection of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent accountants
        for 2003; and

     .  Transact any other business that is properly presented at the Annual
        Meeting.

     Whether or not you plan to attend the Annual Meeting, please sign, date and
promptly return the proxy card in the enclosed prepaid return envelope. Your
shares of Common Stock will be voted at the Annual Meeting in accordance with
your proxy instructions. Of course, if you attend the Annual Meeting you may
vote in person. If you plan to attend the meeting, please mark the appropriate
box on the enclosed proxy card.

                                          Sincerely,

                                          Jack B. Dunn, IV
                                          Chairman of the Board of Directors and
                                          Chief Executive Officer

                             Your Vote Is Important

     Please Sign, Date and Return Your Proxy Card Before the Annual Meeting.
       If you have any questions about voting your shares, please contact
   Theodore I. Pincus, Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and
    Assistant Secretary, FTI Consulting, Inc., 900 Bestgate Road, Suite 100,
            Annapolis, Maryland 21401, Telephone No. (410) 224-8770.
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                              FTI CONSULTING, INC.

                  NOTICE OF 2003 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

      ---------------------------------------------------------------
       Date:   May 21, 2003

       Time:   9:30 a.m., EDT

       Place:  909 Commerce Road, Annapolis, Maryland  21401
      ---------------------------------------------------------------

Dear Stockholder:

     At the Annual Meeting, we will ask you to:

     .  Elect two Class I directors;

     .  Approve an amendment of our charter to increase our authorized capital
        stock;

     .  Approve an amendment of our Employee Stock Purchase Plan, as amended;

     .  Ratify the selection of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent accountants
        for 2003; and

     .  Transact any other business that is properly presented at the Annual
        Meeting.

     You will be able to vote your shares of Common Stock at the Annual Meeting
if you were a stockholder of record at the close of business on March 14, 2003.

                                           By Order of the Board of Directors

                                           Theodore I. Pincus
                                           Assistant Secretary

April 14, 2003

                  YOUR VOTE AT THE ANNUAL MEETING IS IMPORTANT.

    Please indicate your vote on the enclosed proxy card and return it in the
 enclosed envelope as soon as possible, even if you plan to attend the meeting.

   If you have questions about voting your shares, please contact Theodore I.
     Pincus, Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Assistant
    Secretary, FTI Consulting, Inc., 900 Bestgate Road, Suite 100, Annapolis,
                  Maryland 21401, Telephone No. (410) 224-8770.

              If you attend the meeting, you will be able to revoke
                         your proxy and vote in person.

                                     [Logo]
                          900 Bestgate Road, Suite 100
                            Annapolis, Maryland 21401

                                                                  April 14, 2003

                       PROXY STATEMENT FOR ANNUAL MEETING
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     This Proxy Statement provides information that you should read before you
vote on the proposals that will be presented to you at the 2003 Annual Meeting
of Stockholders of FTI Consulting, Inc. The 2003 Annual Meeting will be held on
May 21, 2003, at 9:30 a.m., EDT, at FTI's business office, located at 909
Commerce Road, Annapolis, Maryland 21401.

     This Proxy Statement provides information about the Annual Meeting, the
proposals on which you will be asked to vote at the Annual Meeting and other
relevant information.

     On April 14, 2003, we began mailing information to people who, according to
our records, owned shares of our Common Stock at the close of business on March
14, 2003. We have mailed with that information a copy of FTI's Annual Report to
Stockholders for 2002.

              INFORMATION ABOUT THE 2003 ANNUAL MEETING AND VOTING

The Annual Meeting

     The Annual Meeting will be held on May 21, 2003 at 9:30 a.m., EDT, at FTI's
business office, located at 909 Commerce Road, Annapolis, Maryland 21401.

This Proxy Solicitation

     We are sending you this Proxy Statement because FTI's Board of Directors is
seeking a proxy to vote your shares of our Common Stock at the Annual Meeting.
This Proxy Statement is intended to assist you in deciding how to vote your
shares. On April 14, 2003, we began mailing this Proxy Statement to all people
who, according to our stockholder records, owned shares of our Common Stock at
the close of business on March 14, 2003.

     FTI is paying the cost of requesting these proxies. FTI's directors,
officers and employees may request proxies in person or by telephone, mail,
facsimile or letter. FTI will reimburse brokers and other nominees their
reasonable out-of-pocket expenses for forwarding proxy materials to beneficial
owners of our Common Stock.

Voting Your Shares

     You have one vote for each share of our Common Stock that you owned of
record at the close of business on March 14, 2003. The number of shares you own
(and may vote at the Annual Meeting) is listed on the enclosed proxy card.

     You may vote your shares of our Common Stock at the Annual Meeting either
in person or by proxy. To vote in person, you must attend the Annual Meeting and
submit a ballot. Ballots for voting in person will be available at the Annual
Meeting. To vote by proxy, you must complete and return the enclosed proxy card.
By completing and returning the proxy card, you will be directing the person or
persons designated on the proxy card to vote your shares of our Common Stock at
the Annual Meeting in accordance with the instructions you give on the proxy
card.

     IF YOU DECIDE TO VOTE BY PROXY, YOUR PROXY CARD WILL BE VALID ONLY IF YOU
SIGN, DATE AND RETURN IT BEFORE THE ANNUAL MEETING.

     If you complete the proxy card except for the voting instructions, then
your shares will be voted FOR the election of the Class I directors, FOR the
amendment to our charter, FOR the amendment to our Employee Stock Purchase Plan
and FOR the ratification of the selection of Ernst & Young LLP as our

Edgar Filing: FTI CONSULTING INC - Form PRE 14A

4



independent accountants for the year 2003.

Revoking Your Proxy

     If you decide to change your vote, you may revoke your proxy at any time
before it is voted. You may revoke your proxy in any one of three ways:

     .  You may notify the Secretary of FTI in writing that you wish to revoke
        your proxy.

                                       1

     .  You may submit a proxy dated later than your original proxy.

     .  You may attend the Annual Meeting and vote. Merely attending the Annual
        Meeting will not by itself revoke a proxy. You must submit a ballot and
        vote your shares of Common Stock.

Vote Required for Approval

Proposal 1: Election of Two                     The two nominees for election as  Class I
   Class I Directors                            directors who receive the most votes will be
                                                elected. So, if you do not vote for a particular
                                                nominee, or you indicate "withhold authority to
                                                vote" for a particular nominee on your proxy
                                                card, your vote will not count either for or
                                                against the nominee.

Proposal 2:  Amendment of Our Charter           The affirmative vote of a majority of all
                                                outstanding shares entitled to vote is required
                                                to approve. If you abstain from voting, your
                                                abstention will constitute a vote against the
                                                proposal.

Proposals 3 and 4: Amendment to Our Employee    The affirmative vote of a majority of the
   Stock Purchase Plan and Ratification of      votes cast at the Annual Meeting is required.
   Selection of Our Independent Accountants     So, an abstention will not count as a vote for
                                                or against the proposal.

     If you hold your shares with a broker and you do not tell your broker how
to vote, your broker has the authority to vote on Proposals 1, 2, 3 and 4.

     Quorum. On March 14, 2003, the record date for the Annual Meeting,
27,463,531 shares of our Common Stock were issued and outstanding. A quorum must
be present at the Annual Meeting in order to transact business. A quorum will be
present if a majority of the shares of Common Stock entitled to vote are
represented at the Annual Meeting, either in person or by proxy. If a quorum is
not present, a vote cannot occur, except the Annual Meeting may be adjourned
until such time as a quorum is present. In deciding whether a quorum is present,
abstentions will be counted as shares of Common Stock that are represented at
the Annual Meeting.

Additional Information

     FTI's Annual Report to Stockholders for the year ended December 31, 2002,
including our consolidated financial statements, is being mailed to all
stockholders entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting together with this Proxy
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Statement. The Annual Report does not constitute a part of the proxy
solicitation material. The Annual Report provides you with additional
information about FTI.

                                        2

                 PROPOSALS TO BE PRESENTED AT THE ANNUAL MEETING

     We will present the following four proposals at the Annual Meeting. We have
described in this Proxy Statement all the proposals that we expect will be made
at the Annual Meeting. If we or a stockholder properly presents any other
proposal at the meeting, we will, to the extent permitted by applicable law, use
your proxy to vote your shares of Common Stock on the proposal in our best
judgment.

                       PROPOSAL 1. - ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

     FTI's charter provides that its Board of Directors will consist of three
classes. The members of each class are elected for three-year terms. We
currently have seven directors, of which the two directors constituting the
Class I directors are to be elected at the 2003 Annual Meeting. The terms of the
Class II and Class III directors will expire at the Annual Meetings of
Stockholders to be held in 2004 and 2005, respectively.

     On March 26, 2003, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee of our
Board of Directors unanimously recommended to the Board that the following
individuals be nominated for election to our Board of Directors as Class I
directors:

                               James A. Flick, Jr.
                               Peter F. O'Malley

     Based upon the recommendation of the Nominating and Corporate Governance
Committee, our Board of Directors has nominated Messrs. Flick and O'Malley for
election to our Board of Directors as Class I directors. Each director will be
elected to serve for a three-year term, or thereafter until his replacement is
chosen and qualifies. Messrs. Flick and O'Malley are currently members of the
Board of Directors, and each has agreed to continue to serve as a director if
elected. More detailed information about each of the nominees is provided in the
section of this Proxy Statement titled "The Board of Directors."

     If either of the nominees cannot serve for any reason (which is not
anticipated), the Board of Directors may designate a substitute nominee. If that
happens, we will vote all valid proxies for the election of the substitute
nominee or nominees. The Board of Directors may also decide to leave the Board
seat or seats open until a suitable candidate or candidates are located, or it
may decide to reduce the size of the Board.

  The Board of Directors unanimously recommends that you vote FOR the nominees
                       for election as Class I directors.

                 PROPOSAL 2. - INCREASE AUTHORIZED CAPITAL STOCK

     On February 11, 2003, our Board of Directors unanimously approved an
amendment to our charter to increase the number of shares of authorized stock to
80,000,000 shares, consisting of 75,000,000 shares of Common Stock and 5,000,000
shares of Preferred Stock. Currently, we are authorized to issue up to
50,000,000 shares of capital stock, consisting of 45,000,000 shares of Common
Stock and 5,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock. On March 17, 2003, we had
27,468,531 shares of Common Stock issued and outstanding and no shares of
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Preferred Stock issued and outstanding. The form of the proposed amendment is
attached to this Proxy Statement as Exhibit A.
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     We would like to increase the number of shares of our capital stock to
accommodate our planned three-for-two stock split of our Common Stock that we
announced on March 17, 2003, any future stock splits, acquisitions and
financings and for other corporate purposes. Other than with respect to the
reservation of shares of our Common Stock in connection with our planned
three-for-two stock split and increase in the authorized shares under our
Employee Stock Purchase Plan, we have no existing or proposed plans, agreements
or understandings to issue, or reserve for future issuance, any of the
additional shares of capital stock that would be authorized by the proposed
amendment. The new shares of Common Stock would have the same rights as the
presently authorized shares of Common Stock.

     We are subject to restrictions on our ability to issue additional shares of
capital stock in some situations. For example, the current New York Stock
Exchange rules generally require that we obtain stockholder approval before we
issue our capital stock when the number of shares to be issued equals or exceeds
20% of the outstanding voting power. There are numerous other situations,
however, where we may issue shares of capital stock without seeking the approval
of the stockholders. The issuance of additional shares of capital stock other
than in connection with a stock split, could have a dilutive effect on your
ownership of FTI. Stockholders do not have preemptive rights. Additionally, the
issuance of shares in some instances may have the effect of forestalling a
merger, tender offer, proxy contest, assumption of control by a holder of a
large block of our stock or the removal of our incumbent management. Our Board
of Directors does not intend or view the increase in authorized capital stock as
an anti-takeover measure, and we are not aware of any proposed or contemplated
transaction of this type.

 The Board of Directors unanimously recommends that you vote FOR this proposal.

              PROPOSAL 3. - AMEND THE EMPLOYEE STOCK PURCHASE PLAN

     We are asking you to approve an amendment to our Employee Stock Purchase
Plan, as amended (the "Plan"), to increase from 950,000 to 1,200,000 the number
of shares of Common Stock that we can issue under the Plan. No other amendments
are proposed to be made to the Plan at this time. The following is a summary of
the Plan as it will be if the stockholders approve the amendment. A copy of the
Plan is attached to this Proxy Statement as Exhibit B.

General

     Purpose. The Plan offers eligible employees the opportunity to purchase
shares of our Common Stock through after-tax payroll deductions. We believe that
enabling employees to acquire an equity interest in us creates a stronger
incentive for employees to expend maximum effort toward our growth and success.
Funds received by us under the Plan may be used for any general corporate
purpose.

     Eligibility. All of our employees are eligible to participate in the Plan,
so long as they are regularly scheduled to work at least 20 hours per week and
do not hold more than 5% of our Common Stock. As of March 17, 2003, about 744
employees in our continuing operations were eligible to participate in the Plan.

     Shares Available Under the Plan. The Plan authorizes the issuance of up to
1,200,000 shares of our authorized but unissued Common Stock. The number of
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shares issuable under the Plan will be adjusted for stock dividends, stock
splits, reclassifications and other changes that affect our Common Stock.
Because the Plan permits employees to choose their own level of participation,
subject to overall tax and program limits, the specific amounts to be granted to
particular persons cannot be determined in advance.

                                        4

As of March 17, 2003, 714,519 shares of our Common Stock have been issued under
the Plan since its inception in 1997.

     Administration. The Plan is administered by our Compensation Committee. The
Compensation Committee has the authority and discretion to make, administer and
interpret rules and regulations to administer the Plan. In addition, the
Compensation Committee has the authority and discretion to modify the
eligibility requirements for participation in the Plan from time to time, so
long as those modifications do not require stockholder approval in order for the
Plan to continue to qualify under Section 423 of the Internal Revenue Code and
they do not materially increase our cost of maintaining the Plan.

Purchase of Shares under the Plan

     Offering Periods. Offering periods under the Plan run from January 1 to
June 30 and July 1 to December 31 of each calendar year.

     Election to Participate. Employees must elect before the beginning of a
given offering period to participate; however, once an employee has elected to
participate, that election carries forward to future offering periods until
revoked. The employee may elect to have between 1% and 15% of compensation set
aside for use in purchasing shares of our Common Stock at the end of the
offering period. The employee may not change the elected percentage during an
offering period but may withdraw entirely, so long as the withdrawal is made at
least 30 days before the end of the offering period.

     Purchase Price. The purchase price of shares of our Common Stock under the
Plan is 85% of the fair market value of our Common Stock on the first day or the
last day of the offering period, whichever is lower. No employee may purchase
more than $25,000 worth of our Common Stock in all offering periods ending
during the same calendar year. The closing price of a share of our Common Stock,
as reported on the New York Stock Exchange on March 17, 2003, was $44.32.

     Purchases. Shares of our Common Stock are purchased automatically on behalf
of all participating employees as of the last day of the offering period, unless
the employee has requested withdrawal of his payroll deductions at least 30 days
earlier. The number of shares to be purchased is determined by dividing the
dollars accumulated through payroll deduction by the purchase price, and
rounding down to the nearest whole number of shares. The purchase price is
ordinarily paid through payroll deduction, but the Compensation Committee is
authorized to accept payment through the tendering of shares of Common Stock
subject to such rules and regulations as the Compensation Committee may
determine. An employee does not have any of the rights of a stockholder until
payment in full for the shares is received and a stock certificate is issued.

     Termination of Service. Employees who terminate their employment or die
during an offering period will be deemed to have elected withdrawal of all
payroll deductions and will not purchase shares under such offering period.

     Substantial Corporate Changes. If we have a "substantial corporate change"
(examples of which include total liquidation, sale of all of our shares, a
merger in which we do not survive, or sale of substantially all of our assets),
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we may terminate the offering period and cause the purchase of shares to occur
on behalf of participating employees immediately before the substantial
corporate change occurs.

     Stockholder Approval. In general, stockholder approval is required for
changes to the extent necessary to preserve the Plan's status as a plan under
Section 423 of the Internal Revenue Code.

                                       5

     Amendment or Termination. Our Board of Directors may amend or terminate the
Plan at any time. Unless we extend the Plan, no offering periods will begin
after December 31, 2006.

Tax Consequences

     The following summarizes the federal income tax consequences of
participation in the Plan. The summary does not cover employment taxes except as
specified and does not cover state, local, or foreign tax consequences, if any.

     Purchases of shares under the Plan are intended to qualify for the
favorable federal income tax treatment provided by an employee stock purchase
plan that qualifies under Section 423 of the Internal Revenue Code. Deductions
from an employee's compensation will be made on a post-tax basis. In other
words, the employee will be taxed on amounts deducted for the purchase of shares
of our Common Stock as if he had instead received his full salary or wages.
Other than this, no income will be taxable to an employee until disposition of
the shares acquired, and the method of taxation will depend on how long he held
the shares before disposition.

     If the purchased shares of Common Stock are disposed of more than two years
after the beginning of the applicable offering period (July 1 or January 1) and
more than one year after the exercise date or if the employee dies at any time
while holding the stock, then the lesser of (a) the excess of the fair market
value of the stock at the time of such disposition or death over the purchase
price or (b) 15% of the fair market value of the stock as of the beginning of
the applicable offering period will be treated as ordinary income. Any further
gain or any loss will be taxed as a long-term capital gain or loss. Net
long-term capital gains for individuals are currently subject to a maximum
marginal federal income tax rate that is less than the maximum marginal rate for
ordinary income.

     If the employee sells or disposes of the stock before expiration of either
of the holding periods described above (a "disqualifying disposition"), the
excess of the fair market value of the stock on the exercise date over the
purchase price will be treated as ordinary income at the time of such
disposition. The balance of any gain on a sale will be treated as capital gain.
Even if the stock is sold for less than its fair market value on the purchase
date, the same amount of ordinary income is attributed to the employee, and a
capital loss is recognized equal to the difference between the sales price and
the fair market value of the stock on the purchase date. Any capital gain or
loss will be long- or short-term depending on whether the stock has been held
for more than one year.

     There are no federal income tax consequences to us by reason of the
purchase of shares by employees under the Plan. We are generally entitled to a
deduction to the extent amounts are taxed as ordinary income to an employee by
reason of a disqualifying disposition of the purchased shares of stock, but we
are not entitled to a deduction in respect of any ordinary income realized by an
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employee upon a later disposition or upon death. Our deduction may be limited
under Internal Revenue Code Section 162(m) and may be subject to disallowance
for failure to report the employee's income (which could arise if an employee
does not notify us of the sale of stock in a disqualifying disposition).

New Plan Benefits

     Benefits to be awarded under the Plan will be based upon future
participation in the Plan by our employees. As a result, amounts of awards
cannot be determined at this time.

 The Board of Directors unanimously recommends that you vote FOR this proposal.
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        PROPOSAL 4. - RATIFY ERNST & YOUNG LLP AS INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS

     The Audit Committee of the Board of Directors has appointed Ernst & Young
LLP to serve as our independent accountants for the year ending December 31,
2003. The Audit Committee is seeking ratification of the appointment of Ernst &
Young. A representative from Ernst & Young will be available at the Annual
Meeting to answer your questions and make a statement if he or she desires.

                                                   2001         2002
                                                  -------     -------
                                                     (in thousands)

               Audit Fees .......................  $165         $512
               Audit-Related Fees ...............    11           80
               Tax Fees .........................   103          132
               All Other Fees ...................    --           --

     In the above table, fees that FTI paid to Ernst & Young in 2001 and 2002
are set forth in accordance with the new rules and regulations of the Securities
and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). Audit fees are fees FTI paid Ernst & Young for
the audit and quarterly reviews of our consolidated financial statements,
assistance with and review of documents filed with the SEC, comfort letters,
consent procedures and accounting consultations related to transactions and the
adoption of new accounting pronouncements. In 2002, of the approximately
$512,000 in audit fees that we incurred, approximately $212,000 was for
assistance with our underwritten public offering and the filing of a
registration statement on Form S-8. Audit-related fees principally include audit
services for FTI subsidiaries and professional services related to financial due
diligence for our acquisitions of other businesses. Tax fees primarily include
tax compliance and planning services. Ernst & Young did not provide any other
services to us in 2002.

 The Board of Directors unanimously recommends that you vote FOR this proposal.
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                                 STOCK OWNERSHIP

     There were 27,468,531 shares of our Common Stock issued and outstanding on
March 17, 2003. The following table shows the beneficial ownership of our Common
Stock as of March 17, 2003 by: (1) each of our current executive officers and
directors and (2) all of our current directors and executive officers as a
group.
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                                                                    Number of Shares          Percentage of Shares
Name of Beneficial Owner(1)(2)                                     Beneficially Owned          Beneficially Owned
------------------------------                                    --------------------       ----------------------

Executive Officers and Directors:
    Jack B. Dunn, IV (3) .......................................            340,353                   1.23%
    Stewart J. Kahn (4) ........................................            145,792                      *
    Theodore I. Pincus (5) .....................................             73,000                      *
    Barry S. Kaufman (6) .......................................              2,000                      *
    Glenn R. Baker .............................................                 --                     --
    Denis J. Callaghan (7) .....................................              8,550                      *
    James A. Flick, Jr. (8) ....................................             61,847                      *
    Peter F. O'Malley (9) ......................................             15,000                      *
    Dennis J. Shaughnessy (10) .................................              3,750                      *
    George P. Stamas (11) ......................................              6,909                      *

    All directors and executive officers as a group (10 persons)            657,201                   2.36%

__________________________

*      Less than 1%.

(1)  Unless otherwise specified, the address of these persons is c/o FTI
     Consulting, Inc., 900 Bestgate Drive, Suite 100, Annapolis, Maryland 21401.

(2)  We use the SEC's definition of beneficial ownership. This means that the
     persons named in this table have sole or shared voting and/or investment
     power over the shares shown. Beneficial ownership also includes shares
     underlying options currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days.

(3)  Represents 119,065 shares of our Common Stock and 221,288 shares of Common
     Stock issuable upon the exercise of options. The shares of Common Stock
     includes 12,000 shares of Common Stock over which Mr. Dunn and his wife
     share voting and investment power and includes 300 shares over which Mr.
     Dunn and his son share voting and investment power.

(4)  Represents 52,741 shares of our Common Stock and 93,051 shares of our
     Common Stock issuable upon exercise of stock options.

(5)  Represents 10,500 shares of our Common Stock and 62,500 shares of our
     Common Stock issuable upon exercise of stock options.

(6)  Represents 2,000 shares of our Common Stock.

(7)  Represents 8,550 shares of our Common Stock.

(8)  Represents 13,097 shares of our Common Stock and 48,750 shares of our
     Common Stock issuable upon exercise of stock options. The shares of Common
     Stock includes 1,500 shares of Common Stock owned by Mr. Flick's wife.

(9)  Represents 15,000 shares of our Common Stock held by entities affiliated
     with Mr. O'Malley.

(10) Represents 3,750 shares of our Common Stock.

(11) Represents 1,909 shares of our Common Stock over which Mr. Stamas and his
     wife share voting and investment power and 5,000 shares of our Common Stock
     issuable upon exercise of stock options.
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                             THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

     We have set forth below information about the members of our Board of
Directors. We have nominated James A. Flick, Jr. and Peter F. O'Malley for
re-election as the Class I directors.

Class I Director Nominees

                                             Director             Principal Occupation and
                                                                  ------------------------
     Name                       Age            Since                Business Experience               Other Directorships
     ----                       ---            -----                -------------------               -------------------

James A. Flick, Jr.             68             1992       Mr. Flick is President and Chief          Mr. Flick is a director
                                                          Executive Officer of Winnow, Inc., a      of Capital One
                                                          management consulting firm.  From 1994    Financial Corporation.
                                                          to 2001, Mr. Flick was also Chairman,
                                                          President and Chief Executive Officer
                                                          of Dome Corporation, a real estate
                                                          development and management services
                                                          company.  Mr. Flick is a certified
                                                          public accountant.

Peter F. O'Malley               64             1992       Mr. O'Malley is President of Aberdeen     Mr. O'Malley is a
                                                          Creek Corporation, a privately-held       director of Potomac
                                                          company engaged in investment, business   Electric Power Company
                                                          consulting and development activities.    and Legg Mason, Inc.
                                                          He is a founder of, and since 1989 has
                                                          been Of Counsel to, the law firm of
                                                          O'Malley, Miles, Nylen & Gilmore.

Class II Directors

                                             Director            Principal Occupation and
                                                                 ------------------------
     Name                       Age            Since                Business Experience               Other Directorships
     ----                       ---            -----                -------------------               -------------------

Denis J. Callaghan              60             2000       Mr. Callaghan retired from Deutsche                 None
                                                          Bank Securities, Inc. in February 2000,
                                                          where he was the Director of North
                                                          American Equity Research.  Prior to
                                                          becoming Director of Equity Research in
                                                          1992, Mr. Callaghan was responsible for
                                                          Alex. Brown's Insurance and Financial
                                                          Services Research Groups.

Dennis J. Shaughnessy           55             1992       Since 1989, Mr. Shaughnessy has been a    Mr. Shaughnessy is a
                                                          General Partner of Grotech Capital        director of TESSCO
                                                          Group, Inc., a venture capital firm.      Technologies, Inc.
                                                          Prior to becoming a General Partner of
                                                          Grotech Capital Group in 1989, Mr.
                                                          Shaughnessy was the Chief Executive
                                                          Officer of CRI International, Inc.
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George P. Stamas                52             1992       Since 2002, Mr. Stamas has been a         Mr. Stamas is a
                                                          senior partner of the national law firm   director of Aether
                                                          of Kirkland & Ellis.  Mr. Stamas is       Systems, Inc.
                                                          also a venture partner of New
                                                          Enterprise Associates, a venture
                                                          capital firm.  From 1999 to January
                                                          2002, Mr. Stamas was vice chairman of
                                                          the Board of Directors of Deutsche Bank
                                                          Securities, Inc.  Mr. Stamas is a
                                                          limited partner of the Baltimore
                                                          Orioles, the Washington Capitals and
                                                          the Washington Wizards.  From 1996 to
                                                          1999, Mr. Stamas was a partner in the
                                                          law firm of Wilmer, Cutler & Pickering
                                                          LLP.
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Class III Directors

                                             Director             Principal Occupation and
                                                                  ------------------------
     Name                       Age            Since                Business Experience               Other Directorships
     ----                       ---            -----                -------------------               -------------------

Jack B. Dunn, IV                51             1992       Mr. Dunn became Chairman of our Board     Mr. Dunn is a director
                                                          of Directors in December 1998.  Since     of Aether Systems, Inc.
                                                          October 1995, he has served as our
                                                          Chief Executive Officer.  From October
                                                          1995 to December 1998, he also served
                                                          as our President.  From May 1994 to
                                                          October 1995, he served as our Chief
                                                          Operating Officer.  From October 1992
                                                          through September 1995, he served as
                                                          our Chief Financial Officer.  Mr. Dunn
                                                          is a limited partner of the Baltimore
                                                          Orioles.  Prior to joining us, he was a
                                                          member of the Board of Directors of,
                                                          and a Managing Director of Legg Mason
                                                          Wood Walker, Incorporated and directed
                                                          its Baltimore corporate finance and
                                                          investment banking activities.

Stewart J. Kahn                 59             1999       Mr. Kahn has served as our President                None
                                                          since December 1998 and as our Chief
                                                          Operating Officer since September
                                                          1999.  Since 1989, Mr. Kahn has served
                                                          as President of Kahn Consulting, Inc.,
                                                          a turnaround, restructuring and
                                                          bankruptcy and forensic accounting
                                                          practice, which became one of our
                                                          subsidiaries in September 1998.

                                       10
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                           CORPORATE GOVERNANCE OF FTI

     Our business is managed by and under the direction of our Board of
Directors. Our Board of Directors seeks to increase stockholder value and
promote our long-term growth. The Board establishes our policies and strategies
and regularly monitors the effectiveness of our management in carrying out those
policies and strategies. As part of the Board's commitment to these principles,
the Board has adopted Corporate Governance Guidelines.

     In connection with the adoption of these Corporate Governance Guidelines,
we reviewed our then current corporate governance policies and practices. This
review included comparing our then current policies and practices to policies
and practices suggested by various groups and authorities active in corporate
governance and policies and practices of public companies in general. Based upon
this review, we adopted policies and practices that our Board of Directors
believes represent the appropriate corporate governance policies and practices
for us. We will continue to consider the adoption of changes, as appropriate, to
enhance our corporate governance policies and practices and to comply with any
rule changes made by the SEC or the New York Stock Exchange. We have made
available on our website our Corporate Governance Guidelines and other corporate
governance documents, including our Policy on Ethics and Business Conduct and
the charters for the Audit, Compensation and Nominating and Corporate Governance
Committees of our Board of Directors.

Board Organization and Operation

     Members of our Board of Directors are kept informed of our business through
discussions with key members of our management team, by reviewing materials
provided to them and by participating in meetings of the Board of Directors and
its committees.

     Our Board of Directors has adopted categorical standards for director
independence. Directors who meet these standards are considered independent.
Based on these standards, we have determined that Messrs. Callaghan, Flick,
O'Malley, Shaughnessy and Stamas are independent directors, and Messrs. Dunn and
Kahn are not independent directors. Therefore, a majority of the members of our
Board of Directors is independent, including all current members of our Audit,
Compensation and Nominating and Corporate Governance Committees.

     Our independent directors regularly meet in executive sessions without the
presence of management. This gives our independent directors the opportunity to
discuss management's performance and any other matters that one or more
independent directors would like to discuss.

     During 2002, our Board of Directors met eight times. Each of the nominees
and our other directors attended at least 75% of the total Board meetings and
meetings of committees of the Board of Directors on which he served.

Committees of the Board of Directors

     Audit Committee. The Audit Committee responsibilities include the
appointment of our independent accountants, the preapproval of all auditing
services and permitted non-audit services provided to us by our independent
accountants, reviews of the independence of our accountants, and reviews of the
adequacy of internal accounting controls. The Audit Committee operates under a
written charter adopted by our Board of Directors, a copy of which we have
attached as Exhibit C to this Proxy Statement. In 2002, the Audit Committee met
five times. The current members of the Audit Committee are: Messrs. Flick,
Chair, Callaghan, O'Malley, Shaughnessy and Stamas. Each member of the Audit
Committee is an independent director as defined by the current rules of the New
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York Stock Exchange.

     Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee makes recommendations to
the Board of Directors with respect to the compensation of our executive
officers and administers our stock option,
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incentive and employee benefit plans. The Compensation Committee operates under
a written charter adopted by our Board of Directors, a copy of which we have
attached as Exhibit D to this Proxy Statement. The Compensation Committee met
five times in 2002. The current members of the Compensation Committee are:
Messrs. Shaughnessy, Chair, Callaghan, Flick, O'Malley and Stamas. Each member
of the Compensation Committee is an independent director as defined by the
current rules of the New York Stock Exchange.

     Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. The Nominating and Corporate
Governance Committee reviews and recommends the size and composition of the
Board, reviews and recommends Board committee charters, members and
chairpersons, recommends to the full Board nominees for election as directors at
annual meetings of our stockholders, assists our chairman of the board in
identifying, evaluating, recruiting, nominating and retaining new candidates for
election as directors, evaluates annually the performance of the Board and
reviews corporate governance policies and practices. The Nominating and
Corporate Governance Committee operates under a written charter adopted by our
Board of Directors, a copy of which we have attached as Exhibit E to this Proxy
Statement. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee met three times in
2002. The current members of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee
are: Messrs. O'Malley, Chair, Callaghan and Shaughnessy. Each member of the
Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee is an independent director as
defined by the current rules of the New York Stock Exchange.

     Under our Bylaws, nominations for director may be made only by the Board of
Directors or a committee thereof or by a stockholder of record who delivers
notice along with the additional information and materials required by our
Bylaws to our corporate Secretary not less than 90 days and no more than 120
days before the first anniversary date of the mailing date for the preceding
year's annual meeting. For our annual meeting in 2004, we must receive this
notice on or after December 16, 2003 and on or before January 15, 2004. You may
obtain a copy of our Bylaws by writing to our corporate Secretary, FTI
Consulting, Inc., 900 Bestgate Drive, Suite 100, Annapolis, Maryland 21401. A
copy of our Bylaws has been filed with the SEC as an exhibit to our report on
Form 10-K/A filed April 18, 2001.

Compensation of Directors

     We reimburse our directors for their out-of-pocket expenses incurred in the
performance of their duties as our directors. We do not pay fees to our
directors for attendance at meetings. Non-employee directors are eligible to
receive options to acquire shares of our Common Stock under our 1997 Stock
Option Plan ("1997 Plan"). Under the 1997 Plan, when a non-employee director
joins our Board of Directors and every three years thereafter that he remains on
the Board, he receives an option for 90,000 shares of Common Stock, exercisable
at the fair market value of our Common Stock on the date of grant. These options
become exercisable one-third per year for three years and have a term of ten
years. As of March 17, 2003, there were outstanding 468,750 non-qualified stock
options that had been granted to non-employee directors, 53,750 of which were
exercisable on such date.

Policy on Ethics and Business Conduct
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     For years we have had company policies regarding conflicts of interest and
securities law compliance. We have recently adopted a Policy on Ethics and
Business Conduct (the "Ethics Policy"), which reflects these longstanding
policies and contains additional policy initiatives. We require all our
directors and employees to adhere to the Ethics Policy in addressing the legal
and ethical issues encountered in conducting their work. The Ethics Policy
requires that our directors and employees avoid conflicts of interest, comply
with all laws and other legal requirements, conduct business in an honest and
ethical manner and otherwise act with integrity and in the company's best
interest. We convey to our directors and employees both their obligations and
responsibilities under and the importance of the Ethics Policy.

                                       12

     Employees are required to report any conduct that they believe in good
faith to be an actual or apparent violation of the Ethics Policy. The
Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 requires companies to have procedures to receive,
retain and treat complaints received regarding accounting, internal accounting
controls or auditing matters and to allow for the confidential and anonymous
submission by employees of concerns regarding questionable accounting or
auditing matters. We have established procedures to meet this requirement, and
we will monitor any rules adopted by the SEC to determine whether we need to
modify our process.

                       EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND COMPENSATION

     We have set forth below information about each of our executive officers
who is not also a director.

                                               Officer                   Principal Business
           Name                   Age           Since              Experience for Past Five Years
           ----                   ---           -----              ------------------------------

Glenn R. Baker                    61            1998       Mr. Baker has been the President of our applied
                                                           sciences practice group since September 1998.  Prior
                                                           to joining us, he was Chief Executive Officer and
                                                           President of S.E.A., Inc., which we acquired in
                                                           September 1998.

Barry S. Kaufman                  55            2002       Mr. Kaufman has been our Vice President of Operations
                                                           since July 2002. Prior to joining us, Mr. Kaufman was
                                                           a director and subsequently a partner with Arthur
                                                           Andersen's Strategy and Technology practice from
                                                           February 1998 to June 2002. From August 1997 to
                                                           February 1998, he was President of his own consulting
                                                           firm, KTFB. From March 1993 to July 1997, Mr. Kaufman
                                                           served as a director with Kahn Consulting, Inc.,
                                                           which we acquired in September 1998.

Theodore I. Pincus                60            1999       Mr. Pincus has been our Executive Vice President and
                                                           Chief Financial Officer since April 1999.  Prior to
                                                           joining us, Mr. Pincus was Executive Vice President
                                                           and Chief Financial Officer of Nitinol Medical
                                                           Technologies from May 1995 to March 1999.  Before
                                                           then, he was President of the Pincus Group, a
                                                           financial consulting firm, from December 1989 to May
                                                           1995.
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     Our executive officers are elected by the Board of Directors, and they
serve at the pleasure of our Board, subject to the terms of the employment
agreements that we have with some of them.
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                           Summary Compensation Table

     We have set forth below information concerning the cash and non-cash
compensation earned by our Chief Executive Officer and the four other most
highly compensated persons who were serving as our executive officers on
December 31, 2002.

                                                                                           Long Term
                                                                                         Compensation
                                                                                            Awards
                                                                                            ------
                                                          Annual Compensation             Securities
                                               -----------------------------------------
                                                                         Other Annual     Underlying       All Other
Name and Principal Position          Year       Salary (1)     Bonus   Compensation (2)   Options (#)  Compensation (3)
---------------------------          ----       ----------     -----   ----------------   -----------  ----------------

Jack B. Dunn, IV ...............     2002       $900,000    $1,625,000      $4,105          150,000         $6,664
  Chairman and Chief                 2001        750,000       550,000       2,849          210,000          5,539
  Executive Officer                  2000        600,000       400,000       2,837          210,000          5,628

Stewart J. Kahn ................     2002        900,000     1,625,000       3,179           90,000          7,389
  President and Chief                2001        750,000       550,000       3,843          150,000          5,539
  Operating Officer                  2000        600,000       400,000       4,856          112,500          4,841

Theodore I. Pincus .............     2002        400,000       620,000       3,249           45,000          7,290
  Executive Vice President           2001        350,000       200,000       2,833          112,500          5,539
  and Chief Financial Officer        2000        300,000       125,000       2,335           52,500          1,514

Glenn R. Baker .................     2002        500,000        50,000         589               --          7,980
  President, Applied                 2001        500,000       145,000         665               --          5,539
  Sciences Practice Group            2000        409,000        50,000         665           22,500          4,841

Barry S. Kaufman (4) ...........     2002        250,000        50,000          --           25,000          6,595
  Vice President of Operations

-----------------------

 (1) Includes amounts earned but deferred at the election of the executive
     officer, such as salary deferrals under our 401(k) Plan.

 (2) These amounts represent our payments of automobile expenses on behalf of
     the named executive officers.

 (3) These amounts represent our payment of matching and discretionary
     contributions to our 401(k) Plan and payments of premiums on life insurance
     coverage. Our 401(k) contributions for 2002 for Messrs. Dunn, Kahn, Pincus,
     Baker and Kaufman were $6,000 each. The life insurance premiums paid by us
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     for 2002 for Messrs. Dunn, Kahn, Pincus, Baker and Kaufman were $664,
     $1,389, $1,290, $1,980 and $595, respectively.

 (4) Mr. Kaufman joined us in July 2002 as our Vice President of Operations. The
     salary disclosed for Mr. Kaufman is the amount he earned in 2002, based on
     an annual salary of $500,000.
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                        Option Grants In Last Fiscal Year

     The following table sets forth the options granted to our named officers
during 2002:

                                              Individual Grants
                         ---------------------------------------------------------
                           Number of       Percent of
                           Securities     Total Options                                Potential Realizable Value
                           Underlying      Granted to                                  At Assumed Annual Rates of
                            Options       Employees in      Exercise  Expiration              Stock Price
Name                       Granted(1)      Fiscal Year      Price(2)     Date          Appreciation for Option Term
----                       ----------     -------------     ---------    ----          ----------------------------
                                                                                          5%(3)             10% (3)
                                                                                       --------          ----------

Jack B. Dunn, IV (4) ..      90,000(5)         7.5%           $41.40    11-2012        $2,421,900        $6,371,460
                             15,000            1.2             29.15     2-2012           284,213           747,698
                             15,000            1.2             38.50     4-2012           375,375           987,525
                             15,000            1.2             42.87     7-2012           417,983         1,099,616
                             15,000            1.2             45.76    11-2012           446,160         1,173,744

Stewart J. Kahn .......      90,000(5)         7.5             41.40    11-2012         2,421,900         6,371,460

Theodore I. Pincus ....      45,000(5)         3.7             41.40    11-2012         1,210,950         3,185,730

Glenn R. Baker ........          --             --                --         --                --                --

Barry S. Kaufman ......      15,000            1.2             33.98     7-2012           331,305           871,587
                             10,000             .8             39.70    12-2012           258,050           678,870

---------------------

(1)  Except as noted in (5) below, options become exercisable one-third on the
     first anniversary of the date of grant, two-thirds on the second
     anniversary of the date of grant and in full on the third anniversary of
     the date of grant.

(2)  All options were granted at or above the fair market value of our Common
     Stock on the date of grant.

(3)  The dollar amounts are the result of calculations at assumed 5% and 10%
     compounded rates of stock appreciation from the date of grant to the
     expiration date of the options. The potential realizable value is reported
     net of the option price but before income taxes associated with exercise.
     These assumed rates of growth were selected by the SEC for illustration
     purposes only. They are not intended to forecast possible future
     appreciation, if any, of our stock price. No gain to the optionees is
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     possible without an increase in stock price.

(4)  Mr. Dunn receives an option grant for 15,000 shares of our Common Stock on
     the day following each quarterly earnings release. These options are
     granted with an exercise price 10% higher than the fair market value of our
     Common Stock on the date of grant and become fully exercisable upon an
     increase of 25% in the market value of the Common Stock but not earlier
     than one year after the date of grant.

(5)  Options become exercisable one-third on the date of grant, two-thirds on
     the first anniversary of the date of grant and in full on the second
     anniversary of the date of grant.
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                 Aggregated Option Exercises In Last Fiscal Year
                          And Year End Value Of Options

     The following table sets forth information about outstanding options held
by the named officers as of December 31, 2002:

                                                                  Number of Securities
                                                                 Underlying Unexercised           Value of Unexercised
                         Shares Acquired                              Options Held                In-the-Money Options
Name                      on Exercise(#)   Value Realized ($)      at Fiscal Year-End(1)         At Fiscal Year-End($)(2)
----                      --------------   -----------------      ----------------------         ------------------------

                                                                Exercisable   Unexercisable    Exercisable   Unexercisable
                                                                -----------   -------------    -----------   -------------

Jack B. Dunn, IV ....        149,490          5,240,269           210,737         180,000      2,599,380      3,073,250

Stewart J. Kahn .....         75,000          2,505,000           125,000         137,500      1,234,000      2,007,375

Theodore I. Pincus ..         37,500          1,302,170            27,500          92,500        461,382      1,158,775

Glenn R. Baker ......          7,500            239,525                --           7,500             --         30,675

Barry S. Kaufman ....             --                 --                --          25,000             --        906,700

----------

(1)  Represents "in-the-money" options.

(2)  Based on the market price of our Common Stock on December 31, 2002, which
     was $40.15 per share.

Equity Compensation Plans

     The following table sets forth information regarding outstanding options
and shares reserved for future issuance under our equity compensation plans at
December 31, 2002. None of the plans have outstanding warrants or rights other
than options. All of our equity compensation plans have been approved by our
stockholders. The table does not take into account any potential impact of the
proposed amendment to our Plan that may be approved by our stockholders at the
2003 Annual Meeting.
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                              Number of Securities to be       Weighted - Average       Number of Securities Remaining
                                Issued Upon Exercise of         Exercise Price of        Available for Future Issuance
 Plan Category                    Outstanding Options          Outstanding Options      Under Equity Compensation Plans
--------------------------    --------------------------     ------------------------  ---------------------------------

 Equity compensation
 plans approved by our
 security holders ...........       3,871,414/(1)/                 $22.14/(1)/                     899,885/(2)/

----------------

 (1)  Corresponds to options for shares of our Common Stock issued under our
      stock option plans.

 (2)  Consists of 664,404 shares of our Common Stock reserved for future
      issuance under our stock option plans and 235,481 shares of our common
      stock reserved for issuance under our Plan.

Employment Arrangements

      Mr. Dunn. We entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Dunn as of
November 5, 2002, to replace the employment agreement that we previously had
with him. During the term of the agreement, Mr. Dunn will serve as our Chief
Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board. For consideration for Mr. Dunn's
services, Mr. Dunn receives an annual base salary, set at $900,000 for 2002, and
is entitled to participate in our incentive compensation and other bonus plans
adopted by our Board of Directors and in our health, pension and other benefit
plans. His annual salary is subject to annual increases at the
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discretion of the Compensation Committee of our Board of Directors but may not
be decreased. Under the provisions of the employment agreement, Mr. Dunn shall
serve as a director on our Board of Directors. In connection with the execution
of the employment agreement, we granted Mr. Dunn an option for 90,000 shares of
our Common Stock. This option vests in three equal installments, on the date of
the agreement and on the first and second anniversaries of such date.

     The employment agreement has an initial rolling three-year term that is
automatically extended by one year on each November 5 unless by that date either
we or Mr. Dunn give the other notice of an intention not to further extend the
term (the "Employment Term"). The agreement expires in 2008 but may terminate
earlier. If we terminate Mr. Dunn's employment for Cause, he resigns without
Good Reason or the Employment Term expires, Mr. Dunn will continue to provide
services to us as a part-time employee for three years (the "Transition Term").
During this time, in lieu of his salary, we will pay Mr. Dunn three annual
payments of $500,000 (the "Transition Payments"). Further, if we terminate Mr.
Dunn's employment for Cause or he resigns without Good Reason, Mr. Dunn is
entitled to receive any accrued compensation. If Mr. Dunn's employment with us
is terminated because of the expiration of the Employment Term, Mr. Dunn will
also be entitled to receive (1) accrued compensation, (2) a pro rated incentive
bonus and (3) continued health and life insurance benefits. Upon the expiration
of the Transition Term, Mr. Dunn will be entitled to receive any unreimbursed
business expenses, any vested benefits under our pension or other benefit plans
and continued health and life insurance benefits, the cost of which would be
borne by Mr. Dunn.
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     We may terminate for "Cause" upon the executive's (1) commission of a
material breach of his obligations or agreements under the agreement, (2)
commission of an act of gross negligence or he otherwise acts with willful
disregard for the best interests of FTI and its affiliates, (3) failure or
refusal to perform any duties delegated to him that are consistent with the
duties of similarly-situated executives or are otherwise required under the
agreement, (4) conviction of or plead of guilty or no contest to a felony, or
violation any federal or state securities or tax laws, or with respect to his
employment, commission of either a material dishonest act or common law fraud,
(5) seizure of a corporate opportunity for himself instead of offering such
opportunity to FTI or its affiliates, (6) absence (and not traveling on
business) for a reason other than illness, vacation, or approved leave for more
than 30 consecutive days, or (7) commission of a material violation of a
material company policy. An executive may leave for "Good Reason" if, without
his prior written consent, we (1) assign him duties materially and adversely
inconsistent with his positions as described in the agreement, (2) materially
reduce his target annual bonus level for any year below the target for the
preceding year, other than as a result of a decline in our results of operations
or other adverse event, (3) materially breach a material provision of the
agreement or (4) change his principal place of employment to a place more than
50 miles from his principal place of employment.

     If we terminate Mr. Dunn's employment during the Employment Term without
Cause or Mr. Dunn resigns for Good Reason, he will be entitled to receive (1)
any accrued compensation, (2) continued salary through the end of the Employment
Term, (3) payment of the Transition Payments, (4) a pro rated incentive bonus,
(5) an additional incentive bonus equal to one-half of the incentive bonus he
received for the year prior to the termination of his employment, (6) immediate
vesting of all options held by him and (7) continued health and life insurance
benefits. If Mr. Dunn's employment is terminated during the Employment Term by
Mr. Dunn, for any or no reason, coincident with or during the 12-month period
after a Change of Control occurs, by Mr. Dunn for Good Reason coincident with or
during the 24-month period after the Change of Control occurs or by us without
Cause coincident with or during the 24-month period after a Change of Control
occurs, Mr. Dunn will be entitled to receive (1) any accrued compensation, (2) a
pro rated incentive bonus, (3) a severance payment equal to three times the sum
of his salary, the greater of his target annual incentive bonus for the year of
termination or the largest annual incentive bonus he received within the
immediately prior three years, and the aggregate amount of any
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other bonuses earned by him in the prior year, (4) immediate vesting of all
options held by him, and (5) continued health and life insurance benefits. If
Mr. Dunn dies or becomes totally disabled, he is entitled to receive (1) his
accrued compensation, (2) if such death or disability occurs during the
Employment Term, a pro rated incentive bonus, (3) immediate vesting of all
options held by him and (4) continued health and life insurance benefits.

     For purposes of the employment agreement, "Change of Control" means: (1)
the acquisition, in one or more transactions, by any person of the beneficial
ownership (within the meaning of Rule 13d-3 promulgated under the Securities
Exchange Act of 1934, as amended) of 50% or more of (A) all shares of our
capital stock to be outstanding immediately following such acquisition, or (B)
the combined voting power of all shares of our capital stock to be outstanding
immediately following such acquisition that are entitled to vote generally in
the election of directors (the shares described in clauses (A) and (B),
collectively "Company Voting Stock"); (2) the closing of a sale or other
conveyance of all or substantially all of our assets; or (3) the effective time
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of any merger, share exchange, consolidation, or other business combination
involving us if immediately after such transaction, persons who hold a majority
of the outstanding voting securities entitled to vote generally in the election
of directors of the surviving entity (or the entity owning 100% of such
surviving entity) are not persons who, immediately prior to such transaction,
held Company Voting Stock.

     Mr. Dunn's agreement contains a non-competition clause that begins at the
time of his employment with us and lasts for three years from the end of his
employment. During this period, Mr. Dunn is also prohibited from soliciting any
entity or person that has been our client, customer, employee or contractor to
terminate their relationship with us.

     If any payments made by us under the employment agreement with Mr. Dunn is
subject to an excise tax, we will pay Mr. Dunn an additional payment in an
amount that after the payment by him of all taxes, Mr. Dunn retains an amount
equal to such excise tax.

     Messrs. Kahn and Pincus. We entered into an employment agreement with Mr.
Kahn as of November 5, 2002, to replace the employment agreement that we
previously had with him. During the term of the agreement, Mr. Kahn will serve
as our President and Chief Operating Officer. For consideration for Mr. Kahn's
services, Mr. Kahn receives an annual base salary, set at $900,000 for 2002, and
is entitled to participate in our incentive compensation and other bonus plans
adopted by our Board of Directors and in our health, pension and other benefit
plans. His annual salary is subject to annual increases at the discretion of the
Compensation Committee of our Board of Directors but may not be decreased. Under
the provisions of the employment agreement, Mr. Kahn shall serve as a director
on our Board of Directors. In connection with the execution of the employment
agreement, we granted Mr. Kahn an option for 90,000 shares of our Common Stock.
This option vests in three equal installments, on the date of the agreement and
on the first and second anniversaries of such date.

     We entered into a new employment agreement with Mr. Pincus as of November
5, 2002. During the term of the agreement, Mr. Pincus will serve as our
Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer. For consideration for Mr.
Pincus' services, Mr. Pincus receives an annual base salary, set at $400,000 for
2002, and is entitled to participate in our incentive compensation and other
bonus plans adopted by our Board of Directors and in our health, pension and
other benefit plans. His annual salary is subject to annual increases at the
discretion of the Compensation Committee of our Board of Directors but may not
be decreased. In connection with the execution of the employment agreement, we
granted Mr. Pincus an option for 45,000 shares of our Common Stock. This option
vests in three equal installments, on the date of the agreement and on the first
and second anniversaries of such date.
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     The employment agreements of Messrs. Kahn and Pincus each have an initial
rolling three-year term that is automatically extended by one year on November
5, 2003 unless by that date either we or the executive officer give the other
notice of an intention not to further extend the term (respectively, his
"Employment Term"). These agreements expire in 2006 but may terminate earlier.
If we terminate either officer's employment for Cause, either resigns without
Good Reason or his Employment Term expires, such officer will continue to
provide services to us as a part-time employee for three years (his "Transition
Term"). During this time, in lieu of his salary, as applicable, we will pay Mr.
Kahn three annual payments of $500,000 and Mr. Pincus three annual payments of
$250,000 (respectively, his "Transition Payments"). Further, if we terminate
either officer's employment for Cause or such officer resigns without Good
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Reason, such officer is entitled to receive any accrued compensation. If either
officer's employment with us is terminated because of the expiration of his
Employment Term, such officer will also be entitled to receive (1) accrued
compensation, (2) a pro rated incentive bonus and (3) continued health benefits.
Upon the expiration of his Transition Term, such officer will be entitled to
receive any unreimbursed business expenses, any vested benefits under our
pension or other benefit plans and continued health benefits, the cost of which
would be borne by such officer.

     If we terminate either officer's employment during the Employment Term
without Cause or such officer resigns for Good Reason, such officer will be
entitled to receive (1) any accrued compensation, (2) continued salary through
the end of his Employment Term, (3) payment of his Transition Payments, (4) a
pro rated incentive bonus, (5) an additional incentive bonus equal to one-half
of the incentive bonus such officer received for the year prior to the
termination of his employment, (6) immediate vesting of all options held by such
officer and (7) continued health and life insurance benefits. If either
officer's employment is terminated during his Employment Term by such officer,
for any or no reason, coincident with or during the 12-month period after a
Change of Control occurs, by such officer for Good Reason coincident with or
during the 24-month period after the Change of Control occurs or by us without
Cause coincident with or during the 24-month period after a Change of Control
occurs, such officer will be entitled to receive (1) any accrued compensation,
(2) a pro rated incentive bonus, (3) a severance payment equal to three times
the sum of such officer's salary, the greater of his target annual incentive
bonus for the year of termination or the largest annual incentive bonus such
officer received within the immediately prior three years, and the aggregate
amount of any other bonuses earned by such officer in the prior year, (4)
immediate vesting of all options held by such officer, and (5) continued health
and life insurance benefits. If either officer dies or becomes totally disabled,
such officer is entitled to receive (1) his accrued compensation, (2) if such
death or disability occurs during his Employment Term, a pro rated incentive
bonus, (3) immediate vesting of all options held by such officer and (4)
continued health and life insurance benefits. The terms "Cause," "Good Reason"
and "Change of Control" have the same meanings as in Mr. Dunn's employment
agreement with us.

     Each of the employment agreements contains a non-competition clause that
begins at the time of the officer's employment with us and lasts for three years
from the end of such officer's employment. During this period, each officer is
also prohibited from soliciting any entity or person that has been our client,
customer, employee or contractor to terminate their relationship with us.

     If any payments made by us under the employment agreement with either
officer is subject to an excise tax, we will pay such officer an additional
payment in an amount that after the payment by the applicable officer of all
taxes, such officer retains an amount equal to such excise tax.

     Mr. Baker. Mr. Baker entered into an employment agreement with S.E.A., Inc.
when we acquired it in September 1998. This agreement has a five year term and
expires on September 25, 2003. However, Mr. Baker may resign upon 60 days
notice. Mr. Baker is entitled to an annual salary, subject to annual increases.
He is also entitled to an annual bonus based on our incentive compensation plan.
If we terminate Mr. Baker's employment without cause, he remains entitled to his
salary through the end of the
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agreement's term. Mr. Baker's agreement contains a non-competition clause that
lasts until the later of September 25, 2002 or one year from the end of his
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employment. This non-competition clause prohibits Mr. Baker from competing with
SEA or us in any standard metropolitan statistical area or county where we or
SEA have an office or provide services. The clause also prohibits Mr. Baker from
soliciting any entity or person that was our client, customer, employee or
consultant at any time from September 25, 1998 to the date Mr. Baker leaves SEA.

Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions

     Glenn R. Baker, President of our applied sciences practice group, owns a
one-third partnership interest in SEA Properties and 50% of the capital stock of
GBDG, Ltd. S.E.A., Inc., one of our wholly-owned subsidiaries, leases two
properties from SEA Properties and GBDG, Ltd. for an aggregate annual rent of
$485,654. In 2002, pursuant to the provisions of these leases, we paid an
aggregate of $121,661 for real estate taxes and utilities related to the leased
facilities. Both leases expire on August 31, 2008. In connection with our
acquisition of S.E.A., Inc. in 1998, we agreed to assume these leases and to pay
rent and other related expenses at fair market value. Management believes that
these lease agreements are on terms at least as favorable to FTI as those that
could have been obtained from unaffiliated third parties. In July 2002, we
committed to a plan to sell our applied sciences practice group.

Compensation Committee Report on Executive Compensation

     Compensation Philosophy. Our goal is to design and administer an executive
compensation program to (i) attract and retain qualified executive officers,
(ii) reward executive officers for performance in achieving FTI's business
objectives and enhancing stockholder value, (iii) align the executive officers'
interests with those of the stockholders, and (iv) provide incentives for the
creation of long-term stockholder value. The key elements of executive
compensation are base salary, annual incentive and performance bonuses, and
equity options. We review and approve FTI's policies and practices regarding
executive compensation, including (a) base salary levels, (b) incentive
compensation plans and related performance awards, and (c) long-term incentives,
principally equity option awards.

     We believe that compensation must be competitive, as well as directly and
materially linked to FTI's performance. In administering the compensation
program, our objectives include the following: attracting and retaining
executive talent, motivating executives to maximize operating performance,
measuring performance on both an individual and a company-wide basis, reflecting
FTI's progress in meeting growth and profitability targets, and linking
executive and stockholder interests through the grant of stock options and other
equity-based compensation.

     The key components of FTI's executive compensation program have
historically consisted of salary, annual incentive and performance bonuses and
stock options. The long-term compensation of FTI's executive officers has
consisted primarily of stock options. The short-term compensation has consisted
principally of base salary and a cash bonus. Our policy with respect to each of
these elements is discussed below.

     Base Salary Levels. We believe that base salary levels at FTI are
reasonably related to the salary levels of executive officers of comparable
companies at similar stages of development. The Board and we set base salaries
and determined other compensation for 2002 based on those factors. Some of the
senior executives have employment agreements that set floors on base salary and
other elements of compensation for their contract terms, but we can increase the
base salary at any point. We expect that any such increases will take into
account such factors as individual past performance, changes in
responsibilities, changes in pay levels of companies we consider comparable, and
inflation.
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     Bonus Awards. FTI awards performance bonuses under its Incentive
Compensation Plan to reflect the level of involvement and success of its
executive officers in advancing corporate goals. The awards
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earned depend on the extent to which FTI and individual performance objectives
are achieved. FTI's objectives consist of operating, strategic and financial
goals that are considered to be critical to our fundamental long-term goal of
building stockholder value. For fiscal year 2002, these objectives were: (i)
evaluating, negotiating, and reaching agreement as to expansion of the business
and its prospects, (ii) achievement of performance goals that included standard
measures of financial performance such as EBITDA, stock price, earnings per
share, return on equity and growth in assets, (iii) continued advances toward
project goals in consolidation and management, and (iv) progress in certain
financial and administrative activities. EBITDA means our earnings before
interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization. In 2003, the Committee awarded
approximately $3.97 million in bonuses to named officers for 2002.

     Long-Term Incentive Compensation. The Board and stockholders approved the
1997 Plan as the principal means of providing long-term incentives. We believe
that the use of equity incentives better aligns the interest of executive
officers with those of stockholders and promotes long-term stockholder value
than does cash alone. We administer the 1997 Plan, determine the terms of the
options and the number of shares of Common Stock subject to option grants, and
set significant terms. In setting the grants, we relied on our own experience
and that of our financial and other advisers.

     Compensation of the Chief Executive Officer. We use the same procedures
described above in setting the annual salary, bonus, and long-term incentive
compensation of the chief executive officer (the "CEO"). The Board had
established the CEO's salary for this report's period by contract, and we had
granted him incentive stock options and nonqualified stock options. He continued
to receive formula grants of options under a program we had previously
established. In considering the CEO's compensation, we considered FTI's
achievements of some of its performance goals and further considered key
subjective factors such as the CEO's work in negotiating and supervising
acquisitions, building a management team and recruiting and retaining highly
qualified individuals. In awarding any future long-term incentive compensation,
we will consider the CEO's performance, overall contribution to FTI, retention
of employees, the number of options not yet exercisable and the total number of
options to be granted.

     Compensation Deduction Limit. The SEC requires that this report comment on
our policy with respect to a special rule under the tax laws, Section 162(m) of
the Internal Revenue Code. That section can limit the deductibility on a
Subchapter C corporation's federal income tax return of compensation of $1.0
million to any of the named officers.

     A company can deduct compensation (including from exercising options)
outside that limit if it pays the compensation under a plan that its
stockholders approve and that is performance-related and non-discretionary.
Option exercises are typically deductible under such a plan if granted with
exercise prices at or above the market price when granted. Our policy with
respect to this section is to make every reasonable effort to ensure that
compensation complies with Section 162(m), while simultaneously providing our
executives with the proper incentives to remain with and increase the prospects
of FTI. We did not pay any compensation with respect to 2002 that would be
outside the limits of Section 162(m).
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                                   Compensation Committee

                                   Dennis J. Shaughnessy, Chair
                                   Denis J. Callaghan
                                   James A. Flick, Jr.
                                   Peter F. O'Malley
                                   George P. Stamas
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                             Audit Committee Report

     Our Audit Committee is composed of five independent directors, consistent
with the New York Stock Exchange listing standards. Our Audit Committee operates
under a written charter adopted by the Board of Directors, a copy of which we
have attached as Exhibit C to this Proxy Statement, and is responsible for
overseeing our financial reporting process on behalf of the Board of Directors.

     Management is responsible for our financial statements and the financial
reporting process, including internal controls. The independent auditors are
responsible for performing an independent audit of our consolidated financial
statements in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards and for
issuing a report thereon. Our Audit Committee's responsibility is to monitor and
oversee these processes.

     In this context, our Audit Committee has met and held discussions with
management and Ernst & Young LLP, our independent accountants. Management
represented to the Committee that FTI's consolidated financial statements were
prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and the
Committee has reviewed and discussed the consolidated financial statements with
management and the independent accountants. The Audit Committee discussed with
Ernst & Young the matters required to be discussed by Statement on Auditing
Standards No. 61 (Communication with Audit Committees). These matters included a
discussion of Ernst & Young's judgments about the quality (not just the
acceptability) of our accounting principles as applied to financial reporting.
The Audit Committee also discussed with management and Ernst & Young their
assessments of our internal controls.

     Ernst & Young also provided the Audit Committee with the written
disclosures and letter required by Independence Standards Board Standard No. 1
(Independence Discussions with Audit Committees), and the Audit Committee
discussed with Ernst & Young that firm's independence. The Audit Committee
further considered whether the provision by Ernst & Young of the non-audit
services described elsewhere in this Proxy Statement is compatible with
maintaining the accountants' independence.

     Based upon the Audit Committee's discussion with management and the
independent accountants and the Audit Committee's review of the representation
of management and the disclosures by the independent accountants to the Audit
Committee, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board of Directors that FTI's
audited consolidated financial statements be included in its Annual Report on
Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2002, for filing with the SEC. The
Audit Committee has appointed Ernst & Young as our independent accountants for
2003, subject to stockholder ratification.

                                       Audit Committee

                                       James A. Flick, Jr., Chair
                                       Denis J. Callaghan
                                       Peter F. O'Malley

Edgar Filing: FTI CONSULTING INC - Form PRE 14A

26



                                       Dennis J. Shaughnessy
                                       George P. Stamas
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                                OTHER INFORMATION

Company Performance

     The following graph compares the cumulative total stockholder return on our
Common Stock from January 1, 1998 through December 31, 2002 with the cumulative
total return of the S&P 500 Index and a peer group index comprised of Charles
River Associates, Inc., Exponent Inc., Sourcecorp., Kroll Inc., Navigant
Consulting, Inc. and PRG-Shultz International Inc. (collectively, the "Peer
Group") Index. Our Common Stock price is published every weekday except
holidays. The Peer Group Index was compiled by FTI as of December 31, 2002.

     The graph assumes an investment of $100 in each of FTI, the S&P 500 Index
and the Peer Group on December 31, 1997. The comparison assumes that all
dividends, if any, are reinvested into additional shares of Common Stock during
the holding period.

                     COMPARISON OF 5 YEAR CUMULATIVE RETURN*
                  AMONG FTI CONSULTING, INC., THE S&P 500 INDEX
                                AND A PEER GROUP

                                               Cumulative Total Return
                      ------------------------------------------------------------------------
                           12/97       12/98       12/99       12/00       12/01        12/02

FTI CONSULTING, INC.      100.00       27.00       40.00       82.00      262.40       481.78
S & P 500                 100.00      128.58      155.64      141.46      124.65        97.10
PEER GROUP                100.00      178.41      107.19       47.07       61.54        56.13

* Based on $100 invested on December 31, 1997 in stock or index, including
reinvestment of dividends. Fiscal year ending December 31.

                                       23

Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance

     Based on our records and other information, we believe that our directors
and officers who are required to file reports under Section 16 reported all
transactions in shares of our Common Stock and derivative securities, including
options for shares, on a timely basis during the fiscal year ended December 31,
2002, except Barry S. Kaufman, as the result of an administrative error of FTI,
filed a Form 5 on February 13, 2003 for a grant on December 11, 2002 of an
option for 10,000 shares of our Common Stock and Glenn R. Baker filed a Form 4
on February 25, 2003 for the exercise on February 10, 2003 of an option for
7,500 shares of our Common Stock and his sale of the shares on the same date.

Proposals for the 2004 Annual Meeting

     If you want to include a proposal in the Proxy Statement for FTI's 2004
Annual Meeting, send the proposal to FTI Consulting, Inc., Attn: Dianne R.
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Sagner, Vice President, Secretary and General Counsel, at 900 Bestgate Road,
Suite 100, Annapolis, Maryland 21401. Proposals must be received on or before
December 16, 2003 to be included in our 2004 Proxy Statement.

     Stockholders intending to present a proposal at our 2004 Annual Meeting,
but not to include the proposal in our Proxy Statement, must comply with the
requirements set forth in our Bylaws. The Bylaws require, among other things,
that a stockholder submit a written notice of intent to present such a proposal
that is received by our Secretary no more than 120 days and no less than 90 days
prior to the anniversary of the mailing date of the preceding year's annual
meeting. Therefore, we must receive notice of such a proposal for the 2004
Annual Meeting no earlier than December 16, 2003 and no later than January 15,
2004. If the notice is received before December 16, 2003 or after January 15,
2004, it will be considered untimely, and we will not be required to present it
at the 2004 Annual Meeting.
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                                                                       Exhibit A

                              FTI CONSULTING, INC.

                              ARTICLES OF AMENDMENT

         FTI Consulting, Inc., a Maryland corporation, having its registered and
principal office in Anne Arundel County, Maryland (hereinafter called the
"Corporation"), hereby certifies to the State Department of Assessments and
Taxation of Maryland that:

         FIRST: The charter of the Corporation is hereby amended by deleting
ARTICLE THIRD in its entirety and replacing it with the following:

                  THIRD: The total number of shares of all classes of stock that
         the Corporation has authority to issue is 80,000,000 shares, having an
         aggregate par value of $800,000, consisting of 75,000,000 shares of
         Common Stock (the "Common Stock"), with a par value of $.01 per share,
         and 5,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock (the "Preferred Stock"), with a
         par value of $.01 per share.

         SECOND: (a) Immediately prior to the amendment, the Corporation had
authority to issue 50,000,000 shares of stock of all classes, consisting of
45,000,000 shares of Common Stock, with a par value of $.01 per share, and
5,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock, with a par value of $.01 per share. The
aggregate par value of all shares of stock of all classes was $500,000.

         (b) Immediately following the amendment, the Corporation has authority
to issue 80,000,000 shares of stock of all classes, consisting of 75,000,000
shares of Common Stock, with a par value of $.01 per share, and 5,000,000 shares
of Preferred Stock, with a par value of $.01 per share. The aggregate par value
of all shares of stock of all classes is $800,000.

         THIRD: The information provided in the charter of the Corporation
regarding the classes of stock required by Subsection (b)(2)(i) of Section 2-607
of the Maryland General Corporation Law was not changed by this amendment.

         FOURTH: The foregoing amendment to the Charter of the Corporation has
been advised by the Board of Directors and approved by the stockholders of the
Corporation.

         IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Corporation has caused these presents to be
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signed in its name and on its behalf by its Chairman of the Board and Chief
Executive Officer and witnessed by its Assistant Secretary on May ______, 2003.

WITNESS:                                   FTI CONSULTING, INC.

_________________________________________  By___________________________________
Theodore I. Pincus, Assistant Secretary       Jack B. Dunn, IV, Chairman of the
                                              Board and Chief Executive Officer

                                       A-1

         THE UNDERSIGNED, Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of
FTI Consulting, Inc., who executed on behalf of the Corporation the foregoing
Articles of Amendment of which this certificate is made a part, hereby
acknowledges in the name and on behalf of said Corporation the foregoing
Articles of Amendment to be the corporate act of said Corporation and hereby
certifies that to the best of his knowledge, information, and belief the matters
and facts set forth therein with respect to the authorization and approval
thereof are true in all material respects under the penalties of perjury.

                                     ___________________________________________
                                     Jack B. Dunn, IV, Chairman of the Board
                                     and Chief Executive Officer
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                                                                       Exhibit B

                              FTI CONSULTING, INC.
                    Employee Stock Purchase Plan, As Amended

Purpose              The FTI Consulting, Inc. Employee Stock Purchase Plan (the
                     "ESPP" or the "Plan") provides employees of FTI Consulting,
                     Inc. (the "Company") and selected Company Subsidiaries with
                     an opportunity to become owners of the Company through the
                     purchase of shares of the Company's common stock (the
                     "Common Stock"). The Company intends this Plan to qualify
                     as an employee stock purchase plan under Section 423 of the
                     Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), and
                     its terms should be construed accordingly.

Eligibility          Unless determined otherwise by the Committee, any Employee
                     who is employed with the Company or an Eligible Subsidiary
                     on the first day of an Offering Period and regularly
                     scheduled to work at least 20 hours per week is eligible to
                     participate in the ESPP for that Offering Period; provided,
                     however, that an Employee may not make a purchase under the
                     ESPP if such purchase would result in the Employee's owning
                     Common Stock possessing 5% or more of the total combined
                     voting power or value of the Company's outstanding stock.
                     For purposes of determining an individual's amount of stock
                     ownership, any options to acquire shares of Company Common
                     Stock are counted as shares of stock, and the attribution
                     rules of Section 424(d) of the Code apply.

                     Employee means any person employed as a common law employee
                     of the Company or an Eligible Subsidiary. Employee excludes
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                     anyone not treated initially on the payroll records as a
                     common law employee.

Administrator        The Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors of the
                     Company, or such other committee as the Board designates
                     (the "Committee"), will administer the ESPP. The Committee
                     is vested with full authority and discretion to make,
                     administer, and interpret such rules and regulations as it
                     deems necessary to administer the ESPP (including rules and
                     regulations deemed necessary in order to comply with the
                     requirements of Section 423 of the Code). The Committee is
                     vested with full authority and discretion to make
                     modifications to the eligibility requirements for
                     participation in the ESPP from time to time that do not
                     require shareholder approval to comply with the
                     requirements of Section 423 of the Code, provided that all
                     such modifications enable the ESPP to continue to satisfy
                     the eligibility requirements of Section 423 of the Code and
                     do not materially increase the cost of the ESPP to the
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                     Company. Any determination or action of the Committee in
                     connection with the administration or interpretation of the
                     ESPP shall be final and binding upon each Employee,
                     Participant and all persons claiming under or through any
                     Employee or Participant.

Offering             Offering Periods are successive six month periods beginning
Period               on January 1 and July 1, and the first such period will
                     begin on July 1, 1997.

Participation        An eligible Employee may become a "Participant" for an
                     Offering Period by completing an authorization notice and
                     delivering it to the Committee through the Company's Human
                     Resources Department within a reasonable period of time
                     before the first day of such Offering Period. The Committee
                     will send to each new Employee who satisfies the rules in
                     Eligibility above a notice advising the Employee of his
                     right to participate in the ESPP for the following Offering
                     Period. All Participants receiving options under the ESPP
                     will have the same rights and privileges.

Method               A Participant may contribute to the ESPP through payroll
Of Payment           deductions, as follows:

                     The Participant must elect on an authorization notice to
                     have deductions made from his Compensation for each payroll
                     period during the Offering Period at a rate of at least 1%
                     but not more than 15% of his Compensation. Compensation
                     under the Plan means an Employee's regular compensation,
                     including overtime, bonuses, and commissions, from the
                     Company or an Eligible Subsidiary paid during an Offering
                     Period.

                     All payroll deductions will be credited to the
                     Participant's account under the ESPP. No interest or
                     earnings will accrue on any payroll deductions credited to
                     such accounts.
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                     Payroll deductions will begin on the first payday
                     coinciding with or following the first day of each Offering
                     Period and will end with the last payday preceding or
                     coinciding with the end of that Offering Period, unless the
                     Participant sooner withdraws as authorized under
                     Withdrawals below.

                     A Participant may not alter the rate of payroll deductions
                     during the Offering Period.

                     The Company may use the consideration it receives for
                     general corporate purposes.

                     The Committee, in its discretion, may permit Participants
                     to pay the
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                     option price through the tendering of shares of Common
                     Stock subject to such rules and regulations as the
                     Committee may determine.

Granting of          On the first day of each Offering Period, a Participant
Options              will receive options to purchase a number of shares of
                     Common Stock with funds withheld from his Compensation.
                     Such number of shares will be determined at the end of the
                     Offering Period according to the following procedure:

                            Step 1 - Determine the amount the Company withheld
                            from Compensation since the beginning of the
                            Offering Period;

                            Step 2 - Determine the amount that represents 85% of
                            the lower of Fair Market Value of a share of Common
                            Stock on the (I) first day of the Offering Period,
                            or (II) the last day of the Offering Period; and

                            Step 3 - Divide the amount determined in Step 1 by
                            the amount determined in Step 2 and round down the
                            quotient to the nearest whole number.

Fair Market          The Fair Market Value of a share of Common Stock for
Value                purposes of the Plan as of each date described in Step 2
                     will be determined as follows:

                            if the Common Stock is traded on a national
                            securities exchange, the closing sale price on that
                            date;

                            if the Common Stock is not traded on any such
                            exchange, the closing sale price as reported by the
                            National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc.
                            Automated Quotation System ("Nasdaq") for such date;

                            if no such closing sale price information is
                            available, the average of the closing bid and asked
                            prices as reported by Nasdaq for such date; or
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                            if there are no such closing bid and asked prices,
                            the average of the closing bid and asked prices as
                            reported by any other commercial service for such
                            date.

                     For January 1 and any other date described in Step 2 that
                     is not a trading day, the Fair Market Value of a share of
                     Common Stock for such date shall be determined by using the
                     closing sale price or the average of the closing bid and
                     asked prices, as appropriate, for the immediately
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                     preceding trading day.

                     No Participant shall receive options:

                            if, immediately after the grant, that Participant
                            would own shares, or hold outstanding options to
                            purchase shares, or both, possessing 5% or more of
                            the total combined voting power or value of all
                            classes of shares of the Company or any
                            Subsidiaries; or

                            that permit the Participant to purchase shares under
                            all employee stock purchase plans of the Company and
                            any Subsidiary with a Fair Market Value (determined
                            at the time the options are granted) that exceeds
                            $25,000 in any calendar year.

EXERCISE PRICE       The exercise price of all options granted for an Offering
                     Period is 85% of the lower of Fair Market Value of a share
                     of Common Stock on (I) the first day of the Offering Period
                     or (II) the last day of the Offering Period.

Exercise             Unless a Participant effects a timely withdrawal pursuant
Of Option            to the Withdrawal paragraph below, his option for the
                     purchase of shares of Common Stock during an Offering
                     Period will be automatically exercised as of the last day
                     of the Offering Period for the purchase of the maximum
                     number of full shares that the sum of the payroll
                     deductions credited to the Participant's account during
                     such Offering Period can purchase pursuant to the formula
                     specified in Granting of Options.

                     Any payroll deductions credited to a Participant's account
                     during the Offering Period that are not used for the
                     purchase of shares will be treated as follows:

                            If the Participant has elected to withdraw from the
                            ESPP as of the end of the Offering Period, the
                            Company will deliver the amount of the payroll
                            deductions to the Participant.

                            The amount of any other excess payroll deductions
                            will be applied to the purchase of shares in the
                            immediately succeeding Offering Period.

Delivery Of          As soon as administratively feasible after the options are
Common               used to purchase Common Stock, the Company will deliver to
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Stock                each Participant or, in the alternative, to a custodian
                     that the Committee designates, the shares of Common Stock
                     the Participant purchased upon the exercise of the option.
                     If shares are delivered to a custodian, the Participant may
                     elect at any time thereafter to take possession of the
                     shares or to have the Committee deliver the shares to any
                     brokerage firm. The Committee

                                      B-4

                     may, in its discretion, establish a program for cashless
                     sales of Common Stock received under the ESPP.

Subsequent           A Participant will be deemed to have elected to participate
Offerings            in each subsequent Offering Period following his initial
                     election to participate in the ESPP, unless the Participant
                     files a written withdrawal notice with the Human Resources
                     Department at least ten days before the beginning of the
                     Offering Period as of which the Participant desires to
                     withdraw from the ESPP.

Withdrawal           A Participant may withdraw all, but not less than all,
From the             payroll deductions credited to his account for an Offering
Plan                 Period before the end of such Offering Period by delivering
                     a written notice to the Human Resources Department on
                     behalf of the Committee at least thirty days before the end
                     of such Offering Period. A Participant who for any reason,
                     including retirement, termination of employment, or death,
                     ceases to be an Employee before the last day of any
                     Offering Period will be deemed to have withdrawn from the
                     ESPP as of the date of such cessation.

                     Upon the withdrawal of a Participant from the ESPP under
                     the terms of the preceding paragraph, his outstanding
                     options under the ESPP will immediately terminate.

                     If a Participant withdraws from the ESPP for any reason,
                     the Company will pay to the Participant all payroll
                     deductions credited to his account or, in the event of
                     death, to the persons designated as provided in Designation
                     of Beneficiary, as soon as administratively feasible after
                     the date of such withdrawal and no further deductions will
                     be made from the Participant's Compensation.

                     A Participant who has elected to withdraw from the ESPP may
                     resume participation in the same manner and pursuant to the
                     same rules as any Employee making an initial election to
                     participate in the ESPP, i.e., he may elect to participate
                     in the next following Offering Period so long as he files
                     the authorization form by the deadline for that Offering
                     Period. Any Participant who is subject to Section 16 of the
                     Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange
                     Act"), and who withdraws from the ESPP for any reason will
                     only be permitted to resume participation in a manner that
                     will permit transactions under the ESPP to continue to be
                     exempt within the meaning of Rule 16b-3, as issued under
                     the Exchange Act.

Stock Subject        The shares of Common Stock that the Company will sell to
To Plan              Participants under the ESPP will be shares of authorized
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                     but unissued Common Stock. The maximum number of shares
                     made available for sale under the ESPP will be 1,200,000
                     (subject to the provisions in Adjustments
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                     upon Changes in Capital Stock). If the total number of
                     shares for which options are to be exercised in an Offering
                     Period exceeds the number of shares then available under
                     the ESPP, the Company will make, so far as is practicable,
                     a pro rata allocation of the shares available.

                     A Participant will have no interest in shares covered by
                     his option until the Participant exercises the option.

                     Shares that a Participant purchases under the ESPP will be
                     registered in the name of the Participant.

                     The Company will not issue fractional shares pursuant to
                     the ESPP, but the Administrator may, in its discretion,
                     direct the Company to make a cash payment in lieu of
                     fractional shares.

Adjustments          Subject to any required action by the Company (which it
Upon Changes         shall promptly take) or its stockholders, and subject to
In Capital Stock     the provisions of applicable corporate law, if, during an
                     Offering Period,

                            the outstanding shares of Common Stock increase or
                            decrease or change into or are exchanged for a
                            different number or kind of security by reason of
                            any recapitalization, reclassification, stock split,
                            reverse stock split, combination of shares, exchange
                            of shares, stock dividend, or other distribution
                            payable in capital stock, or

                            some other increase or decrease in such Common Stock
                            occurs without the Company's receiving
                            consideration,

                     the Administrator will make a proportionate and appropriate
                     adjustment in the number of shares of Common Stock
                     underlying the options, so that the proportionate interest
                     of the Participant immediately following such event will,
                     to the extent practicable, be the same as immediately
                     before such event. Any such adjustment to the options will
                     not change the total price with respect to shares of Common
                     Stock underlying the Participant's election but will
                     include a corresponding proportionate adjustment in the
                     price of the Common Stock, to the extent consistent with
                     Section 424 of the Code.

                     The Administrator will make a commensurate change to the
                     maximum number and kind of shares provided in the Stock
                     Subject to Plan section.

                     Any issue by the Company of any class of preferred stock,
                     or securities convertible into shares of common or
                     preferred stock of any class, will not affect, and no
                     adjustment by reason thereof will be made with
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                     respect to, the number of shares of Common Stock subject to
                     any options or the price to be paid for stock except as
                     this Adjustments section specifically provides. The grant
                     of an option under the Plan will not affect in any way the
                     right or power of the Company to make adjustments,
                     reclassifications, reorganizations or changes of its
                     capital or business structure, or to merge or to
                     consolidate, or to dissolve, liquidate, sell, or transfer
                     all or any part of its business or assets.

Substantial          Upon a Substantial Corporate Change, the Plan and the
corporate            offering will terminate unless provision is made in writing
change               in connection with such transaction for

                            the assumption or continuation of outstanding
                            elections, or

                            the substitution for such options or grants of any
                            options or grants covering the stock or securities
                            of a successor employer corporation, or a parent or
                            subsidiary of such successor, with appropriate
                            adjustments as to the number and kind of shares of
                            stock and prices, in which event the options will
                            continue in the manner and under the terms so
                            provided.

                     If an option would otherwise terminate pursuant to the
                     preceding sentence, the optionee will have the right, at
                     such time before the consummation of the transaction
                     causing such termination as the Board reasonably
                     designates, to exercise any unexercised portions of the
                     option.

                     A Substantial Corporate Change means the

                            dissolution or liquidation of the Company,

                            merger, consolidation, or reorganization of the
                            Company with one or more corporations in which the
                            Company is not the surviving corporation,

                            the sale of substantially all of the assets of the
                            Company to another corporation, or

                            any transaction (including a merger or
                            reorganization in which the Company survives)
                            approved by the Board that results in any person or
                            entity (other than any affiliate of the Company as
                            defined in Rule 144(a)(1) under the Securities Act)
                            owning 100% of the combined voting power of all
                            classes of stock of the Company.
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Designation of       A Participant may file with the Committee a written
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Beneficiary          designation of a beneficiary who is to receive any payroll
                     deductions credited to the Participant's account under the
                     ESPP or any shares of Common Stock owed to the Participant
                     under the ESPP if the Participant dies. A Participant may
                     change a beneficiary at any time by filing a notice in
                     writing with the Human Resources Department on behalf of
                     the Committee.

                     Upon the death of a Participant and upon receipt by the
                     Committee of proof of the identity and existence of the
                     Participant's designated beneficiary, the Company shall
                     deliver such cash or shares, or both, to the beneficiary.
                     If a Participant dies and is not survived by a beneficiary
                     that the Participant designated in accordance with the
                     immediate preceding paragraph, the Company will deliver
                     such cash or shares, or both, to the personal
                     representative of the estate of the deceased Participant.
                     If, to the knowledge of the Committee, no personal
                     representative has been appointed within 90 days following
                     the date of the Participant's death, the Committee, in its
                     discretion, may direct the Company to deliver such cash or
                     shares, or both, to the surviving spouse of the deceased
                     Participant, or to any one or more dependents or relatives
                     of the deceased Participant, or if no spouse, dependent or
                     relative is known to the Committee, then to such other
                     person as the Committee may designate.

                     No designated beneficiary may acquire any interest in such
                     cash or shares before the death of the Participant.

Subsidiary           Employees of Company Subsidiaries will be entitled to
Employees            participate in the ESPP, except as otherwise designated by
                     the Board of Directors or the Committee.

                     Eligible Subsidiary means each of the Company's
                     Subsidiaries, except as the Board otherwise specifies.
                     Subsidiary means any corporation (other than the Company)
                     in an unbroken chain of corporations beginning with the
                     Company if, at the time an option is granted to a
                     Participant under the ESPP, each of the corporations (other
                     than the last corporation in the unbroken chain) owns stock
                     possessing 50% or more of the total combined voting power
                     of all classes of stock in one of the other corporations in
                     such chain.

Transfers,           A Participant may not assign, pledge, or otherwise dispose
Assignments,         of payroll deductions credited to the Participant's account
and Pledges          or any rights to exercise an option or to receive shares of
                     Common Stock under the ESPP other than by will or the laws
                     of descent and distribution or pursuant to a qualified
                     domestic relations order, as defined in the Employee
                     Retirement
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                     Income Security Act. Any other attempted assignment, pledge
                     or other disposition will be without effect, except that
                     the Company may treat such act as an election to withdraw
                     under the Withdrawal section.
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Amendment Or         The Board of Directors of the Company may at any time
Termination          terminate or amend the ESPP. Any amendment of the ESPP that
Of Plan              (i) materially increases the benefits to Participants, (ii)
                     materially increases the number of securities that may be
                     issued under the ESPP, or (iii) materially modifies the
                     eligibility requirements for participation in the ESPP must
                     be approved by the shareholders of the Company to take
                     effect. The Company shall refund to each Participant the
                     amount of payroll deductions credited to his account as of
                     the date of termination as soon as administratively
                     feasible following the effective date of the termination.

Notices              All notices or other communications by a Participant to the
                     Committee or the Company shall be deemed to have been duly
                     given when the Human Resources Department or the Secretary
                     of the Company receives them or when any other person the
                     Company designates receives the notice or other
                     communication in the form the Company specifies.

General Assets       Any amounts the Company invests or otherwise sets aside or
                     segregates to satisfy its obligations under this ESPP will
                     be solely the Company's property (except as otherwise
                     required by Federal or state wage laws), and the optionee's
                     claim against the Company under the ESPP, if any, will be
                     only as a general creditor. The optionee will have no
                     right, title, or interest whatever in or to any investments
                     that the Company may make to aid it in meeting its
                     obligations under the ESPP. Nothing contained in the ESPP,
                     and no action taken pursuant to its provisions, will create
                     or be construed to create an implied or constructive trust
                     of any kind or a fiduciary relationship between the Company
                     and any Employee, Participant, former Employee, former
                     Participant, or any beneficiary.

Privileges of        No Participant and no beneficiary or other person claiming
Stock Ownership      under or through such Participant will have any right,
                     title, or interest in or to any shares of Common Stock
                     allocated or reserved under the Plan except as to such
                     shares of Common Stock, if any, that have been issued to
                     such Participant.

Limitations on       Notwithstanding any other provisions of the ESPP, no
Liability            individual acting as a director, employee, or agent of the
                     Company shall be liable to any Employee, Participant,
                     former Employee, former Participant, or any spouse or
                     beneficiary for any claim, loss, liability or expense
                     incurred in connection with the ESPP, nor shall such
                     individual be personally liable because of any contract or
                     other instrument he executes in such other capacity. The
                     Company will indemnify and hold harmless each director,
                     employee, or agent of the Company to whom any duty or power
                     relating
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                     to the administration or interpretation of the ESPP has
                     been or will be delegated, against any cost or expense
                     (including attorneys' fees) or liability (including any sum
                     paid in settlement of a claim with the FTI Board's
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                     approval) arising out of any act or omission or act
                     concerning this ESPP unless arising out of such person's
                     own fraud or bad faith.

No Employment        Nothing contained in this Plan constitutes an employment
Contract             contract between the Company or an Eligible Subsidiary and
                     any Employee. The ESPP does not give an Employee any right
                     to be retained in the Company's employ, nor does it enlarge
                     or diminish the Company's right to terminate the Employee's
                     employment.

Duration of ESPP     Unless the FTI Board extends the Plan's term, no Offering
                     Period will begin after December 31, 2006.

Applicable Law       The laws of the State of Maryland (other than its choice of
                     law provisions) govern the ESPP and its interpretation.

Approval of          The ESPP, as amended in 2003, must be submitted to the
Stockholders         stockholders of the Company for their approval within 12
                     months after the Board of Directors of the Company adopts
                     the amended ESPP. The adoption of the amended ESPP is
                     conditioned upon the approval of the stockholders of the
                     Company, and failure to receive their approval will render
                     the 2003 amendment to the ESPP void and of no effect.
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                                                                       Exhibit C

                              FTI CONSULTING, INC.
                           CHARTER OF AUDIT COMMITTEE
                                     OF THE
                               BOARD OF DIRECTORS

                        (as adopted on March 28, 2000 and
                           amended on March 23, 2003)

Organization and Operation

     There shall be a committee of the Board of Directors to be known as the
Audit Committee ("Audit Committee"). The Audit Committee shall be comprised of
at least three directors who are independent of management and FTI Consulting,
Inc. (the "Company"). Members of the Audit Committee shall be considered
independent if they meet the independence requirements of the New York Stock
Exchange, Section 10A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange
Act") and the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission.
All Audit Committee members must be financially literate, and at least one
member must have accounting or related financial management expertise. Audit
Committee members shall not simultaneously serve on the audit committees of more
than two other public companies.

     The members of the Audit Committee shall be appointed annually by a
majority vote of the entire Board of Directors, and each shall serve until his
or her successor is duly elected and qualified or until such member's earlier
resignation or removal. The members of the Audit Committee may be removed, with
or without cause, by a majority vote of the Board of Directors.

     If a Chair has not been elected by the Board of Directors in accordance
with the Corporate Governance Guidelines, the members of the Audit Committee
shall designate a Chair by majority vote of the members of the Audit Committee.
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The Chair shall preside at all sessions of the Audit Committee and set the
agenda for each Audit Committee meeting. The Chairman of the Board of Directors
or the Chair of the Audit Committee may call a meeting of the Audit Committee.
The Audit Committee shall cause to be made and retain complete and accurate
minutes of its meetings.

     Formal action to be taken by the Audit Committee shall be by unanimous
written consent or by the affirmative vote of a majority of the Audit Committee
members present (in person or by conference telephone) at a meeting at which a
quorum is present. A quorum shall consist of at least one-half of the members of
the Audit Committee. Any non-management member of the Board of Directors may, at
his or her option, attend a meeting of the Audit Committee but shall not be
counted in determining the presence of a quorum and shall not be entitled to
vote.

     In fulfilling its responsibilities, the Audit Committee shall be entitled
to delegate any or all of its responsibilities to one or more subcommittees of
the Audit Committee.

Meetings

     The Audit Committee shall hold meetings as deemed necessary or desirable by
the Chair of the Audit Committee. In addition to such meetings of the Audit
Committee as may be required to perform the functions described under
"Responsibilities and Duties" below, the Audit Committee shall meet at least
four times per year on a quarterly basis. The Audit Committee shall meet in
separate executive sessions
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during each of its four regularly scheduled meetings with Company management,
the senior internal auditing executive and the Company's independent auditors to
discuss any matters that the Audit Committee (or any of these groups) believes
should be discussed privately; while the Audit Committee is not required to
provide a written report of such executive sessions, it is required to inform
management of any concerns or material issues arising from such sessions

Responsibilities and Duties

     The Audit Committee shall provide assistance to the directors in fulfilling
their responsibility to the stockholders, potential stockholders, and investment
community relating to the corporate accounting and reporting practices of the
Company and oversight of (1) the quality and integrity of financial reports of
the Company, (2) the Company's compliance with legal and regulatory
requirements, (3) the independent auditors' qualifications and independence and
(4) the performance of the Company's internal audit function and independent
auditors. In so doing, it is the responsibility of the Audit Committee to
maintain free and open communication between the directors, the independent
auditors and the financial management of the Company.

     In carrying out its responsibilities, the Audit Committee believes its
policies and procedures should remain flexible, in order to best react to
changing conditions and to ensure to the directors and stockholders that the
corporate accounting and reporting practices of the Company are in accordance
with all requirements and are of the highest quality. The Audit Committee shall
have the sole authority to appoint or replace the independent auditors The Audit
Committee shall be directly responsible for the compensation and oversight of
the work of the independent auditors (including resolution of disagreements
between management and the independent auditors regarding financial reporting)
for the purpose of preparing or issuing an audit report or related work. The
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independent auditors shall report directly to the Audit Committee.

     The Audit Committee shall preapprove all auditing services and permitted
non-audit services (including the fees and terms thereof) to be performed for
the Company by its independent auditors, subject to the de minimus exceptions
for non-audit services described in Section 10A(i)(1)(B) of the Exchange Act
which are approved by the Audit Committee prior to the completion of the audit.
The Audit Committee may delegate to subcommittees the authority to grant
preapprovals of audit and permitted non-audit services, provided that decisions
of such subcommittee to grant preapprovals shall be presented to the full Audit
Committee at its next scheduled meeting.

     The Audit Committee shall have the authority, to the extent it deems
necessary or appropriate, to retain independent legal, accounting or other
advisors. The Company shall provide for appropriate funding, as determined by
the Audit Committee, for payment of compensation to the independent auditors for
the purpose of rendering or issuing an audit report and to any advisors employed
by the Audit Committee.

     In carrying out these responsibilities and duties, the Audit Committee
will:

  A. Meet with the independent auditors and financial management of the Company
     to review the scope of the proposed audit and timely quarterly reviews for
     the current year and the procedures to be utilized, the adequacy of the
     independent auditor's compensation, and at the conclusion thereof review
     such audit or review, including any comments or recommendations of the
     independent auditors.
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  B. Review with the independent auditors and financial and accounting
     personnel, the adequacy and effectiveness of the accounting and financial
     controls of the Company, and elicit any recommendations for the improvement
     of such internal controls or particular areas where new or more detailed
     controls or procedures are desirable.

  C. Receive and review reports from inside and outside legal counsel,
     regulators and others regarding legal, regulatory and other matters that
     may have a material effect on the financial statements or related Company
     compliance policies.

  D. Inquire of management and the independent auditors about significant risks
     or exposures and assess the steps management has taken to minimize such
     risks to the Company.

  E. Discuss with management the Company's earnings press releases, including
     the use of "pro forma" or "adjusted" non-GAAP information, as well as
     financial information and earnings guidance provided to analysts, rating
     agencies or the public. Such discussion may be done generally (consisting
     of discussing the types of information to be disclosed and the types of
     presentations to be made).

  F. Review the quarterly financial statements with financial management and the
     independent auditors prior to the filing of the Form 10-Q and prior to any
     press release of results, to determine that the independent auditors do not
     take exception to the disclosure and content of the financial statements,
     and discuss any other matters required to be communicated to the Audit
     Committee by the auditors. The Chair of the Audit Committee may represent
     the full Audit Committee for purposes of this review.
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  G. Review and discuss quarterly reports from the independent auditors on: (1)
     all critical accounting policies and practices to be used, (2) all
     alternative treatments of financial information within generally accepted
     accounting principles that have been discussed with management,
     ramifications of the use of such alternative disclosures and treatments,
     and the treatment preferred by the independent auditors, and (3) other
     material written communications between the independent auditors and
     management, such as any management letter or schedule of unadjusted
     differences.

  H. Review the financial statements to be contained in the annual report to
     stockholders with management and the independent auditors to determine that
     the independent auditors are satisfied with the disclosure and content of
     the financial statements to be presented to the stockholders. Review with
     financial management and the independent auditors the results of their
     timely analysis of significant financial reporting issues and practices,
     including changes in, or adoptions of, accounting principles and disclosure
     practices, and discuss any other matters required to be communicated to the
     Audit Committee by the auditors. Also review with financial management and
     the independent auditors their judgments about the quality, not just
     acceptability, of accounting principles and the clarity of the financial
     disclosure practices used or proposed to be used, and particularly, the
     degree of aggressiveness or conservatism of the organization's accounting
     principles and underlying estimates, and other significant decisions made
     in preparing the financial statements.

  I. Review disclosures made to the Audit Committee by the Company's Chief
     Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer during their certification
     process for the Form 10-K and Form 10-Q about any significant deficiencies
     in the design or operation of internal controls or material weaknesses
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     therein and any fraud involving management or other employees who have a
     significant role in the Company's internal controls.

  J. Provide sufficient opportunity for the independent auditors and the
     internal auditor to meet with the members of the Audit Committee without
     members of management present. Among the items to be discussed in these
     meetings are the independent auditors' evaluation of the Company's
     financial, accounting, and internal auditing personnel, and the cooperation
     that the independent auditors received during the course of audit.

  K. Discuss with the independent auditors any audit problems or difficulties
     and management's response. As appropriate, and at the Audit Committee's
     discretion, it may discuss with the national office of the independent
     auditors issues on which they were consulted by the Company's audit team
     and matters of audit quality and consistency.

  L. Report the results of the annual audit to the Board of Directors. If
     requested by the Board, invite the independent auditors to attend the full
     Board of Directors meeting to assist in reporting the results of the annual
     audit or to answer other directors' questions (alternatively, the other
     directors, particularly the other independent directors, may be invited to
     attend the Audit Committee meeting during which the results of the annual
     audit are reviewed).

  M. Review and evaluate the lead partner of the independent auditor team.
     Ensure the rotation of the lead (or coordinating) audit partner having
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     primary responsibility for the audit and the audit partner responsible for
     reviewing the audit as required by law.

  N. Obtain and review a report from the independent auditors at least annually
     regarding (1) the independent auditors' internal quality-control
     procedures; (2) any material issues raised by the most recent internal
     quality-control review, or peer review, of the firm, or by any inquiry or
     investigation by governmental or professional authorities within the
     preceding five years respecting one or more independent audits carried out
     by the firm; and (3) any steps taken to deal with any such issues. Evaluate
     the qualifications and performance of the independent auditors, including
     considering whether the auditors' quality controls are adequate. The Audit
     Committee shall present its conclusions with respect to the independent
     auditors to the Board.

  O. On an annual basis, obtain from the independent auditors a written
     communication delineating all their relationships and professional services
     as required by Independence Standards Board Standard No. 1, Independence
     Discussions with Audit Committees. In addition, review with the independent
     auditors the nature and scope of any disclosed relationships or
     professional services, consider whether the provision of permitted
     non-audit services, if any, is compatible with maintaining the auditors'
     independence, and take, or recommend that the Board of Directors take,
     appropriate action to ensure the continuing independence of the auditors.

  P. Recommend to the Board policies for the Company's hiring of employees or
     former employees of the independent auditor who participated in any
     capacity in the audit of the Company.

  Q. Obtain from the independent auditors assurance that Section 10A(b) of the
     Exchange Act has not been implicated.

  R. Obtain reports from management, the Company's senior internal auditing
     executive and the independent auditors that the Company and its
     subsidiaries are in conformity with applicable legal requirements and the
     Company's Policy on Ethics and Business Conduct. Review reports
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     and disclosures of insider and affiliated party transactions. Advise the
     Board with respect to the Company's policies and procedures regarding
     compliance with applicable laws and regulations and with the Company's
     Policy on Ethics and Business Conduct.

  S. Establish procedures for the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints
     received by the Company regarding accounting, internal accounting controls
     or auditing matters, and the confidential, anonymous submission by
     employees of concerns regarding questionable accounting or auditing
     matters.

  T. Review the significant reports to management prepared by the internal
     auditing department and management's responses.

  U. Discuss with the independent auditors and management the internal audit
     department responsibilities, budget and staffing and any recommended
     changes in the planned scope of the internal audit.

  V. Prepare a report of the Audit Committee to be included in the Company's
     proxy statement for its annual meeting of stockholders, disclosing whether
     (1) the Audit Committee had reviewed and discussed with management and the

Edgar Filing: FTI CONSULTING INC - Form PRE 14A

42



     independent auditors, as well as discussed within the Audit Committee
     (without management or the independent auditors present), the financial
     statements and the quality of accounting principles and significant
     judgments affecting the financial statements; (2) the Audit Committee
     discussed with the auditors the independence of the auditors; and (3) based
     upon the Audit Committee's review and discussions with management and the
     independent auditors, the Audit Committee had recommended to the Board of
     Directors that the audited financials be included in the Company's annual
     report on Form 10-K.

  W. Include a copy of this Charter in the annual report to stockholders or the
     proxy statement at least triennially or the year after any significant
     amendment to the Charter.

  X. Regularly submit the minutes of all meetings of the Audit Committee to, or
     discuss the matters discussed at each Audit Committee meeting with, the
     Board of Directors.

  Y. Investigate any matter brought to its attention within the scope of its
     duties, with the power to retain outside counsel for this purpose if, in
     its judgment, that is appropriate.

  Z. Obtain the full Board of Directors' approval of any amendments to this
     Charter and review and reassess this Charter as conditions dictate but at
     least annually.

  AA. Annually review the Audit Committee's performance of its responsibilities
      and duties and review, reassess the adequacy of this Charter and recommend
      to the Board of Directors any improvements to this Charter that the Audit
      Committee considers appropriate.

     While the Audit Committee has the responsibilities and powers set forth in
this Charter, it is not the duty of the Audit Committee to plan or conduct
audits or to determine that the Company's financial statements and disclosures
are complete and accurate and are in accordance with generally accepted
accounting principles and applicable rules and regulations. These are the
responsibilities of management and the independent auditors.
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                                                                       Exhibit D

                              FTI CONSULTING, INC.
                        CHARTER OF COMPENSATION COMMITTEE
                                     OF THE
                               BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Organization and Operation

     There shall be a committee of the Board of Directors to be known as the
Compensation Committee ("Compensation Committee"). The Compensation Committee
shall be comprised of at least three member of the Board of Directors who are
independent of management and FTI Consulting, Inc. (the "Company"). Members of
the Compensation Committee shall be considered independent if they meet the
independence requirements of the New York Stock Exchange, Section 10A of the
Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act") and the rules and
regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission. Additionally, no director
may serve on the Compensation Committee unless he (1) is a "Non-employee
Director" for purposes of Rule 16b-3 under the Exchange Act, and (2) satisfies
the requirements of an "outside director" for purposes of Section 162(m) of the
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Internal Revenue Code.

     The members of the Compensation Committee shall be appointed annually by a
majority vote of the entire Board of Directors, and each shall serve until his
or her successor is duly elected and qualified or until such member's earlier
resignation or removal. The members of the Compensation Committee may be
removed, with or without cause, by a majority vote of the Board of Directors.

     If a Chair has not been elected by the Board of Directors in accordance
with the Corporate Governance Guidelines, the members of the Compensation
Committee shall designate a Chair by majority vote of the members of the
Compensation Committee. The Chair shall preside at all sessions of the
Compensation Committee and set the agenda for each Compensation Committee
meeting. The Chairman of the Board of Directors or the Chair of the Compensation
Committee may call a meeting of the Compensation Committee. The Compensation
Committee shall make and retain complete and accurate minutes of its meetings.

     Formal action to be taken by the Compensation Committee shall be by
unanimous written consent or by the affirmative vote of a majority of the
Compensation Committee members present (in person or by conference telephone) at
a meeting at which a quorum is present. A quorum shall consist of at least
one-half of the members of the Compensation Committee. Any non-management member
of the Board of Directors may, at his or her option, attend a meeting of the
Compensation Committee but shall not be counted in determining the presence of a
quorum and shall not be entitled to vote.

     In fulfilling its responsibilities, the Compensation Committee shall be
entitled to delegate any or all of its responsibilities to one or more
subcommittees of the Compensation Committee.

Meetings

     The Compensation Committee shall hold meetings as deemed necessary or
desirable by the Chair of the Compensation Committee. In addition to such
meetings of the Compensation Committee as may be required to perform the
functions described under "Responsibilities and Duties" below, the Compensation
Committee shall meet at least semi-annually. The Compensation Committee should
meet
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at least annually with the Company's Chief Executive Officer and such other
senior executives as the Compensation Committee deems appropriate. However, the
Compensation Committee should meet periodically in executive session without the
presence of management.

Responsibilities and Duties

     The Compensation Committee discharges the Board of Directors'
responsibilities relating to compensation of the Company's executive officers
and produces an annual report on executive compensation for inclusion in the
Company's proxy statement. The Compensation Committee approves and administers
executive compensation programs in furtherance of the interests of the
stockholders. The Compensation Committee has the responsibility and authority to
oversee and review the Company's overall programs of employee benefits as well
as the Company's policies and terms and conditions applicable to its employees.
In discharging its oversight role, the Compensation Committee is empowered to
study or investigate any matter of interest or concern that the Compensation
Committee deems appropriate and shall have the sole authority to retain outside
counsel or other experts for this purpose, including the sole authority to
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approve the fees payable to such counsel or other experts and all other terms of
retention.

     The following shall be the principal recurring duties of the Compensation
Committee in carrying out its responsibilities:

     A.  Review and approve corporate goals and objectives relevant to the
         compensation of the Chief Executive Officer; evaluate the performance
         of the Chief Executive Officer in light of those goals and objectives;
         and establish the level of the Chief Executive Officer's compensation
         based on this evaluation.

     B.  Approve the base and incentive compensation of the Company's other
         executive officers.

     C.  Review and make recommendations to the Board with respect to the
         compensation of non-management directors and directors' and officers'
         indemnity and insurance matters.

     D.  Review and make recommendations to the Board of Directors with respect
         to existing or proposed incentive compensation, equity-based
         compensation plans and overall compensation and benefits.

     E.  Administer the Company's stock option and employee stock purchase plans
         and any other equity-based plans that may be established in the future.

     F.  Prepare the compensation committee report required to be included in
         the proxy statement for the Company's annual meeting of stockholders.

     G.  Regularly report to the Board of Directors on the Compensation
         Committee's activities.

     H.  Review and recommend to the Board of Directors, or approve, any
         contracts or transactions with current or former executive officers of
         the Company, including consulting, employment contracts, severance or
         termination arrangements and loans to employees made or guaranteed by
         the Company.
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     I.  Annually review the Compensation Committee's performance of its
         responsibilities and duties and review, reassess the adequacy of this
         Charter and recommend to the Board of Directors any improvements to
         this Charter that the Compensation Committee considers appropriate.
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                                                                       Exhibit E

                              FTI CONSULTING, INC.
                            CHARTER OF NOMINATING AND
                         CORPORATE GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE
                                     OF THE
                               BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Organization and Operation
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       There shall be a committee of the Board of Directors to be known as the
Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee ("Committee"). The Committee shall
be comprised of at least three member of the Board of Directors, each of whom
are independent of management and FTI Consulting, Inc. ("Company"). Members of
the Committee shall be considered independent if they meet the independence
requirements of the New York Stock Exchange, Section 10A of the Securities
Exchange Act of 1934 and the rules and regulations of the Securities and
Exchange Commission.

       The members of the Committee shall be appointed annually by a majority
vote of the entire Board of Directors, and each shall serve until his or her
successor is duly elected and qualified or until such member's earlier
resignation or removal. The members of the Committee may be removed, with or
without cause, by a majority vote of the Board of Directors.

       If a Chair has not been elected by the Board of Directors in accordance
with the Corporate Governance Guidelines, the members of the Committee shall
designate a Chair by majority vote of the members of the Committee. The Chair
shall preside at all sessions of the Committee and set the agenda for each
Committee meeting. The Chairman of the Board of Directors or the Chair of the
Committee may call a meeting of the Committee. The Committee shall cause to be
made and retain complete and accurate minutes of its meetings.

       Formal action taken by the Committee shall be by unanimous written
consent or by the affirmative vote of a majority of the Committee members
present (in person or by conference telephone) at a meeting at which a quorum is
present. A quorum shall consist of at least one-half of the members of the
Committee. Any non-management member of the Board of Directors may, at his or
her option, attend a meeting of the Committee but shall not be counted in
determining the presence of a quorum and shall not be entitled to vote.

       In fulfilling its responsibilities, the Committee shall be entitled to
delegate any or all of its responsibilities to one or more subcommittees of the
Committee.

Meetings

       The Committee shall hold meetings as deemed necessary or desirable by the
Chair of the Committee. In addition to such meetings of the Committee as may be
required to perform the functions described under "Responsibilities and Duties"
below, the Committee shall meet at least semiannually. The Company's Chief
Executive Officer and other senior executives may attend meetings. However, the
Committee should meet periodically in executive session without the presence of
management.

                                      E-1

Responsibilities and Duties

       The Committee has the responsibility and authority to supervise and
review the affairs of the Company as they relate to nominations of directors and
corporate governance. The Committee, in discharging its responsibilities, is
empowered to study or investigate any matter of interest or concern that the
Committee deems appropriate and shall have the authority to retain a search firm
to assist in identifying potential director candidates, outside counsel or other
experts for this purpose, including the authority to approve the fees payable to
such search firm, counsel or other experts and all other terms of retention.

       The following shall be the principal recurring duties of the Committee in
carrying out its responsibilities:
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       A.     Review and recommend the size and composition of the Board of
              Directors.

       B.     Develop criteria for selecting candidates for election as
              directors, identifying, evaluating (including inquiries into the
              background of candidates), recruiting and nominating such new
              candidates. In choosing candidates for membership on the Board of
              Directors, the Committee shall take into account all factors it
              considers appropriate, which may include strength of character,
              mature judgment, career specialization, relevant technical skills
              and the extent to which the candidate would fill a present need on
              the Board of Directors.

       C.     Identify individuals qualified to become directors of the Company
              and recommend to the Board of Directors nominees for all
              directorships to be filled by the stockholders or by the Board of
              Directors.

       D.     Review and determine whether existing members of the Board of
              Directors should stand for reelection, taking into consideration
              such candidates as if they were candidates de novo.

       E.     Develop and administer a process for, at least annually, the
              evaluation of the overall performance of the Board of Directors,
              this and the other committees and management and make
              recommendations to the Board of Directors, as appropriate, for
              improvement.

       F.     Periodically review the Company's Charter and By-Laws and each
              committee Charter and recommend to the Board of Directors, as
              appropriate, changes to any of the foregoing, creation of
              additional committees or elimination of existing committees.

       G.     Review corporate governance policies and best practices, recommend
              to the Board of Directors a set of corporate governance policies
              and practices to be applicable to the Company and monitor the
              Company's compliance with those policies and practices.

       H.     Establish and oversee a program for the continuing education of
              the Board of Directors relative to the Company's business and the
              directors' fiduciary duties.

                                      E-2

       I.    Be responsible for the process relating to succession planning for
             the Chief Executive Officer and other executive officer positions.

       J.    Report to the Board of Directors on the Committee's activities as
             appropriate, but at least annually.

       K.    Annually review the Committee's performance of its responsibilities
             and duties and review, reassess the adequacy of this Charter and
             recommend to the Board of Directors any improvements to this
             Charter that the Committee considers appropriate.

                                       E-3
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                  PROXY FOR THE ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

                              FTI CONSULTING, INC.

                    THIS PROXY IS SOLICITED ON BEHALF OF THE
           BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND MAY BE REVOKED PRIOR TO ITS EXERCISE

       The undersigned stockholder(s) of FTI Consulting, Inc. (the "Company")
hereby appoints Messrs. Jack B. Dunn, IV and Theodore I. Pincus, and each of
them singly, as proxies, each with full power of substitution, for and in the
name of the undersigned at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders of FTI Consulting,
Inc. to be held on May 21, 2003, and at any and all adjournments thereof, to
vote all shares of common stock of said Company held of record by the
undersigned on March 14, 2003, as if the undersigned were present and voting the
shares.

       THE SHARES REPRESENTED BY THIS PROXY WILL BE VOTED IN THE MANNER
DIRECTED. IN THE ABSENCE OF ANY DIRECTION, THE SHARES WILL BE VOTED FOR EACH
NOMINEE NAMED IN PROPOSAL 1 AND FOR PROPOSALS 2 THROUGH 4, AND IN ACCORDANCE
WITH THE PROXIES' DISCRETION ON SUCH OTHER BUSINESS THAT MAY PROPERLY COME
BEFORE THE MEETING TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW.

                (Continued and to be signed on the reverse side)

                        ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS OF

                              FTI CONSULTING, INC.

                                  May 21, 2003

                           Please date, sign and mail
                             your proxy card in the
                            envelope provided as soon
                                  as possible.

                Please detach and mail in the envelope provided.

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

PLEASE SIGN, DATE AND RETURN PROMPTLY IN THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE. PLEASE MARK YOUR
VOTE IN BLUE OR BLACK INK AS SHOWN HERE [x]
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

1. Election of Class I Directors.

                                Nominees:
[_]  FOR ALL NOMINEES           ( )  James A. Flick, Jr.
                                ( )  Peter F. O'Malley
[_]  WITHHOLD AUTHORITY
     FOR ALL NOMINEES

[_]  FOR ALL EXCEPT
     (See instructions below)

INSTRUCTIONS: To withhold authority to vote for any individual nominee(s), mark
-------------
              "FOR ALL EXCEPT" and fill in the circle next to each nominee you
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              wish to withhold, as shown here: ( )
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
To change the address on your account, please check the box at right
and indicate your new address in the address space above. Please note       [_]
that changes to the registered name(s) on the account may not be
submitted via this method.
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                                           FOR  AGAINST  ABSTAIN

 2.   Amendment of the Company's Charter to increase the   [_]    [_]      [_]
      number of shares authorized by 30,000,000.

 3.   Amendment of the Company's Employee Stock Purchase
      Plan, as amended, to increase the number of shares   [_]    [_]      [_]
      authorized by 250,000 shares.

 4.   Ratification of selection of Ernst & Young, LLP to
      serve as independent accountants for the Company     [_]    [_]      [_]
      for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2003.

 5.   The proxies are authorized to vote in their discretion upon such other
      business as may properly come before the meeting to the extent permitted
      by law.

                        I PLAN TO ATTEND THE MEETING [_]

Please check here if you plan to attend the meeting.

Signature of Stockholder__________________________     Date:____________________

Signature of Stockholder__________________________     Date:____________________

   Note: Please sign exactly as your name or names appear on this Proxy. When
         shares are held jointly, each holder should sign. When signing as
         executor, administrator, attorney, trustee or guardian, please give
         full title as such. If the signer is a corporation, please sign full
         corporate name by duly authorized officer, giving full title as such.
         If signer is a partnership, please sign in partnership name by
         authorized person.

nbsp;
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 AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

        This AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER (this "Agreement"), dated as of April 10, 2016, is by and among Annaly Capital
Management, Inc., a Maryland corporation ("Parent"), Ridgeback Merger Sub Corporation, a Maryland corporation and a wholly owned
subsidiary of Parent ("Purchaser"), and Hatteras Financial Corp., a Maryland corporation (the "Company"). All capitalized terms used in this
Agreement shall have the meanings ascribed to such terms in Annex A or as otherwise defined elsewhere in this Agreement. Parent, Purchaser
and the Company are each sometimes referred to herein as a "Party" and collectively as the "Parties."

 RECITALS

        WHEREAS, the Company and Parent are Maryland corporations operating as real estate investment trusts for U.S. federal income tax
purposes;

        WHEREAS, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth herein, Purchaser has agreed to commence an exchange offer (the "Offer")
to acquire any (subject to the Minimum Condition) and all of the outstanding shares of common stock, $0.001 par value per share, of the
Company (the "Company Common Stock" or, such shares, "Company Shares") for the consideration and upon the terms and subject to the
conditions set forth herein;

        WHEREAS, following the consummation of the Offer, the Parties intend that the Company will be merged with and into Purchaser, with
Purchaser being the surviving corporation of such merger (the "Merger"), without the approval of the Company's stockholders in accordance
with Section 3-106.1 of the Maryland General Corporation Law (the "MGCL"), on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this
Agreement, and the Merger shall be governed by and effected pursuant to Section 3-106.1 of the MGCL;

        WHEREAS, the Parties intend that the Offer and the Merger, taken together, will qualify as a "reorganization" under Section 368(a) of the
Code, and this Agreement is intended to be and is adopted as a "plan of reorganization" for the Merger for purposes of Sections 354 and 361 of
the Code;

        WHEREAS, in connection with the Merger, (a) each Company Share issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (other
than any Cancelled Shares (including Company Shares validly tendered and not validly withdrawn in accordance with the terms of the Offer))
will be automatically converted into the right to receive the Common Merger Consideration upon the terms and conditions set forth in this
Agreement and in accordance with the MGCL, and (b) each Company Preferred Share issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective
Time will be automatically converted into the right to receive the Preferred Merger Consideration upon the terms and conditions set forth in this
Agreement and in accordance with the MGCL;

        WHEREAS, the board of directors of the Company (the "Company Board of Directors"), acting upon the unanimous recommendation of
the special committee of independent, disinterested directors of the Company (the "Company Special Committee") formed for the purpose of,
among other things, evaluating and making a recommendation to the Company
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Board of Directors with respect to this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby (the "Transactions"), has unanimously
(i) determined that the terms of this Agreement and the Transactions, including the Offer, the Merger and the issuance of shares of Parent
Common Stock in connection therewith, are fair to, and in the best interests of, the Company and its stockholders (the "Company Stockholders"),
(ii) declared the Offer, the Merger and the other Transactions advisable, (iii) approved the execution and delivery by the Company of this
Agreement, the performance by the Company of its covenants and agreements contained herein and the consummation of the Offer, the Merger
and the other Transactions upon the terms and subject to the conditions contained herein, and (iv) resolved to recommend that the Company
Stockholders accept the Offer and tender their shares of Company Common Stock to Purchaser pursuant to the Offer (including such Company
Special Committee recommendation, the "Company Board Recommendation");

        WHEREAS, the respective boards of directors of Parent and Purchaser have unanimously approved and declared advisable this Agreement,
the Offer, the Merger, the issuance of shares of Parent Common Stock and Parent Series E Preferred Stock in connection therewith and the other
Transactions upon the terms and subject to the conditions contained herein; and

        WHEREAS, the Parties desire to make certain representations, warranties, covenants and agreements in connection with the Offer and the
Merger and also prescribe various terms of and conditions to the Offer and the Merger.

        NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements contained in this Agreement and for other good and
valuable consideration, the receipt and adequacy of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties hereto, intending to be legally bound, agree as
follows:

 ARTICLE I

THE OFFER

         Section 1.1.    The Offer.

        (a)    Terms and Conditions of the Offer.    Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement and provided that this
Agreement shall not have been terminated pursuant to Article IX and that the Company shall have complied with its obligations under
this Section 1.1 and Section 1.2, as promptly as practicable after the date hereof (but in no event more than twenty (20) business days
thereafter), Purchaser shall (and Parent shall cause Purchaser to) commence (within the meaning of Rule 14d-2 promulgated under the
Exchange Act) the Offer. In the Offer, each Company Share accepted by Purchaser in accordance with the terms and subject to the
conditions of the Offer shall be exchanged for the right to receive, at the election of the holder: (i) $15.85 in cash (the "Cash
Consideration"), (ii) 1.5226 shares of Parent Common Stock (the "Stock Consideration"), or (iii) $5.55 in cash and 0.9894 shares of
Parent Common Stock (the "Mixed Consideration") (each of the Cash Consideration, Stock Consideration and Mixed Consideration,
as applicable, the "Offer Consideration"), in each case subject to proration as set forth in Section 1.1(c) and the other provisions of this
Article I. The Offer shall be made by means of an offer to purchase (the "Offer to Purchase") that is
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disseminated to all of the holders of Company Shares as and to the extent required by the Exchange Act. The Offer to Purchase will
contain the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement and in Annex B. Each of Parent and Purchaser shall use its reasonable best
efforts to consummate the Offer, subject to the terms and conditions hereof and thereof. The Offer shall be subject only to:

          (i)  the condition that, prior to the expiration of the Offer, there being validly tendered (excluding Company Shares
tendered pursuant to guaranteed delivery procedures that have not yet been "received" by the depositary for the Offer) and
not validly withdrawn in accordance with the terms of the Offer a number of Company Shares that, together with the
Company Shares then owned by Parent and Purchaser (if any), represents one (1) Company Share more than two-thirds
(662/3%) of all then-outstanding Company Shares (the "Minimum Condition"); and

         (ii)  the other conditions set forth in Annex B.

        (b)   Purchaser expressly reserves the right to waive or modify any of the conditions to the Offer and to make any change in the
terms of, or conditions to, the Offer; provided, however, that notwithstanding the foregoing or anything to the contrary set forth herein,
without the prior written consent of the Company, Purchaser may not (and Parent shall not permit Purchaser to) (i) waive any of the
conditions set forth in clauses (A), (B), (C), (D), (E)(5)(ii), (E)(6)(i), (G)(1), (G)(2) or (G)(3) of Annex B (provided that Parent shall
(and shall cause Purchaser to) waive any of the conditions set forth in clauses (E)(5)(ii), (E)(6)(i), (G)(1), (G)(2) or (G)(3) of Annex B
upon the written request of the Company), or (ii) make any change in the terms of or conditions to the Offer that (A) changes the form
of consideration to be paid in the Offer, (B) decreases the consideration in the Offer or the number of Company Shares sought in the
Offer (unless an appropriate adjustment is made pursuant to Section 1.1(d)), (C) extends the Offer, other than in a manner required or
permitted by the provisions of Section 1.1(e) , (D) imposes conditions to the Offer other than those set forth in Annex B, or (E) amends
or modifies any other term of, or condition to, the Offer in any manner that is adverse to the holders of Company Shares.

        (c)    Elections; Proration; Fractional Shares.

          (i)  Subject to the other provisions of this Section 1.1(c), each holder of Company Shares validly tendered in the Offer
shall be entitled to elect (1) the number of Company Shares which such holder desires to exchange for the right to receive
the Mixed Consideration (a "Mixed Election," and such shares, the "Mixed Election Shares"), (2) the number of Company
Shares which such holder desires to exchange for the right to receive the Cash Consideration (a "Cash Election," and such
shares, the "Cash Election Shares"), and (3) the number of Company Shares which such holder desires to exchange for the
right to receive the Stock Consideration (a "Stock Election," and such shares, the "Stock Election Shares"). Any Cash
Election, Stock Election or Mixed Election shall be referred to herein as an "Election," and shall be made on a form for that
purpose prepared by Parent that is reasonably acceptable to the Company (a "Form of Election in Offer"), included as part of
the letter(s) of election and transmittal accompanying the Offer. Holders of record of Company Shares who hold such
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Company Shares as nominees, trustees or in other representative capacities may submit multiple Forms of Election in Offer
on behalf of their respective beneficial holders.

         (ii)  Any Election pursuant to the Offer shall have been properly made only if the depositary for the Offer shall have
actually received a properly completed Form of Election in Offer by the expiration date of the Offer. Any Form of Election
in Offer may be revoked or changed by the authorized Person properly submitting such Form of Election in Offer, by written
notice received by the depositary for the Offer prior to the expiration date of the Offer. In the event an Election is revoked
prior to the expiration date of the Offer, the Company Shares represented by such Form of Election in Offer shall become
Mixed Election Shares (to the extent such Company Shares remain tendered in the Offer and are not validly withdrawn from
the Offer), except to the extent a subsequent election is properly made with respect to any or all of such Company Shares
prior to expiration date of the Offer. Subject to the terms of this Agreement and of the Form of Election in Offer, the
depositary for the Offer shall have reasonable discretion to determine whether any election, revocation or change has been
properly or timely made and to disregard immaterial defects in any Form of Election in Offers, and any good-faith decisions
of the depositary for the Offer regarding such matters shall be binding and conclusive. None of Parent, Purchaser, the
Company or the depositary for the Offer shall be under any obligation to notify any Person of any defect in a Form of
Election in Offer.

        (iii)  Notwithstanding any other provision contained in this Agreement, the Cash Elections and the Stock Elections shall
be subject to proration as described in this Section 1.1(c).

        (1)   The maximum number of Company Shares validly tendered and not validly withdrawn in the Offer
which shall be eligible to receive the Cash Consideration shall equal 35.0% of the aggregate number of Company
Shares tendered in the Offer (and not validly withdrawn) (excluding Mixed Election Shares and No Election
Shares) (the "Maximum Cash Shares in Offer").

        (2)   If the total number of Cash Election Shares validly tendered and not validly withdrawn in the Offer
exceeds the Maximum Cash Shares in Offer, such Cash Elections shall be subject to proration as follows: for each
such Cash Election, the number of Company Shares that shall be exchanged for the right to receive the Cash
Consideration shall be (A) the total number of Cash Election Shares validly tendered and not validly withdrawn in
the Offer multiplied by (B) the Offer Cash Proration Factor, rounded down to the nearest Company Share. The
"Offer Cash Proration Factor" means a fraction (x) the numerator of which shall be the Maximum Cash Shares in
Offer and (y) the denominator of which shall be the total number of Cash Election Shares validly tendered and not
withdrawn in the Offer. The Cash Election Shares validly tendered and not validly withdrawn in the Offer that are
not exchanged for the right to receive the Cash Consideration in accordance with this Section 1.1(c)(iii)(2) shall
instead be exchanged for the right to receive the Stock Consideration.

        (3)   The maximum number of Company Shares validly tendered and not validly withdrawn in the Offer
which shall be eligible to receive the Stock Consideration shall equal 65.0% of the aggregate number of Company
Shares tendered in the
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Offer (and not validly withdrawn) (excluding Mixed Election Shares and No Election Shares) (the "Maximum
Stock Shares in Offer").

        (4)   If the total number of Stock Election Shares validly tendered and not validly withdrawn in the Offer
exceeds the Maximum Stock Shares in Offer, such Stock Elections shall be subject to proration as follows: for
each such Stock Election, the number of Company Shares that shall be exchanged for the right to receive the Stock
Consideration shall be (A) the total number of Stock Election Shares validly tendered and not validly withdrawn in
the Offer multiplied by (B) the Offer Stock Proration Factor, rounded down to the nearest Company Share. The
"Offer Stock Proration Factor" means a fraction (x) the numerator of which shall be the Maximum Stock Shares in
Offer and (y) the denominator of which shall be the total number of Stock Election Shares validly tendered and not
withdrawn in the Offer. The Stock Election Shares validly tendered and not validly withdrawn in the Offer that are
not exchanged for the right to receive the Stock Consideration in accordance with this Section 1.1(c)(iii)(4) shall
instead be exchanged for the right to receive the Cash Consideration.

        (iv)  All prorations resulting from either Section 1.1(c)(iii)(2) or Section 1.1(c)(iii)(4) shall be applied on a pro rata
basis, such that each holder of Company Shares who validly tenders Cash Election Shares or Stock Election Shares, as
applicable, bears its proportionate share of the proration, based on a percentage of the total Cash Election Shares or Stock
Election Shares, as applicable, validly tendered in the Offer (and not validly withdrawn) by such holder of Company Shares
bears to all Cash Election Shares or Stock Election Shares, as applicable, validly tendered in the Offer (and not validly
withdrawn) by all holders of Company Shares.

         (v)  Each Company Share validly tendered into the Offer (and not validly withdrawn) but which is not the subject of a
valid Election (a "No Election Share") received prior to the expiration of the Offer shall be deemed to be a Mixed Election
Share. In no event shall any Mixed Election Shares or No Election Shares be subject to proration pursuant to
Section 1.1(c)(iii)(2) or Section 1.1(c)(iii)(4).

        (vi)  In lieu of any fractional share of Parent Common Stock that otherwise would be issuable pursuant to the Offer,
each holder of Company Shares who otherwise would be entitled to receive a fraction of a share of Parent Common Stock
pursuant to the Offer (after aggregating all Company Shares validly tendered in the Offer (and not validly withdrawn) by
such holder) will be paid an amount in cash (without interest) equal to such fractional part of a share of Parent Common
Stock multiplied by the Parent Trading Price, rounded to the nearest cent.

        (d)    Adjustments to the Offer.    The Mixed Consideration, the Cash Consideration, the Stock Consideration, the Maximum Cash
Shares in Offer, the Offer Cash Proration Factor, the Maximum Stock Shares in Offer and the Offer Stock Proration Factor shall be
adjusted appropriately, without duplication, to reflect the effect of any stock split, reverse stock split, stock dividend (including any
dividend or other distribution of securities convertible into Company Common Stock or Parent Common Stock, as applicable),
reorganization, recapitalization, reclassification, combination, exchange of shares or other like change with respect to the number of
Company Shares or shares of Parent Common Stock outstanding after
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the date hereof and prior to Purchaser's acceptance for payment of, and payment for, Company Shares that are validly tendered
pursuant to the Offer. Nothing in this Section 1.1(d) shall be construed to permit the Company or Parent to take any action with respect
to its securities that is prohibited by the terms of this Agreement.

        (e)    Expiration and Extension of the Offer.

          (i)  Unless the Offer is extended pursuant to and in accordance with this Agreement, the Offer shall expire at midnight,
Eastern Time, at the end of the twentieth (20th) business day (for this purpose calculated in accordance with
Section 14d-1(g)(3) promulgated under the Exchange Act) after the date the Offer is first commenced (within the meaning of
Rule 14d-2 promulgated under the Exchange Act). In the event that the Offer is extended pursuant to and in accordance with
this Agreement, then the Offer shall expire on the date and at the time to which the Offer has been so extended.

         (ii)  Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 1.1(e)(i) or anything to the contrary set forth in this Agreement:

        (A)  Purchaser shall (and Parent shall cause Purchaser to) extend the Offer for any period required by any
Law, or any rule, regulation, interpretation or position of the SEC or its staff or of the NYSE, in any such case,
which is applicable to the Offer or the Merger, or to the extent necessary to resolve any comments of the SEC or
its staff applicable to the Offer or the Offer Documents or the Form S-4;

        (B)  in the event that any of the conditions to the Offer (other than the Minimum Condition) have not been
satisfied or waived as of any then-scheduled expiration of the Offer, Purchaser shall (and Parent shall cause
Purchaser to) extend the Offer for one or more consecutive increments of not more than ten (10) business days
each (or for such longer period as may be agreed by the Company) in order to permit the satisfaction of such
conditions to the Offer (for the avoidance of doubt, other than the Minimum Condition);

        (C)  if as of any then-scheduled expiration of the Offer each condition to the Offer (other than the Minimum
Condition) shall have been satisfied or waived and the Minimum Condition shall not have been satisfied,
Purchaser may, and, at the written request of the Company, Purchaser shall (and Parent shall cause Purchaser to),
extend the Offer for one or more consecutive increments of not more than ten (10) business days each (or for such
longer period as may be agreed by the Company); provided, that in no event shall Purchaser be required to extend
the expiration date of the Offer more than two (2) times pursuant to this clause (C); and

        (D)  Purchaser may extend the Offer for any period necessary to satisfy the notice requirements contained in
Section 3-106.1(e)(1) of the MGCL (the "Maryland Short Form Merger Notice");

provided, however, that (1) any such extension shall not be deemed to impair, limit, or otherwise restrict in any manner the
right of the Parties to terminate this Agreement pursuant to the terms of Article IX (subject, in the case of Section 9.1(h), to
Purchaser's rights and obligations to
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extend the Offer pursuant to this Section 1.1(e)(ii)), and (2) Purchaser shall not be required to extend the Offer beyond the
Outside Date.

        (iii)  Neither Parent nor Purchaser shall extend the Offer or provide a "subsequent offering period" (within the meaning
of Rule 14d-11 promulgated under the Exchange Act) in any manner other than pursuant to and in accordance with the
provisions of Section 1.1(e)(ii) without the prior written consent of the Company.

        (iv)  Neither Parent nor Purchaser shall terminate or withdraw the Offer prior to the then-scheduled expiration of the
Offer unless this Agreement is validly terminated in accordance with Article IX, in which case Purchaser shall (and Parent
shall cause Purchaser to) irrevocably and unconditionally terminate the Offer promptly (but in no event more than one
(1) business day) after such termination of this Agreement.

        (f)    Payment for Company Shares.    On the terms of and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement and the Offer,
Purchaser shall (and Parent shall cause Purchaser to) accept for payment, and pay for, all Company Shares that are validly tendered
and not validly withdrawn pursuant to the Offer promptly (within the meaning of Section 14e-1(c) promulgated under the Exchange
Act) after the expiration of the Offer (as it may be extended in accordance with Section 1.1(e)(ii)) (or, at Parent's election, concurrently
with the expiration of the Offer if all conditions to the Offer have been satisfied or waived) (such time of acceptance, the "Acceptance
Time"). Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Parent shall provide or cause to be provided to Purchaser on a timely basis
the funds and shares of Parent Common Stock necessary to pay for any Company Shares that Purchaser becomes obligated to purchase
pursuant to the Offer; provided, however, that without the prior written consent of the Company, Purchaser shall not accept for
payment, or pay for, any Company Shares if, as a result, Purchaser would acquire less than the number of Company Shares necessary
to satisfy the Minimum Condition. The consideration in the Offer payable in respect of each Company Share validly tendered and not
validly withdrawn pursuant to the Offer shall be paid net to the holder thereof in cash or shares of Parent Common Stock, as
applicable, without interest and subject to reduction for any applicable withholding Taxes payable in respect thereof. The Company
shall register (and shall use its reasonable best efforts to cause its transfer agent to register) the transfer of Company Shares accepted
for payment immediately after the Acceptance Time (such registration to be effective as of the Acceptance Time).

        (g)    Schedule TO; Offer Documents; Form S-4.

          (i)  As soon as practicable on the date the Offer is first commenced (within the meaning of Rule 14d-2 promulgated
under the Exchange Act), Parent and Purchaser shall:

        (1)   file with the SEC a Tender Offer Statement on Schedule TO (together with all amendments and
supplements thereto, and including all exhibits thereto, the "Schedule TO") with respect to the Offer, which
Schedule TO shall contain as an exhibit the Offer to Purchase and forms of the letter(s) of election and transmittal
and summary advertisement, if any, and other customary ancillary documents, in each case, in respect of the Offer
(together with all amendments and supplements thereto, the "Offer Documents");

A-7

Edgar Filing: FTI CONSULTING INC - Form PRE 14A

57



Table of Contents

        (2)   deliver a copy of the Schedule TO, including all exhibits thereto, to the Company at its principal
executive offices in accordance with Rule 14d-3(a) promulgated under the Exchange Act;

        (3)   give telephonic notice of the information required by Rule 14d-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act,
and mail by means of first class mail a copy of the Schedule TO, to the NYSE in accordance with Rule 14d-3(a)
promulgated under the Exchange Act;

        (4)   subject to the Company's compliance with Section 1.2, cause the Offer Documents to be disseminated to
all holders of Company Shares as and to the extent required by the Exchange Act; and

        (5)   cause the Maryland Short Form Merger Notice to be given to all holders of Company Shares with the
Offer Documents, unless the Maryland Short Form Merger Notice has been given to all holders of Company
Shares prior to the date the Offer is first commenced.

         (ii)  Concurrently with the filing of the Offer Documents with the SEC, Parent shall file with the SEC a registration
statement on Form S-4 to register under the Securities Act the offer and sale of Parent Common Stock pursuant to the Offer
and the Merger and to register the shares of Parent Series E Preferred Stock that will be issued in the Merger (the
"Form S-4"). The Form S-4 will include a preliminary prospectus containing the information required under Rule 14d-4(b)
promulgated under the Exchange Act.

        (iii)  The Offer Documents and the Form S-4 shall include the Maryland Short Form Merger Notice (whether as an
exhibit or otherwise) if the Maryland Short Form Merger Notice has not been disseminated prior to the date the Offer is first
commenced and may include a description of the determinations, approvals and recommendations of the Company Board of
Directors, the Company Special Committee and the Company described in this Agreement (and a change to such
determinations, approvals and recommendations to the extent applicable at the relevant time). Each of the Company and
Parent shall use its reasonable best efforts to (A) have the Form S-4 declared effective under the Securities Act as promptly
as practicable after such filing, (B) ensure that the Form S-4 complies in all material respects with the applicable provisions
of the Exchange Act or Securities Act, and (C) keep the Form S-4, if the Form S-4 is declared effective by the SEC, effective
for so long as necessary to complete the Merger. The Company shall furnish in writing to Parent and Purchaser all
information concerning the Company and the Company Subsidiaries (including financial information) that is required by
applicable Law or the rules of the SEC and its staff to be included in the Offer Documents and the Form S-4 so as to enable
Parent and Purchaser to comply with their obligations under this Section 1.1(g), including providing such reasonable
cooperation and information as may be necessary or appropriate to include pro forma financial statements in the Offer
Documents and the Form S-4 in accordance with the rules of the SEC and its staff. Parent, Purchaser and the Company shall
reasonably cooperate in good faith to determine the information regarding the Company that is necessary to include in the
Offer Documents and the Form S-4 in order to satisfy applicable Laws. Each of Parent, Purchaser and the Company shall
promptly correct any information provided by it or any of its respective Representatives for use
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in the Offer Documents and the Form S-4 if and to the extent that such information shall have become false or misleading in
any material respect. Parent and Purchaser shall take all steps necessary to cause the Offer Documents and the Form S-4, as
so corrected, to be filed with the SEC and to be disseminated to the holders of Company Shares, in each case as and to the
extent required by applicable Laws, or by the SEC or its staff or by the NYSE. Unless the Company Board of Directors or
the Company Special Committee has effected a Change of Recommendation to the extent permitted by Sections 6.3(d) and
(e), Parent and Purchaser shall provide the Company and its counsel a reasonable opportunity to review and comment on the
Offer Documents and the Form S-4 prior to the filing thereof with the SEC, and Parent and Purchaser shall give reasonable
and good faith consideration to any comments made by the Company and its counsel (it being understood that the Company
and its counsel shall provide any comments thereon as soon as reasonably practicable). Unless the Company Board of
Directors or the Company Special Committee has effected a Change of Recommendation to the extent permitted by
Sections 6.3(d) and (e), Parent and Purchaser shall provide in writing to the Company and its counsel any and all written
comments or other material communications that Parent, Purchaser or their counsel receive from the SEC or its staff with
respect to the Offer Documents and the Form S-4 promptly after such receipt, and Parent and Purchaser shall provide the
Company and its counsel a reasonable opportunity to participate in the formulation of any response to any such comments of
the SEC or its staff (including a reasonable opportunity to review and comment on any such response, to which Parent and
Purchaser shall give reasonable and good-faith consideration to any comments made by the Company and its counsel (it
being understood that the Company and its counsel shall provide any comments thereon as soon as reasonably practicable))
and to participate in any discussions with the SEC or its staff regarding any such comments. Parent shall also take any other
action required to be taken under the Securities Act, the Exchange Act, any applicable foreign or state securities or "blue
sky" Laws and the rules and regulations thereunder in connection with the issuance of the Parent Common Stock in the Offer
or the Merger, and the Company shall furnish all information concerning the Company and the holders of the Company
Common Stock as may be reasonably requested in connection with any such actions.

        Section 1.2.    Company Actions.

        (a)    Company Determinations, Approvals and Recommendations.    The Company hereby approves and consents to the Offer
upon the terms and subject to the conditions contained in this Agreement and represents and warrants to Parent and Purchaser that, at a
meeting duly called and held prior to the date hereof, the Company Board of Directors, upon the unanimous recommendation of the
Company Special Committee, has unanimously, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth herein:

          (i)  determined that the terms of the Offer, the Merger and the other Transactions are fair to, and in the best interests
of, the Company and its stockholders;

         (ii)  determined that the Offer, the Merger and the other Transactions are advisable;

        (iii)  approved the Offer, the Merger and the other Transactions and the execution and delivery by the Company of this
Agreement, the performance by the Company of
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its covenants and agreements contained herein and the consummation of the Offer, the Merger and the other Transactions,
upon the terms, and subject to the conditions, contained herein; and

        (iv)  resolved to make the Company Board Recommendation.

The Company hereby approves and consents to the inclusion of the foregoing determinations and approvals and the Company Board
Recommendation in the Offer Documents and the Form S-4. In addition, the Offer Documents and Form S-4 may include the fairness
opinion of the Company's financial advisor referenced in Section 4.21 and any information that may be required to be provided to
holders of Company Shares by the MGCL.

        (b)    Schedule 14D-9.    The Company shall (i) file with the SEC, concurrently with the filing by Parent and Purchaser of the
Schedule TO, a Solicitation/Recommendation Statement on Schedule 14D-9 pertaining to the Offer (together with all amendments and
supplements thereto, and including all exhibits thereto, the "Schedule 14D-9") and (ii) cause the Schedule 14D-9 to be mailed to the
holders of Company Shares promptly after commencement of the Offer. The Company shall cause the Schedule 14D-9 to comply as to
form in all material respects with requirements of applicable Law. To the extent requested by the Company or Parent, Parent shall
cause the initial Schedule 14D-9 to be mailed or otherwise disseminated to the holders of Company Shares (to the extent required by
applicable Laws) together with the Offer Documents. Each of Parent and Purchaser shall furnish in writing to the Company all
information concerning Parent and Purchaser that is required by applicable Laws to be included in the Schedule 14D-9 so as to enable
the Company to comply with its obligations under this Section 1.2(b). Parent, Purchaser and the Company shall cooperate in good
faith to determine the information regarding the Company that is necessary to include in the Schedule 14D-9 in order to satisfy
applicable Laws. Each of the Company, Parent and Purchaser shall promptly correct any information provided by it or any of its
respective directors, officers, employees, affiliates, agents or other representatives for use in the Schedule 14D-9 if and to the extent
that such information shall have become false or misleading in any material respect. The Company shall take all steps necessary to
cause the Schedule 14D-9, as so corrected, to be filed with the SEC and disseminated to the holders of Company Shares, in each case
as and to the extent required by applicable Laws. Unless the Company Board of Directors or the Company Special Committee has
effected a Change of Recommendation to the extent permitted by Section 6.3(d) and Section 6.3(e), the Company shall provide Parent,
Purchaser and their counsel a reasonable opportunity to review and comment on the Schedule 14D-9 prior to the filing thereof with the
SEC, and the Company shall give reasonable and good faith consideration to any comments made by Parent, Purchaser and their
counsel (it being understood that Parent, Purchaser and their counsel shall provide any comments thereon as soon as reasonably
practicable). Unless the Company Board of Directors has effected a Change of Recommendation to the extent permitted by
Section 6.3(d) and Section 6.3(e), the Company shall provide in writing to Parent, Purchaser and their counsel any written comments
or other material communications the Company or its counsel receive from the SEC or its staff with respect to the Schedule 14D-9
promptly after such receipt, and the Company shall provide Parent, Purchaser and their counsel a reasonable opportunity to participate
in the formulation of any response to any such comments of the SEC or its staff (including a reasonable opportunity to review and
comment on any such response, to which the Company shall give reasonable and good-faith consideration to any comments made by
Parent, Purchaser and their counsel (it being understood that Parent,
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Purchaser and their counsel shall provide any comments thereon as soon as reasonably practicable)) and to participate in any
discussions with the SEC or its staff regarding any such comments. Unless the Company Board of Directors has effected a Change of
Recommendation to the extent permitted by Section 6.3(d) and Section 6.3(e), the Company shall include the Company Board
Recommendation in the Schedule 14D-9. The Schedule 14D-9 shall include the fairness opinion of the Company's financial advisor
referenced in Section 4.21 and any information that may be required to be provided to holders of Company Shares by the MGCL.

        (c)    Company Information.    In connection with the Offer and the Merger (including to enable Parent to disseminate the
Maryland Short Form Merger Notice promptly after the date hereof), the Company shall, or shall use reasonable best efforts to cause
its transfer agent to, promptly furnish Parent and Purchaser with such assistance and such information as Parent or its agents may
reasonably request in order to disseminate and otherwise communicate the Offer, the Merger and the Maryland Short Form Merger
Notice to the record and beneficial holders of Company Shares, including a list, as of the most recent practicable date, of the
stockholders of the Company, mailing labels and any available listing or computer files containing the names and addresses of all
record and beneficial holders of Company Shares, and lists of security positions of Company Shares held in stock depositories
(including lists of stockholders, mailing labels, listings or files of securities positions), and shall promptly furnish Parent and Purchaser
with such additional information and assistance (including updated lists of the record and beneficial holders of shares of Company
Common Stock, mailing labels and lists of security positions) as Parent and Purchaser or their agents may reasonably request in order
to communicate the Offer, the Merger and the Maryland Short Form Merger Notice to the holders of Company Shares. Subject to
applicable Laws, and except for such steps as are necessary to disseminate the Offer Documents and the Maryland Short Form Merger
Notice and any other documents necessary to consummate the Offer and the Merger, Parent and Purchaser (and their respective
agents) shall:

          (i)  hold in confidence the information contained in any such lists of stockholders, mailing labels and listings or files
of securities positions;

         (ii)  use such information only in connection with the Offer and the Merger; and

        (iii)  if this Agreement shall be terminated pursuant to Article IX, promptly return to the Company or destroy (and shall
use their respective reasonable efforts to cause their agents to deliver or destroy) any and all copies and any extracts or
summaries from such information then in their possession or control.

 ARTICLE II

THE MERGER

         Section 2.1.    The Merger; Effects of the Merger.     Promptly following the Acceptance Time, the Parties shall take all necessary and
appropriate actions to cause the Merger to become effective as promptly as reasonably practicable without a meeting of the stockholders of the
Company as permitted by Section 3-106.1 of the MGCL and otherwise as provided in
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this Article II. Without limiting the foregoing, the Merger shall be governed by Section 3-106.1 of the MGCL and the Merger shall be effected at
the Closing in accordance herewith. Upon the terms and subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions set forth in this Agreement, and in
accordance with the MGCL, the Company shall be merged with and into Purchaser, whereupon the separate existence of the Company will
cease, with Purchaser surviving the Merger (Purchaser, as the surviving corporation of the Merger, sometimes being referred to herein as the
"Surviving Corporation"). As a result of the Merger, the Surviving Corporation shall be a wholly owned Parent Subsidiary. The Merger shall
have the effects set forth in this Agreement and specified in the applicable provisions of the MGCL. Without limiting the generality of the
foregoing and subject thereto, at the Effective Time, all the assets, property, rights, privileges, immunities, powers and franchises of the
Company and Purchaser shall vest in the Surviving Corporation and all debts, obligations, liabilities and duties of the Company and Purchaser
shall become the debts, obligations, liabilities and duties of the Surviving Corporation.

        Section 2.2.    The Closing.     The closing of the Merger (the "Closing") will take place at 8:00 a.m., Eastern Time, at the offices of
Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz, 51 West 52nd Street, New York, New York 10019, as promptly as practicable following the Acceptance Time,
and in any case no later than the third (3rd) business day after the satisfaction or, to the extent permitted by applicable Law, waiver of the last of
the conditions set forth in Article VIII to be satisfied or waived (other than any such conditions that by their nature are to be satisfied at the
Closing, but subject to the satisfaction or, to the extent permitted by applicable Law and this Agreement, waiver of such conditions at the
Closing), unless another date or place is agreed to in writing by the Company and Parent; provided, that, for the avoidance of doubt, the Closing
shall in any event not occur earlier than thirty (30) days following the date of dissemination of the Maryland Short Form Merger Notice as
provided in this Agreement. The date on which the Closing actually takes place is referred to as the "Closing Date."

        Section 2.3.    Effective Time.     At the Closing, the Parties shall cause the Merger to be consummated by filing with the State Department
of Assessments and Taxation of Maryland (the "Maryland Department") articles of merger (the "Articles of Merger") in connection with the
Merger, in such form as is required by, and executed in accordance with, the MGCL, and the Parties shall make all other filings or recordings
required under the MGCL in connection with the Merger. The Merger shall become effective at the time the Articles of Merger are accepted for
record by the Maryland Department or such later date and time (not to exceed thirty (30) days after the Articles of Merger are accepted for
record by the Maryland Department) as shall be agreed to by the Company and Parent and specified in the Articles of Merger (the date and time
the Merger becomes effective being the "Effective Time"), it being understood and agreed that the Parties shall cause the Effective Time to occur
on the Closing Date.

        Section 2.4.    Governing Documents.     At the Effective Time, subject to Section 7.4, the charter and bylaws of Purchaser, as in effect
immediately prior to the Effective Time, shall be the charter and bylaws of the Surviving Corporation, until thereafter amended in accordance
with applicable Law and the applicable provisions of such charter and bylaws, provided that the name of the Surviving Corporation shall be
"Hatteras Financial Corp." (as may be changed thereafter).
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        Section 2.5.    Directors and Officers of the Surviving Corporation.     (a)     The directors of Purchaser immediately prior to the Effective
Time, from and after the Effective Time, shall be the directors of the Surviving Corporation.

        (b)   The officers of Purchaser immediately prior to the Effective Time, from and after the Effective Time, shall be the officers of
the Surviving Corporation.

        Section 2.6.    Tax Consequences.     It is intended that, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, (a) the Offer and the Merger, taken together,
shall qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code and (b) this Agreement be, and is hereby adopted as, a "plan
of reorganization" for purposes of Sections 354 and 361 of the Code.

 ARTICLE III

TREATMENT OF SECURITIES

         Section 3.1.    Treatment of Capital Stock.

        (a)    Treatment of Company Common Stock.    At the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part
of the Parties or holders of any securities of the Company or of Purchaser, subject to any applicable withholding Tax, each Company
Share issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (other than any Cancelled Shares) shall be automatically
converted into the right to receive, without interest, at the election of the holder: (i) the Cash Consideration, (ii) the Stock
Consideration, or (iii) the Mixed Consideration (in each case, the "Common Merger Consideration"), in each case subject to proration
as set forth in Section 3.1(e) and the other provisions of this Article III. From and after the Effective Time, all such Company Shares
shall no longer be outstanding and shall automatically be cancelled and shall cease to exist, and each applicable holder of such
Company Shares shall cease to have any rights with respect thereto, except the right to receive the applicable portion of Common
Merger Consideration therefor upon the surrender of such Company Shares in accordance with Section 3.2, including the right to
receive, pursuant to Section 3.6, cash in lieu of fractional shares of Parent Common Stock, if any, into which such Company Shares
have been converted pursuant to this Section 3.1(a) (the "Fractional Share Consideration"), together with the amounts, if any, payable
pursuant to Section 3.2(f).

        (b)    Treatment of Certain Company Common Stock.    At the Effective Time, each Company Share issued and outstanding
immediately prior to the Effective Time that is owned by Parent or Purchaser (including Company Shares accepted for payment by
Purchaser pursuant to the Offer) shall be cancelled and shall cease to exist, and no consideration shall be delivered in exchange
therefor (collectively, the "Cancelled Shares").

        (c)    Treatment of Purchaser Shares.    At the Effective Time, each issued and outstanding share of common stock, par value
$0.001 per share, of Purchaser issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall remain outstanding as shares of
common stock of the Surviving Corporation.

        (d)    Treatment of Company Preferred Stock.    At the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part
of the Parties or holders of any securities of the
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Company or of Purchaser, subject to any applicable withholding Tax, each share of the Company's 7.625% Series A Cumulative
Redeemable Preferred Stock, $0.001 par value per share (the "Company Preferred Stock" or such shares, the "Company Preferred
Shares") issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be automatically converted into the right to receive one
newly issued share of Parent Series E Preferred Stock (the "Preferred Merger Consideration"), subject to the provisions of this
Article III. From and after the Effective Time, all such Company Preferred Shares shall no longer be outstanding and shall
automatically be cancelled and shall cease to exist, and each applicable holder of such Company Preferred Shares shall cease to have
any rights with respect thereto, except the right to receive the Preferred Merger Consideration therefor upon the surrender of such
Company Preferred Shares in accordance with Section 3.2.

        (e)    Elections; Proration.

          (i)  Subject to the other provisions of this Section 3.1(e), each holder of Company Shares as of immediately prior to
the consummation of the Merger (other than Cancelled Shares) shall be entitled to elect (1) a number of Cash Election
Shares, (2) a number of Stock Election Shares, and (3) a number of Mixed Election Shares. Any Cash Election, Stock
Election or Mixed Election shall be made on a form for that purpose prepared by Parent that is reasonably acceptable to the
Company (a "Form of Election in Merger"), which shall be mailed to such holders of Company Shares promptly after the
Closing Date (such date, the "Mailing Date"). The deadline for submitting an effective, properly completed Form of Election
in Merger to the Exchange Agent shall be 5:00 p.m., Eastern Time, on the 20th day following the Mailing Date (or such
other time and date as the Parties may mutually agree) (the "Election Deadline"). Holders of record of Company Shares who
hold such Company Shares as nominees, trustees or in other representative capacities may submit multiple Forms of Election
in Merger on behalf of their respective beneficial holders.

         (ii)  Any election shall have been properly made only if the Exchange Agent shall have actually received a properly
completed Form of Election in Merger by the Election Deadline. Any Form of Election in Merger may be revoked or
changed by the authorized Person properly submitting such Form of Election in Merger, by written notice received by the
Exchange Agent prior to the Election Deadline. In the event a Form of Election in Merger is revoked prior to the Election
Deadline, the Company Shares represented by such Form of Election in Merger shall become Mixed Election Shares, except
to the extent a subsequent election is properly made with respect to any or all of such Company Shares prior to the Election
Deadline. Subject to the terms of this Agreement and of the Form of Election in Merger, the Exchange Agent shall have
reasonable discretion to determine whether any election, revocation or change has been properly or timely made and to
disregard immaterial defects in any Form of Election in Merger, and any good-faith decisions of the Exchange Agent
regarding such matters shall be binding and conclusive. None of Parent, Purchaser, the Company or the Exchange Agent
shall be under any obligation to notify any Person of any defect in a Form of Election in Merger.

        (iii)  Notwithstanding any other provision contained in this Agreement, the Cash Election Shares and Stock Election
Shares eligible to receive Common Merger
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Consideration pursuant to Section 3.1(a) shall be subject to proration as described in this Section 3.1(e).

        (1)   The maximum number of Company Shares which shall be eligible to receive the Cash Consideration
pursuant to Section 3.1(a) shall equal 35.0% of the aggregate number of Company Shares entitled to receive
Common Merger Consideration pursuant to Section 3.1(a) (excluding Mixed Election Shares and No Election
Shares) (the "Maximum Cash Shares in Merger").

        (2)   If the total number of Cash Election Shares eligible to receive Common Merger Consideration pursuant
to Section 3.1(a) exceeds the Maximum Cash Shares in Merger, such Cash Elections shall be subject to proration
as follows: For each such Cash Election, the number of Company Shares that shall be converted into the right to
receive the Cash Consideration shall be (A) the total number of Cash Election Shares eligible to receive Common
Merger Consideration pursuant to Section 3.1(a) multiplied by (B) the Merger Cash Proration Factor, rounded
down to the nearest Company Share. The "Merger Cash Proration Factor" means a fraction (x) the numerator of
which shall be the Maximum Cash Shares in Merger and (y) the denominator of which shall be the aggregate
number of Cash Election Shares eligible to receive Common Merger Consideration pursuant to Section 3.1(a). The
Cash Election Shares that were not converted into the right to receive the Cash Consideration in accordance with
this Section 3.1(e)(iii)(2) shall be converted into the right to receive the Stock Consideration.

        (3)   The maximum number of Company Shares which shall be eligible to receive the Stock Consideration
pursuant to Section 3.1(a) shall equal 65.0% of the aggregate number of Company Shares entitled to receive
Common Merger Consideration pursuant to Section 3.1(a) (excluding Mixed Election Shares and No Election
Shares) (the "Maximum Stock Shares in Merger").

        (4)   If the total number of Stock Election Shares eligible to receive Common Merger Consideration pursuant
to Section 3.1(a) exceeds the Maximum Stock Shares in Merger, such Stock Elections shall be subject to proration
as follows: For each such Stock Election, the number of Company Shares that shall be converted into the right to
receive the Stock Consideration shall be (A) the total number of Stock Election Shares eligible to receive Common
Merger Consideration pursuant to Section 3.1(a) multiplied by (B) the Merger Stock Proration Factor, rounded
down to the nearest Company Share. The "Merger Stock Proration Factor" means a fraction (x) the numerator of
which shall be the Maximum Stock Shares in Merger and (y) the denominator of which shall be the aggregate
number of Stock Election Shares eligible to receive Common Merger Consideration pursuant to Section 3.1(a).
The Stock Election Shares that were not converted into the right to receive the Stock Consideration in accordance
with this Section 3.1(e)(iii)(4) shall be converted into the right to receive the Cash Consideration.

        (iv)  All prorations resulting from either Section 3.1(c)(iii)(2) or Section 3.1(c)(iii)(4) shall be applied on a pro rata
basis, such that each holder of Company Shares bears its proportionate share of the proration, based on a percentage of the
total Cash Election Shares or Stock Election Shares, as applicable, elected by such holder of Company Shares bears to all
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Cash Election Shares or Stock Election Shares, as applicable, elected by holders of Company Shares in the Merger.

         (v)  Each Company Share eligible to receive the Common Merger Consideration pursuant to Section 3.1(a) for which
an election shall not have been properly made by the Election Deadline shall be deemed to be a Mixed Election Share and
shall only be entitled to the right to receive the Mixed Consideration in accordance with Section 3.1(a). In no event shall any
Mixed Election Shares be subject to proration pursuant to Section 3.1(e)(iii)(2) or Section 3.1(e)(iii)(4).

        (f)    Adjustment to Merger Consideration.    The Merger Consideration, Maximum Cash Shares in Merger, Merger Cash
Proration Factor and Merger Stock Proration Factor shall be adjusted appropriately, without duplication, to reflect the effect of any
stock split, reverse stock split, stock dividend (including any dividend or other distribution of securities convertible into Company
Common Stock, Company Preferred Stock or Parent Common Stock, as applicable), reorganization, recapitalization, reclassification,
combination, exchange of shares or other like change with respect to the number of Company Shares, Company Preferred Shares or
shares of Parent Common Stock outstanding after the date hereof and prior to the Effective Time. Nothing in this Section 3.1(f) shall
be construed to permit the Company or Parent to take any action with respect to its securities that is prohibited by the terms of this
Agreement.

        Section 3.2.    Payment for Securities; Surrender of Certificates.

        (a)    Exchange Fund.    Prior to the Effective Time, Parent or Purchaser shall designate a bank or trust company reasonably
acceptable to the Company to act as the exchange agent in connection with the Merger (the "Exchange Agent"). The Exchange Agent
shall also act as the agent for the holders of Company Shares and Company Preferred Shares for the purpose of receiving and holding
their Form of Election in Merger, Certificates and Book-Entry Shares and shall obtain no rights or interests in the shares represented
thereby. At or immediately after the Effective Time, Parent or Purchaser shall deposit, or cause to be deposited, with the Exchange
Agent (i) evidence of Parent Common Stock and Parent Series E Preferred Stock issuable pursuant to Section 3.1(a) and
Section 3.1(d), respectively, in book-entry form equal to the aggregate Parent Common Stock portion of the Common Merger
Consideration (excluding any Fractional Share Consideration) and the aggregate Preferred Merger Consideration, respectively, and
(ii) cash in immediately available funds in an amount sufficient to pay the aggregate cash portion of the Merger Consideration,
Fractional Share Consideration and any dividends under Section 3.2(f) (such evidence of book-entry shares of Parent Common Stock
and Parent Series E Preferred Stock and cash amounts, together with any dividends or other distributions with respect thereto, the
"Exchange Fund"), in each case, for the sole benefit of the holders of Company Shares and Company Preferred Shares. In the event the
Exchange Fund shall be insufficient (other than as a result of payment of the Merger Consideration in accordance with this
Agreement) to pay the aggregate cash portion of the Merger Consideration, Fractional Share Consideration and any dividends under
Section 3.2(f), Parent shall, or shall cause the Surviving Corporation to, promptly deposit, or cause to be deposited, additional funds
with the Exchange Agent in an amount which is equal to the shortfall that is required to make such payment. Parent shall cause the
Exchange Agent to

A-16

Edgar Filing: FTI CONSULTING INC - Form PRE 14A

66



Table of Contents

make, and the Exchange Agent shall make, delivery of the Merger Consideration, including payment of the Fractional Share
Consideration, and any amounts payable in respect of dividends or other distributions on shares of Parent Common Stock in
accordance with Section 3.2(f) out of the Exchange Fund in accordance with this Agreement. The Exchange Fund shall not be used for
any purpose that is not expressly provided for in this Agreement. The cash portion of the Exchange Fund shall be invested by the
Exchange Agent as reasonably directed by Parent; provided, however, that any investment of such cash shall in all events be limited to
direct short-term obligations of, or short-term obligations fully guaranteed as to principal and interest by, the U.S. government, in
commercial paper rated P-1 or A-1 or better by Moody's Investors Service, Inc. or Standard & Poor's Corporation, respectively, or in
certificates of deposit, bank repurchase agreements or banker's acceptances of commercial banks with capital exceeding $10 billion
(based on the most recent financial statements of such bank that are then publicly available), and that no such investment or loss
thereon shall affect the amounts payable to holders of Certificates or Book-Entry Shares pursuant to this Article III. Any interest and
other income resulting from such investments shall be paid to the Surviving Corporation on the earlier of (A) one (1) year after the
Effective Time or (B) the full payment of the Exchange Fund.

        (b)    Procedures for Surrender.    Promptly after the Effective Time, Parent shall cause the Exchange Agent to mail (and make
available for collection by hand) to each holder of record of a certificate or certificates which immediately prior to the Effective Time
represented outstanding Company Shares or Company Preferred Shares, as applicable (the "Certificates"), or non-certificated
Company Shares or Company Preferred Shares, as applicable, represented by book-entry ("Book-Entry Shares") and whose
Certificates and Book-Entry Shares, as applicable, were converted pursuant to Section 3.1 into the right to receive the applicable
Merger Consideration (i) a letter of transmittal, which shall specify that delivery shall be effected, and risk of loss and title to the
Certificates shall pass, only upon delivery of the Certificates (or affidavits of loss in lieu thereof and, if required by Parent, an
indemnity bond) to the Exchange Agent and shall be in such form and have such other provisions as Parent may reasonably specify (it
being understood that the forms of Letter of Transmittal to be mailed to the holders of Company Common Stock and Company
Preferred Stock may vary in certain respects due to differences in the respective securities) and (ii) instructions for effecting the
surrender of the Certificates (or affidavits of loss in lieu thereof and, if required by Parent, an indemnity bond) or Book-Entry Shares
in exchange for payment of the applicable Merger Consideration into which such Company Shares or Company Preferred Shares, as
applicable, have been converted pursuant to Section 3.1, including any amount payable in respect of Fractional Share Consideration in
accordance with Section 3.6, and any dividends or other distributions on shares of Parent Common Stock in accordance with
Section 3.2(f). Upon surrender of a Certificate (or an affidavit of loss in lieu thereof and, if required by Parent, an indemnity bond) or
Book-Entry Share for cancellation to the Exchange Agent or to such other agent or agents as may be appointed by Parent or the
Surviving Corporation, together with such letter of transmittal duly completed and validly executed in accordance with the instructions
thereto, and such other documents as may be required pursuant to such instructions, the holder of such Certificate or Book-Entry Share
shall be entitled to receive in exchange therefor the applicable Merger Consideration pursuant to the provisions of this Article III, any
Fractional Share Consideration that such holder has the right to receive pursuant to the provisions of Section 3.6, and any amounts that
such holder has the right to receive in respect of dividends or
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other distributions on shares of Parent Common Stock in accordance with Section 3.2(f) for each Company Share formerly represented
by such Certificate or Book-Entry Share, to be mailed (or made available for collection by hand if so elected by the surrendering
holder) within five (5) business days following the later to occur of (x) the Election Deadline and the determination of proration
pursuant to Section 3.1(e) or (y) the Exchange Agent's receipt of such Certificate (or affidavit of loss in lieu thereof and, if required by
Parent, an indemnity bond) or Book-Entry Share, and the Certificate (or affidavit of loss in lieu thereof and, if required by Parent, an
indemnity bond) or Book-Entry Share so surrendered shall be forthwith cancelled. The Exchange Agent shall accept such Certificates
(or affidavits of loss in lieu thereof and, if required by Parent, an indemnity bond) or Book-Entry Shares upon compliance with such
reasonable terms and conditions as the Exchange Agent may impose to effect an orderly exchange thereof in accordance with normal
exchange practices. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, at Parent's election, Parent may instruct the Exchange Agent to
automatically convert Book-Entry Shares into the applicable Merger Consideration without any required action on the part of the
holders of such Book-Entry Shares. If payment of the applicable Merger Consideration is to be made to a Person other than the Person
in whose name the surrendered Certificate is registered, it shall be a condition precedent of payment that (A) the Certificate so
surrendered shall be properly endorsed or shall be otherwise in proper form for transfer and (B) the Person requesting such payment
shall have paid any transfer and other similar Taxes required by reason of the payment of the applicable Merger Consideration to a
Person other than the registered holder of the Certificate surrendered or shall have established to the satisfaction of Parent that such
Tax either has been paid or is not required to be paid. Payment of the applicable Merger Consideration with respect to Book-Entry
Shares shall only be made to the Person in whose name such Book-Entry Shares are registered. Until surrendered as contemplated by
this Section 3.2, each Certificate and Book-Entry Share shall be deemed at any time after the Effective Time to represent only the right
to receive the applicable Merger Consideration as contemplated by this Article III, including any amount payable in respect of
Fractional Share Consideration in accordance with Section 3.6, and any dividends or other distributions on shares of Parent Common
Stock in accordance with Section 3.2(f), in each case without interest thereon.

        (c)    Transfer Books; No Further Ownership Rights in Company Shares or Company Preferred Shares.    At the Effective Time,
the stock transfer books of the Company shall be closed and thereafter there shall be no further registration of transfers of Company
Shares or Company Preferred Shares on the records of the Company. From and after the Effective Time, the holders of Certificates or
Book-Entry Shares outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall cease to have any rights with respect to such Company
Shares or Company Preferred Shares, as applicable, except as otherwise provided for herein. If, after the Effective Time, Certificates
or Book-Entry Shares are presented to the Surviving Corporation for any reason, they shall be cancelled and exchanged as provided in
this Agreement.

        (d)    Termination of Exchange Fund; No Liability.    At any time following the first (1st) anniversary of the Effective Time,
Parent shall be entitled to require the Exchange Agent to deliver to it any funds (including any interest received with respect thereto)
remaining in the Exchange Fund that have not been disbursed, or for which disbursement is pending subject only to the Exchange
Agent's routine administrative procedures, to holders of Certificates or Book-Entry Shares, and thereafter such holders shall be entitled
to look only to
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the Surviving Corporation and Parent (subject to abandoned property, escheat or other similar Laws) as general creditors thereof with
respect to the applicable Merger Consideration, including any amount payable in respect of Fractional Share Consideration in
accordance with Section 3.6, and any dividends or other distributions on shares of Parent Common Stock in accordance with
Section 3.2(f), payable upon due surrender of their Certificates or Book-Entry Shares and compliance with the procedures in
Section 3.2(b), without any interest thereon. Notwithstanding the foregoing, none of the Surviving Corporation, Parent or the
Exchange Agent shall be liable to any holder of a Certificate or Book-Entry Share for any Merger Consideration or other amounts
delivered to a public official pursuant to any applicable abandoned property, escheat or similar Law.

        (e)    Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Certificates.    In the event that any Certificates shall have been lost, stolen or destroyed, the
Exchange Agent shall issue in exchange for such lost, stolen or destroyed Certificates, upon the making of an affidavit of that fact by
the holder thereof and, if required by Parent, an indemnity bond, the applicable Merger Consideration payable in respect thereof
pursuant to Section 3.1 hereof, including any amount payable in respect of Fractional Share Consideration in accordance with
Section 3.6, and any dividends or other distributions on shares of Parent Common Stock in accordance with Section 3.2(f).

        (f)    Dividends or Other Distributions with Respect to Parent Common Stock.    No dividends or other distributions with respect
to Parent Common Stock with a record date after the Effective Time shall be paid to the holder of any unsurrendered Certificate or
Book-Entry Share with respect to the shares of Parent Common Stock issuable hereunder (for the avoidance of doubt, only with
respect to the Common Merger Consideration), and all such dividends and other distributions shall be paid by Parent to the Exchange
Agent and shall be included in the Exchange Fund, in each case until the surrender of such Certificate or Book-Entry Share (or
affidavit of loss in lieu thereof) in accordance with this Agreement. Subject to applicable Laws, following surrender of any such
Certificate or Book-Entry Share (or affidavit of loss in lieu thereof) there shall be paid to the holder thereof, without interest, (i) the
amount of dividends or other distributions with a record date after the Effective Time theretofore paid with respect to such shares of
Parent Common Stock to which such holder is entitled pursuant to this Agreement and (ii) at the appropriate payment date, the amount
of dividends or other distributions with a record date after the Effective Time but prior to such surrender and with a payment date
subsequent to such surrender payable with respect to such shares of Parent Common Stock.

        Section 3.3.    Dissenters' Rights.     No dissenters' or appraisal rights shall be available with respect to the Merger or the other Transactions.

        Section 3.4.    Treatment of Company Equity Awards.

        (a)   At the Effective Time, each Vested RSA shall, without any action on the part of Parent, the Company or the holder thereof,
be cancelled, with the holder of such Vested RSA becoming entitled to receive, in full satisfaction of the rights of such holder with
respect thereto, the Mixed Consideration in respect of each share of Company Common Stock subject to such Vested RSA
immediately prior to the Effective Time, less applicable Tax withholdings. The applicable Taxes required to be withheld shall first
reduce the cash portion of the aggregate
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Mixed Consideration to be received by a holder of Vested RSAs in respect of such Vested RSAs and, if the cash portion of the
aggregate Mixed Consideration is not sufficient to satisfy such Taxes, any shortfall shall be satisfied by reducing the stock portion of
the aggregate Mixed Consideration to be received by a holder of Vested RSAs in respect of such Vested RSAs, with the value of the
stock portion for purposes of such deduction determined based on the Parent Trading Price. Any holder of a Vested RSA who becomes
entitled to receive a fraction of a share of Parent Common Stock (after aggregating all shares represented by all Company RSAs held
by such individual) shall receive, in lieu thereof, cash, without interest, in an amount equal to such fractional part of a share of Parent
Common Stock multiplied by the Parent Trading Price, less any applicable Tax withholding, payable in accordance with
Section 3.4(d).

        (b)   At the Effective Time, each Rollover RSA shall, without any action on the part of Parent, the Company or the holder thereof,
be assumed and converted automatically into a restricted stock award (each, a "Converted RSA") with respect to a number of shares of
Parent Common Stock equal to the product obtained by multiplying (x) the total number of shares of Company Common Stock subject
to the Rollover RSA immediately prior to the Effective Time by (y) the Equity Award Exchange Ratio, with any fractional shares
rounded to the nearest whole share. Each Converted RSA shall vest in accordance with the terms of the consulting agreement between
each holder of Converted RSAs and Parent dated as of the date hereof and shall otherwise have the same terms and conditions of the
corresponding Rollover RSA.

        (c)   Prior to the Effective Time, the Company Board of Directors (or the appropriate committee(s) thereof) shall pass resolutions
as are necessary for the treatment of the Company Equity Awards as contemplated by this Section 3.4.

        (d)   The Parties will coordinate to cause any cash payments required pursuant to this Section 3.4 to be made through the
applicable payroll system no later than twenty-one (21) days after the Effective Time.

        Section 3.5.    Withholding.     Parent, Purchaser, the Surviving Corporation and the Exchange Agent shall be entitled to deduct and
withhold from amounts otherwise payable pursuant to this Agreement, any amounts as are required to be withheld or deducted with respect to
such payment under the Code, or any other applicable Tax Law. To the extent that amounts are so deducted or withheld and remitted to the
appropriate Governmental Entity, such amounts shall be treated for all purposes of this Agreement as having been paid to the Person in respect
of which such deduction or withholding was made.

        Section 3.6.    Fractional Shares.     No certificate or scrip representing fractional shares of Parent Common Stock shall be issued upon the
surrender for exchange of Certificates or Book-Entry Shares, and such fractional share interests shall not entitle the owner thereof to vote or to
any other rights of a stockholder of Parent. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, each holder of Company Shares converted
pursuant to the Merger who would otherwise have been entitled to receive a fraction of a share of Parent Common Stock (after aggregating all
shares represented by the Certificates and Book-Entry Shares delivered by such holder) shall receive, in lieu thereof, cash, without interest, in an
amount equal to such fractional part of a share of Parent Common Stock multiplied by the Parent Trading Price.
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 ARTICLE IV

REPRESENTATIONS AND
WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY

        Except as disclosed (a) in the Company SEC Documents filed with or furnished to the SEC since December 31, 2014 (including exhibits
and other information incorporated by reference therein) and publicly available prior to the date hereof (but excluding any forward-looking
disclosures set forth in any "risk factors" section, any disclosures in any "forward-looking statements" section and any other disclosures included
therein to the extent they are predictive or forward-looking in nature) or (b) in the applicable section of the disclosure letter delivered by the
Company to Parent immediately prior to the execution of this Agreement (the "Company Disclosure Letter") (it being understood that any
information set forth in one section or subsection of the Company Disclosure Letter shall be deemed to apply to and qualify the representation
and warranty set forth in this Agreement to which it corresponds in number and, whether or not an explicit reference or cross-reference is made,
each other representation and warranty set forth in this Article IV for which it is reasonably apparent on its face that such information is relevant
to such other section), the Company represents and warrants to Parent as set forth below:

        Section 4.1.    Qualification, Organization, Subsidiaries, etc.     

        (a)   The Company is a corporation duly incorporated, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of the State of
Maryland and has all requisite corporate or similar power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties and assets and to carry
on its business as presently conducted. The Company is qualified to do business and is in good standing as a foreign corporation or
other entity in each jurisdiction where the ownership, leasing or operation of its assets or properties or conduct of its business requires
such qualification, except where the failure to be so qualified or, where relevant, in good standing, has not had and would not
reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. Each of the Company
Subsidiaries is a legal entity duly organized, validly existing and, where relevant, in good standing under the Laws of its respective
jurisdiction of organization and has all requisite corporate or similar power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties and
assets and to carry on its business as presently conducted and is qualified to do business and is in good standing as a foreign
corporation or other entity in each jurisdiction where the ownership, leasing or operation of its assets or properties or conduct of its
business requires such qualification, except where the failure to be so organized, validly existing, qualified or, where relevant, in good
standing, or to have such power or authority, has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the
aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. The Company has filed with the SEC, prior to the date of this Agreement, a complete
and accurate copy of the Company Governing Documents as amended to the date hereof. The Company Governing Documents are in
full force and effect and the Company is not in violation of either of the Company Governing Documents. The Company has made
available to Parent complete and accurate copies of the charter and bylaws, or equivalent organizational or governing documents, of
each of the Company's "significant subsidiaries" (as defined in Regulation S-X promulgated under the Securities Act), each as
currently in effect.
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        (b)   Section 4.1(b) of the Company Disclosure Letter sets forth an accurate and complete list of each Company Subsidiary and
each Person in which the Company or any Company Subsidiary owns an equity or other economic interest, including a list of each
Company Subsidiary that is a "qualified REIT subsidiary" within the meaning of Section 856(i)(2) of the Code ("Qualified REIT
Subsidiary"), or a "taxable REIT subsidiary" within the meaning of Section 856(l) of the Code ("Taxable REIT Subsidiary"), together
with (i) the jurisdiction of incorporation or organization, as the case may be, of each Company Subsidiary, (ii) the type and percentage
of interest held, directly or indirectly, by the Company in each Company Subsidiary or in each such Person, (iii) the names and the
type of and percentage of interest held by any Person other than the Company or a Company Subsidiary in each Company Subsidiary,
and (iv) the classification for United States federal income tax purposes of each Company Subsidiary. All the issued and outstanding
shares of capital stock of, or other equity interests in, each Company Subsidiary have been validly issued and are fully paid and
nonassessable and are wholly owned, directly or indirectly, by the Company free and clear of all Liens, other than Permitted Liens.

        Section 4.2.    Capitalization.     

        (a)   The authorized capital stock of the Company consists of 200,000,000 Company Shares and 25,000,000 shares of preferred
stock, par value $0.001 per share, of the Company (the "Company Base Preferred Stock"). As of April 7, 2016 (the "Company
Capitalization Date"), (i)(A) 94,529,206 Company Shares were issued and outstanding (including 932,531 Company Shares
underlying Company RSAs), (B) 11,500,000 shares of the Company Base Preferred Stock were issued and outstanding, consisting of
11,500,000 shares of Company Preferred Stock, and (C) no Company Shares were held, directly or indirectly, by the Company
Subsidiaries, and (ii) 1,142,889 Company Shares were reserved for issuance pursuant to the Company Equity Plans. All the
outstanding Company Shares and Company Preferred Shares are, and all Company Shares reserved for issuance as noted above shall
be, when issued in accordance with the respective terms thereof, duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable and free
of pre-emptive rights.

        (b)   Section 4.2(b) of the Company Disclosure Letter sets forth a true and complete list, as of the Company Capitalization Date,
of (i) each Company Equity Award, (ii) the name of the Company Equity Award holder, (iii) the number of shares of Company
Common Stock underlying each Company Equity Award, (iv) the date on which the Company Equity Award was granted, (v) the
Company Equity Plan under which the Company Equity Award was granted, (vi) the vesting schedule with respect to the Company
Equity Award, including any right of acceleration of such vesting schedule, (vii) the exercise price of each Company Equity Award, if
applicable, and (viii) the expiration date of each Company Equity Award, if applicable. There are outstanding 280,000 phantom units
(the "Phantom Units") that correspond on a one for one basis to the common membership units in Wind River TRS LLC (the
"Membership Units").

        (c)   Except as set forth in Section 4.2(a) and Section 4.2(b) above, as of the date hereof: (i) the Company does not have any
shares of capital stock or other equity interests issued or outstanding other than the Company Shares that have become outstanding
after the Company Capitalization Date, but were reserved for issuance as set forth in Section 4.2(a)
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above, and (ii) there are no outstanding subscriptions, options, warrants, puts, calls, exchangeable or convertible securities or other
rights, agreements or commitments for the issuance of, or that correspond to, capital stock to which the Company or any of the
Company Subsidiaries is a party obligating the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries to (A) issue, transfer or sell, or make any
payment with respect to, any shares in the capital or other equity interests of the Company or any Company Subsidiary or securities
convertible into or exchangeable for, or that correspond to, such shares or equity interests (in each case other than to the Company or a
wholly owned Company Subsidiary); (B) grant, extend or enter into any such subscription, option, warrant, put, call, exchangeable or
convertible securities or other similar right, agreement or commitment; (C) redeem or otherwise acquire any such shares in its capital
or other equity interests; or (D) provide any amount of funds to, or make any investment (in the form of a loan, capital contribution or
otherwise) in, any Company Subsidiary that is not wholly owned or in any other Person. Except as set forth in Section 4.2(a) and
Section 4.2(b) above, there are no outstanding obligations of the Company or any Company Subsidiary (1) restricting the transfer of,
(2) affecting the voting rights of, (3) requiring the repurchase, redemption or disposition of, or containing any right of first refusal or
right of first offer with respect to, (4) requiring the registration for sale of, or (5) granting any preemptive or anti-dilutive rights with
respect to, any shares of capital stock or other equity interests of the Company or any Company Subsidiary.

        (d)   Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has outstanding bonds, debentures, notes or other similar obligations, the
holders of which have the right to vote (or which are convertible into or exercisable for securities having the right to vote) with the
Company Stockholders on any matter.

        (e)   There are no voting trusts or other agreements or commitments to which the Company or any Company Subsidiary is a party
with respect to the voting of the capital stock or other equity interests of the Company or any Company Subsidiary.

        (f)    Assuming that Parent and Purchaser comply with the provisions of Section 1.1(g)(i)(5) and the terms of the Parent Series E
Preferred Stock to be issued to the holders of the Company Preferred Stock pursuant to Section 3.1(d) are as set forth in the articles
supplementary in the form set forth in Annex C, no holders of Company Common Stock or Company Preferred Stock have the right to
demand as a result of the Merger or otherwise the fair value of their shares in accordance with the MGCL.

        Section 4.3.    Corporate Authority.     

        (a)   The Company has all requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and to consummate the
Transactions, including the Offer and the Merger. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the
Transactions have been duly and validly authorized by the Company Board of Directors and no other corporate proceedings on the part
of the Company are necessary to authorize the consummation of, and to consummate, the Transactions, except, with respect to the
Merger, for the filing of the Articles of Merger with and acceptance for record of the Articles of Merger by the Maryland Department.
On or prior to the date hereof, at a meeting duly called and held, the Company Board of Directors, acting upon the unanimous
recommendation of the Company
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Special Committee, has unanimously (i) determined that the terms of the Offer, the Merger and the other Transactions are fair to, and
in the best interests of, the Company and its stockholders, (ii) declared the Offer, the Merger and the other Transactions advisable,
(iii) approved the execution and delivery by the Company of this Agreement, the performance by the Company of its covenants and
agreements contained herein and the consummation of the Offer, the Merger and the other Transactions upon the terms and subject to
the conditions contained herein, and (iv) resolved to recommend that the holders of shares of Company Common Stock accept the
Offer and tender their shares of Company Common Stock to Purchaser pursuant to the Offer. As of the date hereof, none of the
foregoing actions by the Company Board of Directors have been rescinded or modified in any way.

        (b)   Assuming the Minimum Condition is satisfied and the terms of the Parent Series E Preferred Stock to be issued to the
holders of the Company Preferred Stock pursuant to Section 3.1(d) are as set forth in the articles supplementary in the form set forth in
Annex C, no vote of the holders of Company Shares, Company Preferred Shares or other capital stock of the Company is necessary to
adopt this Agreement and consummate the Merger or other Transactions under applicable Law and the Company Governing
Documents.

        (c)   This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by the Company and, assuming this Agreement constitutes
the valid and binding agreement of Parent and Purchaser, constitutes the valid and binding agreement of the Company, enforceable
against the Company in accordance with its terms, except that (i) such enforcement may be subject to applicable bankruptcy,
insolvency, examinership, reorganization, moratorium or other similar Laws, now or hereafter in effect, relating to creditors' rights
generally and (ii) equitable remedies of specific performance and injunctive and other forms of equitable relief may be subject to
equitable defenses and to the discretion of the court before which any proceeding therefor may be brought (collectively, the
"Enforceability Limitations").

        (d)   Each indemnitee who is an officer or director of the Company and is a party to an indemnification agreement with the
Company, a copy of which has been provided to Parent prior to the date hereof, has approved this Agreement for purposes of being the
approved "written agreement" referred to in Section 16(c) of such indemnification agreement.

        Section 4.4.    Governmental Consents; No Violation.     

        (a)   Other than in connection with or in compliance with (i) the provisions of the MGCL, (ii) the Securities Act, (iii) the
Exchange Act, (iv) the Investment Advisors Act, (v) any applicable requirements of the NYSE or FINRA, (vi) state and local transfer
Taxes or state securities or "blue sky" Laws, and (vii) filings, notifications, consents or approvals required by any applicable
Governmental Entity or Program Lender as set forth in Section 4.4 of the Company Disclosure Letter (such filings, notifications,
consents or approvals set forth in Section 4.4 of the Company Disclosure Letter, the "Required Consents"), no authorization, permit,
notification to, consent or approval of, or filing with, any Governmental Entity or Program Lender is necessary or required, under
applicable Law, for the consummation by the Company of the Transactions, except for such authorizations, permits, notifications,
consents, approvals or filings that, if not obtained or made, would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate,
a Company Material Adverse Effect.
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        (b)   The execution and delivery by the Company of this Agreement do not, and, except as described in Section 4.4(a) of the
Company Disclosure Letter, the consummation of the Transactions and compliance with the provisions hereof will not (i) conflict with
or result in any violation or breach of, or default or change of control (with or without notice or lapse of time, or both) under, or give
rise to a right of, or result in, termination, modification, cancellation or acceleration of any obligation or to the loss of a benefit under,
or right of amendment to a third party or vesting of any Contract binding upon the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries or
result in the creation of any Lien upon any of the properties, rights or assets of the Company or any Company Subsidiaries, other than
Permitted Liens, (ii) conflict with or result in any violation of any provision of the Company Governing Documents or the
organizational documents of any Company Subsidiary, or (iii) conflict with or violate any Laws applicable to the Company or any of
the Company Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties, rights or assets, other than in the case of clauses (i) and (iii), any such
violation, conflict, default, termination, cancellation, acceleration, right, loss or Lien that has not had and would not reasonably be
expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

        Section 4.5.    SEC Reports and Financial Statements.     

        (a)   From December 31, 2013, the Company has timely (including following any extensions of time for filing provided by
Rule 12b-25 promulgated under the Exchange Act) filed or furnished all forms, documents and reports required to be filed or furnished
by it with the SEC under the Securities Act or the Exchange Act (such forms, documents and reports, the "Company SEC
Documents"). As of their respective filing dates, or, if amended prior to the date hereof, as of the date of (and giving effect to) the last
such amendment made prior to the date hereof, the Company SEC Documents complied as to form in all material respects with the
requirements of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, the Securities Act and the Exchange Act, as the case may be, and the applicable rules and
regulations promulgated thereunder and the listing and corporate governance rules and regulations of the NYSE, and none of the
Company SEC Documents contained (or, with respect to Company SEC Documents filed after the date hereof, will not contain) any
untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the
statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.

        (b)   Each of the consolidated financial statements contained or incorporated by reference in the Company SEC Documents (as
amended, supplemented or restated, if applicable), including the related notes and schedules, was prepared (except as indicated in the
notes thereto including, in the case of interim financial statements, for normal and recurring year-end adjustments and as may be
permitted by the SEC on Form 10-Q or Form 8-K under the Exchange Act and absence of all notes thereto) in accordance with United
States Generally Accepted Accounting Principles ("GAAP") applied on a consistent basis throughout the periods indicated, and each
such consolidated financial statement presented fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position, results of operations,
stockholders' equity and cash flows of the Company and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of the respective dates thereof and for the
respective periods indicated therein (subject, in the case of unaudited quarterly financial statements, to absence of notes and normal
year-end adjustments).
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        (c)   Other than (i) the Contracts, transactions and relationships between the Company and the Company Subsidiaries with Fund I
that have been made available to Parent prior to the date hereof or that will be entered into as disclosed in Section 6.1 of the Company
Disclosure Letter, and (ii) the off-balance sheet financings disclosed in the Company SEC Documents filed or furnished prior to the
date hereof or disclosed in Section 6.1 of the Company Disclosure Letter, neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary is a party
to, or has any Contract to become a party to, any joint venture, off-balance sheet partnership or any similar Contract, including any
Contract relating to any transaction or relationship between or among the Company or any Company Subsidiary, on the one hand, and
any unconsolidated affiliate, including any structured finance, special purpose or limited purpose entity or Person, on the other hand,
or any off-balance sheet arrangements (as defined in Item 303(a) of Regulation S-K of the SEC) where the purpose of such Contract is
to avoid disclosure of any material transaction involving, or material liabilities of, the Company in the Company's published financial
statements or any Company SEC Documents.

        (d)   To the knowledge of the Company, none of the Company SEC Documents is as of the date hereof the subject of ongoing
SEC review and the Company has not received any comments from the SEC with respect to any of the Company SEC Documents
which remain unresolved, nor has it received any inquiry or information request from the SEC as of the date hereof as to any matters
affecting the Company which has not been adequately addressed. None of the Company SEC Documents as of the date hereof is the
subject of any confidential treatment request by the Company.

        Section 4.6.    Internal Controls and Procedures.     The Company has established and maintains disclosure controls and procedures and
internal control over financial reporting (as such terms are defined in paragraphs (e) and (f), respectively, of Rule 13a-15 under the Exchange
Act) as required by Rule 13a-15 under the Exchange Act. The Company's disclosure controls and procedures are reasonably designed to ensure
that all material information required to be disclosed by the Company in the reports that it files or furnishes under the Exchange Act is recorded,
processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the rules and forms of the SEC, and that all such material information is
accumulated and communicated to the Company's management as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure and to
make the certifications required pursuant to Sections 302 and 906 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002 (the "Sarbanes-Oxley Act"). Since
December 31, 2013, the Company's principal executive officer and its principal financial officer have disclosed to the Company's auditors and
the audit committee of the Company Board of Directors (which disclosure (if any) has been made available to Parent prior to the date hereof)
(a) all known significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal controls over financial reporting that are
reasonably likely to adversely affect in any material respect the Company's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information
and (b) any known fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Company's
internal controls over financial reporting. Since December 31, 2013, neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has received any
material, unresolved, written complaint, allegation, assertion or claim regarding the accounting or auditing practices, procedures, methodologies
or methods of the Company or the Company Subsidiaries or their respective internal accounting controls. Since the enactment of the
Sarbanes-Oxley Act, none of the Company or any Company Subsidiary has made any prohibited loans to any director or
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executive officer of the Company (as defined in Rule 3b-7 promulgated under the Exchange Act).

        Section 4.7.    No Undisclosed Liabilities.     Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has any liabilities of any nature, whether or
not accrued, contingent or otherwise, except (a) as and to the extent disclosed or reserved against in the Company's consolidated balance sheet
(or the notes thereto) as of December 31, 2015 included in the Company SEC Documents filed or furnished prior to the date hereof, (b) for
off-balance sheet financing as and to the extent specifically disclosed in the Company SEC Documents filed or furnished prior to the date hereof,
or liabilities incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice since December 31, 2015 (other than any liability for any
breaches of Contracts), (c) as incurred in connection with the preparation, negotiation and consummation of the Transactions contemplated
under this Agreement, (d) for liabilities specifically described in Section 4.7(c), and (e) for liabilities which, individually or in the aggregate,
have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Company Material Adverse Effect.

        Section 4.8.    Absence of Certain Changes or Events.     

        (a)   From December 31, 2015 through the date of this Agreement, there has not occurred any event, development, occurrence, or
change that has had, or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

        (b)   From December 31, 2015 through the date of this Agreement, except as for events giving rise to and the discussion and
negotiation of this Agreement, the business of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries has been conducted in all material respects
in the ordinary course of business.

        (c)   From December 31, 2015 through the date of this Agreement, neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has taken
any action that, if taken after the date of this Agreement, would constitute a breach of, or require consent of Parent under, Section 6.1.

        Section 4.9.    Compliance with Laws; Permits.     

        (a)   The Company and each Company Subsidiary are and have been since December 31, 2013 in compliance with and are not in
default under or in violation of any Laws applicable to the Company, such Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties or assets,
except where such non-compliance, default or violation has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in
the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 4.9(a), the provisions of
this Section 4.9(a) shall not apply to matters addressed in Section 4.9(c), Section 4.10, Section 4.11 and Section 4.12.

        (b)   The Company and the Company Subsidiaries are and since December 31, 2013 have been in possession of all grants,
authorizations, licenses, permits, exceptions, consents, certificates, approvals, registrations, clearances and orders of any
Governmental Entity and/or Program Lender or pursuant to any applicable Law necessary for the Company and the Company
Subsidiaries to own, lease and operate their properties and assets or to carry on their businesses as they are now being conducted (the
"Company Permits"), except where the
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failure to have any of the Company Permits has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the
aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. Except as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or
in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect, all Company Permits are in full force and effect, no default (with or without
notice, lapse of time or both) has occurred under any such Company Permit and none of the Company or any Company Subsidiary has
received any written notice from any Governmental Entity threatening to suspend, revoke, withdraw or modify any such Company
Permit.

        (c)   Except as has not been and would not reasonably be expected to be, individually or in the aggregate, material to the
Company and the Company Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, since December 31, 2013, neither the Company nor the Company
Subsidiaries, in connection with the business of the Company or any Company Subsidiary, or, to the knowledge of the Company, any
other third party, in each case, acting on behalf of the Company or any Company Subsidiary, have taken any action in violation of the
Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, as amended (the "FCPA"), or any other applicable domestic or foreign anti-bribery or
anti-corruption laws (collectively, "Bribery Legislation").

        (d)   Except as has not been and would not reasonably be expected to be, individually or in the aggregate, material to the
Company and the Company Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, since December 31, 2013, neither the Company nor the Company
Subsidiaries have been subject to any actual, pending, or, to the Company's knowledge, threatened civil, criminal, or administrative
actions, suits, demands, claims, hearings, notices of violation, investigations, proceedings, demand letters, settlements, or enforcement
actions, or made any voluntary disclosures to any Governmental Entity, involving the Company or any Company Subsidiary in any
way relating to applicable Bribery Legislation, including the FCPA.

        (e)   The Company and the Company Subsidiaries have taken all necessary action, including filing all necessary claims, and have
met all the necessary requirements to qualify for the relief set forth in the no-action letter (No. 12-44) issued by the Commodity
Futures Trading Commission Division of Swap Dealer and Intermediary Oversight on December 7, 2012 ("No-Action Letter"). Prior to
the date hereof, the Company has provided Parent with accurate and complete copies of all claims submitted by the Company or any
of the Company Subsidiaries pursuant to the No-Action Letter and any other written communications with respect thereto.

        Section 4.10.    Employee Benefit Plans.     

        (a)   Section 4.10(a) of the Company Disclosure Letter sets forth each material Company Benefit Plan. For purposes of this
Agreement, "Company Benefit Plans" means each employee benefit plan (as defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA), whether or not subject
to ERISA, and each bonus, stock, stock option or other equity-based compensation arrangement or plan, incentive, deferred
compensation, retirement or supplemental retirement, severance, employment, change-in-control, collective bargaining, profit sharing,
pension, vacation, cafeteria, dependent care, medical care, employee assistance program, education or tuition assistance programs, and
each insurance and other similar fringe or employee benefit plan, policy, program, agreement or arrangement, in each case, for the
benefit of current employees,
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directors or consultants (or any dependent or beneficiary thereof) of the Company or any Company Subsidiary or any of their ERISA
Affiliates or with respect to which the Company or any Company Subsidiary has any obligation or liability; provided, however, that
the Company Benefit Plans shall not include any plans that both (x) do not cover current or former employees of the Company or any
of its Subsidiaries and (y) are sponsored or maintained by Atlantic Capital Advisors, LLC or any of its ERISA Affiliates; provided
further, however, that the Parties agree that neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries shall be deemed an ERISA Affiliate of
Atlantic Capital Advisors, LLC for purposes of this Section 4.10(a). With respect to each material Company Benefit Plan, the
Company has made available to Parent correct and complete copies of (or, to the extent no such copy exists, a description of), in each
case, to the extent applicable, (i) all plan documents, summary plan descriptions, summaries of material modifications, and
amendments related to such plans and any related trust agreement; (ii) the most recent Form 5500 Annual Report; (iii) the most recent
audited financial statement and actuarial valuation; (iv) all material filings and correspondence with any Governmental Entity; and
(v) all material related agreements, insurance contracts and other agreements which implement each such Company Benefit Plan.

        (b)   Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Company Material Adverse Effect,
each of the Company Benefit Plans has been operated and administered in compliance with applicable Laws, including, but not limited
to, ERISA, the Code and in each case the regulations thereunder. No liability under Title IV of ERISA that would reasonably be
expected to be material to the Company and the Company Subsidiaries taken as a whole has been incurred by the Company, the
Company Subsidiaries or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates that has not been satisfied in full, and to the knowledge of the
Company no condition exists that is likely to cause the Company, the Company Subsidiaries or any of their ERISA Affiliates to incur
a liability that would reasonably be expected to be material to the Company and the Company Subsidiaries taken as a whole
thereunder. Except as would not result in a material liability to the Company, all contributions or other amounts payable by the
Company or the Company Subsidiaries pursuant to each Company Benefit Plan in respect of current or prior plan years have been
timely paid or accrued in accordance with GAAP or applicable international accounting standards. Except as would not, individually
or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Company Material Adverse Effect, neither the Company nor any of the Company
Subsidiaries has engaged in a transaction in connection with which the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries could be subject
to either a civil penalty assessed pursuant to Section 409 or 502(i) of ERISA or a Tax imposed pursuant to Section 4975 or 4976 of the
Code. There are no pending, or to the knowledge of the Company, threatened or anticipated claims, actions, investigations or audits
(other than routine claims for benefits) by, on behalf of or against any of the Company Benefit Plans or any trusts related thereto that
would reasonably be expected to result in a material liability.

        (c)   No Company Benefit Plan (i) is subject to Title IV or Section 302 of ERISA or Section 412 or 4971 of the Code, (ii) is a
"multiemployer plan" (as such term is defined in Section 3(37) of ERISA), or (iii) a plan that has two or more contributing sponsors at
least two of whom are not under common control, within the meaning of Section 4063 of ERISA.
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        (d)   No Company Benefit Plan provides retiree medical benefits (whether or not insured), with respect to current or former
employees or directors of the Company or the Company Subsidiaries following their retirement or other termination of service, other
than coverage mandated by the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985, as amended, or comparable U.S. state Law.

        (e)   (i) Each of the Company Benefit Plans that is intended to be "qualified" within the meaning of Section 401(a) of the Code
has received a favorable determination letter or opinion letter as to its qualification, and (ii) to the knowledge of the Company there are
no existing circumstances or any events that have occurred that would reasonably be expected to adversely affect the qualified status
of any such plan. Each such favorable determination letter has been provided or made available to Parent.

        (f)    Except as provided under Section 3.4, neither the execution and delivery of this Agreement nor the consummation of the
Transactions (either alone or in conjunction with any other event) will (i) entitle to compensation or any benefit or result in any
payment (including severance, unemployment compensation, "excess parachute payment" (within the meaning of Section 280G of the
Code), forgiveness of Indebtedness or otherwise) becoming due to any current or former director or any employee of the Company or
any Company Subsidiary under any Company Benefit Plan, (ii) increase any compensation, equity award or any other benefits
otherwise payable under any Company Benefit Plan, (iii) result in any acceleration of the time of payment, funding or vesting of any
such compensation, equity award or other benefits or trigger any other material obligation under any Company Benefit Plan, or
(iv) result in any breach or violation of, or default under or limit the Company's right to amend, modify, terminate or transfer the assets
of, any Company Benefit Plan.

        (g)   Each Company Benefit Plan has been maintained and operated in documentary and operational compliance in all materials
respects with Section 409A of the Code or an available exemption therefrom.

        (h)   Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary is a party to nor does it have any obligation under any Company Benefit
Plan to compensate any person for excise Taxes payable pursuant to Section 4999 of the Code or for additional Taxes payable
pursuant to Section 409A of the Code.

        (i)    This Section 4.10 constitutes the exclusive representations and warranties of the Company with respect to the subject matter
set forth in this Section 4.10.

        Section 4.11.    Tax Matters.

        (a)   The Company and each Company Subsidiary has (i) duly and timely filed (or there have been filed on their behalf) with the
appropriate Governmental Entity all U.S. federal and all other material Tax Returns required to be filed by them, taking into account
any extensions of time within which to file such Tax Returns, and all such Tax Returns were and are true, correct and complete in all
material respects, and (ii) duly and timely paid in full (or there has been duly and timely paid in full on their behalf), or made adequate
provision for, all material amounts of Taxes required to be paid by them. True and materially complete copies of

A-30

Edgar Filing: FTI CONSULTING INC - Form PRE 14A

80



Table of Contents

all U.S. federal income Tax Returns that have been filed with the IRS by the Company and each Company Subsidiary with respect to
the taxable years ending on or after December 31, 2010 have been provided or made available to representatives of Parent.

        (b)   The Company (i) for its taxable years commencing with the Company's taxable year that ended on December 31, 2007 and
through and including its taxable year ended December 31, 2015 has been subject to taxation as a real estate investment trust within
the meaning of and under the provisions of Sections 856 through 860 of the Code (a "REIT") and has satisfied all requirements to
qualify as a REIT in such years; (ii) has operated since January 1, 2016 until the date hereof in a manner consistent with the
requirements for qualification and taxation as a REIT; (iii) intends to continue to operate in such a manner as to qualify as a REIT for
its taxable year that will end with the Merger; and (iv) has not to its knowledge taken or omitted to take any action that could
reasonably be expected to result in a successful challenge by the IRS or any other Governmental Entity to its qualification as a REIT,
and to the knowledge of the Company, no such challenge is pending or threatened.

        (c)   Each Company Subsidiary has been since the later of its acquisition or formation and continues to be treated for U.S. federal
and state income Tax purposes as (i) a partnership (or a disregarded entity) and not as a corporation or an association or publicly
traded partnership taxable as a corporation, (ii) a Qualified REIT Subsidiary, or (iii) a Taxable REIT Subsidiary.

        (d)   Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary holds, directly or indirectly, any asset the disposition of which would be
subject to (or to rules similar to) Section 1374 of the Code.

        (e)   (i) There are no disputes, audits, examination, investigations or proceedings pending (or threatened in writing), or claims
asserted, for and/or in respect of any material Taxes or material Tax Returns of the Company or any Company Subsidiary and neither
the Company nor any Company Subsidiary is a party to any litigation or administrative proceeding relating to Taxes; (ii) no deficiency
for Taxes of the Company or any Company Subsidiary has been claimed, proposed or assessed in writing or, to the knowledge of the
Company, threatened, by any Governmental Entity, which deficiency has not yet been settled, except for such deficiencies which are
being contested in good faith or with respect to which the failure to pay, individually or in the aggregate, has not had and would not
reasonably be expected to have a Company Material Adverse Effect; (iii) neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has
extended or waived (nor granted any extension or waiver of) the limitation period for the assessment or collection of any Tax that has
not since expired; (iv) neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary currently is the beneficiary of any extension of time within
which to file any material Tax Return that remains unfiled; (v) neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has received a
written claim by any Governmental Entity in any jurisdiction where any of them does not file Tax Returns or pay any Taxes that it is
or may be subject to taxation by that jurisdiction, and (vi) neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has entered into any
"closing agreement" as described in Section 7121 of the Code (or any corresponding or similar provision of state, local or foreign
income Tax Law).
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        (f)    Since the Company's formation, (i) neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has incurred any liability for Taxes
under Sections 857(b), 857(f), 860(c) or 4981 of the Code; and (ii) neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has incurred any
material liability for any other Taxes other than (x) in the ordinary course of business or consistent with past practice, or (y) transfer or
similar Taxes arising in connection with acquisitions or dispositions of property. No event has occurred, and no condition or
circumstance exists, which presents a material risk that any material amount of Tax described in the previous sentence will be imposed
upon the Company or any Company Subsidiary.

        (g)   The Company and each Company Subsidiary have complied in all material respects with all applicable Laws relating to the
payment and withholding of Taxes (including withholding of Taxes pursuant to Sections 1441, 1442, 1445, 1446, 3102 and 3402 of
the Code or similar provisions under any state and foreign Laws) and have duly and timely withheld and, in each case, have paid over
to the appropriate Governmental Entities any and all material amounts required to be so withheld and paid over on or prior to the due
date thereof under all applicable Laws.

        (h)   There are no material Tax Liens upon any property or assets of the Company or any Company Subsidiary except Liens for
Taxes not yet due and payable or that are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and for which adequate reserves
have been established in accordance with GAAP.

        (i)    Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has requested, has received or is subject to any written ruling of a
Governmental Entity or has entered into any written agreement with a Governmental Entity with respect to any Taxes.

        (j)    There are no Tax allocation or sharing agreements or similar arrangements with respect to or involving the Company or any
Company Subsidiary, and after the Closing Date neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary shall be bound by any such Tax
allocation agreements or similar arrangements or have any liability thereunder for amounts due in respect of periods prior to the
Closing Date, in each case, other than customary provisions of commercial or credit agreements.

        (k)   Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary (i) has been a member of an affiliated group filing a consolidated U.S.
federal income Tax Return or (ii) has any liability for the Taxes of any Person (other than the Company or any Company Subsidiary)
under Treasury Regulations Section 1.1502-6 (or any similar provision of state, local, or foreign law), as a transferee or successor, or
otherwise.

        (l)    Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has participated in any "listed transaction" within the meaning of
Treasury Regulations Section 1.6011-4(b)(2).

        (m)  Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary (other than Taxable REIT Subsidiaries) has or has had any earnings and
profits attributable to such entity or any other corporation in any non-REIT year within the meaning of Section 857 of the Code.
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        (n)   The Company is not aware of any fact or circumstance that would reasonably be expected to prevent the Offer and Merger,
taken together, from qualifying as a "reorganization" within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code.

        (o)   Neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries has constituted either a "distributing corporation" or a "controlled
corporation" (within the meaning of Section 355(a) of the Code) in a distribution of stock qualifying for tax-free treatment under
Section 355 of the Code in the two (2) years prior to the date of this Agreement.

        (p)   This Section 4.11 constitutes the exclusive representations and warranties of the Company with respect to Tax matters.

        Section 4.12.    Labor Matters(a).     

        (a)   Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary is a party to, or bound by, any collective bargaining agreement or other
Contract with a labor union or labor organization. Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary is (or has during the past two
years been) subject to a material labor dispute, strike or work stoppage. There are no organizational efforts with respect to the
formation of a collective bargaining unit presently being made or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened involving employees
of the Company or any Company Subsidiary.

        (b)   Except as has not had and not would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material
Adverse Effect, the Company and each Company Subsidiary are and have been since December 31, 2013 in compliance with all
applicable Laws respecting labor, employment, immigration, fair employment practices, terms and conditions of employment,
workers' compensation, occupational safety, plant closings, mass layoffs, worker classification, exempt and non-exempt status,
compensation and benefits, wages and hours and the Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act of 1988, as amended, within
the six (6) months prior to the date of this Agreement that remains unsatisfied.

        (c)   This Section 4.12 constitutes the exclusive representations and warranties of the Company with respect to the matters set
forth in this Section 4.12.

        Section 4.13.    Investigation; Litigation.     (a) To the knowledge of the Company, there is no investigation or review pending or threatened
by any Governmental Entity with respect to the Company or any Company Subsidiary or any of their respective properties, rights or assets, and
(b) there are no claims, actions, suits or proceedings pending (or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened) against the Company or any
Company Subsidiary or any of their respective properties, rights or assets before any Governmental Entity, which, in the case of clause (a) or
(b), would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. Neither the Company nor any
Company Subsidiary is subject to any outstanding order, judgment or decree that would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the
aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

        Section 4.14.    Intellectual Property.     Except as, individually or in the aggregate, has not had and would not reasonably be expected to
have a Company Material Adverse Effect, (i) the Company or the Company Subsidiaries own or are licensed or otherwise possess valid rights to
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use all Intellectual Property used in the conduct the business of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries as it is currently conducted, (ii) to
the knowledge of the Company, the conduct of the business of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries as it is currently conducted does not
infringe, misappropriate or otherwise violate the Intellectual Property rights of any Person, (iii) there are no pending or, to the knowledge of the
Company, threatened claims with respect to any of the Intellectual Property rights owned by the Company or any Company Subsidiary, and
(iv) to the knowledge of the Company, no Person is currently infringing or misappropriating Intellectual Property owned by the Company or any
Company Subsidiary. The Company and the Company Subsidiaries are taking all actions that are reasonably necessary to maintain and protect
each material item of Intellectual Property that they own.

        Section 4.15.    Real Property.     Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary owns any real property. Neither the Company nor any
Company Subsidiary has leased or subleased any real property and does not have any obligation to pay any rent or other fees for any real
property other than as and to the extent disclosed in the Company SEC Documents filed with the SEC prior to the date hereof or as set forth on
Section 4.15 of the Company Disclosure Letter.

        Section 4.16.    Material Contracts.

        (a)   Except for this Agreement or exhibits to the Company SEC Documents filed prior to the date hereof, Section 4.16 of the
Company Disclosure Letter contains a complete and correct list, as of the date of this Agreement, of each Contract described below in
this Section 4.16(a) under which the Company or any Company Subsidiary has any current or future rights, responsibilities,
obligations or liabilities (in each case, whether contingent or otherwise) or to which the Company or any Company Subsidiary or any
of their respective properties or assets is subject, in each case as of the date of this Agreement (all Contracts described in this
Section 4.16(a) being referred to herein as the "Material Contract"):

          (i)  each Contract that contains any non-compete or exclusivity provisions or that otherwise limits in any respect the
freedom of the Company, any of the Company Subsidiaries or any of their respective affiliates (including Parent and its
affiliates after the Effective Time) to compete or engage in any line of business or geographic region or with any Person or
to negotiate or, except for provisions requiring notice or consent to assignment by the counterparty thereto, consummate any
of the Transactions;

         (ii)  any partnership, joint venture, limited liability company agreement (other than any such agreement solely between
or among the Company and its wholly owned Subsidiaries), strategic alliance Contract;

        (iii)  other than Contracts providing for the acquisition, purchase, sale or divestiture of mortgage loans, mortgage
backed securities and mortgage servicing rights entered into by the Company or the Company Subsidiaries in the ordinary
course of business and that are materially consistent with the Contracts or forms of Contract provided to Parent prior to the
date hereof, each merger, business combination, acquisition, purchase, sale or divestiture Contract that contains
representations, covenants, indemnities or other obligations (including "earnout" or other contingent payment obligations)
that would reasonably be expected to result in the receipt or making of future payments in excess of $1,000,000;
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        (iv)  any settlement agreement or similar Contract with a Governmental; Authority or Program Lender imposing
operational restrictions or conduct requirements on the Company or any Company Subsidiary or any of their respective
affiliates (including Parent and its affiliates after the Effective Time);

         (v)  each Contract not otherwise described in any other subsection of this Section 4.16(a) pursuant to which the
Company or any Company Subsidiary is obligated to pay, or entitled to receive, payments in excess of $10,000,000 in the
twelve (12) month period following the date hereof;

        (vi)  any Contract that obligates the Company or any Company Subsidiary to make any capital investment or capital
expenditure outside the ordinary course of business and in excess of $1,000,000;

       (vii)  each Contract that grants any right of first refusal or right of first offer or that limits the ability of the Company,
any Company Subsidiary or any of their respective affiliates to own, operate, sell, transfer, pledge or otherwise dispose of
any businesses, securities or assets (other than provisions requiring notice of or consent to assignment by any counterparty
thereto);

      (viii)  each Contract relating to outstanding Indebtedness (or commitments or guarantees in respect thereof) of the
Company or the Company Subsidiaries (whether incurred, assumed, guaranteed or secured by any asset) in an amount in
excess of $10,000,000;

        (ix)  each Contract that involves or constitutes an interest rate cap, interest rate collar, interest rate swap or other
contract or agreement relating to a forward, swap or other hedging transaction of any type, whether or not entered into for
bona fide hedging purposes;

         (x)  each material repurchase agreement used or available for use by the Company or the Company Subsidiaries in their
business;

        (xi)  other than advances for reimbursable employee expenses or mortgage loans, mortgage backed securities and
mortgage servicing rights made, purchased or sold, in each case, in the ordinary course of business, constitutes a loan to any
Person (other than a wholly owned Company Subsidiary) by the Company or any Company Subsidiary in an amount in
excess of $100,000;

       (xii)  each Contract with any of Fund I;

      (xiii)  each Contract between or among the Company or any Company Subsidiary, on the one hand, and the Company
Manager, or any officer, director or affiliate (other than a wholly owned Company Subsidiary) of the Company or any
Company Subsidiary or any of their respective "associates" or "immediate family" members (as such terms are defined in
Rule 12b-2 and Rule 16a-1 of the Exchange Act) or of the Company Manager, on the other hand; and
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      (xiv)  any Contract not otherwise described in any other subsection of this Section 4.16(a) that would constitute a
"material contract" (as such term is defined in Item 601(b)(10) of Regulation S-K of the SEC) with respect to the Company
or any of the Company Subsidiaries.

        (b)   True and complete copies of each Material Contract in effect as of the date hereof has been made available to Parent or
publicly filed with the SEC prior to the date hereof. Neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary is in breach of or default under
the terms of any Material Contract where such breach or default has not had and would reasonably be expected to have, individually or
in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. To the knowledge of the Company, as of the date hereof, no other party to any
Material Contract is in breach of or default under the terms of any Material Contract where such breach or default has had or would
reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. Except as has not had and
would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect, each Material
Contract is a valid, binding and enforceable obligation of the Company or the Company Subsidiary which is party thereto and, to the
knowledge of the Company, of each other party thereto, and is in full force and effect, subject to the Enforceability Limitations.

        Section 4.17.    Mortgage Backed Securities.     As of March 31, 2016, the Company or a Company Subsidiary is the sole owner of each of
the mortgage backed securities set forth in Section 4.17 of the Company Disclosure Letter (collectively, the "Company MBS") and the related
certificates and other instruments evidencing ownership of the Company MBS, free and clear of any Liens, except for Permitted Liens that have
not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. Except as has not
had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect, neither the Company
nor any Company Subsidiary (a) is in default in the performance of any of its obligations under any pooling and servicing agreements, trust and
servicing agreements, trust agreements, servicing agreements or other similar documents providing for the creation of the Company MBS or the
servicing of the mortgage loans underlying the Company MBS (collectively, the "Company Principal MBS Agreements") or (b) has received any
notice of any default by any master or special servicer of any Company MBS. There are no material agreements (other than the Company
Principal MBS Agreements) between the Company or any Company Subsidiary and the master or special servicer with respect to any series of
Company MBS.

        Section 4.18.    Mortgage Loans.

        (a)   As of March 31, 2016, the Company or a Company Subsidiary is the sole owner of each of the mortgage loans set forth in
Section 4.18(a) of the Company Disclosure Letter (collectively, the "Company Mortgage Loans") and is the sole owner or beneficiary
of or under any related notes (collectively, the "Company Mortgage Notes"), deeds of trust, mortgages, security agreements,
guaranties, indemnities, financing statements, assignments, endorsement, bonds, letters of credit, accounts, insurance contracts and
policies, credit reports, Tax Returns, appraisals, escrow documents, participation agreements (if applicable), loan files, servicing files
and all other documents evidencing or securing the Company Mortgage Loans (collectively, the "Company Mortgage Files"), in each
case, free and clear of any Liens, except
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for Permitted Liens that have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company
Material Adverse Effect. The principal amount of each of the Company Mortgage Loans fully amortizes in accordance with the initial
term of the underlying lease collaterally assigned to the applicable mortgage lender as security for such Company Mortgage Loan.

        (b)   (i) Each Company Mortgage Loan is subject only to "Permitted Exceptions" which consist of the following: (A) Permitted
Liens; (B) Liens affecting title acceptable to prudent mortgage lending institutions generally; (C) rights of tenants with no options to
purchase or rights of first refusal to purchase, except as disclosed in the Company Mortgage Files that have been made available to
Parent; and (D) other matters which would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material
Adverse Effect; (ii) each of the Company Mortgage Loans has generally been serviced in accordance with the terms of the related
mortgage note and pooling and servicing agreements and otherwise in accordance with industry accepted servicing practices, except
for events that would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect; and
(iii) there is no delinquency in the payments of principal and interest required to be made under the terms of any Company Mortgage
Loan in excess of thirty (30) days beyond the applicable due date that has occurred or in any other payments required to be made under
the terms of any Company Mortgage Loan (inclusive of any applicable grace or cure period) that would reasonably be expected to
have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

        (c)   Except as disclosed on Section 4.18(c) of the Company Disclosure Letter, the Company has no knowledge of (i) any written
notice asserting any offset, defense (including the defense of usury), claim (including claims of lender liability), counterclaim or right
to rescission with respect to any Company Mortgage Loan, Company Mortgage Note or other related agreements, (ii) any uncured
monetary default in excess of thirty (30) days or event of acceleration existing under any Company Mortgage Loan or the related
Company Mortgage Note, or (iii) any uncured non-monetary default, breach, violation or event of acceleration existing beyond the
applicable grace or cure period under any Company Mortgage or the related Company Mortgage Note, except, in each case, for
notices, violations, breaches, defaults or events of acceleration that would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the
aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

        Section 4.19.    Insurance.     Except as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a
Company Material Adverse Effect, as of the date hereof, (a) all current, material insurance policies and insurance Contracts of the Company and
the Company Subsidiaries are in full force and effect and are valid and enforceable and, to the knowledge of the Company, cover against such
risks as are customary in all material respects for companies of similar size in the same lines of business and (b) all premiums due thereunder
have been paid. Neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries has received a notice of cancellation or termination with respect to
any material third-party insurance policies or insurance Contracts (other than in connection with normal renewals of any such insurance policies
or Contracts).

        Section 4.20.    Information Supplied.     The information supplied or to be supplied by or on behalf of the Company and the Company
Subsidiaries to be contained in, or the information
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relating to the Company and the Company Subsidiaries incorporated by reference in (and any information relating to the Company obtained
from the Company SEC Filings), the Offer Documents, the Form S-4 and the Schedule 14D-9 will not, on the date the Offer Documents and the
Schedule 14D-9 are first mailed to stockholders or at the time the Form S-4 is declared effective by the SEC or on the date that the Offer is
consummated, contain any untrue statement of any material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in
order to make the statements therein, at the time and in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not false or misleading. The
Schedule 14D-9 will comply in all material respects as to form with the requirements of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations
promulgated thereunder. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 4.20, no representation or warranty is made by the Company
with respect to information or statements made or incorporated by reference in the Offer Documents, the Form S-4 or the Schedule 14D-9,
which information or statements were not supplied by or on behalf of the Company and not obtained from or incorporated by reference to the
Company SEC Filings.

        Section 4.21.    Opinion of Financial Advisor.     The Company Special Committee] has received an opinion of Goldman, Sachs & Co.
("Goldman Sachs") to the effect that, as of the date of this Agreement and subject to the various limitations, qualifications and assumptions set
forth therein, the Offer Consideration and Common Merger Consideration to be received by the holders of Company Common Stock, other than
Parent or Purchaser or any affiliate of Parent or Purchaser, pursuant to this Agreement is fair, from a financial point of view, to such holders of
Company Common Stock. A written copy of such opinion will be provided to Parent promptly following receipt by the Company solely for
informational purposes.

        Section 4.22.    State Takeover Statutes.     The Company Board of Directors has (a) taken all action necessary to render inapplicable to the
Offer and the Merger: (i) the provisions of Subtitle 6 of Title 3 of the MGCL, (ii) Subtitle 7 of Title 3 of the MGCL, and (iii) to the extent
applicable to the Company, any other "business combination," "control share acquisition," "fair price," "moratorium" or other takeover or
anti-takeover statute or similar federal or state Law; and (b) incorporated the requisite exemptions in the Company Bylaws or by resolution of
the Company Board of Directors. The Company Board of Directors has adopted resolutions exempting the Transactions and the acquisition and
ownership of capital stock of the Company by Purchaser and Parent as a result of the Offer and/or the Merger from the limitations on ownership
of capital stock of the Company contained in the Company Governing Documents.

        Section 4.23.    Investment Company Act.     Neither the Company nor any of the Company Subsidiaries is, or as of immediately prior to the
Effective Time will be, required to be registered as an investment company under the Investment Company Act.

        Section 4.24.    Finders and Brokers.     Other than Goldman Sachs (whose fees are only payable pursuant to the terms of the engagement
letter between the Company and Goldman Sachs, a true and complete copy of which has been provided to Parent prior to the date hereof),
neither the Company nor any Company Subsidiary has employed any investment banker, broker or finder in connection with the Transactions
who is entitled to any fee or any commission in connection with this Agreement or upon consummation of the Offer and/or the Merger.
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        Section 4.25.    Representations Regarding Fund.     Except as set forth on Section 4.25 of the Company Disclosure Letter, (a) Fund I is
being operated and managed in compliance with all applicable Laws, (b) Fund I is not subject to any litigation or, to the knowledge of the
Company, any threatened litigation, (c) as of the date hereof, the Company or the Company Subsidiaries have not received any notice of any
proposed liquidation of Fund I or the sale of Fund I's assets, (d) Fund I is not in breach or violation of any of its applicable organizational
documents or Contracts and (e) none of the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement by the Company, the consummation by the
Company of the Transactions, including the Offer and the Merger, will: (i) violate any provision of the organizational documents of any of Fund
I; or (ii) (A) violate any requirements of Law relating to any of Fund I; (B) violate any outstanding order, judgment or decree to which any of
Fund I is subject; (C) require an authorization, permit, notification to, consent or approval of, or filing with, to or from any Governmental Entity;
or (D) (x) require a consent, approval or waiver from, or notice to any party pursuant to any limited partnership agreement, shareholder
agreement or similar Contract relating to Fund I to which the Company or any Company Subsidiary is a party or (y) result in a breach of any
provision of, cause a default under, result in the acceleration of obligations or a loss of a benefit under, or create in any party the right to
terminate, cancel or modify any investment advisor agreement, limited partnership agreement or similar Contract relating to Fund I to which the
Company or any Company Subsidiary is a party, except, in each case with respect to clauses (a), (b), (d) or (e), for any failure to operate in
accordance with applicable Laws, litigation, breach or failure to obtain or make such authorizations, permits, notifications to, consents or
approvals or waivers, or any such modifications, violations, rights, impositions, breaches or defaults, which would not reasonably be expected to
have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

        Section 4.26.    No Other Representations.     Except for the representations and warranties contained in Article V, the Company
acknowledges that none of Parent, Purchaser or any Representative of Parent or Purchaser makes, and the Company acknowledges that it has not
relied upon or otherwise been induced by, any other express or implied representation or warranty with respect to Parent or Purchaser or with
respect to any other information provided or made available to the Company in connection with the Transactions, including any information,
documents, projections, forward-looking statements, forecasts or other material made available to the Company or to the Company's
Representatives in certain "data rooms" or management presentations in expectation of the Transactions or the accuracy or completeness of any
of the foregoing.

 ARTICLE V

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES
OF PARENT AND PURCHASER

        Except as disclosed (a) in the Parent SEC Documents filed with or furnished to the SEC since December 31, 2014 (including exhibits and
other information incorporated by reference therein) and publicly available prior to the date hereof (but excluding any forward looking
disclosures set forth in any "risk factors" section, any disclosures in any "forward looking statements" section and any other disclosures included
therein to the extent they are predictive or forward looking in nature) or (b) in the applicable section of the disclosure letter delivered by
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Parent to the Company immediately prior to the execution of this Agreement (the "Parent Disclosure Letter") (it being understood that any
information set forth in one section or subsection of the Parent Disclosure Letter shall be deemed to apply to and qualify the representation and
warranty set forth in this Agreement to which it corresponds in number and, whether or not an explicit reference or cross-reference is made, each
other representation and warranty set forth in this Article V for which it is reasonably apparent on its face that such information is relevant to
such other section), Parent and Purchaser jointly and severally represent and warrant to the Company as set forth below:

        Section 5.1.    Qualification, Organization, Subsidiaries, etc.

        (a)   Parent is a corporation duly incorporated, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of the State of Maryland and
has all requisite corporate or similar power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties and assets and to carry on its business
as presently conducted. Parent is qualified to do business and is in good standing as a foreign corporation or other entity in each
jurisdiction where the ownership, leasing or operation of its assets or properties or conduct of its business requires such qualification,
except where the failure to be so qualified or, where relevant, in good standing, has not had and would not reasonably be expected to
have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect. Each of the Parent Subsidiaries is a legal entity duly
organized, validly existing and, where relevant, in good standing under the Laws of its respective jurisdiction of organization and has
all requisite corporate or similar power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties and assets and to carry on its business as
presently conducted and is qualified to do business and is in good standing as a foreign corporation or other entity in each jurisdiction
where the ownership, leasing or operation of its assets or properties or conduct of its business requires such qualification, except where
the failure to be so organized, validly existing, qualified or, where relevant, in good standing, or to have such power or authority, has
not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect. Parent has
filed with the SEC, prior to the date of this Agreement, complete and accurate copies of the certificate of incorporation and bylaws of
Parent as amended to the date hereof (the "Parent Governing Documents"). The Parent Governing Documents are in full force and
effect and Parent is not in violation of the Parent Governing Documents.

        (b)   All the issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of, or other equity interests in, each Parent Subsidiary have been
validly issued and are fully paid and nonassessable and are wholly owned, directly or indirectly, by Parent free and clear of all Liens,
other than Parent Permitted Liens.

        Section 5.2.    Capitalization.

        (a)   The authorized capital stock of Parent consists of 1,956,937,500 shares of Parent Common Stock, 7,412,500 shares of
7.875% Series A Cumulative Redeemable Preferred Stock ("Parent Series A Preferred Stock"), 4,600,000 shares of 6.00% Series B
Cumulative Convertible Preferred Stock ("Parent Series B Preferred Stock"), 12,650,000 shares of 7.625% Series C Cumulative
Redeemable Preferred Stock ("Parent Series C Preferred Stock") and 18,400,000 shares of 7.50% Series D Cumulative Redeemable
Preferred Stock ("Parent Series
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D Preferred Stock"). As of April 7, 2016 (the "Parent Capitalization Date"), (i)(A) 924,853,133 shares of Parent Common Stock were
issued and outstanding, (B) 7,412,500 shares of Parent Series A Preferred Stock were issued and outstanding, (C) no shares of Parent
Series B Preferred Stock were issued and outstanding, (D) 12,000,000 shares of Parent Series C Preferred Stock were issued and
outstanding, (E) 18,400,000 shares of Parent Series D Preferred Stock were issued and outstanding, and (F) Parent Options covering
1,135,775 Parent Shares were outstanding, and (ii) 259,277 shares of Parent Common Stock were reserved for issuance pursuant to the
Parent Equity Plans. All the outstanding shares of Parent Common Stock and Parent Preferred Stock are, and all shares of Parent
Common Stock reserved for issuance as noted above shall be, when issued in accordance with the respective terms thereof, duly
authorized, validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable and free of pre-emptive rights.

        (b)   Except as set forth in Section 5.2(a) above, as of the date hereof: (i) Parent does not have any shares of capital stock or other
equity interests issued or outstanding other than shares of Parent Common Stock that have become outstanding after the Parent
Capitalization Date, but were reserved for issuance as set forth in Section 5.2(a) above, and (ii) there are no outstanding subscriptions,
options, warrants, puts, calls, exchangeable or convertible securities or other rights, agreements or commitments for the issuance of
shares to which Parent or any of Parent Subsidiaries is a party obligating Parent or any of Parent Subsidiaries to (A) issue, transfer or
sell any shares or other equity interests of Parent or any Parent Subsidiary or securities convertible into or exchangeable for such
shares or equity interests (in each case other than to Parent or a wholly owned Parent Subsidiary); (B) grant, extend or enter into any
such subscription, option, warrant, put, call, exchangeable or convertible securities or other similar right, agreement or commitment;
(C) redeem or otherwise acquire any such shares or other equity interests; or (D) provide a material amount of funds to, or make any
material investment (in the form of a loan, capital contribution or otherwise) in, any Parent Subsidiary that is not wholly owned.

        (c)   Neither Parent nor any Parent Subsidiary has outstanding bonds, debentures, notes or other similar obligations, the holders of
which have the right to vote (or which are convertible into or exercisable for securities having the right to vote) with the stockholders
of Parent on any matter.

        (d)   There are no voting trusts or other agreements or commitments to which Parent or any of the Parent Subsidiaries is a party
with respect to the voting of the shares or other equity interests of Parent or any of the Parent Subsidiaries.

        Section 5.3.    Corporate Authority.

        (a)   Parent and Purchaser have all requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and to
consummate the Transactions, including the Offer and the Merger. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the
consummation of the Transactions have been duly and validly authorized by all necessary corporate action of Parent and Purchaser
and no other corporate proceedings on the part of Parent or Purchaser are necessary to authorize the consummation of, and to
consummate, the Transactions, except, with respect to the Merger, for the filing of the Articles of Merger with and acceptance for
record of the Articles of Merger by the Maryland Department.
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        (b)   This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by Parent and Purchaser and, assuming this Agreement
constitutes the valid and binding agreement of the Company, constitutes the valid and binding agreement of Parent and Purchaser,
enforceable against Parent and Purchaser, respectively, in accordance with its terms, subject to the Enforceability Limitations.

        Section 5.4.    Governmental Consents; No Violation.

        (a)   Other than in connection with or in compliance with (i) the MGCL, (ii) the Securities Act, (iii) the Exchange Act, (iv) the
Investment Advisors Act, (v) state and local transfer Taxes, (vi) Required Consents and (vii) any applicable requirements of the
NYSE, FINRA or state securities or "blue-sky" laws, no authorization, permit, notification to, consent or approval of, or filing with,
any Governmental Entity or Program Lender is necessary or required, under applicable Law, for the consummation by Parent and
Purchaser of the Transactions, except for such authorizations, permits, notifications, consents, approvals or filings that, if not obtained
or made, would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect.

        (b)   The execution and delivery by Parent and Purchaser of this Agreement do not, and, except as described in Section 5.4(a), the
consummation of the Transactions and compliance with the provisions hereof will not (i) conflict with or result in any violation or
breach of, or default or change of control (with or without notice or lapse of time, or both) under, or give rise to a right of, or result in,
termination, modification, cancellation or acceleration of any obligation or to the loss of a benefit under any material Contract binding
upon Parent or any of the Parent Subsidiaries or result in the creation of any Lien upon any of the properties, rights or assets of Parent
or any of the Parent Subsidiaries, other than Parent Permitted Liens, (ii) conflict with or result in any violation of any provision of the
Parent Governing Documents or the organizational documents of any Parent Subsidiary, or (iii) conflict with or violate any Laws
applicable to Parent or any of the Parent Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties, rights or assets, other than in the case of
clauses (i) and (iii), any such violation, conflict, default, termination, cancellation, acceleration, right, loss or Lien that has not had and
would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect.

        Section 5.5.    SEC Reports and Financial Statements.

        (a)   From December 31, 2013, Parent has timely (including following any extensions of time for filing provided by Rule 12b-25
promulgated under the Exchange Act) filed or furnished all forms, documents and reports required to be filed or furnished by it with
the SEC under the Securities Act or the Exchange Act prior to the date hereof (such forms, documents and reports the "Parent SEC
Documents"). As of their respective filing dates, or, if amended prior to the date hereof, as of the date of (and giving effect to) the last
such amendment made prior to the date hereof, the Parent SEC Documents complied as to form in all material respects with the
requirements of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, the Securities Act and the Exchange Act, as the case may be, and the applicable rules and
regulations promulgated thereunder and the listing and corporate governance rules and regulations of the NYSE, and none of the
Parent SEC Documents contained (or, with respect to Parent SEC Documents filed
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after the date hereof, will not contain) any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state any material fact required to be stated
therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.

        (b)   Each of the consolidated financial statements contained or incorporated by reference in the Parent SEC Documents (as
amended, supplemented or restated, if applicable), including the related notes and schedules, was prepared (except as indicated in the
notes thereto including, in the case of interim financial statements, for normal and recurring year-end adjustments and as may be
permitted by the SEC on Form 10-Q or Form 8-K under the Exchange Act and absence of all notes thereto) in accordance with GAAP
applied on a consistent basis throughout the periods indicated, and each such consolidated financial statement presented fairly, in all
material respects, the consolidated financial position, results of operations, stockholders' equity and cash flows of Parent and its
consolidated Subsidiaries as of the respective dates thereof and for the respective periods indicated therein (subject, in the case of
unaudited quarterly financial statements, to absence of notes and normal year-end adjustments).

        (c)   Other than off-balance sheet financings disclosed in the Parent SEC Documents filed or furnished prior to the date hereof,
neither Parent nor any Parent Subsidiary is a party to, or has any Contract to become a party to, any joint venture, off-balance sheet
partnership or any similar Contract, including any Contract relating to any transaction or relationship between or among Parent or any
Parent Subsidiary, on the one hand, and any unconsolidated affiliate, including any structured finance, special purpose or limited
purpose entity or Person, on the other hand, or any off-balance sheet arrangements (as defined in Item 303(a) of Regulation S-K of the
SEC) where the purpose of such Contract is to avoid disclosure of any material transaction involving, or material liabilities of, Parent
in Parent's published financial statements or any Parent SEC Documents.

        (d)   To the knowledge of Parent, none of the Parent SEC Documents is as of the date hereof the subject of ongoing SEC review
and Parent has not received any comments from the SEC with respect to any of the Parent SEC Documents which remain unresolved,
nor has it received any inquiry or information request from the SEC as of the date hereof as to any matters affecting Parent which has
not been adequately addressed. None of the Parent SEC Documents as of the date hereof is the subject of any confidential treatment
request by Parent.

        Section 5.6.    Internal Controls and Procedures.     Parent has established and maintains disclosure controls and procedures and internal
control over financial reporting (as such terms are defined in paragraphs (e) and (f), respectively, of Rule 13a-15 under the Exchange Act) as
required by Rule 13a-15 under the Exchange Act. Parent's disclosure controls and procedures are reasonably designed to ensure that all material
information required to be disclosed by Parent in the reports that it files or furnishes under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized
and reported within the time periods specified in the rules and forms of the SEC, and that all such material information is accumulated and
communicated to Parent's management as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure and to make the certifications
required pursuant to Sections 302 and 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. Since December 31, 2013, Parent's principal executive officer and its
principal financial officer have disclosed to Parent's auditors and the audit committee of the Parent Board of Directors (a) all
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known significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal controls over financial reporting that are
reasonably likely to adversely affect in any material respect Parent's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information and
(b) any known fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in Parent's internal
controls over financial reporting. Since December 31, 2013, neither Parent nor any Parent Subsidiary has received any material, unresolved,
written complaint, allegation, assertion or claim regarding the accounting or auditing practices, procedures, methodologies or methods of Parent
or the Parent Subsidiaries or their respective internal accounting controls. Since the enactment of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, none of Parent or any
Parent Subsidiary has made any prohibited loans to any director or executive officer of Parent (as defined in Rule 3b-7 promulgated under the
Exchange Act).

        Section 5.7.    No Undisclosed Liabilities.     Neither Parent nor any Parent Subsidiary has any liabilities of any nature, whether or not
accrued, contingent or otherwise, except (a) as and to the extent disclosed or reserved against in Parent's consolidated balance sheet (or the notes
thereto) as of December 31, 2015 included in Parent SEC Documents filed or furnished prior to the date hereof, (b) for off-balance sheet
financing as and to the extent specifically disclosed in the Parent SEC Documents filed or furnished prior to the date hereof or liabilities incurred
in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice since December 31, 2015, (c) as incurred in connection with the preparation,
negotiation and consummation of the Transactions contemplated under this Agreement, and (d) for liabilities which, individually or in the
aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Parent Material Adverse Effect.

        Section 5.8.    Absence of Changes or Events.

        (a)   From December 31, 2015 through the date of this Agreement, there has not occurred any event, development, occurrence, or
change that has had, or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect.

        (b)   From December 31, 2015 through the date of this Agreement, except as for events giving rise to and the discussion and
negotiation of this Agreement, the business of Parent and the Parent Subsidiaries has been conducted in all material respects in the
ordinary course of business.

        (c)   From December 31, 2015 through the date of this Agreement, neither Parent nor any Parent Subsidiary has taken any action
that, if taken after the date of this Agreement, would constitute a breach of, or require consent of the Company under, Section 6.2.

        Section 5.9.    Compliance with Laws; Permits.

        (a)   Parent and the Parent Subsidiaries are and have been since December 31, 2013 in compliance with and are not in default
under or in violation of any Laws (applicable to Parent, such Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties or assets, except where
such non-compliance, default or violation has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate,
a Parent Material Adverse Effect. Notwithstanding anything to
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the contrary in this Section 5.9(a), the provisions of this Section 5.9(a) shall not apply to matters addressed in Section 5.9(c) and
Section 5.14.

        (b)   Parent and the Parent Subsidiaries are and since December 31, 2013 have been in possession of all grants, authorizations,
licenses, permits, exceptions, consents, certificates, approvals, registrations, clearances and orders of any Governmental Entity and/or
Program Lender or pursuant to any applicable Law necessary for Parent and the Parent Subsidiaries to own, lease and operate their
properties and assets or to carry on their businesses as they are now being conducted (the "Parent Permits"), except where the failure
to have any of the Parent Permits would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material
Adverse Effect. Except as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent
Material Adverse Effect, all Parent Permits are in full force and effect, no default (with or without notice, lapse of time or both) has
occurred under any such Parent Permit and none of Parent or any Parent Subsidiary has received any written notice from any
Governmental Entity threatening to suspend, revoke, withdraw or modify any such Parent Permit.

        (c)   Except as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material
Adverse Effect, since December 31, 2013, neither Parent nor the Parent Subsidiaries, in connection with the business of Parent or any
Parent Subsidiary, or, to the knowledge of Parent, any other third party, in each case, acting on behalf of Parent or any Parent
Subsidiary, have taken any action in violation of FCPA or any other applicable Bribery Legislation.

        (d)   Except as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material
Adverse Effect, since December 31, 2013, neither Parent nor the Parent Subsidiaries have been subject to any actual, pending, or, to
Parent's knowledge, threatened civil, criminal, or administrative actions, suits, demands, claims, hearings, notices of violation,
investigations, proceedings, demand letters, settlements, or enforcement actions, or made any voluntary disclosures to any
Governmental Entity, involving Parent or any Parent Subsidiary in any way relating to applicable Bribery Legislation, including the
FCPA.

        Section 5.10.    Investigations; Litigation.     As of the date hereof, (a) to the knowledge of Parent, there is no investigation or review
pending or threatened by any Governmental Entity with respect to Parent or any Parent Subsidiary or any of their respective properties, rights or
assets, and (b) there are no claims, actions, suits or proceedings pending (or, to the knowledge of Parent, threatened) against Parent or any Parent
Subsidiary or any of their respective properties, rights or assets before, and there are no orders, judgments or decrees of, any Governmental
Entity, which, in the case of clause (a) or (b), would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse
Effect.

        Section 5.11.    Information Supplied.     The information supplied or to be supplied by or on behalf of Parent, the Parent Subsidiaries, and
Purchaser to be contained in, or the information relating to the Parent or the Parent Subsidiaries incorporated by reference in (and any
information relating to the Parent obtained from the Parent SEC Filings) the Offer Documents, the Schedule 14D-9 and the Form S-4 will not,
on the date the Offer Documents and the
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Schedule 14D-9 are first mailed to the Company Stockholders or at the time the Form S-4 is declared effective, contain any untrue statement of
any material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, at the time
and in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not false or misleading. The Offer Documents and the Form S-4 will comply in
all material respects as to form with the requirements of both the Exchange Act and the Securities Act and the rules and regulations promulgated
thereunder. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 5.11, no representation or warranty is made by Parent or Purchaser with
respect to information or statements made or incorporated by reference in the Offer Documents, the Schedule 14D-9 or the Form S-4, which
information or statements were not supplied by or on behalf of Parent and not obtained from or incorporated by reference from the Parent SEC
Filings.

        Section 5.12.    Sufficient Funds.     Parent has, or will have at the Effective Time, access to (including pursuant to commitments under
existing credit facilities) all of the funds that are necessary for it to consummate the Offer and the Merger and the other Transactions, and to
perform its obligations under this Agreement.

        Section 5.13.    No Purchaser Activity.     Since the date of its formation, Purchaser has not engaged in any activities other than in
connection with this Agreement and the Transactions.

        Section 5.14.    Tax Matters.

        (a)   As of the date hereof, neither Parent nor Purchaser is aware of any fact or circumstance that would reasonably be expected to
prevent the Offer and the Merger, taken together, from qualifying as a "reorganization" within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the
Code. Parent and each Parent Subsidiary have (i) duly and timely filed (or there have been filed on their behalf) with the appropriate
Governmental Entity all U.S. federal and all other material Tax Returns required to be filed by them, taking into account any
extensions of time within which to file such Tax Returns, and all such Tax Returns were and are true, correct and complete in all
material respects, and (ii) duly and timely paid in full (or there has been duly and timely paid in full on their behalf), or made adequate
provision for, all material amounts of Taxes required to be paid by them, whether or not shown (or required to be shown) on any Tax
Return.

        (b)   Parent (i) for its taxable years commencing with Parent's taxable year that ended on December 31, 1997 and through and
including its taxable year ended December 31, 2015 has been subject to taxation as a REIT and has satisfied all requirements to qualify
as a REIT in such years; (ii) has operated since January 1, 2016 until the date hereof in a manner consistent with the requirements for
qualification and taxation as a REIT; (iii) intends to continue to operate in such a manner as to qualify as a REIT for its taxable year
ending December 31, 2016; and (iv) has not to its knowledge taken or omitted to take any action that could reasonably be expected to
result in a successful challenge by the IRS or any other Governmental Entity to its qualification as a REIT, and to the knowledge of
Parent, no such challenge is pending or threatened.

        (c)   Purchaser has at all times been treated as disregarded as separate from its owner for U.S. federal income tax purposes.
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        (d)   Neither Parent nor any Parent Subsidiary holds, directly or indirectly, any asset the disposition of which would be subject to
(or to rules similar to) Section 1374 of the Code.

        (e)   (i) There are no disputes, audits, examination, investigations or proceedings pending (or threatened in writing), or claims
asserted, for and/or in respect of any material Taxes or material Tax Returns of Parent or any Parent Subsidiary and neither Parent nor
any Parent Subsidiary is a party to any litigation or administrative proceeding relating to Taxes; (ii) no deficiency for Taxes of Parent
or any Parent Subsidiary has been claimed, proposed or assessed in writing or, to the knowledge of Parent, threatened, by any
Governmental Entity, which deficiency has not yet been settled, except for such deficiencies which are being contested in good faith or
with respect to which the failure to pay, individually or in the aggregate, has not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a
Parent Material Adverse Effect; (iii) neither Parent nor any Parent Subsidiary has extended or waived (nor granted any extension or
waiver of) the limitation period for the assessment or collection of any Tax that has not since expired; (iv) neither Parent nor any
Parent Subsidiary currently is the beneficiary of any extension of time within which to file any material Tax Return that remains
unfiled; (v) neither Parent nor any Parent Subsidiary has received a written claim by any Governmental Entity in any jurisdiction
where any of them does not file Tax Returns or pay any Taxes that it is or may be subject to taxation by that jurisdiction; and
(vi) neither Parent nor any Parent Subsidiary has entered into any "closing agreement" as described in Section 7121 of the Code (or
any corresponding or similar provision of state, local or foreign income Tax Law).

        (f)    Since Parent's formation, (i) neither Parent nor any Parent Subsidiary has incurred any liability for Taxes under
Sections 857(b), 857(f), 860(c) or 4981 of the Code; and (ii) neither Parent nor any Parent Subsidiary has incurred any material
liability for any other Taxes other than (x) in the ordinary course of business or consistent with past practice, or (y) transfer or similar
Taxes arising in connection with acquisitions or dispositions of property. No event has occurred, and no condition or circumstance
exists, which presents a material risk that any material amount of Tax described in the previous sentence will be imposed upon Parent
or any Parent Subsidiary.

        (g)   Parent and each Parent Subsidiary have complied in all material respects with all applicable Laws relating to the payment
and withholding of Taxes (including withholding of Taxes pursuant to Sections 1441, 1442, 1445, 1446, 3102 and 3402 of the Code or
similar provisions under any state and foreign Laws) and have duly and timely withheld and, in each case, have paid over to the
appropriate Governmental Entities any and all material amounts required to be so withheld and paid over on or prior to the due date
thereof under all applicable Laws.

        (h)   There are no material Tax Liens upon any property or assets of Parent or any Parent Subsidiary except Liens for Taxes not
yet due and payable or that are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and for which adequate reserves have been
established in accordance with GAAP.
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        (i)    Neither Parent nor any Parent Subsidiary has requested, has received or is subject to any written ruling of a Governmental
Entity or has entered into any written agreement with a Governmental Entity with respect to any Taxes.

        (j)    There are no Tax allocation or sharing agreements or similar arrangements with respect to or involving Parent or any Parent
Subsidiary, and after the Closing Date neither Parent nor any Parent Subsidiary shall be bound by any such Tax allocation agreements
or similar arrangements or have any liability thereunder for amounts due in respect of periods prior to the Closing Date, in each case,
other than customary provisions of commercial or credit agreements.

        (k)   Neither Parent nor any Parent Subsidiary (A) has been a member of an affiliated group filing a consolidated U.S. federal
income Tax Return (other than a Parent Subsidiary taxable as a taxable REIT subsidiary) or (B) has any liability for the Taxes of any
Person (other than Parent or any Parent Subsidiary) under Treasury Regulations Section 1.1502-6 (or any similar provision of state,
local, or foreign law), as a transferee or successor, or otherwise.

        (l)    Neither Parent nor any Parent Subsidiary has participated in any "listed transaction" within the meaning of Treasury
Regulations Section 1.6011-4(b)(2).

        (m)  Neither Parent nor any of the Parent Subsidiaries has constituted either a "distributing corporation" or a "controlled
corporation" (within the meaning of Section 355(a) of the Code) in a distribution of stock qualifying for tax-free treatment under
Section 355 of the Code in the two (2) years prior to the date of this Agreement.

        (n)   This Section 5.14 constitutes the exclusive representations and warranties of Parent with respect to Tax matters.

        Section 5.15.    Stock Ownership.     None of Parent or any Parent Subsidiary for the past five years has been an "interested stockholder" (as
defined in Section 3-601(j) of the MGCL) of the Company. None of Parent or any Parent Subsidiary is a "beneficial owner" (as defined in
Section 3-601(d) of the MGCL) of any Company Shares as of the date hereof.

        Section 5.16.    Investment Company Act.     Neither Parent nor any Parent Subsidiaries is, or as of immediately prior to the Effective Time
will be, required to be registered as an investment company under the Investment Company Act.

        Section 5.17.    No Other Representations.     Except for the representations and warranties contained in Article IV, Parent acknowledges
that neither the Company nor any Representative of the Company makes, and Parent acknowledges that it has not relied upon or otherwise been
induced by, any other express or implied representation or warranty with respect to the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries or with
respect to any other information provided or made available to Parent in connection with the Transactions, including any information,
documents, projections, forward-looking statements, forecasts or other material made available to Parent or to Parent's Representatives in certain
"data rooms" or management presentations in expectation of the Transactions or the accuracy or completeness of any of the foregoing.
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 ARTICLE VI

COVENANTS RELATING TO CONDUCT OF BUSINESS
PENDING THE MERGER

         Section 6.1.    Conduct of Business by the Company.     The Company agrees that between the date of this Agreement and the Effective
Time or the date, if any, on which this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 9.1, except (a) as set forth in Section 6.1 of the Company
Disclosure Letter, (b) as specifically permitted or required by this Agreement, (c) as required by Law, or (d) as consented to in writing by Parent
(which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned), the Company (i) shall maintain the status of the Company as a
REIT and shall, and shall cause each Company Subsidiary to, conduct its business in all material respects in the ordinary course of business
consistent with past practice and use commercially reasonable efforts to preserve intact its and their present business organizations, goodwill and
ongoing businesses and to preserve its and their present relationships with customers, suppliers, vendors, Governmental Entities, Program
Lenders, employees and other Persons with whom it and they have material business relations, and to maintain compliance with the Liquidity
Ratio Test, and (ii) shall not, and shall not permit any Company Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly:

        (a)   amend, modify, waive, rescind or otherwise change its or any of Fund I's charter, bylaws, limited liability company
agreement, partnership agreement or equivalent organizational documents, or, with respect to any Person who has made or is
considering making an Acquisition Proposal, waive the stock ownership limitation contained in Article VII of the Company
Certificate;

        (b)   authorize, declare, set aside, make or pay any dividends on or make any distribution with respect to its outstanding shares of
capital stock or other equity interests (whether in cash, assets, shares or other securities of the Company or any Company Subsidiary),
or enter into any agreement with respect to voting or registration of its capital stock or other equity interests, except for (i) the
declaration and payment by the Company of regular quarterly cash dividends on the outstanding shares of Company Common Stock,
with declaration, record and payments dates consistent with its past practice, at a rate not to exceed a quarterly rate of $0.45 per
Company Share, (ii) the declaration and payment by the Company of dividends expressly provided for in Section 6.4, (iii) the
declaration and payment by the Company of required quarterly cash dividends on the outstanding shares of Company Preferred Stock,
with declaration, record and payment dates consistent with past practice, at a rate not to exceed a quarterly rate of $0.4765625 per
Company Preferred Share, in accordance with the terms of such Company Preferred Stock, (iv) the declaration and payment of cash
dividends or other cash distributions to the Company by any directly or indirectly wholly owned Company Subsidiary,
(v) distributions by any Company Subsidiary that is not wholly owned, directly or indirectly, by the Company, in accordance with the
requirements of the organizational documents of such Company Subsidiary, (vi) in coordination with Section 6.4, any distribution
under section 858 or 860 of the Code or applicable State Law reasonably necessary (after taking into account the Company's ability to
pay the Company Additional Dividend Amount pursuant to Section 6.4) for the Company to maintain its qualification as a REIT and
to avoid the imposition of any entity level income or excise Tax under the Code or applicable State Law, and (vii) dividends or other
distributions made by Pingora Loan Servicing, LLC in the ordinary
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course of business to Fund I solely in connection with Fund I's equity investment in non-voting tracking stock issued by Pingora Loan
Servicing, LLC in its ordinary course of business in exchange for funding of mortgage servicing rights purchases or other permitted
activities of Pingora Loan Servicing, LLC (in each case subject to the limitations in Section 6.1(ii)(f)), but shall not exceed the cash
flow that Fund I would have received if Fund I had title to the specified mortgage servicing right pools allocated to the series of such
non-voting tracking stock owned by Fund I;

        (c)   split, combine, subdivide, reduce or reclassify any of its capital stock or other equity interests, or redeem, purchase or
otherwise acquire any of its capital stock or other equity interests, or issue or authorize the issuance of any other securities in respect
of, in lieu of or in substitution for, shares of its capital stock or other equity interests, except for any such transaction by a wholly
owned Company Subsidiary which remains a wholly owned Company Subsidiary after consummation of such transaction;

        (d)   except for the issuance non-voting tracking stock of Pingora Loan Servicing, LLC in connection with its ordinary course of
business with Fund I in exchange for funding of mortgage servicing rights purchases or other permitted activities of Pingora Loan
Servicing, LLC (in each case subject to the limitations in Section 6.1(ii)(f)), issue, deliver, grant, sell, pledge, dispose of or encumber,
or authorize the issuance, delivery, grant, sale, pledge, disposition or encumbrance of, any shares in its capital stock, voting securities
or other equity interest in the Company or any Company Subsidiary or any securities convertible into or exchangeable for any such
shares, voting securities or equity interest, or any rights, warrants or options to acquire any such shares in its capital stock, voting
securities or equity interest or any "phantom" stock, "phantom" stock rights, stock appreciation rights or stock based performance units
or take any action to cause to be exercisable any otherwise unexercisable Company Equity Award under any existing Company Equity
Plan, other than transactions between the Company and a wholly owned Company Subsidiary or between wholly owned Company
Subsidiaries;

        (e)   except as required by applicable Law or any Company Benefit Plan as in existence as of the date hereof, (i) increase the
compensation or benefits payable or to become payable to any of its directors, executive officers or employees, (ii) grant to any of its
directors, executive officers or employees any increase in severance or termination pay, (iii) pay or award, or commit to pay or award,
any bonuses, retention or incentive compensation to any of its directors, executive officers or employees, (iv) enter into any
employment, severance, or retention agreement (excluding offer letters that provide for no severance or change in control benefits)
with any of its directors, executive officers or employees, (v) establish, adopt, enter into, amend or terminate any collective bargaining
agreement or Company Benefit Plan or any arrangement that would be a Company Benefit Plan if in existence on the date of this
Agreement, (vi) take any action to amend or waive any performance or vesting criteria or accelerate vesting, exercisability or funding
under any Company Benefit Plan, (vii) terminate the employment of any employee, other than for cause, (viii) hire any new
employees, or (ix) provide any funding for any rabbi trust or similar arrangement;

        (f)    (i) take any action that would increase the absolute size of the asset base of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries by
more than 10% of the absolute size of the asset base of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries or Fund I as of the date hereof,
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calculated on a GAAP basis, excluding any increases in the size of the asset base resulting from mark to market valuation adjustments;
or (ii) acquire (including by merger, consolidation or acquisition of stock or assets) or authorize or announce an intention to so acquire,
or enter into any agreements providing for any acquisitions of, any assets or equity interests in any Person or any business or division
thereof, or otherwise engage in any mergers, consolidations, acquisitions or business combinations on behalf of the Company, any
Company Subsidiary or Fund I, except, in the case of this clause (ii), for (A) transactions between the Company and a wholly owned
Company Subsidiary or between wholly owned Company Subsidiaries, (B) acquisitions of agency mortgage-backed securities in the
ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (C) acquisitions of mortgage loans and non-agency mortgage-backed
securities, provided that at no time the aggregate notional value of the Company's and the Company Subsidiaries' portfolio of such
mortgage loans and non-agency mortgage-backed securities is more than $500 million in the aggregate or (D) acquisitions of mortgage
servicing rights for an aggregate purchase price of not more than $45 million in any calendar month;

        (g)   adopt a plan of complete or partial liquidation or resolutions providing for a complete or partial liquidation, dissolution,
restructuring, recapitalization or other reorganization, except for transactions between the Company and a wholly owned Company
Subsidiary or between wholly owned Company Subsidiaries;

        (h)   make any loans, advances or capital contributions to, or investments in, any other Person, except for loans among the
Company and its wholly owned Company Subsidiaries or among the Company's wholly owned Company Subsidiaries or advances for
reimbursable employee expenses in the ordinary course of business, consistent with past practices;

        (i)    sell, lease, license, assign, abandon, permit to lapse, transfer, exchange, swap or otherwise dispose of, or subject to any Lien
(other than Permitted Liens), any of its properties, rights or assets (including shares in the capital of the Company or any Company
Subsidiary), except for sales of assets in the ordinary course of business, not for speculative purposes and consistent with the capital
allocation plans with respect to mortgage servicing rights publicly disclosed by the Company prior to the date hereof, so long as such
dispositions do not exceed a cumulative aggregate of $300 million in notional value in any 30-day period based on trade dates, and
excluding the monthly sale of agency flow new production mortgage-backed securities;

        (j)    (i) enter into any Contract that would, if entered into prior to the date hereof, be a Material Contract, or (ii) modify, amend or
terminate any Material Contract or waive, release or assign any rights or claims thereunder, in each case, with respect to clauses (i) and
(ii), except for (A) repurchase Contracts having a maturity or term not greater than 180 days entered pursuant to the Company's
existing master repurchase agreements (as in effect as of the date hereof) to finance the purchase price of assets in the ordinary course
of the Company's business or refinance the Company's repurchase obligations pursuant to such master repurchase agreements when
due, (B) Contracts to execute dollar roll financing transactions pursuant to the Company's existing master securities forward
transactions agreements (as in effect as of the date hereof) solely to finance the purchase price of "To Be Announced" agency
mortgage-backed securities in the ordinary course of the Company's business consistent with past
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practice; (C) any derivative financial Contracts entered into or incurred by the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries in the
ordinary course of business consistent with past practice for the purpose of fixing or hedging interest rate or currency exchange rate
risk and not for speculative purposes; or (D) to the extent not prohibited by other provisions hereof, Contracts providing for the
acquisition, purchase, sale or divestiture of mortgage loans, mortgage backed securities and mortgage servicing rights entered into by
the Company or the Company Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business and that are materially consistent with the Contracts or
forms of Contract provided to Parent prior to the date hereof;

        (k)   except in accordance with the Company's capital budget provided to Parent prior to the date hereof, make any capital
expenditures, enter into agreements or arrangements providing for capital expenditure or otherwise commit to do so;

        (l)    waive, release, assign, compromise or settle any claim, litigation, investigation or proceeding (for the avoidance of doubt,
including with respect to matters in which the Company or any Company Subsidiary is a plaintiff, or in which any of their officers and
directors in their capacities as such are parties), other than the compromise or settlement of claims, litigations or proceedings that are
not brought by Governmental Entities and that: (i) is for an amount not to exceed, for any such compromise or settlement individually
or in the aggregate, $500,000, (ii) does not impose any injunctive relief on the Company or the Company Subsidiaries or involve the
admission of wrongdoing by the Company, any of the Company Subsidiaries or any of their respective officers or directors, and
(iii) does not provide for the license of any Intellectual Property;

        (m)  make any change in financial accounting policies, practices, principles or procedures or any of its methods of reporting
income, deductions or other material items for financial accounting purposes, except as required by GAAP, applicable Law or SEC
regulations;

        (n)   make or change any material Tax election, adopt or change any Tax accounting period or material method of Tax
accounting, file any amended Tax Return if the filing of such amended Tax Return would result in a material increase in the Taxes
payable by the Company or any Company Subsidiary, settle or compromise any material liability for Taxes or any Tax audit or other
proceeding relating to a material amount of Taxes, enter into any closing or similar agreement with any Tax authority, surrender any
right to claim a material refund of Taxes, or, except in the ordinary course of business, agree to an extension or waiver of the statute of
limitations with respect to a material amount of Taxes;

        (o)   take any action, or fail to take any action, which action or failure would reasonably be expected to cause (i) the Company to
fail to qualify as a REIT or (ii) any Company Subsidiary (A) to cease to be treated as any of (x) a partnership or disregarded entity for
U.S. federal income tax purposes or (y) a Qualified REIT Subsidiary or a Taxable REIT Subsidiary under the applicable provisions of
Section 856 of the Code, as the case may be or (B) that is not treated as a Taxable REIT Subsidiary under the applicable provisions of
Section 856 of the Code as the date hereof to be so treated;
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        (p)   redeem, repurchase, prepay, defease, incur, assume, endorse, guarantee or otherwise become liable for or modify in any
material respects the terms of any Indebtedness or any derivative financial instruments or arrangements (including swaps, caps, floors,
futures, forward contracts and option agreements), or issue or sell any debt securities or calls, options, warrants or other rights to
acquire any debt securities (directly, contingently or otherwise), except for (i) any Indebtedness among the Company and its wholly
owned Company Subsidiaries or among wholly owned Company Subsidiaries, (ii) transactions having a maturity or term not greater
than 180 days pursuant to the Company's existing master repurchase agreements (as in effect as of the date hereof) to finance the
purchase price of assets in the ordinary course of the Company's business or refinance the Company's repurchase obligations pursuant
to such master repurchase agreements when due, (iii) guarantees by the Company of Indebtedness of Company Subsidiaries or
guarantees by Company Subsidiaries of Indebtedness of the Company or any Company Subsidiary, which Indebtedness is incurred in
compliance with the immediately preceding clause (ii), (iv) dollar roll financing transactions pursuant to the Company's existing
master securities forward transactions agreements (as in effect as of the date hereof) solely to finance the purchase price of agency "To
Be Announced" mortgage-backed securities in the ordinary course of the Company's business, consistent with past practice,
(v) Indebtedness not to exceed $1,000,000 in aggregate principal amount outstanding, (vi) any derivative financial instruments or
arrangements entered into or incurred by the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business
consistent with past practice for the purpose of fixing or hedging interest rate or currency exchange rate risk and not for speculative
purposes, or (vii) issuances of excess servicing participation certificates and non-voting tracking stock by Pingora Loan
Servicing, LLC in the ordinary course of business to Fund I in connection with Fund I's ordinary course of business investment in
excess servicing participation certificates and non-voting tracking stock issued by Pingora Loan Servicing, LLC in connection with its
ordinary course of business in exchange for funding of mortgage servicing rights purchases or other permitted activities of Pingora
Loan Servicing, LLC, subject to the limitations in Section 6.1(ii)(f); provided that after giving effect to such transaction or incurrence,
the duration, as calculated using the Blackrock Solutions model, of the portfolio of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries shall
not be greater than one half of a year more than or less than one half of a year less than the duration, as calculated using the Blackrock
Solutions model, of the portfolio of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries as of the date of this Agreement and set forth in
Section 6.1(ii)(p)  of the Company Disclosure Letter (provided that, if such duration becomes greater than one half of a year more than
or less than one half of a year less than the duration as of the date of this Agreement, the Company will have seven (7) calendar days to
effect transactions to bring the duration into compliance, and provided, further, that promptly upon the commencement of such seven
(7) day period, but in any event no more than one (1) business day after such commencement, the Company will notify Parent if the
duration becomes greater than one half of a year more than or less than one half of a year less than the duration as of the date of this
Agreement, and will in engage in good faith consultation with Parent to bring the duration into compliance); provided further that
nothing contained in this Section 6.1(ii)(p) shall prohibit the Company and the Company Subsidiaries from making guarantees or
obtaining letters of credit or surety bonds for the benefit of commercial counterparties in the ordinary course of business consistent
with past practice;

        (q)   fail to maintain all financial books and records in all material respects in accordance with GAAP (or any interpretation
thereof);
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        (r)   fail to duly and timely file all material reports and other material documents required to be filed with the NYSE, SEC or any
Governmental Entity or Program Lender, subject to extensions permitted by Law or applicable rules and regulations;

        (s)   enter into any transactions or Contracts with (i) any affiliates, (ii) any other Person that would be required to be disclosed by
the Company under Item 404 of Regulation S-K of the SEC, or (iii) the Company Manager or any of its affiliates;

        (t)    enter into any transactions or Contracts that would restrict the ability of Parent and the Surviving Corporation to engage after
the Acceptance Time or Effective Time in all the activities in which the Company is engaged as of the date hereof;

        (u)   take any action, or fail to take any action, which action or failure would reasonably be expected to cause the Company or any
of the Company Subsidiaries to be required to be registered as an investment company under the Investment Company Act;

        (v)   take any action, or fail to take any action, which action or failure would reasonably be expected to cause the Company or any
of the Company Subsidiaries to fail to be eligible for the relief set forth in the No-Action Letter;

        (w)  enter into any new line of business;

        (x)   fail to pay the premiums on or cancel the Company's insurance policies;

        (y)   amend in any material respect the investment policy of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries as in effect on the
date hereof, or fail to comply with such investment policy;

        (z)   enter into any Contract providing for the engagement by Pingora Loan Servicing, LLC of one or more sub-servicers to
service existing or new mortgage servicing rights held by Pingora Loan Servicing, LLC;

        (aa) conduct the business of Fund I other than in accordance with the Fund I Governing Documents and in the ordinary course of
business consistent with past practice, or take any action, or fail to take any action, which action or failure could reasonably be
expected to result in the Company or any Company Subsidiary incurring more than $10,000 of cost or liability;

        (bb) enter into any partnership agreement, limited liability company agreement or other similar agreement with any Person that is
not a wholly-owned Company Subsidiary, or distribute or otherwise make available any offering document for purposes of, or make
any commitments with respect to, obtaining equity capital; or

        (cc) agree or authorize, in writing or otherwise, to take any of the foregoing actions.

        Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth in this Agreement, but subject to Section 6.4, nothing in this Agreement shall prohibit the
Company or Company Subsidiaries
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from taking any action, at any time or from time to time, that in the reasonable judgment of the Company, upon advice of counsel, is reasonably
necessary for the Company to maintain its qualification as a REIT under the Code for any period or portion thereof ending on or prior to the
Effective Time or to avoid incurring entity level income or excise Taxes under the Code, including making dividend or other distribution
payments to stockholders of the Company in accordance with this Agreement (including Section 6.4) or otherwise.

        Section 6.2.    Conduct of Business by Parent.     Parent agrees that between the date of this Agreement and the date of the Effective Time
or the date, if any, on which this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 9.1, except (a) as set forth in Section 6.2 of the Parent Disclosure
Letter, (b) as specifically permitted or required by this Agreement, (c) as required by Law, or (d) as consented to in writing by the Company
(which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), Parent (i) shall maintain the status of Parent as a REIT and shall,
and shall cause each Parent Subsidiary to, conduct its business in all material respects in the ordinary course of business consistent with past
practice and use commercially reasonable efforts to preserve intact its and their present business organizations, goodwill and ongoing businesses
and to preserve its and their present relationships with customers, suppliers, vendors, Governmental Entities and other Persons with whom it and
they have material business relations, and (ii) shall not, and shall not permit any Parent Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly:

        (a)   authorize, declare, set aside, make or pay any dividends on or make any distribution with respect to its outstanding shares of
capital stock or other equity interests (whether in cash, assets, shares or other securities of Parent or any Parent Subsidiary), except for
(i) the declaration and payment by Parent of regular quarterly cash dividends on the outstanding shares of Parent Common Stock, with
declaration, record and payments dates consistent with its past practice, (ii) the declaration and payment by Parent of the dividends
contemplated by Section 6.4, (iii) the declaration and payment by Parent of required quarterly cash dividends, if any, on the
outstanding shares of Parent Series A Preferred Stock, Parent Series C Preferred Stock, and Parent Series D Preferred Stock, with
declaration, record and payment dates consistent with past practice, at rates not to exceed quarterly rates of $0.4922, $0.4766, and
$0.4688 per share, respectively, in accordance with the terms of each series of preferred stock, (iv) the declaration and payment of
cash dividends or other cash distributions to Parent by any directly or indirectly wholly owned Parent Subsidiary, (v) distributions by
any Parent Subsidiary that is not wholly owned, directly or indirectly, by Parent, in accordance with the requirements of the
organizational documents of such Parent Subsidiary, and (vi) any distribution, including under Section 858 or 860 of the Code or
applicable State Law reasonably necessary for Parent to maintain its qualification as a REIT and to avoid the imposition of any entity
level income or excise Tax under the Code or applicable State Law;

        (b)   split, combine, reduce or reclassify any of its issued or unissued shares, except for transactions (i) by a wholly owned Parent
Subsidiary which remains a wholly owned Parent Subsidiary after consummation of such transaction, or (ii) that would require an
adjustment to the Offer Consideration and the Merger Consideration pursuant to Section 1.1(d) and Section 3.1(e), respectively, and
for which the proper adjustment is made;
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        (c)   amend the Parent Governing Documents in a manner that would be material and adverse to the holders of Company Shares
relative to the treatment of existing holders of Parent Common Stock;

        (d)   fail to duly and timely file all material reports and other material documents required to be filed with the SEC, the NYSE or
any Program Lender, subject to extensions permitted by Law or applicable rules and regulations;

        (e)   take any action, or fail to take any action, which action or failure would reasonably be expected to cause the Parent to fail to
qualify as a REIT; or

        (f)    agree or authorize, in writing or otherwise, to take any of the foregoing actions.

        Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth in this Agreement, but subject to Section 6.4, nothing in this Agreement shall prohibit
Parent or Parent Subsidiaries from taking any action, at any time or from time to time, that in the reasonable judgment of Parent, upon advice of
counsel, is reasonably necessary for Parent to maintain its qualification as a REIT under the Code for any period or portion thereof ending on or
prior to the Effective Time or to avoid incurring entity level income or excise Taxes under the Code, including making dividend or other
distribution payments to stockholders of Parent in accordance with this Agreement (including Section 6.4) or otherwise.

        Section 6.3.    Non-Solicitation by the Company.

        (a)   From and after the date of this Agreement until the earlier of the Acceptance Time or the date, if any, on which this
Agreement is validly terminated pursuant to Section 9.1, the Company agrees that it (including the Company Board of Directors) shall
not, and shall cause each Company Subsidiary and Representative not to, directly or indirectly: (i) solicit, initiate or encourage or
facilitate (including by way of providing non-public information) any inquiry, proposal or offer, or the making, submission or
announcement of any inquiry, proposal or offer which constitutes or would be reasonably expected to lead to an Acquisition Proposal,
(ii) participate in any negotiations regarding, or furnish to any Person any non-public information relating to the Company or any
Company Subsidiary in connection with, an actual or potential Acquisition Proposal, (iii) approve or recommend, or propose publicly
to approve or recommend, any Acquisition Proposal, (iv) withdraw, change, amend, modify or qualify, or otherwise propose publicly
to withdraw, change, amend, modify or qualify, in a manner adverse to Parent, the Company Board Recommendation, (v) if an
Acquisition Proposal that is an exchange or tender offer has been commenced, fail to publicly recommend against any such
Acquisition Proposal within ten (10) business days of being requested to do so by Parent, (vi) if an Acquisition Proposal has been
publicly disclosed, fail to reaffirm the Company Board Recommendation within ten (10) business days of being requested to do so by
Parent, (vii) enter into any merger agreement, acquisition agreement, reorganization agreement, letter of intent or similar agreement or
document relating to, or any other agreement or commitment providing for, any Acquisition Proposal, or (viii) resolve or agree to do
any of the foregoing (any act described in clauses (iii), (iv), (v), (vi) and (viii) (to the extent related to the foregoing clauses (iii), (iv),
(v) and (vi)) above, a "Change of Recommendation"). The Company shall, and shall
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cause the Company Subsidiaries and its and their respective directors, officers, employees and other Representatives (including the
Company Manager) to, immediately cease any and all existing discussions or negotiations with any parties (or provision of any
non-public information to any parties) conducted heretofore with respect to any Acquisition Proposal or potential Acquisition
Proposal. Promptly after the date hereof, the Company shall request that each Person that has heretofore executed a confidentiality
agreement relating to an Acquisition Proposal or a potential Acquisition Proposal promptly destroy or return to the Company all
non-public information relating to such Acquisition Proposal or to the Company or its businesses or assets heretofore furnished by the
Company or any of its Representatives to such Person or group or any of its representatives in accordance with the terms of such
confidentiality agreement. For purposes of this Section 6.3, the term "Person" means any Person or "group," as defined in
Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act, other than, with respect to the Company, Parent or any Parent Subsidiaries or any of their
Representatives.

        (b)   Notwithstanding the limitations set forth in Section 6.3(a), if the Company receives, prior to the Acceptance Time, an
unsolicited, written Acquisition Proposal that did not result from a breach of this Section 6.3, which the Company Board of Directors,
upon the recommendation of the Company Special Committee, determines in good faith after consultation with the Company's outside
legal and financial advisors (i) constitutes a Superior Proposal or (ii) would reasonably be expected to result in a Superior Proposal,
and in each case that the failure to take such action would be inconsistent with the directors' fiduciary duties under applicable Law,
then in either event the Company may take the following actions: (x) furnish non-public information to the Person making such
Acquisition Proposal, if, and only if, prior to so furnishing such information, the Company receives from such Person an executed
Acceptable Confidentiality Agreement and (y) engage in discussions or negotiations with such Person with respect to the Acquisition
Proposal.

        (c)   The Company shall promptly (and in any event within twenty-four (24) hours) notify Parent after receipt of any Acquisition
Proposal, any proposals or inquiries that would reasonably be expected to lead to an Acquisition Proposal, or any inquiry or request for
non-public information relating to the Company or any Company Subsidiary by any Person who has made or would reasonably be
expected to make any Acquisition Proposal. Such notice shall indicate the identity of the Person making the Acquisition Proposal,
inquiry or request, and the material terms and conditions of any such proposal or offer or the nature of the information requested
pursuant to such inquiry or request, including copies of all written requests, proposals, correspondence or offers, including proposed
agreements received by the Company. The Company shall keep Parent reasonably informed on a prompt and timely basis of the status
and material terms (including any amendments or proposed amendments to such material terms) of any such Acquisition Proposal or
potential Acquisition Proposal and keep Parent reasonably informed on a prompt and timely basis as to the nature of any information
requested of the Company with respect thereto and provide to Parent copies of all written materials received or sent by the Company
related thereto. The Company shall promptly provide to Parent any material non-public information concerning the Company provided
to any other Person in connection with any Acquisition Proposal that was not previously provided to Parent. Without limiting the
foregoing, the Company shall promptly (and in any event within twenty-four (24) hours after such determination) inform Parent in
writing if the Company determines to begin providing information or to engage in discussions or negotiations concerning an
Acquisition
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Proposal pursuant to Section 6.3(b). Unless this Agreement has been validly terminated pursuant to Section 9.1, the Company shall not
take any action to exempt any Person (other than Parent and Purchaser) from the restrictions on "business combinations" contained in
any applicable Takeover Statute or, with respect to any Person who has made or is considering making an Acquisition Proposal, stock
ownership limitations contained in the Company Governing Documents or otherwise cause such restrictions or limitations not to
apply.

        (d)   Notwithstanding anything in this Section 6.3 to the contrary, but subject to Section 6.3(e), at any time prior to the
Acceptance Time, the Company Board of Directors may (i) make a Change of Recommendation in response to an Intervening Event if
the Company Board of Directors, upon the recommendation of the Company Special Committee, has determined in good faith after
consultation with the Company's outside financial advisors and outside legal counsel, that failure to take such action would be
inconsistent with the directors' fiduciary duties under applicable Law, or (ii) make a Change of Recommendation and cause the
Company to terminate this Agreement pursuant to and in accordance with Section 9.1(g) in order to enter into a definitive agreement
providing for an unsolicited Acquisition Proposal, which the Company Board of Directors determined in good faith after consultation
with the Company's outside legal and financial advisors is a Superior Proposal, but only if the Company Board of Directors has
determined, upon the recommendation of the Company Special Committee, in good faith after consultation with the Company's
outside financial advisors and outside legal counsel, that failure to take such action would be inconsistent with the directors' fiduciary
duties under applicable Law. "Intervening Event" means any event, change in circumstance or development first occurring or arising
after the date of this Agreement that is material to the Company and the Company Subsidiaries (taken as a whole) and was not known
or reasonably foreseeable by the Company Board of Directors as of or prior to the date of this Agreement; provided, however, that in
no event shall the following events, developments or changes in circumstances constitute an Intervening Event: (A) the receipt,
existence or terms of an Acquisition Proposal or any matter relating thereto or consequence thereof or (B) changes in the market price
or trading volume of the Company Common Stock or Parent Common Stock or the fact that the Company meets or exceeds (or that
Parent fails to meet or exceed) internal or published projections, forecasts or revenue or earnings predictions for any period.

        (e)   Prior to the Company taking any action permitted (i) under Section 6.3(d)(i), the Company shall provide Parent with three
(3) business days' prior written notice advising Parent it intends to effect a Change of Recommendation and specifying, in reasonable
detail, the reasons therefor, and during such three (3) business day period, the Company shall cause its Representatives (including its
executive officers) to negotiate in good faith (to the extent Parent desires to negotiate (and if Parent does negotiate, Parent shall cause
its Representatives (including its executive officers) to negotiate in good faith)) any proposal by Parent to amend the terms and
conditions of this Agreement in a manner that would obviate the need to effect a Change of Recommendation and at the end of such
three (3) business day period the Company Board of Directors again makes the determination under Section 6.3(d)(i) (after in good
faith taking into account any amendments proposed by Parent), or (ii) under Section 6.3(d)(ii), the Company shall provide Parent with
three (3) business days' prior written notice advising Parent that the Company Board of Directors intends to take such action and
specifying the material terms and conditions of the Acquisition Proposal, and during such three (3) business day period, the Company
shall cause its Representatives (including its executive
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officers) to negotiate in good faith (to the extent Parent desires to negotiate) any proposal by Parent to amend the terms and conditions
of this Agreement such that such Acquisition Proposal would no longer constitute a Superior Proposal and at the end of such three
(3) business day period the Company Board of Directors again makes the determination under Section 6.3(d)(ii) (after in good faith
taking into account the amendments proposed by Parent). With respect to Section 6.3(e)(ii), if there are any material amendments,
revisions or changes to the terms of any such Superior Proposal (including any revision to the amount, form or mix of consideration
the Company's stockholders would receive as a result of the Superior Proposal, whether or not material), the Company shall notify
Parent of each such amendment, revision or change in compliance with Section 6.3(c) and the applicable three (3) business day period
shall be extended until at least two (2) business days after the time that Parent receives notification from the Company of each such
amendment, revision or change and the Company Board of Directors shall not make a Change of Recommendation prior to the end of
any such period as so extended in accordance with the terms of this Section 6.3(e).

        (f)    Nothing in this Agreement shall prohibit the Company Board of Directors from: (i) taking and disclosing to the stockholders
of the Company a position contemplated by Rule 14e-2(a), Rule 14d-9 or Item 1012(a) of Regulation M-A promulgated under the
Exchange Act, if failure to do so would violate applicable Law or (ii) making any "stop, look and listen" communication to the
Company's stockholders pursuant to Rule 14d-9(f) promulgated under the Exchange Act; provided that this Section 6.3(f) shall not
permit the Company Board of Directors to make a Change of Recommendation except to the extent permitted by Section 6.3(d)  and
Section 6.3(e).

        (g)   References in this Section 6.3 or in Article I to the "Company Board of Directors" shall mean the Company Board of
Directors or, to the extent applicable, a committee thereof, including the Company Special Committee.

        Section 6.4.    Additional Dividends.     

        (a)   Prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall declare a dividend to its stockholders, the record and payment date for which
shall be the close of business on the last business day prior to the Acceptance Time, subject to funds being legally available therefor;
provided that the payment of such dividend may be conditioned upon the occurrence of the Acceptance Time. The per share dividend
amount payable by the Company pursuant to this Section 6.4(a) shall be an amount equal to (i) the Company's then-most recent
quarterly dividend (on a per share basis), multiplied by the number of days elapsed since the last dividend record date through and
including the day prior to the day on which the Acceptance Time occurs, and divided by the actual number of days in the calendar
quarter in which such dividend is declared, plus (ii) an additional amount (the "Company Additional Dividend Amount"), if any,
necessary so that the aggregate dividend payable is equal to the Minimum Distribution Dividend.

        (b)   The Company and Parent shall cooperate in good faith to determine whether it is necessary to declare a Company Additional
Dividend Amount and the amount (if any) of the Company Additional Dividend Amount. Such determination shall be made at least
twelve (12) days prior to the then-applicable expiration date of the Offer. It is expected that, in
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addition to regular quarterly dividends, notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, Parent will pay to its stockholders,
as of the close of business on the last business day prior to the Effective Time, a stub-period dividend, on a comparable basis as the
Company dividend paid pursuant to Section 6.4(a)(i) (provided that Parent shall be permitted to take into account increases or
anticipated increases in such dividend amount as contemplated by Section 6.2(ii)(a)(i) ), and including an additional per share amount
equal to the Company Additional Dividend Amount (if any) plus any Special Dividend (if any) (on a per share basis), divided by
0.9894.

 ARTICLE VII

ADDITIONAL AGREEMENTS

         Section 7.1.    Access; Confidentiality; Notice of Certain Events.     

        (a)   From the date of this Agreement until the Effective Time or the date, if any, on which this Agreement is terminated pursuant
to Section 9.1, to the extent permitted by applicable Law, each of the Company and Parent shall, and shall cause each of the Parent
Subsidiaries and the Company Subsidiaries, respectively, to afford to the other Party and to the Representatives of such other Party
reasonable access during normal business hours and upon reasonable advance notice to all of their respective properties, offices,
Contracts, personnel, books and records and, during such period, each of the Company and Parent shall, and shall cause each of the
Company Subsidiaries and the Parent Subsidiaries, respectively, to, furnish reasonably promptly to the other Party all information
(financial or otherwise) concerning its business, properties and personnel as such other Party may reasonably request, including
information about the Company's financing, hedging activities, portfolio risk and portfolio activities, and, at the request of Parent, the
Company shall provide regular updates to Parent regarding its portfolio risk and portfolio activities, including through weekly
conference calls. Notwithstanding the foregoing, neither the Company nor Parent shall be required by this Section 7.1 to provide the
other Party or the Representatives of such other Party with access to or to disclose information (A) that is subject to the terms of a
confidentiality agreement with a third party entered into prior to the date of this Agreement or entered into after the date of this
Agreement in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice (provided, however, that the withholding Party shall use its
reasonable best efforts to obtain the required consent of such third party to such access or disclosure or, if unable to do so, to make
appropriate substitute arrangements to permit reasonable access or disclosure not in violation of such consent requirement), (B) the
disclosure of which would violate any Law or duty (provided, however, that the withholding Party shall use its commercially
reasonable efforts to make appropriate substitute arrangements to permit reasonable disclosure not in violation of any Law or duty), or
(C) that is subject to any attorney-client, attorney work product or other legal privilege (provided, however, that the withholding Party
shall use its reasonable best efforts to allow for such access or disclosure to the maximum extent that does not result in a loss of any
such attorney-client, attorney work product or other legal privilege); provided, however, that such access and information shall be
disclosed or granted, as applicable, to external counsel for Parent to the extent reasonably required for the purpose of complying with
applicable Laws. Each of the Company and Parent will use its commercially reasonable efforts to minimize any
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disruption to the businesses of the other Party that may result from the requests for access, data and information hereunder.

        (b)   Each of the Company and Parent will hold, and will cause its Representatives and affiliates to hold, any non-public
information, including any information exchanged pursuant to this Section 7.1, in confidence to the extent required by and in
accordance with, and will otherwise comply with, the terms of the Confidentiality Agreement.

        (c)   The Company shall give prompt notice to Parent, and Parent shall give prompt notice to the Company, (i) of any notice or
other communication received by such Party from any Governmental Entity in connection with this Agreement, the Offer, the Merger
or other Transactions, or from any Person alleging that the consent of such Person is or may be required in connection with the Offer,
the Merger or the other Transactions, if the subject matter of such communication or the failure of such Party to obtain such consent
could be material to the Company, the Surviving Corporation or Parent, (ii) of any legal proceeding commenced or, to any Party's
knowledge, threatened against, such Party or any of its Subsidiaries or affiliates or otherwise relating to, involving or affecting such
Party or any of its Subsidiaries or affiliates, in each case in connection with, arising from or otherwise relating to the Offer, the Merger
or any other Transaction, and (iii) upon becoming aware of the occurrence or impending occurrence of any event or circumstance
relating to it or any of the Company Subsidiaries or the Parent Subsidiaries, respectively, which would reasonably be expected to have,
individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect or a Parent Material Adverse Effect, as the case may be, or which
would reasonably be expected to prevent or materially delay or impede the consummation of the Transactions; provided, however, that
the delivery of any notice pursuant to this Section 7.1(c) shall not cure any breach of any representation or warranty requiring
disclosure of such matter prior to the date of this Agreement or otherwise limit or affect the remedies available hereunder to any Party.
The failure to deliver any such notice shall not affect any of the conditions set forth in Annex B or give rise to any right to terminate
under Article IX.

        (d)   Prior to the Closing, the Company shall cause the Company Manager and each affiliate of the Company Manager to deliver
to the Company all Contracts and records in its possession or control to the extent they pertain to the business of the Company and the
Company Subsidiaries.

        (e)   The Company shall give written notice to Parent as promptly as practicable if at any time the Liquidity Ratio Test is not
satisfied, and the Company shall in good faith consider implementing the reasonable recommendations of Parent with respect to
maintaining adequate liquidity.

        Section 7.2.    Reasonable Best Efforts.     

        (a)   Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, each Party will use its reasonable best efforts to take, or cause to be
taken, all actions and to do, or cause to be done, all things necessary, proper or advisable under applicable Laws to consummate the
Offer, the Merger and the other Transactions as soon as practicable after the date hereof, including (i) preparing and filing or otherwise
providing, in consultation with the other Party and as
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promptly as practicable and advisable after the date hereof, all documentation to effect all necessary applications, notices, petitions,
filings, and other documents and to obtain as promptly as practicable all waiting period expirations or terminations, consents,
clearances, waivers, licenses, orders, registrations, approvals, permits, and authorizations necessary or advisable to be obtained from
any third party and/or any Governmental Entity and/or Program Lender in order to consummate the Offer, the Merger or any of the
other Transactions and (ii) taking all steps as may be necessary, subject to the limitations in this Section 7.2, to obtain all such waiting
period expirations or terminations, consents, clearances, waivers, licenses, registrations, permits, authorizations, orders and approvals.

        (b)   In connection with and without limiting the foregoing, each of the Parties shall give any notices to third parties, and each of
the Parties shall use, and cause each of their respective Subsidiaries and affiliates to use, its reasonable best efforts to obtain any third
party consents that are necessary, proper or advisable to consummate the Offer and Merger. Each of the Parties will furnish to the
other such necessary information and reasonable assistance as the other may request in connection with the preparation of any required
filings or submissions with any Governmental Entity or Program Lender and will cooperate in responding to any inquiry from a
Governmental Entity or Program Lender, including promptly informing the other Parties of such inquiry, consulting in advance before
making any presentations or submissions to a Governmental Entity or Program Lender, and supplying each other with copies of all
material correspondence, filings or communications between either Party and any Governmental Entity or Program Lender with
respect to this Agreement. To the extent reasonably practicable, the Parties or their Representatives shall have the right to review in
advance and each of the Parties will consult the others on, all the information relating to the other and each of their affiliates that
appears in any filing made with, or written materials submitted to, any Governmental Entity or Program Lender in connection with the
Offer and the Merger and the other Transactions, except that confidential competitively sensitive business information may be
redacted from such exchanges. To the extent reasonably practicable, none of the Parties shall, nor shall they permit their respective
Representatives to, participate independently in any meeting or engage in any substantive conversation with any Governmental Entity
or Program Lender in respect of any filing, investigation or other inquiry without giving the other Party prior notice of such meeting or
conversation and, to the extent permitted by applicable Law, without giving the other Parties the opportunity to attend or participate
(whether by telephone or in person) in any such meeting with such Governmental Entity or Program Lender.

        (c)   In connection with obtaining any approval or consent from any Person with respect to the Offer or the Merger, the Company
or any Company Subsidiary shall not pay or commit to pay to any Person whose approval or consent is being solicited any cash or
other consideration, make any accommodation or commitment or incur any liability or other obligation to such Person without the
prior written consent of Parent. The Parties shall cooperate to obtain such consents.

        Section 7.3.    Publicity.     So long as this Agreement is in effect, neither the Company nor Parent, nor any of their respective Subsidiaries
or managers, shall issue or cause the publication of any press release or other public announcement with respect to the Offer, the Merger or this
Agreement without the prior written consent of the other Party, unless such Party determines, after consultation with outside counsel, that it is
required by applicable Law or by any listing
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agreement with or the listing rules of a national securities exchange or trading market to issue or cause the publication of any press
release or other public announcement with respect to the Offer, the Merger or this Agreement, in which event such Party shall
endeavor, on a basis reasonable under the circumstances, to provide a meaningful opportunity to the other Party to review and
comment upon such press release or other announcement in advance and shall give due consideration to all reasonable additions,
deletions or changes suggested thereto; provided, however, that the Parties shall not be required by this Section 7.3 to provide any
such review or comment to the other Party relating to any dispute between the Parties relating to this Agreement; provided, further,
that each Party and their respective affiliates and Representatives may make statements that are not inconsistent with previous press
releases, public disclosures or public statements made by Parent or the Company in compliance with this Section 7.3.

        Section 7.4.    D&O Insurance and Indemnification.     

        (a)   For not less than six (6) years from and after the Effective Time, Parent and the Surviving Corporation shall indemnify and
hold harmless all past and present directors, officers and agents of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries (collectively, the
"Indemnified Parties") against any costs or expenses (including advancing attorneys' fees and expenses in advance of the final
disposition of any actual or threatened claim, suit, proceeding or investigation to each Indemnified Party to the extent permitted by
applicable Law; provided such Indemnified Party agrees in advance to return any such funds to which a court of competent
jurisdiction has determined in a final, nonappealable judgment such Indemnified Party is not ultimately entitled), judgments, fines,
losses, claims, damages, liabilities and amounts paid in settlement in connection with any actual or threatened claim, action,
investigation, suit or proceeding in respect of acts or omissions occurring or alleged to have occurred at or prior to the Effective Time,
whether asserted or claimed prior to, at or after the Effective Time (including acts or omissions occurring in connection with the
approval of this Agreement and the consummation of the Offer, the Merger or any of the other Transactions), in connection with such
Persons serving as an officer, director, employee, agent or other fiduciary of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries or of
any Person if such service was at the request or for the benefit of the Company or any of the Company Subsidiaries, to the extent
permitted by Law and provided pursuant to the Company Governing Documents or the organizational documents of any Company
Subsidiary or any indemnification agreements, if any, in existence on the date of this Agreement and which were provided to Parent
prior to the date hereof (including the Management Agreement). Without limiting or being limited by the foregoing, the Parties agree
that all rights to elimination of liability, indemnification and advancement of expenses for acts or omissions occurring or alleged to
have occurred at or prior to the Effective Time, whether asserted or claimed prior to, at or after the Effective Time, now existing in
favor of the Indemnified Parties as provided in their respective charter or bylaws (or comparable organizational documents) or in any
agreement (including the Management Agreement) shall survive the Merger and shall continue in full force and effect in accordance
with the terms thereof. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if any Indemnified Party notifies Parent on or prior to the
sixth (6th) anniversary of the Effective Time of a matter in respect of which such Person may seek indemnification pursuant to this
Section 7.4, the provisions of this Section 7.4 shall continue in effect with respect to such matter until the final disposition of all
claims, actions, investigations, suits and proceedings relating thereto.
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        (b)   For six (6) years after the Effective Time, Parent and the Surviving Corporation shall cause to be maintained in effect the
provisions in (i) the Company Governing Documents and the organizational documents of any Company Subsidiary and (ii) except to
the extent such agreement provides for an earlier termination, any other agreements of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries
with any Indemnified Party, in each case, regarding elimination of liability, indemnification of officers, directors, agents and
employees and advancement of expenses that are in existence on the date of this Agreement, copies of all of which have been provided
to Parent prior to the date hereof (including the Management Agreement), and no such provision shall be amended, modified or
repealed in any manner that would adversely affect the rights or protections thereunder of any such Indemnified Party in respect of
acts or omissions occurring or alleged to have occurred at or prior to the Effective Time (including acts or omissions occurring in
connection with the approval of this Agreement and the consummation of the Offer, the Merger or any of the other Transactions).

        (c)   At or prior to the Acceptance Time, the Company shall purchase a six (6)-year prepaid "tail" policy on terms and conditions
providing coverage retentions, limits and other material terms substantially equivalent to the current policies of directors' and officers'
liability insurance and fiduciary liability insurance maintained by the Company and the Company Subsidiaries with respect to matters
arising on or before the Effective Time, covering without limitation the transactions contemplated hereby; provided, however, that the
Company shall not commit or spend on such "tail" policy more than 300% of the last aggregate annual premium paid by the Company
prior to the date hereof for the Company's current policies of directors' and officers' liability insurance and fiduciary liability insurance
(the "Base Amount"), and if the cost of such "tail" policy would otherwise exceed the Base Amount, the Company shall be permitted to
purchase as much coverage as reasonably practicable for the Base Amount. After the Effective Time, Parent shall cause such policy to
be maintained in full force and effect, for its full term, and cause all obligations thereunder to be honored by the Surviving
Corporation, and no Party shall have any other obligation to purchase or pay for insurance hereunder. The Company shall in good faith
cooperate with Parent prior to the Acceptance Time with respect to the procurement of such "tail" policy, including with respect to the
selection of the broker, available policy price and coverage options.

        (d)   In the event Parent or the Surviving Corporation or any of their respective successors or assigns (i) consolidates with or
merges into any other Person and shall not be the continuing or surviving corporation or entity of such consolidation or merger or
(ii) transfers all or substantially all of its properties and assets to any Person, then, and in each such case, proper provision shall be
made so that the successors and assigns of Parent or the Surviving Corporation, as the case may be, shall assume the obligations set
forth in this Section 7.4. The rights and obligations under this Section 7.4 shall survive consummation of the Offer and the Merger and
shall not be terminated or amended in a manner that is adverse to any Indemnified Party without the written consent of such
Indemnified Party. The Parties acknowledge and agree that the Indemnified Parties shall be third party beneficiaries of this
Section 7.4, each of whom may enforce the provisions thereof.

        Section 7.5.    Takeover Statutes.     The Parties shall use their respective reasonable best efforts (a) to take all action necessary so that no
Takeover Statute is or becomes applicable to the Offer, the Merger or any of the other Transactions and (b) if any such Takeover Statute is or
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becomes applicable to any of the foregoing, to take all action necessary so that the Offer, the Merger and the other Transactions may be
consummated as promptly as practicable on the terms contemplated by this Agreement and otherwise to eliminate or minimize the effect of such
Takeover Statute on the Offer, the Merger and the other Transactions. No Change of Recommendation shall change, or be deemed to change, the
approval of the Company Board of Directors for purposes of causing any Takeover Statute to be inapplicable to the Offer, the Merger or any of
the other Transactions.

        Section 7.6.    Obligations of Purchaser.     Parent shall take all action necessary to cause Purchaser to perform its obligations under this
Agreement and to consummate the Transactions, including the Offer and the Merger, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in
this Agreement.

        Section 7.7.    Rule 16b-3.     Prior to the Effective Time, the Company and Parent shall, as applicable, take all such steps as may be
reasonably necessary or advisable hereto to cause any dispositions of Company equity securities (including derivative securities) and
acquisitions of Parent equity securities pursuant to the Transactions contemplated by this Agreement by each individual who is a director or
officer of the Company subject to the reporting requirements of Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act with respect to the Company to be exempt
under Rule 16b-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act. Upon request, the Company shall promptly furnish Parent with all requisite information
for Parent to take the actions contemplated by this Section 7.7.

        Section 7.8.    Security Holder Litigation.     Each Party shall provide the other Party prompt notice of any litigation brought by any
stockholder of that Party against such Party, any of its Subsidiaries and/or any of their respective directors relating to the Offer, the Merger, this
Agreement or any of the other Transactions, and shall keep the other Party informed on a prompt and timely basis with respect to the status
thereof. The Company shall give Parent the opportunity to participate (at Parent's expense) in the defense or settlement of any such litigation, the
Company shall reasonably cooperate with Parent conducting the defense or settlement of such litigation, and no such settlement shall be agreed
to without Parent's prior written consent, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed, except that Parent shall not
be obligated to consent to any settlement which does not include a full release of Parent and its affiliates or which imposes an injunction or other
equitable relief after the Effective Time upon Parent or any of its affiliates. In the event of, and to the extent of, any conflict or overlap between
the provisions of this Section 7.8 and Section 6.1 or Section 7.2, the provisions of this Section 7.8 shall control.

        Section 7.9.    Delisting.     Each of the Parties agrees to cooperate with the other Parties in taking, or causing to be taken, all actions
necessary to delist each of the Company Common Stock and Company Preferred Stock from the NYSE and terminate its registration under the
Exchange Act; provided that such delisting and termination shall not be effective until after the Effective Time.

        Section 7.10.    Director Resignations.     The Company shall cause to be delivered to Parent resignations executed by each director of the
Company in office as of immediately prior to the Effective Time and effective upon the Effective Time.
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        Section 7.11.    Certain Tax Matters.     

        (a)   Each of the Parties shall use its reasonable best efforts to cause the Offer and the Merger, taken together, to qualify as a
"reorganization" within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code, including by executing and delivering customary tax
representation letters to the Company's and/or Parent's counsel, as applicable, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to such
counsel, in connection with (i) any tax opinion or description of the U.S. federal income tax consequences of the Offer and the Merger
contained or set forth in the Form S-4 or (ii) the tax opinions referenced in clauses (E)(5)(i) and (E)(5)(ii) of Annex B. None of the
Parties shall (and each of the Parties shall cause their respective Subsidiaries not to) take any action, or fail to take any action, that
could reasonably be expected to cause the Offer and the Merger, taken together, to fail to qualify as a "reorganization" within the
meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code. The Parties intend to report and, except to the extent otherwise required by Law, shall report,
for federal income tax purposes, the Offer and the Merger, taken together, as a "reorganization" within the meaning of Section 368(a)
of the Code.

        (b)   The Company shall (i) use its commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the opinions of counsel referred to in
clauses (E)(5)(ii) and (E)(6)(ii) of Annex B, (ii) deliver to Hunton & Williams LLP an officer's certificate, dated as of the effective date
of the Form S-4 and the date of the expiration of the Offer, respectively, and signed by an officer of the Company, as shall be
reasonably necessary or appropriate to enable Hunton & Williams LLP to render the opinion described in clause (E)(6)(ii) of Annex B
on the effective date of the Form S-4, satisfying the requirements of Item 601 of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act, and on the
date of the expiration of the Offer, and (iii) deliver to Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz and DLA Piper LLP (US) officer's certificates,
dated as of the effective date of the Form S-4 and the date of the expiration of the Offer, respectively, and signed by an officer of the
Company, containing representations of the Company as shall be reasonably necessary or appropriate to enable Wachtell, Lipton,
Rosen & Katz to render the opinion described in clause (E)(5)(i) of Annex B on the effective date of the Form S-4, satisfying the
requirements of Item 601 of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act, and on the date of the expiration of the Offer, and DLA
Piper LLP (US) to render the opinion described in clause (E)(5)(ii)  of Annex B on the effective date of the Form S-4, satisfying the
requirements of Item 601 of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act, and on the date of the expiration of the Offer.

        (c)   Parent shall (i) use its commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the opinions of counsel referred to in clauses (E)(5)(i) and
(E)(6)(i) of Annex B, (ii) deliver to K&L Gates LLP an officer's certificate, dated as of the effective date of the Form S-4 and the date
of the expiration of the Offer, respectively, and signed by an officer of Parent, as shall be reasonably necessary or appropriate to
enable K&L Gates LLP to render the opinion described in clause (E)(6)(i) of Annex B on the effective date of the Form S-4, satisfying
the requirements of Item 601 of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act, and on the date of the expiration of the Offer, and
(iii) deliver to Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz and DLA Piper LLP (US) officer's certificates, dated as of the effective date of the
Form S-4 and the date of the expiration of the Offer, respectively, and signed by an officer of Parent, containing representations of
Parent as shall be reasonably necessary or appropriate to enable Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz to render the opinion described in
clause (E)(5)(i) of Annex B on the effective date of the Form S-4, satisfying the requirements of Item 601 of Regulation S-K under the
Securities Act, and on the

A-66

Edgar Filing: FTI CONSULTING INC - Form PRE 14A

116



Table of Contents

date of the expiration of the Offer, and DLA Piper LLP (US) to render the opinion described in clause (E)(5)(ii) of Annex B on the
effective date of the Form S-4, satisfying the requirements of Item 601 of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act, and on the date of
the expiration of the Offer.

        (d)   The Company and its affiliates shall, with Parent's prior written consent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld,
conditioned or delayed), take any actions, including making or causing the Company Subsidiaries to make elections pursuant to
Treasury Regulations Section 301.7701-3(c)(1)(i) and Section 856(l) of the Code, as are reasonably necessary to preserve its
qualification as a REIT, and the Company and its affiliates shall cooperate with Parent and its Representatives in taking any such
actions as Parent may reasonably request.

        Section 7.12.    Stock Exchange Listing.     Parent shall use its reasonable best efforts to cause the shares of Parent Common Stock to be
issued in the Offer and the Merger and the shares of Parent Series E Preferred Stock to be issued in the Merger to be approved for listing on the
NYSE, subject to official notice of issuance.

        Section 7.13.    14d-10 Matters.     The Parties acknowledge that certain payments have been made or are to be made and certain benefits
have been granted or are to be granted according to employment compensation, severance and other employee benefit plans of the Company,
including the Company Benefit Plans (collectively, the "Arrangements"), to certain holders of Company Shares and holders of Company Equity
Awards. The Compensation and Governance Committee of the Company Board of Directors (the "Company Compensation Committee") (A) at a
meeting held or to be held prior to the Acceptance Time, has duly adopted or will duly adopt resolutions approving as an "employment
compensation, severance or other employee benefit arrangement" within the meaning of Rule 14d-10(d)(1) under the Exchange Act (i) each
Arrangement presented to the Company Compensation Committee on or prior to the date hereof, (ii) the treatment of the Company Equity
Awards, as applicable, in accordance with the terms set forth in this Agreement, and (iii) the terms of Section 7.4, and (B) will take all other
actions necessary to satisfy the requirements of the non-exclusive safe harbor under Rule 14d-10(d)(2) under the Exchange Act with respect to
the foregoing arrangements. The Company represents and warrants that each member of the Company Compensation Committee is an
"independent director" in accordance with the requirements of Rule 14d-10(d)(2) under the Exchange Act.

        Section 7.14.    Treatment of Management Agreement.     

        (a)   On or prior to the date hereof, the Company and the Company Manager have entered into an amendment to the Management
Agreement, to which Parent is an express third party beneficiary, terminating the Management Agreement effective immediately prior
to, and contingent upon, the Acceptance Time (such amendment, the "Termination Amendment"), and such termination shall be
without any liability (except to the extent specifically set forth therein and set forth in Section 7.14 of the Company Disclosure Letter)
to the Company, any of the Company Subsidiaries, Parent, any affiliate of Parent, or the Surviving Corporation. The Company has
provided to Parent a true, correct and complete copy of the Termination Amendment. For the avoidance of doubt, the Company shall
not amend, modify or waive any
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rights under the Management Agreement without Parent's prior written consent. Immediately prior to the Acceptance Time (except
with respect to those payments to be paid following the Acceptance Time as set forth in Section 7.14 of the Company Disclosure
Letter), the Company shall deliver to the Company Manager all amounts owed to the Company Manager under the Management
Agreement and the Termination Amendment, as set forth in Section 7.14 of the Company Disclosure Letter. The Termination
Amendment provides that, effective as of the Acceptance Time, except with respect to amounts owed to the Company as specifically
set forth in the Termination Amendment and as set forth in Section 7.14 of the Company Disclosure Letter, the Company Manager and
its affiliates fully and unconditionally release any claims or liabilities whatsoever that they may have against the Company, any of the
Company Subsidiaries, Parent, any affiliate of Parent, or the Surviving Corporation under the Management Agreement, as amended by
the Termination Amendment, except with respect to those rights which, pursuant to the express terms of the Termination Amendment,
survive the termination of the Management Agreement. Notwithstanding anything in the Management Agreement to the contrary, in
no event shall the Company pay the Company Manager any amounts in excess of the amounts set forth in Section 7.14 of the
Company Disclosure Letter, except with respect to those rights which, pursuant to the express terms of the Termination Amendment,
survive the termination of the Management Agreement.

        Section 7.15.    Existing Indebtedness.     The Company and the Company Subsidiaries shall, and shall use their reasonable best efforts to
cause their Representatives to, (a) cooperate with Parent and Purchaser in connection with (i) the replacement, backstopping or amendment, as
of the Effective Time, of outstanding financial guaranties, letters of credit, letters of guaranty, surety bonds and other similar instruments and
obligations of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries, including granting any waivers in respect thereof and facilitating the migration of
such financial products to the facilities of Parent or its affiliates and (ii) the satisfaction or amendment, as of the Effective Time, of derivative
financial instruments or arrangements (including any swaps, caps, floors, futures, forward contracts and option agreements), and (b) obtain and
deliver to Parent, no later than three (3) business days prior to the Effective Time, customary payoff letters for any Indebtedness of the Company
or any Company Subsidiary, each executed (or to be executed no later than the Effective Time) by the holders of such Indebtedness (or the
authorized representative thereof), in each case as reasonably requested by Parent.

        Section 7.16.    Employees and Employee Benefits.     

        (a)   For at least six (6) months following the Closing Date, the Surviving Corporation shall provide or cause to be provided to all
employees of the Company and its Subsidiaries as of immediately prior to the Effective Time, other than the employees identified on
Section 7.16(a) of the Company Disclosure Letter, who become employed or remain employed by the Surviving Corporation and its
Affiliates at or after the Closing Date (the "Continuing Employees") (i) compensation at a rate of base salary or wages, as applicable,
that is not less favorable than the rate of base salary or wages paid by the Company or its Affiliates immediately prior to the Closing
Date, and (ii) other benefits that are either substantially similar in the aggregate to the benefits provided by the Company or its
Affiliates immediately prior to the Closing Date or substantially similar in the aggregate to the benefits provided by Parent and its
Affiliates to their employees generally who are similarly situated to such Continuing Employees, determined in Parent's sole
discretion.
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        (b)   Each Continuing Employee shall be entitled to receive (without duplication), (i) upon a termination of employment without
Cause (as defined below) within six (6) months following the Closing Date, a lump sum cash severance payment (subject to execution
and non-revocation of a release of claims in favor of Parent and its Subsidiaries) equal to such Continuing Employee's Specified
Compensation Amount, less the total amount of base salary actually paid to such Continuing Employee by Parent and its Subsidiaries
for the period beginning on the date that the Effective Time occurs and ending on the date of the Continuing Employee's termination
of employment, or (ii) if such Continuing Employee remains employed with Parent and its Subsidiaries through the date that is six
(6) months following the Closing Date, a lump sum cash bonus equal to such Continuing Employee's Specified Compensation
Amount, less the total amount of base salary actually paid to such Continuing Employee by Parent and its Subsidiaries for the period
beginning on the date that the Effective Time occurs and ending on the date that is six (6) months following the Closing Date. The
Company or the Company Subsidiaries, as applicable, may enter into a letter agreement with each of the Continuing Employees
providing for the payment of the severance payments and/or cash bonuses described in the immediately preceding sentence, with the
terms and conditions of such agreements subject to Parent's prior written consent, not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed;
provided that, if the sum of the amounts payable under such letter agreements exceeds $3,532,007, the Parties shall cooperate to
reduce the payment amount in the individual letters so that the aggregate payments do not exceed $3,532,007. For purposes of this
Section 7.16(b), (i) "Cause" means (A) acts or omissions constituting recklessness or willful misconduct on the Continuing Employee's
part in respect of the Continuing Employee's fiduciary obligations to Parent and its Subsidiaries (including the Surviving Corporation
and its Subsidiaries) which is materially and demonstrably injurious to Parent and its Subsidiaries (including the Surviving
Corporation and its Subsidiaries); (B) the Continuing Employee's commission of fraud, misappropriation or embezzlement in
connection with the assets of Parent and its Subsidiaries (including the Surviving Corporation and its Subsidiaries); or (C) the
Continuing Employee's willful unauthorized disclosure of any confidential information, or other breach of any restrictive covenant set
forth in an agreement between the Continuing Employee and Parent or any of its Subsidiaries (including the Surviving Corporation
and its Subsidiaries); and (ii) "Specified Compensation Amount" means the sum of (A) 50% of the applicable Employee's 2015 annual
base compensation, (B) 50% of the grant date value of any Company RSAs granted to such Continuing Employee in 2015 and
(C) 50% of the most recent annual bonus received by such Continuing Employee prior to the Closing Date.

        (c)   Each employee of the Company Manager listed on Section 7.16(c) of the Company Disclosure Letter (each, a "Manager
Employee") shall be entitled to receive a cash retention payment in the amount corresponding to such Manager Employee as set forth
in Section 7.16(c) of the Company Disclosure Letter subject to such Manager Employee's continued employment with the Company
Manager through the Closing Date. The Company Manager shall enter into a letter agreement with each of the Manager Employees
providing for the payment of the retention bonuses described in the immediately preceding sentence, with the terms and conditions of
such agreements subject to Parent's prior written consent, not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed. Parent will pay to the Company
Manager the aggregate amount of all such retention payments actually due and payable as of the Closing Date and the Company
Manager shall immediately make such payments to the designated individuals. The Company Manager is an express third party
beneficiary of the immediately preceding sentence.
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        (d)   On and after the Closing Date, (i) Parent shall ensure, or cause to ensure, that no limitations or exclusions as to pre-existing
conditions, evidence of insurability or good health, waiting periods or actively-at-work exclusions or other limitations or restrictions
on coverage are applicable to any Continuing Employees or their dependents or beneficiaries under any welfare benefit plans in which
such Continuing Employees or their dependents or beneficiaries may be eligible to participate, except to the extent such exclusions,
limitations or restrictions would apply under the analogous Company Benefit Plan in which any such Continuing Employee was a
participant or was eligible to participate immediately prior to the Effective Time and (ii) Parent shall provide or cause to be provided
that any costs or expenses incurred by Continuing Employees (and their dependents or beneficiaries) up to (and including) the Closing
Date shall be taken into account for purposes of satisfying applicable deductible, co-payment, coinsurance, maximum out-of-pocket
provisions and like adjustments or limitations on coverage under any such welfare benefit plans, except to the extent such costs or
expenses would not be taken into account for such purposes under the analogous Company Benefit Plan in which any such Continuing
Employee was a participant or was eligible to participate immediately prior to the Effective Time.

        (e)   With respect to each employee benefit plan, policy or practice, including severance, vacation and paid time off plans,
policies or practices, sponsored or maintained by Parent or its Affiliates (including the Surviving Corporation following the Closing),
Parent shall grant, or cause to be granted to, all Continuing Employees from and after the Closing Date credit for all service with the
Company, its Affiliates and their predecessors prior to the Closing Date for purposes of eligibility to participate, vesting credit,
eligibility to commence benefits, and benefit accrual, but excluding benefit accrual under any defined benefit pension plan and any
such credit that would result in a duplication of benefits.

        (f)    Nothing contained in this Section 7.16 or any other provision of this Agreement, express or implied: (i) shall be construed to
establish, amend, or modify any benefit plan, program, agreement or arrangement, including any Company Benefit Plan or any
employee benefit plan of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, (ii) shall alter or limit the ability of any of Parent, the Surviving
Corporation, or any of their respective Subsidiaries to amend, modify or terminate any benefit plan, program, agreement or
arrangement at any time assumed, established, sponsored or maintained by any of them, (iii) is intended to confer upon any current or
former employee any right to employment or continued employment for any period of time by reason of this Agreement, or any right
to a particular term or condition of employment, or (iv) is intended to confer upon any Person (including for the avoidance of doubt
any current or former employee, director, officer or other service provider or any participant in a Company Benefit Plan or other
employee benefit plan, agreement or other arrangement) any right as a third-party beneficiary of this Agreement.

        (g)   The Company, Company Subsidiaries and their respective Affiliates shall take all actions regarding the valuation of the
Phantom Units required under the Contracts governing the Phantom Units at the times and in the manner required by such Contracts;
provided that (i) the independent valuation firm that will determine the valuation of the Membership Units shall be reasonably
acceptable to Parent as evidenced by written consent of the Parent, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or
delayed and (ii) the Company, Company Subsidiaries and their respective Affiliates, as applicable, shall consult
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with Parent regarding such valuation and shall provide Parent with the opportunity to review and comment on any preliminary
valuation reports delivered by such independent valuation firm prior to such time as the valuation is finalized.

 ARTICLE VIII

CONDITIONS TO CONSUMMATION OF THE MERGER

         Section 8.1.    Conditions to Each Party's Obligations to Effect the Merger.     The respective obligations of each Party to effect the
Merger shall be subject to the satisfaction on or prior to the Closing Date of each of the following conditions, any and all of which may be
waived in whole or in part by Parent, Purchaser and the Company, as the case may be, to the extent permitted by applicable Law:

        (a)   Purchase of Shares of Company Common Stock.    Purchaser shall have accepted for payment all of the Company Shares
validly tendered and not validly withdrawn pursuant to the Offer.

        (b)   No Legal Prohibition.    No Governmental Entity of competent jurisdiction shall have (i) enacted, issued or promulgated any
Law that is in effect as of immediately prior to the Effective Time, or (ii) issued or granted any orders or injunctions (whether
temporary, preliminary or permanent) that is in effect as of immediately prior to the Effective Time, in each case which has the effect
of restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the consummation of the Merger.

 ARTICLE IX

TERMINATION

         Section 9.1.    Termination.     This Agreement may be terminated and the Offer, the Merger and the other Transactions may be
abandoned, at any time before the Acceptance Time, as follows (with any termination by Parent also being an effective termination by
Purchaser):

        (a)   by mutual written consent of Parent and the Company;

        (b)   by the Company, in the event that (i) the Company is not then in material breach of this Agreement and (ii) (A) Parent and/or
Purchaser shall have breached, failed to perform or violated their respective covenants or agreements under this Agreement, or (B) any
of the representations and warranties of Parent and Purchaser set forth in this Agreement shall have become inaccurate, in either case
of clauses (A) or (B) in a manner that would give rise to the failure of any of the conditions to the Offer set forth in clauses (G)(1) or
(G)(2) of Annex B and such breach, failure to perform, violation or inaccuracy is not capable of being cured by the Outside Date or, if
capable of being cured by the Outside Date, is not cured by Parent and/or Purchaser within thirty (30) calendar days following receipt
of written notice from the Company of such breach, failure to perform, violation or inaccuracy;

        (c)   by Parent, in the event that (i) neither Parent nor Purchaser is then in material breach of this Agreement and (ii) (A) the
Company shall have breached, failed to
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perform or violated its covenants or agreements under this Agreement, or (B) any of the representations and warranties of the
Company set forth in this Agreement shall have become inaccurate, in either case of clauses (A) or (B) in a manner that would give
rise to the failure of any of the conditions to the Offer set forth in clauses (E)(1) or (E)(2) of Annex B and such breach, failure to
perform, violation or inaccuracy is not capable of being cured by the Outside Date or, if capable of being cured by the Outside Date, is
not cured by the Company within thirty (30) calendar days following receipt of written notice from Parent of such breach, failure to
perform, violation or inaccuracy;

        (d)   by either Parent or the Company, if the Acceptance Time has not occurred on or before 11:59 p.m., Eastern Time, on
January 10, 2017 (the "Outside Date"); provided, however, that the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 9.1(d)
shall not be available to any Party whose action or failure to fulfill any obligation under this Agreement has been a proximate cause of
any of the conditions to the Offer set forth in Annex B having failed to be satisfied and such action or failure to act constitutes a
material breach of this Agreement;

        (e)   by Parent, if, prior to the Acceptance Time, the Company or the Company Board of Directors (or any committee thereof)
shall have effected a Change of Recommendation or breached Section 6.3 in any material respect;

        (f)    by either the Company or Parent if a Governmental Entity of competent jurisdiction shall have issued a final, non-appealable
order, injunction, decree or ruling, in each case permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the consummation of the
Offer and/or the Merger;

        (g)   by the Company in order to effect a Change of Recommendation and enter into a definitive agreement providing for a
Superior Proposal; provided that (i) the Company has complied with the terms of Section 6.3(e)(ii) and (ii) immediately prior (and as a
condition) to the termination of this Agreement, the Company pays to Parent the Termination Fee payable pursuant to Section 9.2(b);
or

        (h)   by either the Company or Parent if the Offer shall have terminated or expired in accordance with its terms (subject to the
rights and obligations of Purchaser to extend the Offer pursuant to Section 1.1(e)(ii)) without Purchaser having accepted for payment
any Company Shares tendered pursuant to the Offer; provided, however, that the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this
Section 9.1(h) shall not be available to any Party whose action or failure to fulfill any obligation under this Agreement has been a
proximate cause of any of the conditions to the Offer set forth in Annex B having failed to be satisfied and such action or failure to act
constitutes a material breach of this Agreement.

        Section 9.2.    Effect of Termination.     

        (a)   In the event of the valid termination of this Agreement as provided in Section 9.1, written notice thereof shall forthwith be
given to the other Party or Parties specifying the provision hereof pursuant to which such termination is made, and this Agreement
shall forthwith become null and void and there shall be no liability on the part of Parent,
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Purchaser or the Company, except that the Confidentiality Agreement, this Section 9.2 and Section 10.3 through Section 10.12 shall
survive such termination; provided, however, nothing herein shall relieve any Party from liability for fraud or a Willful Breach of this
Agreement prior to such termination or the requirement to make the payments set forth in Section 9.2(b).

        (b)   Termination Fee and Reimbursement of Expenses.

          (i)  If (A) Parent or the Company terminates this Agreement pursuant to Section 9.1(d), or Parent terminates this
Agreement pursuant to Section 9.1(c) as a result of the Company having breached, failed to perform or violated its covenants
or agreements under this Agreement, (B) an Acquisition Proposal shall have been publicly disclosed after the date of this
Agreement and prior to the date of such termination, and (C) within twelve (12) months of such termination, any Acquisition
Proposal is consummated or a definitive agreement with respect to any Acquisition Proposal is entered into and such
Acquisition Proposal is thereafter consummated, within two (2) business days after the date any such Acquisition Proposal is
consummated, the Company shall pay a fee of $44,948,637.45 in cash (the "Termination Fee") to Parent. Solely for purposes
of this Section 9.2(b)(i), the term "Acquisition Proposal" shall have the meaning assigned to such term in Annex A, except
that all references to "20%" and "80%" therein shall be deemed to be references to "50%."

         (ii)  If Parent terminates this Agreement pursuant to Section 9.1(e), within two (2) business days after such termination,
the Company shall pay or cause to be paid to Parent the Termination Fee.

        (iii)  If the Company terminates this Agreement pursuant to Section 9.1(g), immediately prior to such termination, the
Company shall pay or cause to be paid to Parent the Termination Fee.

        (iv)  For the avoidance of doubt, in no event shall the Company be obligated to pay the Termination Fee on more than
one occasion.

        (c)   (i) If the Company (the "Termination Payor") is required to pay Parent (the "Termination Payee") the Termination Fee, such
Termination Fee shall be paid into escrow on the date such payment is required to be paid by the Termination Payor pursuant to this
Agreement by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an escrow account designated in accordance with this Section 9.2. In the
event that the Termination Payor is obligated to pay the Termination Payee the Termination Fee, the amount payable to the
Termination Payee in any tax year of the Termination Payee shall not exceed the lesser of (i) the Termination Fee payable to the
Termination Payee, and (ii) the sum of (A) the maximum amount that can be paid to the Termination Payee without causing the
Termination Payee to fail to meet the requirements of Section 856(c)(2) and (3) of the Code for the relevant tax year, determined as if
the payment of such amount did not constitute income described in Sections 856(c)(2) or 856(c)(3) of the Code ("Qualifying Income")
and the Termination Payee has $1,000,000 of income from unknown sources during such year which is not Qualifying Income (in
addition to any known or anticipated income which is not Qualifying Income), in each case, as determined by the Termination Payee's
independent accountants, plus (B) in the event the Termination Payee receives either (x) a letter from the Termination Payee's counsel
indicating that the Termination
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Payee has received a ruling from the IRS as described below or (y) an opinion from the Termination Payee's outside counsel as
described below, an amount equal to the excess of the Termination Fee less the amount payable under clause (A) above.

        (d)   To secure the Termination Payor's obligation to pay these amounts, the Termination Payor shall deposit into escrow an
amount in cash equal to the Termination Fee with an escrow agent selected by the Termination Payor on such terms (subject to this
Section 9.2)) as shall be mutually and reasonably agreed upon by the Termination Payor, the Termination Payee and the escrow agent.
The payment or deposit into escrow of the Termination Fee pursuant to this Section 9.2 shall be made at the time the Termination
Payor is obligated to pay the Termination Payee such amount pursuant to Section 9.2 by wire transfer of immediately available funds.
The escrow agreement shall provide that the Termination Fee in escrow or any portion thereof shall not be released to the Termination
Payee unless the escrow agent receives any one or a combination of the following: (i) a letter from the Termination Payee's
independent accountants indicating the maximum amount that can be paid by the escrow agent to the Termination Payee without
causing the Termination Payee to fail to meet the requirements of Sections 856(c)(2) and (3) of the Code determined as if the payment
of such amount did not constitute Qualifying Income and the Termination Payee has $1,000,000 of income from unknown sources
during such year which is not Qualifying Income (in addition to any known or anticipated income which is not Qualifying Income), in
which case the escrow agent shall release such amount to the Termination Payee, or (ii) a letter from the Termination Payee's counsel
indicating that (A) the Termination Payee received a ruling from the IRS holding that the receipt by the Termination Payee of the
Termination Fee would either constitute Qualifying Income or would be excluded from gross income within the meaning of
Sections 856(c)(2) and (3) of the Code or (B) the Termination Payee's outside counsel has rendered a legal opinion to the effect that
the receipt by the Termination Payee of the Termination Fee should either constitute Qualifying Income or should be excluded from
gross income within the meaning of Sections 856(c)(2) and (3) of the Code, in which case the escrow agent shall release the remainder
of the Termination Fee to the Termination Payee. The Termination Payor agrees to amend Section 9.2(c) and this Section 9.2(d) at the
reasonable request of the Termination Payee in order to (i) maximize the portion of the Termination Fee that may be distributed to the
Termination Payee hereunder without causing the Termination Payee to fail to meet the requirements of Sections 856(c)(2) and (3) of
the Code, or (ii) assist the Termination Payee in obtaining a favorable ruling or legal opinion from its outside counsel, in each case, as
described in this Section 9.2(d). Any amount of the Termination Fee that remains unpaid as of the end of a taxable year shall be paid
as soon as possible during the following taxable year, subject to the foregoing limitations of Section 9.2(c)  and this Section 9.2(d).

        (e)   Each of the Parties acknowledges that the agreements contained in this Section 9.2 are an integral part of the Transactions
and that the Termination Fee is not a penalty, but rather is a reasonable amount that will compensate Parent and Purchaser in the
circumstances in which the Termination Fee is payable for the efforts and resources expended and opportunities foregone while
negotiating this Agreement and in reliance on this Agreement and on the expectation of the consummation of the Transactions. In
addition, if the Company fails to pay in a timely manner any amount due pursuant to Section 9.2(b), then (i) the Company shall
reimburse Parent for all costs and expenses (including disbursements and fees of counsel)
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incurred in the collection of such overdue amount, including in connection with any related claims, actions or proceedings commenced
and (ii) the Company shall pay to Parent interest on the amounts payable pursuant to Section 9.2(b) from and including the date
payment of such amount or amounts were due to but excluding the date of actual payment at the prime rate set forth in The Wall Street
Journal in effect on the date such payment was required to be made.

 ARTICLE X

MISCELLANEOUS

         Section 10.1.    Amendment and Modification; Waiver.

        (a)   Subject to applicable Law and except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, this Agreement may be amended, modified
and supplemented by written agreement of the Parties. This Agreement may not be amended except by an instrument in writing signed
on behalf of each of the Parties.

        (b)   At any time and from time to time prior to the Effective Time, either the Company, on the one hand, or Parent and Purchaser,
on the other hand, may, to the extent legally allowed and except as otherwise set forth herein, (i) extend the time for the performance
of any of the obligations or other acts of the other Party, as applicable, (ii) waive any inaccuracies in the representations and warranties
made by the other Party contained herein or in any document delivered pursuant hereto, and (iii) waive compliance with any of the
agreements or conditions for their respective benefit contained herein. Any agreement on the part of Parent, Purchaser or the Company
to any such extension or waiver shall be valid only if set forth in an instrument in writing signed on behalf of Parent or the Company,
as applicable. Any delay in exercising any right under this Agreement shall not constitute a waiver of such right.

        Section 10.2.    Non-Survival of Representations and Warranties.     None of the representations and warranties in this Agreement or in any
schedule, instrument or other document delivered pursuant to this Agreement shall survive the Effective Time. The covenants to be performed
prior to or at the Closing shall terminate at the Effective Time, other than with respect to the Company Manager. This Section 10.2 shall not
limit any covenant or agreement of the Parties which by its terms contemplates performance after the Effective Time.

        Section 10.3.    Expenses.     Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, all Expenses incurred in connection with this
Agreement and the Transactions shall be paid by the Party incurring such Expenses.
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        Section 10.4.    Notices.     All notices, demands and other communications hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed given if
delivered personally (notice deemed given upon receipt), by facsimile transmission (notice deemed given upon confirmation of receipt) or sent
by a nationally recognized overnight courier service, such as Federal Express (notice deemed given upon receipt of proof of delivery), to the
Parties at the following addresses (or at such other address for a Party as shall be specified by like notice):

If to Parent or Purchaser, to:

Annaly Capital Management, Inc.
1211 Avenue of the Americas
Suite 2902
New York, New York 10036
Attention: R. Nicholas Singh
Facsimile: (347) 442-3117

with a copy to (which shall not constitute notice):

Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz
51 West 52nd Street
New York, New York 10019
Attention:    Edward D. Herlihy
                      Adam O. Emmerich
                      Ronald C. Chen
Facsimile:    (212) 403-2000

If to the Company, to:

Hatteras Financial Corp.
751 West Fourth Street
Suite 400
Winston-Salem, North Carolina 27101
Attention: Michael Hough
Facsimile: (336)-760-9391

with copies to (which shall not constitute notice):

DLA Piper LLP (US)
1251 Avenue of the Americas
New York, New York 10020
Attention:    Kerry E. Johnson
                      Robert W. Smith, Jr.
                      Penny J. Minna
Facsimile:    (917) 778-8698
and
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Hogan Lovells US LLP
Columbia Square
555 Thirteenth Street, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20004
Attention:    David W. Bonser
                      Michael E. McTiernan
Facsimile:    (202) 637-5910

        Section 10.5.    Interpretation.     When a reference is made in this Agreement to Sections, such reference shall be to a Section of this
Agreement unless otherwise indicated. Whenever the words "include," "includes" or "including" are used in this Agreement they shall be
deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation." As used in this Agreement, the term "affiliates" shall have the meaning set forth in
Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. The table of contents and headings set forth in this Agreement or any schedule delivered pursuant to this
Agreement are for convenience of reference purposes only and shall not affect or be deemed to affect in any way the meaning or interpretation
of this Agreement or such schedule or any term or provision hereof or thereof. When reference is made herein to a Person, such reference shall
be deemed to include all direct and indirect Subsidiaries of such Person unless otherwise indicated or the context otherwise requires. All
references herein to the Subsidiaries of a Person shall be deemed to include all direct and indirect Subsidiaries of such Person unless otherwise
indicated or the context otherwise requires. The Parties agree that they have been represented by counsel during the negotiation and execution of
this Agreement and, therefore, waive the application of any Law, regulation, holding or rule of construction providing that ambiguities in an
agreement or other document will be construed against the Party drafting such agreement or document.

        Section 10.6.    Counterparts.     This Agreement may be executed manually or by facsimile or by other electronic transmission by the
Parties, in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be considered one and the same agreement and shall become effective when a
counterpart hereof shall have been signed by each of the Parties and delivered to the other Parties. The exchange of a fully executed Agreement
(in counterparts or otherwise) by electronic transmission in .PDF format or by facsimile shall be sufficient to bind the Parties to the terms and
conditions of this Agreement.

        Section 10.7.    Entire Agreement Third-Party Beneficiaries.     

        (a)   This Agreement (including the Company Disclosure Letter and the Parent Disclosure Letter) and the Confidentiality
Agreement constitute the entire agreement among the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof and supersede all
other prior agreements (except that the Confidentiality Agreement shall be deemed amended hereby so that until the termination of this
Agreement in accordance with Section 9.1 hereof, Parent and Purchaser shall be permitted to take the actions contemplated by this
Agreement) and understandings, both written and oral, among the Parties or any of them with respect to the subject matter hereof and
thereof.

        (b)   Except as provided in Section 7.4 and the last sentence of Section 7.16(c), nothing in this Agreement (including the
Company Disclosure Letter and the Parent
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Disclosure Letter) or in the Confidentiality Agreement, express or implied, is intended to confer upon any Person other than the Parties
any rights or remedies hereunder or thereunder.

        Section 10.8.    Severability.     If any term or other provision of this Agreement is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced by rule of
Law or public policy, all other conditions and provisions of this Agreement shall nevertheless remain in full force and effect so long as the
economic or legal substance of the Offer and the Merger is not affected in any manner adverse to any Party. Upon such determination that any
term or other provision is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced, the Parties shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as
to effect the original intent of the Parties as closely as possible in an acceptable manner to the end that the Offer and the Merger are fulfilled to
the extent possible.

        Section 10.9.    Governing Law; Jurisdiction.

        (a)   This Agreement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Maryland, without giving
effect to conflicts of laws principles that would result in the application of the Law of any other state.

        (b)   Each of the Parties hereto hereby irrevocably and unconditionally submits, for itself and its property, to the exclusive
jurisdiction of the Circuit Courts of Baltimore City, Maryland and to the jurisdiction of the United States District Court for the State of
Maryland and any appellate courts thereof (the "MD Courts"), in any action or proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement
or the agreements delivered in connection herewith or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby or for recognition or
enforcement of any judgment relating thereto, and each of the Parties hereby irrevocably and unconditionally (i) agrees not to
commence any such action or proceeding except in the MD Courts, (ii) agrees that any claim in respect of any such action or
proceeding may be heard and determined in the MD Courts, (iii) waives, to the fullest extent it may legally and effectively do so, any
objection that it may now or hereafter have to the laying of venue of any such action or proceeding in such courts, and (iv) waives, to
the fullest extent permitted by Law, the defense of an inconvenient forum to the maintenance of such action or proceeding in such
courts. In the event that any action or proceeding described in the preceding sentence is pending in the Circuit Court for Baltimore
City, Maryland, each of the Parties shall cooperate in seeking to have the action or proceeding assigned to the Business & Technology
Case Management Program. Each of the Parties hereto agrees that a final judgment in any such action or proceeding shall be
conclusive and may be enforced in other jurisdictions by suit on the judgment or in any other manner provided by Law. Each Party to
this Agreement irrevocably consents to service of process inside or outside the territorial jurisdiction of the courts referred to in this
Section 10.9(b) in the manner provided for notices in Section 10.4. Nothing in this Agreement will affect the right of any Party to this
Agreement to serve process in any other manner permitted by Law.

        Section 10.10.    Waiver of Jury Trial.     EACH PARTY HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES ANY
RIGHT IT MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY LITIGATION DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY ARISING OUT OF
OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT AND ANY OF THE AGREEMENTS DELIVERED IN CONNECTION HEREWITH OR THE
OFFER, THE MERGER AND OTHER TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THEREBY. EACH PARTY CERTIFIES
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AND ACKNOWLEDGES THAT (A) NO REPRESENTATIVE, AGENT OR ATTORNEY OF ANY OTHER PARTY HAS REPRESENTED,
EXPRESSLY OR OTHERWISE, THAT SUCH OTHER PARTY WOULD NOT, IN THE EVENT OF LITIGATION, SEEK TO ENFORCE
SUCH WAIVERS, (B) IT UNDERSTANDS AND HAS CONSIDERED THE IMPLICATIONS OF SUCH WAIVERS, (C) IT MAKES SUCH
WAIVERS VOLUNTARILY, AND (D) IT HAS BEEN INDUCED TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT BY, AMONG OTHER THINGS,
THE MUTUAL WAIVERS AND CERTIFICATIONS IN THIS SECTION 10.10.

        Section 10.11.    Assignment.     This Agreement shall not be assigned by any of the Parties (whether by operation of Law or otherwise)
without the prior written consent of the other Parties other than by virtue of the consummation of the Transactions. Subject to the preceding
sentence, but without relieving any Party of any obligation hereunder, this Agreement will be binding upon, inure to the benefit of and be
enforceable by the Parties and their respective successors and assigns.

        Section 10.12.    Enforcement; Remedies.

        (a)   Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, any and all remedies herein expressly conferred upon a Party will be deemed
cumulative with and not exclusive of any other remedy conferred hereby, or by Law or equity upon such Party, and the exercise by a
Party of any one remedy will not preclude the exercise of any other remedy.

        (b)   The Parties agree that irreparable injury will occur in the event that any of the provisions of this Agreement is not performed
in accordance with its specific terms or is otherwise breached. It is agreed that prior to the valid termination of this Agreement
pursuant to Article IX, each Party shall be entitled to an injunction or injunctions to prevent or remedy any breaches or threatened
breaches of this Agreement by any other Party, to a decree or order of specific performance specifically enforce the terms and
provisions of this Agreement and to any further equitable relief.

        (c)   The Parties' rights in this Section 10.12 are an integral part of the Transactions and each Party hereby waives any objections
to any remedy referred to in this Section 10.12 (including any objection on the basis that there is an adequate remedy at Law or that an
award of such remedy is not an appropriate remedy for any reason at Law or equity). For the avoidance of doubt, each Party agrees
that there is not an adequate remedy at Law for a breach of this Agreement by any Party. In the event any Party seeks any remedy
referred to in this Section 10.12, such Party shall not be required to obtain, furnish, post or provide any bond or other security in
connection with or as a condition to obtaining any such remedy.

(Remainder of Page Intentionally Left Blank)
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        IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Parent, Purchaser and the Company have caused this Agreement to be signed by their respective officers
thereunto duly authorized as of the date first written above.

ANNALY CAPITAL MANAGEMENT, INC.

By /s/ KEVIN KEYES

Name: Kevin Keyes
Title: Chief Executive Officer and President

RIDGEBACK MERGER SUB CORPORATION

By /s/ ANTHONY GREEN

Name: Anthony Green
Title: Chairman of the Board of Directors,

Chief Executive Officer and President

HATTERAS FINANCIAL CORP.

By /s/ BENJAMIN M. HOUGH

Name: Benjamin M. Hough
Title: President and Chief Operating Officer

[Signature Page to Agreement and Plan of Merger]
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 Annex A
to

Agreement and Plan of Merger

Certain Defined Terms

        For the purposes of this Agreement, the term:

        "Acceptable Confidentiality Agreement" means a confidentiality agreement entered into after the date hereof that contains terms that are no
less favorable in the aggregate to the Company than those contained in the Confidentiality Agreement; provided, however, that an Acceptable
Confidentiality Agreement shall not be required to contain standstill provisions and shall not in any way restrict the Company or its
Representatives from complying with its disclosure obligations under this Agreement.

        "Acquisition Proposal" means any offer, proposal or indication of interest from a Person or group (other than a proposal or offer by Parent
or any Parent Subsidiary) at any time relating to any transaction or series of related transactions (other than the transactions contemplated by this
Agreement) involving: (i) any acquisition or purchase by any Person or group, directly or indirectly, of more than twenty percent (20%) of any
class of outstanding voting or equity securities of the Company, or any tender offer (including a self-tender offer) or exchange offer that, if
consummated, would result in any Person or group beneficially owning more than twenty percent (20%) of any class of outstanding voting or
equity securities of the Company; (ii) any merger, consolidation, share exchange, business combination, joint venture, recapitalization,
reorganization or other similar transaction involving the Company and a Person or group pursuant to which the stockholders of the Company
immediately preceding such transaction hold less than eighty percent (80%) of the equity interests in the surviving or resulting entity of such
transaction; or (iii) any sale, lease (other than in the ordinary course of business), exchange, transfer or other disposition to a Person or group of
more than twenty percent (20%) of the consolidated assets of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries (measured by the fair market value
thereof).

        "business days" means any day, other than a Saturday, Sunday and any day which is a legal holiday under the Laws of the State of
Maryland or New York or is a day on which banking institutions located in such States are authorized or required by applicable Law or other
governmental action to close.

        "Cash Equivalents" means (a) marketable direct obligations issued by, or unconditionally guaranteed by, the United States government or
issued by any agency thereof and backed by the full faith and credit of the United States, in each case maturing within one (1) year from the date
of acquisition; (b) certificates of deposit, time deposits, eurodollar time deposits or overnight bank deposits having maturities of one year or less
from the date of acquisition issued by any commercial bank organized under the laws of the United States or any state thereof having combined
capital and surplus of not less than $500,000,000; (c) repurchase obligations for underlying securities of the types described in clauses (a) and
(b) of this definition; (d) commercial paper issued by a corporation rated at least "A-2" or the equivalent thereof by Moody's Investors
Service, Inc. or Standard & Poor's Corporation (or reasonably equivalent
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ratings of another internationally recognized ratings agency) and in each case maturing within one (1) year after the date of acquisition;
(e) readily marketable direct obligations issued by any state of the United States or any political subdivision thereof having a rating of at least A
by Standard & Poor's Corporation and A2 by Moody's Investors Service, Inc. and a maturity of one year or less from the date of acquisition;
(f) securities with maturities of one year or less from the date of acquisition backed by standby letters of credit issued by any commercial bank
satisfying the requirements of clause (b) of this definition; or (g) shares of money market mutual or similar funds that invest exclusively in assets
satisfying the requirements of clauses (a) through (f) of this definition.

        "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

        "Company Bylaws" means the bylaws of the Company as in effect on the date hereof.

        "Company Certificate" means the articles of incorporation of the Company, as amended, supplemented or restated, and as in effect on the
date hereof.

        "Company Equity Awards" means the Company RSAs.

        "Company Equity Plans" means the 2010 Equity Incentive Plan of the Company and the 2015 Equity Incentive Plan of the Company.

        "Company Governing Documents" means the Company Bylaws and the Company Certificate.

        "Company Manager" means Atlantic Capital Advisors LLC.

        "Company Material Adverse Effect" means (i) any material adverse effect on the ability of the Company to consummate the Transactions,
including the Offer and the Merger, prior to the Outside Date or (ii) any Effect that, individually or in the aggregate, has had or would
reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the financial condition, business, assets, liabilities or operations of the Company and
the Company Subsidiaries, taken as a whole; provided, however, that, with respect to clause (ii) (and only clause (ii)) of this definition of
"Company Material Adverse Effect" no Effects resulting or arising from the following shall be deemed to constitute a Company Material
Adverse Effect or shall be taken into account when determining whether a Company Material Adverse Effect exists or has occurred or is
reasonably expected to exist or occur: (a) any changes in general United States or global economic conditions, (b) conditions (or changes
therein) in any industry or industries in which the Company operates, (c) general legal, tax, economic, political and/or regulatory conditions (or
changes therein), including any changes affecting financial, credit, foreign exchange or capital market conditions, (d) any change in GAAP or
interpretation thereof, (e) any adoption, implementation, promulgation, repeal, modification, amendment, reinterpretation, change or proposal of
any applicable Law of or by any Governmental Entity, (f) any failure by the Company to meet any internal or published projections for any
period, in and of itself, or any failure by the Company to meet its internal budgets, plans or forecasts, in and of itself (it being understood that the
facts or occurrences giving rise or contributing to such failure that are not otherwise excluded from the definition of a "Company Material
Adverse Effect" may be taken into account), (g) Effects arising out of changes in geopolitical conditions, acts of terrorism or
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sabotage, war (whether or not declared), the commencement, continuation or escalation of a war, acts of armed hostility, weather conditions or
other force majeure events, including any material worsening of such conditions threatened or existing as of the date of this Agreement, (h) the
execution and delivery of this Agreement or the consummation of the Transactions, or the public announcement of this Agreement or the
Transactions, including any litigation arising out of or relating to this Agreement or the Transactions (provided that this clause (h) shall not
apply to any representation or warranty to the extent the purpose of such representation or warranty is to address the consequences resulting
from the execution and delivery of this Agreement or the consummation of the Transactions or to address the consequences of litigation), and
(i) any action or failure to take any action which action or failure to act is consented to or requested by Parent in each case in writing, provided
that with respect to the exceptions set forth in clauses (a), (b), (c), (d), (e), and (g), if such Effect has had a disproportionate adverse impact on
the Company relative to other companies of comparable size to the Company operating in the industry in which the Company operates, then the
incremental impact of such event shall be taken into account for the purpose of determining whether a Company Material Adverse Effect has
occurred.

        "Company RSA" means each restricted stock award granted under any Company Equity Plan or otherwise that is outstanding immediately
prior to the Effective Time.

        "Company Subsidiaries" means the Subsidiaries of the Company.

        "Confidentiality Agreement" means the Mutual Non-Disclosure Agreement, dated February 26, 2016, between Parent and the Company.

        "Contract" means any written or oral agreement, contract, subcontract, settlement agreement, lease, sublease, binding commitment, note,
option, bond, mortgage, indenture, trust document, loan or credit agreement, license, sublicense, insurance policy or other legally binding
undertaking of any nature.

        "Effect" means any change, effect, development, circumstance, condition, state of facts, event or occurrence.

        "Equity Award Exchange Ratio" means 1.5226.

        "ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, and the regulations promulgated and rulings issued
thereunder.

        "ERISA Affiliate" means, with respect to any entity, trade or business, any other entity, trade or business that is a member of a group
described in Section 414(b), (c), (m) or (o) of the Code or Section 4001(b)(1) of ERISA that includes the first entity, trade or business, or that is
a member of the same "controlled group" as the first entity, trade or business pursuant to Section 4001(a)(14) of ERISA.

        "Exchange Act" means the United States Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

        "Expenses" means all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses (including all reasonable out-of-pocket fees and expenses of counsel, financing
sources, accountants, investment bankers,
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experts and consultants to a Party and its affiliates) incurred by a Party or on its behalf in connection with or related to the authorization,
preparation, negotiation, execution and performance of this Agreement, the preparation, printing, filing and mailing of the Offer Documents, the
Schedule 14D-9, the Form S-4, any other filings with the SEC and all other matters related to the closing of the Offer, the Merger and the other
Transactions.

        "FINRA" means the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority.

        "Fund I" means, collectively or individually, as applicable, Pingora MSR Opportunity Fund I-A (AI), L.P., Pingora MSR Opportunity Fund
I-B (AI), L.P., Pingora MSR Opportunity Fund I-A, L.P., Pingora MSR Opportunity Fund I-B, L.P., Pingora MSR Opportunity Feeder I-A, L.P.
and Pingora MSR Opportunity Feeder I-B, LLC.

        "Fund I Governing Documents" means the applicable limited liability company agreement, partnership agreement or equivalent
organizational documents of Fund I.

        "Governmental Entity" means (a) any supranational, national, federal, state, county, municipal, local, or foreign government or any entity
exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory, taxing, or administrative functions of or pertaining to government, (b) any public
international governmental organization, (c) any agency, division, bureau, department, or other political subdivision of any government, entity or
organization described in the foregoing clauses (a) or (b) of this definition, or (d) any self-regulatory body or organization having authority or
jurisdiction over the activities of any Party or any affiliate or Subsidiary of any Party.

        "Indebtedness" means with respect to any Person, (a) all obligations for borrowed money, (b) all obligations evidenced by bonds,
debentures, notes or similar instruments, (c) all obligations in respect of repurchase agreements, "dollar roll" transactions, and similar financing
arrangements, (d) all obligations under conditional sale or other title retention agreements, or incurred as financing, in either case with respect to
property acquired by such Person, (d) all obligations issued, undertaken or assumed as the deferred purchase price for any property or services or
as the deferred purchase price of a business or assets (including any so-called "earn-out" or similar payments (contingent or otherwise) in respect
thereof, (e) all Indebtedness of others secured by any Lien on owned or acquired property, whether or not the Indebtedness secured thereby has
been assumed, (f) all guarantees of Indebtedness of others, (g) all capital lease obligations and all synthetic lease obligations, (h) all obligations,
contingent or otherwise, of such Person as an account party in respect of financial guaranties, letters of credit, letters of guaranty, surety bonds
and other similar instruments, (i) all securitization transactions, and (j) all obligations, contingent or otherwise, in respect of bankers'
acceptances. For the avoidance of doubt, this definition of "Indebtedness" does not include excess servicing participation certificates or
non-voting tracking stock issued by Pingora Loan Servicing, LLC.

        "Intellectual Property" means all United States and foreign (i) patents, patent applications, invention disclosures, and all related
continuations, continuations-in-part, divisionals, reissues, re-examinations, substitutions and extensions thereof, (ii) trademarks, service marks,
trade dress, logos, trade names, corporate names, Internet domain names, design rights and other source identifiers, together with the goodwill
symbolized by any of the foregoing, (iii) copyrightable works and copyrights, (iv) confidential and proprietary
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information, including trade secrets, know-how, ideas, formulae, models and methodologies, (v) all rights in the foregoing and in other similar
intangible assets, and (vi) all applications and registrations for the foregoing.

        "Investment Advisors Act" means the Investment Advisors Act of 1940, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

        "Investment Company Act" means the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated
thereunder.

        "knowledge" will be deemed to be, as the case may be, the actual knowledge after reasonable inquiry of (a) Kevin G. Keyes, R. Nicholas
Singh, Glenn A. Votek, David Finkelstein and Steven Campbell with respect to Parent or Purchaser, or (b) Michael R. Hough, Benjamin M.
Hough, Kenneth A. Steele, Frederick J. Boos, II, Michael Lau and Todd Wallace with respect to the Company.

        "Law" means any law (including common law), statute, requirement, code, rule, regulation, order, ordinance, judgment or decree or other
pronouncement of any Governmental Entity, or any self-regulatory body or organization having authority or jurisdiction over the activities of
any Party or any affiliate or subsidiary of any Party, including the rules of FINRA.

        "Lien" means any lien, pledge, hypothecation, mortgage, deed of trust, security interest, conditional or installment sale agreement,
encumbrance, option, right of first refusal, easement, right of way, encroachment, preemptive right, community property interest or restriction of
any nature (including any restriction on the voting of any security, any restriction on the transfer of any security or other asset, or any restriction
on the possession, exercise or transfer of any other attribute of ownership of any asset), whether voluntarily incurred or arising by operation of
Law.

        "Liquidity Ratio Test" means the requirement that the percent that (a) the aggregate fair market value of all unencumbered mortgage-backed
securities issued or guaranteed by a U.S. government agency, unencumbered valid and outstanding "factor" payment receivables due from a U.S.
government agency and all unpledged and unrestricted cash and Cash Equivalents, in each case held by the Company or a Company Subsidiary,
is of (b) the aggregate amount of all outstanding Indebtedness of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries in respect of repurchase
agreements, warehouse facilities, "To Be Announced" contracts ("To Be Announced", inclusive of both fixed rate and adjustable rate contracts),
and similar financing arrangements, shall at all times during the term of this Agreement be greater than or equal to 3.0%.

        "Management Agreement" means the management agreement between the Company and the Company Manager, dated as of February 23,
2012, as amended by the Termination Amendment.

        "Merger Consideration" means the Common Merger Consideration and the Preferred Merger Consideration.

        "Minimum Distribution Dividend" means such amount, if any, with respect to any taxable year of the Company ending on or prior to the
Closing Date, which is required to be paid
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by the Company prior to the Effective Time to (a) satisfy the distribution requirements set forth in Section 857(a) of the Code and (b) avoid, to
the extent possible, the imposition of income tax under Section 857(b) of the Code and the imposition of excise tax under Section 4981 of the
Code.

        "NYSE" means the New York Stock Exchange.

        "Parent Common Stock" means the common stock, $0.01 par value per share, of Parent.

        "Parent Equity Plans" means all employee and director equity incentive plans of Parent and agreements for equity awards in respect of
Parent Common Stock granted under the inducement grant exception.

        "Parent Material Adverse Effect" means (i) any material adverse effect on the ability of Parent and Purchaser to consummate the
Transactions, including the Offer and the Merger, prior to the Outside Date or (ii) any Effect that, individually or in the aggregate, has had or
would reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the financial condition, business, assets, liabilities or operations of Parent and
the Parent Subsidiaries, taken as a whole; provided, however, that, with respect to clause (ii) (and only clause (ii)) of this definition of "Parent
Material Adverse Effect" no Effects resulting or arising from the following shall be deemed to constitute a Parent Material Adverse Effect or
shall be taken into account when determining whether a Parent Material Adverse Effect exists or has occurred or is reasonably likely to exist or
occur: (a) any changes in general United States or global economic conditions, (b) conditions (or changes therein) in any industry or industries in
which Parent operates, (c) general legal, tax, economic, political and/or regulatory conditions (or changes therein), including any changes
affecting financial, credit, foreign exchange or capital market conditions, (d) any change in GAAP or interpretation thereof, (e) any adoption,
implementation, promulgation, repeal, modification, amendment, reinterpretation, change or proposal of any applicable Law of or by any
Governmental Entity, (f) any failure by Parent to meet any internal or published projections for any period, in and of itself, or any failure by
Parent to meet its internal budgets, plans or forecasts, in and of itself (it being understood that the facts or occurrences giving rise or contributing
to such failure that are not otherwise excluded from the definition of a "Parent Material Adverse Effect" may be taken into account), (g) any
change in the trading price of Parent Common Stock (it being understood that the facts or occurrences giving rise or contributing to such change
that are not otherwise excluded from the definition of a "Parent Material Adverse Effect" may be taken into account), (h) Effects arising out of
changes in geopolitical conditions, acts of terrorism or sabotage, war (whether or not declared), the commencement, continuation or escalation
of a war, acts of armed hostility, weather conditions or other force majeure events, including any material worsening of such conditions
threatened or existing as of the date of this Agreement, (i) the execution and delivery of this Agreement or the consummation of the
Transactions, or the public announcement of this Agreement or the Transactions, including any litigation arising out of or relating to this
Agreement or the Transactions (provided that this clause (i) shall not apply to any representation or warranty to the extent the purpose of such
representation or warranty is to address the consequences resulting from the execution and delivery of this Agreement or the consummation of
the Transactions or to address the consequences of litigation), and (j) any action or failure to take any action which action or failure to act is
consented to or requested by the Company in each case in writing,
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provided that with respect to the exceptions set forth in clauses (a), (b), (c), (d), (e), and (h), if such Effect has had a disproportionate adverse
impact on Parent relative to other companies of comparable size to Parent operating in the industry in which Parent operates, then the
incremental impact of such event shall be taken into account for the purpose of determining whether a Parent Material Adverse Effect has
occurred.

        "Parent Series E Preferred Stock" means Parent's 7.625% Series E Cumulative Redeemable Preferred Stock, with the terms of the Parent
Series E Preferred Stock set forth in articles supplementary substantially in the form set forth in Annex C, having the rights, preferences,
privileges and voting powers substantially the same as those of the Company Preferred Stock immediately prior to the Merger.

        "Parent Subsidiaries" means the Subsidiaries of Parent.

        "Parent Trading Price" means the volume weighted average closing sale price of one share of Parent Common Stock as reported on the
NYSE for the ten (10) consecutive trading days ending on the trading day immediately preceding the Acceptance Time (as adjusted as
appropriate to reflect any stock splits, stock dividends, combinations, reorganizations, reclassifications or similar events).

        "Permitted Liens" means any Lien (i) for Taxes or governmental assessments, charges or claims of payment not yet delinquent or that is
being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, (ii) which is a carriers', warehousemen's, mechanics', materialmen's, repairmen's or
other similar Lien arising by operation of Law in the ordinary course of business for amounts not yet delinquent, (iii) which, individually or in
the aggregate together with all other Liens under this clause (iii), is not material in amount and would not reasonably be expected to materially
interfere with the ordinary conduct of the business of the Company and the Company Subsidiaries as currently conducted or materially impair
the use, occupancy, value or marketability of the applicable property, (iv) which is a statutory or common law Lien or encumbrance to secure
landlords, lessors or renters under leases or rental agreements, and (v) which is imposed on the underlying fee interest in real property subject to
a company lease.

        "Person" means a natural person, partnership, corporation, limited liability company, business trust, joint stock company, trust,
unincorporated association, joint venture, Governmental Entity or other entity or organization.

        "Program Lender" means each of Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac, FHA and Ginnie Mae, and each of their successor entities (as applicable) that
holds, controls, owns or guarantees the performance of the applicable Mortgage Loans.

        "Representatives" means, when used with respect to Parent, Purchaser or the Company, the directors, officers, employees, consultants,
financial advisors, accountants, legal counsel, investment bankers, and other agents, advisors and representatives of Parent or the Company, as
applicable, and the Parent Subsidiaries or the Company Subsidiaries, as applicable.

        "Rollover RSA" means a Company RSA that is listed in Section 3.4(b) of the Company Disclosure Letter.
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        "SEC" means the United States Securities and Exchange Commission.

        "Securities Act" means the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

        "Subsidiary" or "Subsidiaries" means with respect to any Person, any corporation, limited liability company, partnership or other
organization, whether incorporated or unincorporated, of which (a) at least a majority of the outstanding shares of capital stock of, or other
equity interests, having by their terms ordinary voting power to elect a majority of the board of directors or others performing similar functions
with respect to such corporation or other organization is directly or indirectly owned or controlled by such Person or by any one or more of its
Subsidiaries, or by such Person and one or more of its Subsidiaries or (b) with respect to a partnership, such Person or any other Subsidiary of
such Person is a general partner of such partnership. For the purposes of this Agreement, none of Fund I shall be deemed to be a Subsidiary of
the Company or any of its respective Subsidiaries.

        "Superior Proposal" means a bona fide Acquisition Proposal (with references to twenty percent (20%) being deemed replaced with
references to sixty six and two thirds percent (662/3%) and references to eighty percent (80%) being deemed to be replaced with references to
thirty three and one third percent (331/3%)) by a third party, which the Company Board of Directors determines in good faith after consultation
with the Company's outside legal and financial advisors to be more favorable to the stockholders of the Company from a financial point of view
than the Offer and the Merger, taking into account all relevant factors (including all the terms and conditions of such proposal or offer (including
the transaction consideration, conditionality, timing, certainty of financing and likelihood of consummation of such proposals) and this
Agreement (and any changes to the terms of this Agreement proposed by Parent pursuant to Section 6.3)).

        "Takeover Statute" means any "business combination," "control share acquisition," "fair price," "moratorium" or other takeover or
anti-takeover statute or similar Law.

        "Tax" or "Taxes" means any and all U.S. federal, state, local and non-U.S. taxes, assessments, levies, duties, tariffs, imposts and other
similar charges and fees imposed by any Governmental Entity, including, income, franchise, windfall or other profits, gross receipts, property,
sales, use, net worth, capital stock, payroll, employment, social security, workers' compensation, unemployment compensation, excise,
withholding, ad valorem, stamp, transfer, value-added, occupation, environmental, disability, real property, personal property, registration,
alternative or add-on minimum, or estimated tax, including any interest, penalty, additions to tax or additional amounts imposed with respect
thereto, whether disputed or not.

        "Tax Return" means any report, return, certificate, claim for refund, election, estimated tax filing or declaration filed or required to be filed
with any Governmental Entity with respect to Taxes, including any schedule or attachment thereto, and including any amendments thereof.

        "Willful Breach" means a deliberate act or a deliberate failure to act, taken or not taken with the actual knowledge that such act or failure to
act constitutes in and of itself a material breach of this Agreement.
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        "Vested RSA" means a Company RSA that is outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time, other than any Rollover RSA.

        Terms Defined Elsewhere.    The following terms are defined elsewhere in this Agreement, as indicated below:

Acceptance Time Section 1.1(f)
Agreement Preamble
Arrangements Section 7.13
Articles of Merger Section 2.3
Base Amount Section 7.4(c)
Book-Entry Shares Section 3.2(b)
Bribery Legislation Section 4.9(c)
Cancelled Shares Section 3.1(b)
Cash Consideration Section 1.1(a)
Cash Election Section 1.1(c)(i)
Cash Election Shares Section 1.1(c)(i)
Cause Section 7.16(b)
Certificates Section 3.2(b)
Change of Recommendation Section 6.3(a)
Closing Section 2.2
Closing Date Section 2.2
Common Merger Consideration Section 3.1(a)
Company Preamble
Company Additional Dividend Amount Section 6.4(a)
Company Base Preferred Stock Section 4.2(a)
Company Benefit Plans Section 4.10(a)
Company Board of Directors Recitals
Company Board Recommendation Recitals
Company Capitalization Date Section 4.2(a)
Company Common Stock Recitals
Company Compensation Committee Section 7.13
Company Disclosure Letter Article IV
Company MBS Section 4.17
Company Mortgage Files Section 4.18(a)
Company Mortgage Loans Section 4.18(a)
Company Mortgage Notes Section 4.18(a)
Company Permits Section 4.9(b)
Company Preferred Shares Section 3.1(d)
Company Preferred Stock Section 3.1(d)
Company Principal MBS Agreements Section 4.17
Company SEC Documents Section 4.5(a)
Company Shares Recitals
Company Special Committee Recitals
Company Stockholders Recitals
Continuing Employees Section 7.16(a)
Converted RSA Section 3.4(d)
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Effective Time Section 2.3
Election Section 1.1(c)(i)
Election Deadline Section 3.1(E)(i)
Enforceability Limitations Section 4.3(c)
Exchange Agent Section 3.2(a)
Exchange Fund Section 3.2(a)
Exchange Ratio Section 1.1(a)
FCPA Section 4.9(c)
Form of Election in Offer Section 1.1(c)(i)
Form of Election in Merger Section 3.1(e)(i)
Form S-4 Section 1.1(g)(ii)
Fractional Share Consideration Section 3.1(a)
GAAP Section 4.5(b)
Goldman Sachs Section 4.21
Indemnified Parties Section 7.4(a)
Intervening Event Section 6.3(d)
Mailing Date Section 3.1(e)(i)
Manager Employee Section 7.16(c)
Maryland Department Section 2.3
Maryland Short Form Merger Notice Section 1.1(e)(ii)(D)
Material Contract Section 4.16(a)
Maximum Cash Shares in Offer Section 1.1(c)(iii)(1)
Maximum Cash Shares in Merger Section 3.1(e)(iii)(1)
Maximum Stock Shares in Offer Section 1.1(c)(iii)(3)
Maximum Stock Shares in Merger Section 3.1(e)(iii)(3)
MD Courts Section 10.9(b)
Membership Units Section 4.2(b)
Merger Recitals
Merger Cash Proration Factor 3.1(e)(iii)(2)
Merger Stock Proration Factor 3.1(e)(iii)(4)
Minimum Condition Section 1.1(a)(i)
MGCL Recitals
Mixed Consideration Section 1.1(a)
Mixed Election Section 1.1(c)(i)
Mixed Election Shares Section 1.1(c)(i)
No-Action Letter Section 4.9(e)
No Election Share Section 1.1(c)(v)
Offer Recitals
Offer Cash Proration Factor Section 1.1(c)(iii)(2)
Offer Stock Proration Factor Section 1.1(c)(iii)(4)
Offer Consideration Section 1.1(a)
Offer Documents Section 1.1(g)(i)(1)
Offer to Purchase Section 1.1(a)
Outside Date Section 9.1(d)
Parent Preamble
Parent Capitalization Date Section 5.2(a)
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Parent Disclosure Letter Article V
Parent Governing Documents Section 5.1(a)
Parent Permits Section 5.9(b)
Parent SEC Documents Section 5.5(a)
Parent Series A Preferred Stock Section 5.2(a)
Parent Series B Preferred Stock Section 5.2(a)
Parent Series C Preferred Stock Section 5.2(a)
Parent Series D Preferred Stock Section 5.2(a)
Parties Preamble
Party Preamble
Phantom Units Section 4.2(b)
Preferred Merger Consideration Section 3.1
Purchaser Preamble
Qualified REIT Subsidiary Section 4.1(b)
Qualifying Income Section 9.2(c)(i)
REIT Section 4.11(b)
Required Consents Section 4.4(a)
Sarbanes-Oxley Act Section 4.6
Schedule TO Section 1.1(g)(i)(1)
Schedule 14D-9 Section 1.2(b)
Special Distribution Section 6.1(ii)(b)
Specified Compensation Amount Section 6.16(b)
Stock Consideration Section 1.1(a)
Stock Election Section 1.1(c)(i)
Stock Election Shares Section 1.1(c)(i)
Surviving Corporation Section 2.1
Taxable REIT Subsidiary Section 4.1(b)
Termination Amendment Section 7.14(a)
Termination Fee Section 9.2(b)(i)
Termination Payee Section 9.2(c)(i)
Termination Payor Section 9.2(c)(i)
Transactions Recitals
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 Annex B
to

Agreement and Plan of Merger

Conditions to the Offer

        Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Offer or this Agreement, and in addition to (and not in limitation of) Parent's and Purchaser's
rights to extend, amend or terminate the Offer in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement and applicable Law, and in addition to (and
not in limitation of) the obligations of Purchaser to extend the Offer pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Agreement and applicable Law,
neither Parent nor Purchaser shall be required to accept for payment or, subject to any applicable rules and regulations of the SEC (including
Rule 14e-1(c) promulgated under the Exchange Act (relating to the obligation of Purchaser to pay for or return tendered Company Shares
promptly after termination or withdrawal of the Offer)), pay for any Company Shares that are validly tendered in the Offer and not validly
withdrawn prior to the expiration of the Offer in the event that:

        (A)  the Minimum Condition shall not have been satisfied at any expiration of the Offer;

        (B)  any Governmental Entity of competent jurisdiction shall have (i) enacted, issued or promulgated any Law that is in effect as
of immediately prior to the expiration of the Offer, or (ii) issued or granted any orders or injunctions (whether temporary, preliminary
or permanent) that is in effect as of immediately prior to the expiration of the Offer, in each case which has the effect of restraining,
enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the consummation of the Offer or the Merger;

        (C)  the Form S-4 shall not have become effective under the Securities Act or shall be the subject of any stop order or proceeding
seeking a stop order at any expiration of the Offer;

        (D)  the shares of Parent Common Stock to be issued in the Offer and the Merger and the shares of Parent Series E Preferred
Stock to be issued in the Merger shall not have been approved for listing on the NYSE, subject to official notice of issuance, at any
expiration of the Offer;

        (E)  any of the following conditions exist or have occurred:

        (1)   (A) the representations and warranties of the Company set forth in Section 4.1(a), Section 4.2(f), Section 4.3(a),
Section 4.3(b), Section 4.3(c), Section 4.7, Section 4.8(a), Section 4.11(b)(i), Section 4.11(b)(ii), Section 4.22, Section 4.23
and Section 4.24 shall not be true and correct in all respects as of the expiration of the Offer as though made on and as of the
expiration of the Offer (except that representations and warranties that by their terms speak specifically as of the date of this
Agreement or another date, in which case as of such date); (B) the representations and warranties of the Company set forth
in Section 4.2(a) and Section 4.2(c) shall not be true and correct in all respects as of the expiration of the Offer as though
made on and as of such date (except that representations and warranties that by their terms speak specifically as of the date
of this Agreement or another date, in which case as of such date), except for any de minimis exceptions; (C) the
representations and warranties of the Company set
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forth in Section 4.1(b), Section 4.2(b), Section 4.2(d), Section 4.2(e)  and Section 4.21 shall not be true and correct in all
material respects as of the expiration of the Offer as though made on and as of the expiration of the Offer (except that
representations and warranties that by their terms speak specifically as of the date of this Agreement or another date, in
which case as of such date); and (D) all the other representations and warranties of the Company set forth in this Agreement
shall not be true and correct as of the expiration of the Offer (without giving effect to any qualification as to materiality or
Company Material Adverse Effect contained therein) as though made on and as of the expiration of the Offer (except that
representations and warranties that by their terms speak specifically as of the date of this Agreement or another date, in
which case as of such date), except where any failures of any such representations and warranties to be true and correct
(without giving effect to any qualification as to materiality or Company Material Adverse Effect contained therein) have not
had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect;

        (2)   the Company shall not have, in all material respects, performed or complied with its obligations, agreements or
covenants required to be performed or complied with by it under this Agreement at or prior to the expiration of the Offer;

        (3)   an Effect that has had, or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company
Material Adverse Effect shall have occurred after the date of this Agreement;

        (4)   Parent and Purchaser shall have failed to receive from the Company a certificate, dated the expiration date of the
Offer and signed by its Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer, certifying to the effect that the conditions set
forth in clauses (1), (2) and (3) immediately above have not occurred;

        (5)   (i) Parent shall not have received an opinion of Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz, counsel to Parent, in form and
substance reasonably satisfactory to Parent, dated as of the date of the expiration of the Offer, to the effect that, on the basis
of certain facts, representations and assumptions described or referred to in such opinion, the Offer and the Merger, taken
together, will qualify as a "reorganization" within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code; and (ii) the Company shall not
have received an opinion of DLA Piper LLP (US), counsel to the Company, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to
the Company, dated as of the date of the expiration of the Offer, to the effect that, on the basis of certain facts,
representations and assumptions described or referred to in such opinion, the Offer and the Merger, taken together, will
qualify as a "reorganization" within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code;

        (6)   (i) the Company shall not have received a written opinion of K&L Gates LLP, tax counsel to Parent, in form and
substance reasonably satisfactory to the Company, dated as of the date of the expiration of the Offer, to the effect that, on the
basis of certain facts, representations and assumptions described or referred to in such opinion, (A) at all times since its
taxable year ended December 31, 1997 through the date of the expiration of the Offer, Parent has been organized and
operated in conformity with the requirements for qualification as a REIT under the Code and (B) the proposed method of
operation of Parent will enable Parent to continue to meet the requirements for qualification as a REIT under the Code
(solely for purpose of rendering this opinion, K&L Gates LLP will be able to rely on the opinion referred to in
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clause (ii) below); and (ii) Parent shall not have received a written opinion of Hunton & Williams LLP, tax counsel to the
Company, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Parent, dated as of the date of the expiration of the Offer, to the
effect that, on the basis of certain facts, representations and assumptions described or referred to in such opinion, at all times
since its taxable year ended December 31, 2007 and through the date of the expiration of the Offer, the Company has been
organized and operated in conformity with the requirements for qualification as a REIT under the Code;

        (7)   the Management Agreement shall not have been terminated in accordance with the terms of the Termination
Amendment; or

        (8)   this Agreement shall have been terminated in accordance with its terms;

        (F)  the Required Consents of Governmental Authorities and Program Lenders shall not have been obtained at or prior to the
expiration of the Offer; or

        (G)  any of the following conditions exist or have occurred:

        (1)   (A) the representations and warranties of Parent and Purchaser set forth in the first sentence of Section 5.1(a),
Section 5.3(a), Section 5.3(b), Section 5.7, Section 5.8(a), Section 5.14(b)(i) , Section 5.14(b)(ii), and Section 5.16 shall not
be true and correct in all respects as of the expiration of the Offer as though made on and as of the expiration of the Offer
(except that representations and warranties that by their terms speak specifically as of the date of this Agreement or another
date, in which case as of such date); (B) the representations and warranties of Parent or Purchaser set forth in Section 5.2(a)
and Section 5.2(c) shall not be true and correct in all respects as of immediately prior to the expiration of the Offer as though
made on and as of such date (except that representations and warranties that by their terms speak specifically as of the date
of this Agreement or another date, in which case as of such date), except for any de minimis exceptions; (C) the
representations and warranties of Parent and Purchaser set forth in Section 5.1(b), Section 5.2(b) and Section 5.2(d) shall not
be true and correct in all material respects as of the expiration of the Offer as though made on and as of the expiration of the
Offer (except that representations and warranties that by their terms speak specifically as of the date of this Agreement or
another date, in which case as of such date); and (D) all the other representations and warranties of Parent and Purchaser set
forth in this Agreement shall not be true and correct as of the expiration of the Offer (without giving effect to any
qualification as to materiality or Parent Material Adverse Effect contained therein) as though made on and as of the
expiration of the Offer (except that representations and warranties that by their terms speak specifically as of the date of this
Agreement or another date, in which case as of such date), except where any failures of any such representations and
warranties to be true and correct (without giving effect to any qualification as to materiality or Parent Material Adverse
Effect contained therein) have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a
Parent Material Adverse Effect;

        (2)   Parent and Purchaser shall not have, in all material respects, performed or complied with its agreements or
covenants required to be performed or complied with by it under this Agreement at or prior to the expiration of the Offer;
and
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        (3)   an Effect that has had, or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material
Adverse Effect shall have occurred after the date of this Agreement.

Except as expressly set forth in this Agreement, the foregoing conditions are for the sole benefit of Parent and Purchaser, may be asserted by
Parent or Purchaser regardless of the circumstances giving rise to any such conditions, and may be waived by Parent or Purchaser in whole or in
part at any time and from time to time in their sole and absolute discretion (except for the Minimum Condition or as set forth in Section 1.1(b) of
this Agreement), in each case, subject to the terms of this Agreement and the applicable rules and regulations of the SEC. The failure by Parent
or Purchaser at any time to exercise any of the foregoing rights shall not be deemed a waiver of any such right and each such right shall be
deemed an ongoing right which may be asserted at any time and from time to time.
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 Annex C
to

Agreement and Plan of Merger

FORM OF ARTICLES SUPPLEMENTARY

OF

7.625% SERIES E CUMULATIVE REDEEMABLE PREFERRED STOCK

($25.00 LIQUIDATION PREFERENCE PER SHARE)

OF

ANNALY CAPITAL MANAGEMENT, INC.

        Annaly Capital Management, Inc., a Maryland corporation (the "Corporation"), does hereby certify to the State Department of Assessments
and Taxation of Maryland that:

FIRST:    Under a power contained in Article VI of the charter of the Corporation (the "Charter"), the Board of Directors of the Corporation (the
"Board of Directors") by duly adopted resolutions that reclassified not more than 11,500,000 shares of authorized but unissued Common Stock
(as defined in the Charter) as shares of preferred stock of the Corporation, par value $0.01 per share, and designated such shares as "Series E
Cumulative Redeemable Preferred Stock" with the following preferences, conversion and other rights, voting powers, restrictions, limitations as
to dividends and other distributions, qualifications, and terms and conditions of redemption, which, upon any restatement of the Charter, shall
become part of Article VI of the Charter, with any necessary or appropriate renumbering or relettering of the sections or subsections hereof:

        Section 1.    Designation and Number.     A series of Preferred Stock, designated the 7.625% Series E Cumulative Redeemable Preferred
Stock, $0.01 par value per share (the "Series E Preferred Stock"), is hereby established. The number of shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall
be 11,500,000.

        Section 2.    Rank.     The Series E Preferred Stock will rank, with respect to dividend rights and rights upon the voluntary or involuntary
liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation: (a) senior to all classes or series of the Common Stock, and any other class or series of
capital stock of the Corporation now or hereafter authorized, issued or outstanding expressly designated as ranking junior to the Series E
Preferred Stock as to dividend rights and rights upon the voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation;
(b) on parity with the Corporation's 7.875% Series A Cumulative Redeemable Preferred Stock (the "Series A Preferred Stock"), the
Corporation's 7.625% Series C Cumulative Redeemable Preferred Stock (the "Series C Preferred Stock"), the Corporation's 7.50% Series D
Cumulative Redeemable Preferred Stock (the "Series D Preferred Stock"), and with any class or series of capital stock of the Corporation
expressly designated as ranking on parity with the Series E Preferred Stock as to dividend rights and rights upon the voluntary or involuntary
liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation; and (c) junior to any class or series of capital stock of the Corporation expressly
designated as ranking senior to the Series E Preferred Stock as to dividend rights and rights upon the voluntary or involuntary liquidation,
dissolution or winding up of the Corporation. The term "capital stock" does not include convertible or exchangeable debt securities, which, prior
to conversion or exchange, will rank senior in right of payment to the
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Series E Preferred Stock. The Series E Preferred Stock will also rank junior in right of payment to the Corporation's other existing and future
debt obligations.

        Section 3.    Dividends.

        (a)   Subject to the preferential rights of the holders of any class or series of capital stock of the Corporation ranking senior to the
Series E Preferred Stock with respect to dividend rights, the holders of shares of the Series E Preferred Stock shall be entitled to
receive, when, as and if authorized by the Board of Directors and declared by the Corporation, out of funds legally available for the
payment of dividends, cumulative cash dividends at the rate of 7.625% per annum of the $25.00 liquidation preference per share of the
Series E Preferred Stock (equivalent to the fixed annual amount of $1.90625 per share of the Series E Preferred Stock). Such dividends
shall accrue and be cumulative from and including [    •    ](1) and shall be payable to holders quarterly in arrears on each Dividend
Payment Date (as defined below), commencing [next payment date of Annaly preferred after merger closing]; provided, however, that
if any Dividend Payment Date is not a Business Day (as defined below), then the dividend which would otherwise have been payable
on such Dividend Payment Date may be paid on the next succeeding Business Day, except that, if such Business Day is in the next
succeeding calendar year, such payment shall be made on the immediately preceding Business Day, in each case with the same force
and effect as if paid on such Dividend Payment Date, and no interest or additional dividends or other sums shall accrue on the amount
so payable from such Dividend Payment Date to such next succeeding Business Day. The amount of any dividend payable on the
Series E Preferred Stock for any Dividend Period (as defined below), including any partial Dividend Period, shall be computed on the
basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months. Dividends will be payable to holders of record as they appear in the stock
records of the Corporation at the close of business on the applicable Dividend Record Date (as defined below). Notwithstanding any
provision to the contrary contained herein, each outstanding share of Series E Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive a dividend
with respect to any Dividend Record Date equal to the dividend paid with respect to each other share of Series E Preferred Stock that
is outstanding on such date. "Dividend Record Date" shall mean the date designated by the Board of Directors for the payment of
dividends that is not more than 35 and not fewer than 10 days prior to the applicable Dividend Payment Date. "Dividend Payment
Date" shall mean, as applicable, March 31, June 30, September 30, and December 31, commencing on [next payment date of Annaly
preferred after merger closing]. "Dividend Period" shall mean the respective periods commencing on, and including, the first day of
January, April, July and October of each year and ending on, and including, the day preceding the first day of the next succeeding
Dividend Period (other than the Dividend Period during which any shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall be redeemed pursuant to
Section 5 or Section 6, which shall end on, and include, the

(1)
NTD: Date expected to be April 1 or July 1. If Hatteras has not declared the second quarter dividend (i.e., closing occurs before
mid-June), accrual will begin on the first day of the first month of the second quarter (April 1), and payment dates will be the same as
Annaly's payment dates (i.e., second quarter dividend to be paid on June 30). If Hatteras has declared the second quarter dividend
(expected to be on or about June 15) and closing occurs prior to the payment date (i.e., closing occurs between June 16 and July 15),
Annaly will assume the second quarter dividend payment obligation (i.e., second quarter dividend to be paid on July 15) and accrual
for the third quarter will begin on the first day of the first month of the quarter (July 1), and future payment dates will be the same as
Annaly's payment dates. If closing occurs after July 15 and Hatteras has not declared the third quarter dividend (i.e., closing occurs
between July 16 and mid-September), accrual will begin on the first day of the first month of the third quarter (July 1), and payment
dates will be the same as Annaly's payment dates (i.e., third quarter dividend to be paid on September 30).
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day preceding the call date with respect to the shares of Series E Preferred Stock being redeemed). The term "Business Day" shall mean each
day, other than a Saturday or a Sunday, which is not a day on which banks in New York, New York are required by law, regulation or executive
order to close.

        (b)   Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, dividends on the Series E Preferred Stock shall accrue whether or
not (i) the Corporation has earnings, (ii) there are funds legally available for the payment of such dividends, or (iii) those dividends are
authorized or declared.

        (c)   Except as provided in Section 3(d) below, no dividends shall be declared and paid or declared and set apart for payment, and
no other distribution of cash or other property may be declared and made, directly or indirectly, on or with respect to, any shares of
Common Stock or shares of any other class or series of capital stock of the Corporation ranking, as to dividends, on parity with or
junior to the Series E Preferred Stock (other than a dividend payable solely in shares of Common Stock or in shares of any other class
or series of capital stock ranking junior to the Series E Preferred Stock as to dividend rights and rights upon the voluntary or
involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation) for any period, nor shall any shares of Common Stock or any
other shares of any other class or series of capital stock of the Corporation ranking, as to dividend rights and rights upon the voluntary
or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation, on parity with or junior to the Series E Preferred Stock be
redeemed, purchased or otherwise acquired for any consideration, nor shall any funds be paid or made available for a sinking fund for
the redemption of such shares, and no other distribution of cash or other property may be made, directly or indirectly, on or with
respect thereto by the Corporation (except (i) by conversion into or exchange for other shares of any class or series of capital stock of
the Corporation ranking junior to the Series E Preferred Stock as to dividend rights and rights upon the voluntary or involuntary
liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation, (ii) for the purchase of shares of Series E Preferred Stock, Preferred Stock of
the Corporation ranking, as to dividend rights and rights upon the voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the
Corporation, on parity with the Series E Preferred Stock, or capital stock or equity securities of the Corporation ranking, as to dividend
rights and rights upon the voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation, junior to the Series E
Preferred Stock, by the Corporation in accordance with the terms of Sections 5(c) and 9 of these Articles Supplementary or otherwise,
in order to ensure that the Corporation remains qualified as a REIT (as defined in Section 9(a)) for U.S. federal income tax purposes,
(iii) for the redemption or other acquisition of shares under incentive, benefit or share purchase plans for officers, directors or
employees or others performing or providing similar services, and (iv) for the purchase or acquisition of Preferred Stock of the
Corporation ranking on parity with the Series E Preferred Stock as to dividend rights and rights upon the voluntary or involuntary
liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation pursuant to a purchase or exchange offer made on the same terms to holders
of all outstanding shares of Series E Preferred Stock), unless full cumulative dividends on the Series E Preferred Stock for all past
Dividend Periods that have ended shall have been or contemporaneously are (i) declared and paid in cash or (ii) declared and a sum
sufficient for the payment thereof in cash is set apart for such payment.

        (d)   When dividends are not paid in full (or a sum sufficient for such full payment is not so set apart) on the Series E Preferred
Stock and the shares of any other class or
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series of capital stock ranking, as to dividends, on parity with the Series E Preferred Stock, all dividends declared upon the Series E
Preferred Stock and each such other class or series of capital stock ranking, as to dividends, on parity with the Series E Preferred Stock
shall be declared pro rata so that the amount of dividends declared per share of Series E Preferred Stock and such other class or series
of capital stock shall in all cases bear to each other the same ratio that accrued dividends per share on the Series E Preferred Stock and
such other class or series of capital stock (which shall not include any accrual in respect of unpaid dividends on such other class or
series of capital stock for prior dividend periods if such other class or series of capital stock does not have a cumulative dividend) bear
to each other. No interest, or sum of money in lieu of interest, shall be payable in respect of any dividend payment or payments on the
Series E Preferred Stock which may be in arrears.

        (e)   Holders of shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall not be entitled to any dividend, whether payable in cash, property or
shares of capital stock, in excess of full cumulative dividends on the Series E Preferred Stock as provided herein. Any dividend
payment made on the Series E Preferred Stock shall first be credited against the earliest accrued but unpaid dividends due with respect
to such shares which remain payable. Accrued but unpaid dividends on the Series E Preferred Stock will accumulate as of the
Dividend Payment Date on which they first become payable.

        Section 4.    Liquidation Preference.

        (a)   Upon any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation, before any distribution or
payment shall be made to holders of shares of Common Stock or any other class or series of capital stock of the Corporation ranking,
as to rights upon any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation, junior to the Series E
Preferred Stock, the holders of shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall be entitled to be paid out of the assets of the Corporation
legally available for distribution to its stockholders, after payment of or provision for the debts and other liabilities of the Corporation,
a liquidation preference of $25.00 per share of Series E Preferred Stock, plus an amount equal to any accrued and unpaid dividends
(whether or not authorized or declared) to, but not including, the date of payment. In the event that, upon such voluntary or involuntary
liquidation, dissolution or winding up, the available assets of the Corporation are insufficient to pay the full amount of the liquidating
distributions on all outstanding shares of Series E Preferred Stock and the corresponding amounts payable on all shares of each other
class or series of capital stock of the Corporation ranking, as to liquidation rights, on parity with the Series E Preferred Stock in the
distribution of assets, then the holders of shares of Series E Preferred Stock and each such other class or series of capital stock ranking,
as to rights upon any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up, on parity with the Series E Preferred Stock shall
share ratably in any such distribution of assets in proportion to the full liquidating distributions to which they would otherwise be
respectively entitled.

        Written notice of any distribution in connection with any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the
Corporation, stating the payment date or dates when, and the place or places where, the amounts distributable in such circumstances
shall be payable, shall be given by first class mail, postage pre-paid, not fewer than 30 and not more than 60 days prior to the payment
date stated therein, to each record holder of shares of Series E Preferred Stock
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at the respective addresses of such holders as the same shall appear on the stock transfer records of the Corporation. After payment of
the full amount of the liquidating distributions to which they are entitled, the holders of shares of Series E Preferred Stock will have no
right or claim to any of the remaining assets of the Corporation. The consolidation or merger of the Corporation with or into any other
corporation, trust or other entity, or the voluntary sale, lease, transfer or conveyance of all or substantially all of the property or
business of the Corporation, shall not be deemed to constitute a liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation.

        (b)   In determining whether a distribution (other than upon voluntary or involuntary liquidation), by dividend, redemption or
other acquisition of shares of capital stock of the Corporation or otherwise, is permitted under the Maryland General Corporation Law
(the "MGCL"), amounts that would be needed, if the Corporation were to be dissolved at the time of the distribution, to satisfy the
preferential rights upon dissolution of holders of shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall not be added to the Corporation's total
liabilities.

        Section 5.    Optional Redemption.

        (a)   Shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall not be redeemable prior to August 27, 2017 except as set forth in Section 6 or to
preserve the qualification of the Corporation as a REIT (as defined in Section 9(a)) for U.S. federal income tax purposes. In addition,
the Series E Preferred Stock shall be subject to the provisions of Section 9 pursuant to which Series E Preferred Stock owned by a
stockholder in excess of the Series E Ownership Limit (as defined in Section 9(a)) shall automatically be transferred to a Charitable
Trust (as defined in Section 9(a)) for the exclusive benefit of a Charitable Beneficiary (as defined in Section 9(a)).

        (b)   On and after August 27, 2017, the Corporation, at its option upon not fewer than 30 and not more than 60 days' written
notice, may redeem the Series E Preferred Stock, in whole or in part, at any time or from time to time, for cash at a redemption price of
$25.00 per share, plus all accrued and unpaid dividends (whether or not authorized or declared) to, but not including, the date fixed for
redemption, without interest, to the extent the Corporation has funds legally available therefor (the "Redemption Right"). If fewer than
all of the outstanding shares of Series E Preferred Stock are to be redeemed, the shares of Series E Preferred Stock to be redeemed
shall be selected pro rata (as nearly as may be practicable without creating fractional shares), by lot or by any other equitable method
determined by the Corporation that will not result in a violation of the Series E Ownership Limit or the Aggregate Stock Ownership
Limit (each as defined in Section 9(a)). If such redemption is to be by lot and, as a result of such redemption, any holder of shares of
Series E Preferred Stock (other than a holder of Series E Preferred Stock that has received an exemption pursuant to Section 9(h))
would have Beneficial Ownership or Constructive Ownership (each as defined in Section 9(a)) in excess of the Series E Ownership
Limit (as defined in Section 9(a)), the Aggregate Stock Ownership Limit (as defined in Section 9(a)), or such other limit as permitted
by the Board of Directors or a committee thereof pursuant to Section 9(i), because such holder's shares of Series E Preferred Stock
were not redeemed, or were only redeemed in part, then, except as otherwise provided in the Charter, the Corporation shall redeem the
requisite number of shares of Series E Preferred Stock of such holder such that no holder will own an amount of Series E Preferred
Stock in excess of the applicable ownership limit, subsequent to such redemption. Holders of shares of Series E Preferred Stock to be
redeemed shall surrender such shares of Series E Preferred Stock at the place, or in accordance with the
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book-entry procedures, designated in the notice of redemption and shall be entitled to the redemption price of $25.00 per share plus all
accrued and unpaid dividends (whether or not authorized or declared) to, but not including, the date of redemption. If (i) notice of
redemption of any shares of Series E Preferred Stock has been given, (ii) the funds necessary for such redemption have been set apart
by the Corporation in trust for the benefit of the holders of any shares of Series E Preferred Stock so called for redemption, and
(iii) irrevocable instructions have been given to pay the redemption price and all accrued and unpaid dividends, then from and after the
redemption date, dividends shall cease to accrue on such shares of Series E Preferred Stock, such shares of Series E Preferred Stock
shall no longer be deemed outstanding, and all rights of the holders of such shares shall terminate, except the right to receive the
redemption price plus any accrued and unpaid dividends payable upon such redemption, without interest. So long as full cumulative
dividends on the Series E Preferred Stock for all past Dividend Periods that have ended shall have been or contemporaneously are
(i) declared and paid in cash, or (ii) declared and a sum sufficient for the payment thereof in cash is set apart for payment, subject to
the provisions of applicable law, nothing herein shall prevent or restrict the Corporation's right or ability, from time to time, to
repurchase all or any part of the Series E Preferred Stock, including the repurchase of shares of Series E Preferred Stock in
open-market transactions and individual purchases at such prices as negotiated by the Corporation, in each case as duly authorized by
the Board of Directors.

        (c)   In the event of any redemption of the Series E Preferred Stock in order to preserve the qualification of the Corporation as a
REIT (as defined in Section 9(a)) for U.S. federal income tax purposes, such redemption shall be made in accordance with the terms
and conditions set forth in Sections 5 and 9 of these Articles Supplementary. If the Corporation calls for redemption of any shares of
Series E Preferred Stock pursuant to and in accordance with this Section 5(c), then the redemption price for such shares will be an
amount in cash equal to $25.00 per share together with all accrued and unpaid dividends to, but not including, the date fixed for
redemption.

        (d)   Unless full cumulative dividends on all shares of the Series E Preferred Stock for all past Dividend Periods that have ended
shall have been or contemporaneously are authorized and (i) declared and paid in cash, or (ii) declared and a sum sufficient for the
payment thereof in cash is set apart for payment, no shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall be redeemed pursuant to the Redemption
Right or the Special Optional Redemption Right (as defined in Section 6(a)) unless all outstanding shares of Series E Preferred Stock
are simultaneously redeemed, and the Corporation shall not purchase or otherwise acquire directly or indirectly any shares of Series E
Preferred Stock or any class or series of capital stock of the Corporation ranking, as to dividend rights and rights upon the voluntary or
involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation, on parity with or junior to the Series E Preferred Stock (except
by conversion into or exchange for shares of capital stock of the Corporation ranking, as to dividend rights and rights upon the
voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation, junior to the Series E Preferred Stock); provided,
however, that the foregoing shall not prevent (i) the purchase of shares of Series E Preferred Stock, Preferred Stock of the Corporation
ranking, as to dividend rights and rights upon the voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation,
on parity with the Series E Preferred Stock, or capital stock or equity securities of the Corporation ranking, as to dividend rights and
rights upon the voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation, junior to the Series E Preferred
Stock, by the Corporation in accordance with the terms of Sections 5(c) and 9 of these
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Articles Supplementary or otherwise, in order to ensure that the Corporation remains qualified as a REIT (as defined in Section 9(a))
for U.S. federal income tax purposes, (ii) the redemption or acquisition of shares under incentive, benefit or share purchase plans for
officers, directors or employees or others performing or providing similar services, or (iii) the purchase or acquisition of shares of
Series E Preferred Stock or Preferred Stock of the Corporation ranking on parity with the Series E Preferred Stock as to dividend rights
and rights upon the voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation pursuant to a purchase or
exchange offer made on the same terms to holders of all outstanding shares of Series E Preferred Stock.

        (e)   Notice of redemption pursuant to the Redemption Right will be mailed by the Corporation, postage prepaid, not fewer than
30 nor more than 60 days prior to the redemption date, addressed to the respective holders of record of the Series E Preferred Stock to
be redeemed at their respective addresses as they appear on the stock transfer records of the Corporation as maintained by the transfer
agent of the Corporation. No failure to give such notice or any defect thereto or in the mailing thereof shall affect the validity of the
proceedings for the redemption of any shares of Series E Preferred Stock except as to the holder to whom such notice was defective or
not given. In addition to any information required by law or by the applicable rules of any exchange upon which the Series E Preferred
Stock may be listed or admitted to trading, each such notice shall state: (i) the redemption date; (ii) the redemption price; (iii) the
number of shares of Series E Preferred Stock to be redeemed; (iv) the place or places where the certificates, if any, representing shares
of Series E Preferred Stock are to be surrendered for payment of the redemption price; (v) procedures for surrendering noncertificated
shares of Series E Preferred Stock for payment of the redemption price; (vi) that dividends on the shares of Series E Preferred Stock to
be redeemed will cease to accumulate on such redemption date; and (vii) that payment of the redemption price and any accumulated
and unpaid dividends will be made upon presentation and surrender of such Series E Preferred Stock. If fewer than all of the shares of
Series E Preferred Stock held by any holder are to be redeemed, the notice mailed to such holder shall also specify the number of
shares of Series E Preferred Stock held by such holder to be redeemed. The redemption of shares of Series E Preferred Stock may be
made conditional on such factors as may be determined by the Board of Directors and set forth in the notice of redemption.

        (f)    If a redemption date falls after a Dividend Record Date and on or prior to the corresponding Dividend Payment Date, each
holder of shares of Series E Preferred Stock at the close of business on such Dividend Record Date shall be entitled to the dividend
payable on such shares on the corresponding Dividend Payment Date notwithstanding the redemption of such shares on or prior to
such Dividend Payment Date, and each holder of shares of Series E Preferred Stock that surrenders such shares on such redemption
date will be entitled to the dividends accruing after the end of the Dividend Period to which such Dividend Payment Date relates to,
but not including, the date of redemption. Except as provided herein, the Corporation shall make no payment or allowance for unpaid
dividends, whether or not in arrears, on Series E Preferred Stock for which a notice of redemption has been given.

        (g)   All shares of Series E Preferred Stock redeemed or repurchased pursuant to this Section 5, or otherwise acquired in any other manner
by the Corporation, shall be retired and shall be restored to the status of authorized but unissued shares of Preferred Stock, without designation
as to series or class.
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        Section 6.    Special Optional Redemption by the Corporation.

        (a)   Upon the occurrence of a Change of Control (as defined below), the Corporation may, at its option upon written notice
mailed by the Corporation, postage pre-paid, no fewer than 30 nor more than 60 days prior to the redemption date and addressed to the
holders of record of shares of the Series E Preferred Stock to be redeemed at their respective addresses as they appear on the stock
transfer records of the Corporation, redeem the Series E Preferred Stock, in whole or in part within 120 days after the first date on
which such Change of Control occurred, for cash at $25.00 per share plus accrued and unpaid dividends to, but not including, the
redemption date (the "Special Optional Redemption Right"). No failure to give such notice or any defect thereto or in the mailing
thereof shall affect the validity of the proceedings for the redemption of any shares of Series E Preferred Stock except as to the holder
to whom notice was defective or not given. If, prior to the Change of Control Conversion Date (as defined in Section 8(a)), the
Corporation has provided or provides notice of redemption with respect to the Series E Preferred Stock (whether pursuant to the
Redemption Right or the Special Optional Redemption Right), the holders of shares of Series E Preferred Stock will not have the
conversion right described below in Section 8.

        A "Change of Control" is when, after the original issuance of the Series E Preferred Stock, the following have occurred and are
continuing:

          (i)  the acquisition by any person, including any syndicate or group deemed to be a "person" under Section 13(d)(3) of
the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), of beneficial ownership, directly or indirectly,
through a purchase, merger or other acquisition transaction or series of purchases, mergers or other acquisition transactions
of stock of the Corporation entitling that person to exercise more than 50% of the total voting power of all stock of the
Corporation entitled to vote generally in the election of the Corporation's directors (except that such person will be deemed
to have beneficial ownership of all securities that such person has the right to acquire, whether such right is currently
exercisable or is exercisable only upon the occurrence of a subsequent condition); and

         (ii)  following the closing of any transaction referred to in (i) above, neither the Corporation nor the acquiring or
surviving entity has a class of common securities (or American Depositary Receipts representing such securities) listed on
the New York Stock Exchange (the "NYSE"), the NYSE MKT (the "NYSE MKT"), or the NASDAQ Stock Market
("NASDAQ"), or listed or quoted on an exchange or quotation system that is a successor to the NYSE, the NYSE MKT or
NASDAQ.

        (b)   In addition to any information required by law or by the applicable rules of any exchange upon which the Series E Preferred
Stock may be listed or admitted to trading, such notice shall state: (i) the redemption date; (ii) the redemption price; (iii) the number of
shares of Series E Preferred Stock to be redeemed; (iv) the place or places where the certificates, if any, representing shares of Series E
Preferred Stock are to be surrendered for payment of the redemption price; (v) procedures for surrendering noncertificated shares of
Series E Preferred Stock for payment of the redemption price; (vi) that dividends on the shares of Series E Preferred Stock to be
redeemed will cease to accumulate on the redemption date; (vii) that payment of the redemption price and any accumulated and unpaid
dividends will be made upon presentation and
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surrender of such Series E Preferred Stock; (viii) that the shares of Series E Preferred Stock are being redeemed pursuant to the Special
Optional Redemption Right in connection with the occurrence of a Change of Control and a brief description of the transaction or
transactions constituting such Change of Control; and (ix) that the holders of the shares of Series E Preferred Stock to which the notice
relates will not be able to tender such shares of Series E Preferred Stock for conversion in connection with the Change of Control and
each share of Series E Preferred Stock tendered for conversion that is selected, prior to the Change of Control Conversion Date, for
redemption will be redeemed on the related redemption date instead of converted on the Change of Control Conversion Date. If fewer
than all of the shares of Series E Preferred Stock held by any holder are to be redeemed, the notice mailed to such holder shall also
specify the number of shares of Series E Preferred Stock held by such holder to be redeemed.

        If fewer than all of the outstanding shares of Series E Preferred Stock are to be redeemed pursuant to the Special Optional
Redemption Right, the shares of Series E Preferred Stock to be redeemed shall be selected pro rata (as nearly as may be practicable
without creating fractional shares), by lot or by any other equitable method determined by the Corporation that will not result in a
violation of the Series E Ownership Limit or the Aggregate Stock Ownership Limit (each as defined in Section 9(a)). If such
redemption pursuant to the Special Optional Redemption Right is to be by lot and, as a result, any holder of shares of Series E
Preferred Stock (other than a holder of Series E Preferred Stock that has received an exemption pursuant to Section 9(h)) would have
Beneficial Ownership or Constructive Ownership (each as defined in Section 9(a)) in excess of the Series E Ownership Limit (as
defined in Section 9(a)), the Aggregate Stock Ownership Limit (as defined in Section 9(a)), or such limit as permitted by the Board of
Directors or a committee thereof pursuant to Section 9(i), because such holder's shares of Series E Preferred Stock were not redeemed,
or were only redeemed in part, then, except as otherwise provided in the Charter, the Corporation shall redeem the requisite number of
shares of Series E Preferred Stock of such holder such that no holder will hold an amount of Series E Preferred Stock in excess of the
applicable ownership limit, subsequent to such redemption.

        (c)   If the Corporation has given a notice of redemption pursuant to the Special Optional Redemption Right and has set apart
sufficient funds for the redemption in trust for the benefit of the holders of the Series E Preferred Stock called for redemption, then
from and after the redemption date, those shares of Series E Preferred Stock will be treated as no longer being outstanding, no further
dividends will accrue and all other rights of the holders of those shares of Series E Preferred Stock will terminate. The holders of those
shares of Series E Preferred Stock will retain their right to receive the redemption price for their shares and any accrued and unpaid
dividends to, but not including, the redemption date, without interest. So long as full cumulative dividends on the Series E Preferred
Stock for all past Dividend Periods that have ended shall have been or contemporaneously are (i) declared and paid in cash, or
(ii) declared and a sum sufficient for the payment thereof in cash is set apart for payment, subject to the provisions of applicable law,
nothing herein shall prevent or restrict the Corporation's right or ability, from time to time, to repurchase all or any part of the Series E
Preferred Stock, including the repurchase of shares of Series E Preferred Stock in open-market transactions and individual purchases at
such prices as negotiated by the Corporation, in each case duly authorized by the Board of Directors.

        (d)   The holders of Series E Preferred Stock at the close of business on a Dividend Record Date will be entitled to receive the
dividend payable with respect to the Series E
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Preferred Stock on the corresponding Dividend Payment Date notwithstanding the redemption of the Series E Preferred Stock pursuant
to the Special Optional Redemption Right between such Dividend Record Date and the corresponding Dividend Payment Date or the
Corporation's default in the payment of the dividend due. Except as provided herein, the Corporation shall make no payment or
allowance for unpaid dividends, whether or not in arrears, on Series E Preferred Stock for which a notice of redemption pursuant to the
Special Optional Redemption Right has been given.

        (e)   All shares of Series E Preferred Stock redeemed or repurchased pursuant to this Section 6, or otherwise acquired in any other
manner by the Corporation, shall be retired and shall be restored to the status of authorized but unissued shares of Preferred Stock,
without designation as to series or class.

        Section 7.    Voting Rights.

        (a)   Holders of the Series E Preferred Stock shall not have any voting rights, except as set forth in this Section 7.

        (b)   Whenever dividends on any shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall be in arrears for six or more consecutive or
non-consecutive quarterly periods (a "Preferred Dividend Default"), the holders of shares of the Series E Preferred Stock (voting
together as a single class with the holders of all other classes or series of preferred stock of the Corporation upon which like voting
rights have been conferred and are exercisable ("Parity Preferred")) shall be entitled to vote for the election of a total of two additional
directors of the Corporation (the "Preferred Directors") and the entire Board of Directors will be increased by two directors, until all
dividends accumulated on such Series E Preferred Stock and Parity Preferred for the past Dividend Periods that have ended shall have
been fully paid or declared and a sum sufficient for the payment thereof is set apart for payment;

        (c)   The Preferred Directors will be elected by a plurality of the votes cast in the election for a one-year term and each Preferred
Director will serve until his or her successor is duly elected and qualified or until such Preferred Director's right to hold the office
terminates, whichever occurs earlier, subject to such Preferred Director's earlier death, disqualification, resignation or removal. The
election will take place at (i) either (A) a special meeting called in accordance with Section 7(d) below if the request is received more
than 90 days before the date fixed for the Corporation's next annual or special meeting of stockholders or (B) the next annual or special
meeting of stockholders if the request is received within 90 days of the date fixed for the Corporation's next annual or special meeting
of stockholders, and (ii) at each subsequent annual meeting of stockholders, or special meeting held in place thereof, until all such
dividends in arrears on the Series E Preferred Stock and each such class or series of outstanding Parity Preferred have been paid in full.
A dividend in respect of Series E Preferred Stock shall be considered timely made if made within two Business Days after the
applicable Dividend Payment Date if at the time of such late payment date there shall not be any prior Dividend Periods in respect of
which full dividends were not timely made at the applicable Dividend Payment Date.

        (d)   At any time when such voting rights shall have vested, a proper officer of the Corporation shall call or cause to be called,
upon written request of holders of record of at least
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10% of the outstanding shares of Series E Preferred Stock and Parity Preferred, a special meeting of the holders of Series E Preferred
Stock and each class or series of Parity Preferred by mailing or causing to be mailed to such holders a notice of such special meeting to
be held not fewer than ten or more than 45 days after the date such notice is given. The record date for determining holders of the
Series E Preferred Stock and Parity Preferred entitled to notice of and to vote at such special meeting will be the close of business on
the third Business Day preceding the day on which such notice is mailed. At any such annual or special meeting, all of the holders of
the Series E Preferred Stock and Parity Preferred, by plurality vote, voting together as a single class without regard to class or series
will be entitled to elect two directors on the basis of one vote per $25.00 of liquidation preference to which such Series E Preferred
Stock and Parity Preferred are entitled by their terms (excluding amounts in respect of accumulated and unpaid dividends) and not
cumulatively. The holder or holders of one-third of the Series E Preferred Stock and Parity Preferred voting as a single class then
outstanding, present in person or by proxy, will constitute a quorum for the election of the Preferred Directors except as otherwise
provided by law. Notice of all meetings at which holders of the Series E Preferred Stock and the Parity Preferred shall be entitled to
vote will be given to such holders at their addresses as they appear in the stock transfer records. At any such meeting or adjournment
thereof in the absence of a quorum, subject to the provisions of any applicable law, a majority of the holders of the Series E Preferred
Stock and Parity Preferred voting as a single class present in person or by proxy shall have the power to adjourn the meeting for the
election of the Preferred Directors, without notice other than an announcement at the meeting, until a quorum is present. If a Preferred
Dividend Default shall terminate after the notice of a special meeting has been given but before such special meeting has been held,
the Corporation shall, as soon as practicable after such termination, mail or cause to be mailed notice of such termination to holders of
the Series E Preferred Stock and the Parity Preferred that would have been entitled to vote at such special meeting.

        (e)   If and when all accumulated dividends on the Series E Preferred Stock and all classes or series of Parity Preferred for the
past dividend periods shall have been fully paid or declared and a sum sufficient for the payment thereof is set apart for payment, the
right of the holders of Series E Preferred Stock and the Parity Preferred to elect such additional two directors shall immediately cease
(subject to re-vesting in the event of each and every Preferred Dividend Default), and the term of office of each Preferred Director so
elected shall terminate and the entire Board of Directors shall be reduced accordingly.

        Any Preferred Director may be removed at any time with or without cause by the vote of, and shall not be removed otherwise
than by the vote of, the holders of record of a majority of the outstanding shares of Series E Preferred Stock and the Parity Preferred
entitled to vote thereon when they have the voting rights set forth in Section 7(b) (voting as a single class). So long as a Preferred
Dividend Default shall continue, any vacancy in the office of a Preferred Director may be filled by written consent of the Preferred
Director remaining in office, or if none remains in office, by a vote of the holders of record of a majority of the outstanding shares of
Series E Preferred Stock when they have the voting rights described above (voting as a single class with all other classes or series of
Parity Preferred). Each of the Preferred Directors shall be entitled to one vote on any matter.

        (f)    So long as any shares of Series E Preferred Stock remain outstanding, the affirmative vote or consent of the holders of at
least two-thirds of the outstanding shares of Series
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E Preferred Stock together with the holders of all other shares of any class or series of preferred stock ranking on parity with the
Series E Preferred Stock with respect to the payment of dividends and the distribution of assets upon liquidation, dissolution or
winding up of the Corporation, given in person or by proxy, either in writing or at a meeting (voting as a single class) will be required
to: (i) authorize, create or issue, or increase the number of authorized or issued shares of, any class or series of capital stock ranking
senior to the Series E Preferred Stock with respect to payment of dividends or the distribution of assets upon liquidation, dissolution or
winding up of the Corporation, or reclassify any authorized shares of capital stock of the Corporation into such capital stock, or create,
authorize or issue any obligation or security convertible into or evidencing the right to purchase any such shares of capital stock; or
(ii) amend, alter or repeal the provisions of the Charter, including the terms of the Series E Preferred Stock, whether by merger,
consolidation, transfer or conveyance of all or substantially all of the assets of the Corporation or otherwise, so as to materially and
adversely affect any right, preference, privilege or voting power of the Series E Preferred Stock; provided, however, that with respect
to the occurrence of any of the events set forth in clause (ii) above, so long as (1) the Series E Preferred Stock remains outstanding
with the terms thereof materially unchanged, or (2) the holders of the Series E Preferred Stock receive equity securities with rights,
preferences, privileges and voting powers substantially the same as those of the Series E Preferred Stock, then the occurrence of such
event shall not be deemed to materially and adversely affect such rights, preferences, privileges or voting power of the Series E
Preferred Stock, and in such case such holders shall not have any voting rights with respect to the occurrence of any of the events set
forth in clause (ii) above. In addition, if, pursuant to the occurrence of any of the events set forth in clause (ii) above, the holders of the
Series E Preferred Stock receive the greater of the full trading price of the Series E Preferred Stock on the date of such event set forth
in clause (ii) above or the $25.00 per share liquidation preference plus accrued and unpaid dividends to, but not including, the date of
such event set forth in clause (ii) above, then such holders shall not have any voting rights with respect to the events set forth in
clause (ii) above.

        Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the occurrence of any such event would materially and adversely affect the rights, preferences,
privileges or voting powers of the Series E Preferred Stock disproportionately relative to other classes or series of preferred stock
ranking on parity with the Series E Preferred Stock with respect to the payment of dividends and the distribution of assets upon
liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation, then the affirmative vote or consent of the holders of at least two-thirds of
the outstanding shares of Series E Preferred Stock (voting as a separate class) shall also be required.

        Holders of shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall not be entitled to vote with respect to (A) any increase in the total number of
authorized shares of Common Stock or Preferred Stock of the Corporation, or (B) any increase in the number of authorized shares of
Series E Preferred Stock or the creation or issuance of any other class or series of capital stock, or (C) any increase in the number of
authorized shares of any other class or series of capital stock, in each case referred to in clause (A), (B) or (C) above ranking on parity
with or junior to the Series E Preferred Stock with respect to the payment of dividends and the distribution of assets upon liquidation,
dissolution or winding up of the Corporation.

        Except as set forth herein, holders of the Series E Preferred Stock shall not have any voting rights with respect to, and the consent
of the holders of shares of the Series E Preferred Stock shall

A-C-12

Edgar Filing: FTI CONSULTING INC - Form PRE 14A

157



Table of Contents

not be required for, the taking of any corporate action, including any merger or consolidation involving the Corporation or a sale of all
or substantially all of the assets of the Corporation, regardless of the effect that such corporate action or event may have upon the
powers, preferences, voting power or other rights or privileges of the Series E Preferred Stock.

        (g)   The foregoing voting provisions of this Section 7 shall not apply if, at or prior to the time when the act with respect to which
such vote would otherwise be required shall be effected, all outstanding shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall have been redeemed
or called for redemption upon proper notice and sufficient funds, in cash, shall have been deposited in trust to effect such redemption.

        (h)   In any matter in which the Series E Preferred Stock may vote (as expressly provided herein), each share of Series E Preferred
Stock shall be entitled to one vote per $25.00 of liquidation preference.

        Section 8.    Conversion.     The shares of Series E Preferred Stock are not convertible into or exchangeable for any other property or
securities of the Corporation, except as provided in this Section 8.

        (a)   Upon the occurrence of a Change of Control, each holder of shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall have the right, unless,
prior to the Change of Control Conversion Date (as defined below), the Corporation has provided or provides notice of its election to
redeem some or all of the Series E Preferred Stock pursuant to the Redemption Right or the Special Optional Redemption Right, to
convert some or all of the Series E Preferred Stock held by such holder (the "Change of Control Conversion Right") on the Change of
Control Conversion Date into a number of shares of Common Stock per share of Series E Preferred Stock to be converted (the
"Common Stock Conversion Consideration"), which is equal to the lesser of (A) the quotient obtained by dividing (i) the sum of
(x) the $25.00 liquidation preference per share of Series E Preferred Stock to be converted plus (y) the amount of any accrued and
unpaid dividends to, but not including, the Change of Control Conversion Date (unless the Change of Control Conversion Date is after
a Dividend Record Date and prior to the corresponding Dividend Payment Date, in which case no additional amount for such accrued
and unpaid dividends will be included in such sum) by (ii) the Common Stock Price (as defined below) and (B) [    •    ](2) (the "Share
Cap"), subject to the immediately succeeding paragraph.

        The Share Cap is subject to pro rata adjustments for any stock splits (including those effected pursuant to a distribution of the
Common Stock), subdivisions or combinations (in each case, a "Stock Split") with respect to the Common Stock as follows: the
adjusted Share Cap as the result of a Stock Split shall be the number of shares of Common Stock that is equivalent to the product
obtained by multiplying (i) the Share Cap in effect immediately prior to such Stock Split by (ii) a fraction, the numerator of which is
the number of shares of Common Stock outstanding

(2)
NTD: Share cap to be adjusted to preserve the economics of the Hatteras Preferred. Formula would be: New Share Cap is equal to
(A) Old Share Cap, multiplied by (B) a fraction in which (i) the numerator is equal to the sum of (x) the cash portion of the mixed
consideration and (y) the product of (1) the stock portion of the mixed consideration and (2) the Annaly stock price as of closing
(measured using a 10-day VWAP prior to closing), and (ii) the denominator is the Annaly stock price as of closing.
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after giving effect to such Stock Split and the denominator of which is the number of shares of Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to
such Stock Split.

        For the avoidance of doubt, subject to the immediately succeeding sentence, the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock
(or equivalent Alternative Conversion Consideration (as defined below), as applicable) issuable or deliverable, as applicable, in
connection with the exercise of the Change of Control Conversion Right shall not exceed the product of the Share Cap times the
aggregate number of shares of the Series E Preferred Stock issued and outstanding at the Change of Control Conversion Date (or
equivalent Alternative Conversion Consideration, as applicable) (the "Exchange Cap"). The Exchange Cap is subject to pro rata
adjustments for any Stock Splits on the same basis as the corresponding adjustment to the Share Cap.

        In the case of a Change of Control pursuant to which shares of Common Stock shall be converted into cash, securities or other
property or assets (including any combination thereof) (the "Alternative Form Consideration"), a holder of shares of Series E Preferred
Stock shall receive upon conversion of such shares of Series E Preferred Stock the kind and amount of Alternative Form Consideration
which such holder would have owned or been entitled to receive upon the Change of Control had such holder held a number of shares
of Common Stock equal to the Common Stock Conversion Consideration immediately prior to the effective time of the Change of
Control (the "Alternative Conversion Consideration"). The Common Stock Conversion Consideration or the Alternative Conversion
Consideration, as may be applicable to a Change of Control, shall be referred to herein as the "Conversion Consideration."

        In the event that holders of Common Stock have the opportunity to elect the form of consideration to be received in the Change of
Control, the Conversion Consideration will be deemed to be the kind and amount of consideration actually received by holders of a
majority of the Common Stock that voted for such an election (if electing between two types of consideration) or holders of a plurality
of the Common Stock that voted for such an election (if electing between more than two types of consideration), as the case may be,
and will be subject to any limitations to which all holders of Common Stock are subject, including, without limitation, pro rata
reductions applicable to any portion of the consideration payable in the Change of Control.

        The "Change of Control Conversion Date" is the date the Series E Preferred Stock is to be converted, which shall be a Business
Day set forth in the notice of Change of Control provided in accordance with Section 8(c) below that is no fewer than 20 days nor
more than 35 days after the date on which the Corporation mails such notice pursuant to Section 8(c).

        The "Common Stock Price" shall be (i) if the consideration to be received in the Change of Control by the holders of Common
Stock is solely cash, the amount of cash consideration per share of Common Stock or (ii) if the consideration to be received in the
Change of Control by holders of Common Stock is other than solely cash (x) the average of the closing sale prices per share of
Common Stock (or, if no closing sale price is reported, the average of the closing bid and ask prices or, if more than one in either case,
the average of the average closing bid and the average closing ask prices) for the 10 consecutive trading days immediately preceding,
but not including, the effective date of the Change of Control as reported on the principal U.S. securities exchange on which the
Common Stock is then traded, or (y) the average of the last quoted bid prices for the Common Stock in the over-the-counter market as
reported by OTC Markets Group, Inc. or similar
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organization for the 10 consecutive trading days immediately preceding, but not including, the effective date of the Change of Control,
if the Common Stock is not then listed for trading on a U.S. securities exchange.

        (b)   No fractional shares of Common Stock shall be issued upon the conversion of the Series E Preferred Stock. In lieu of
fractional shares, holders shall be entitled to receive the cash value of such fractional shares based on the Common Stock Price.

        (c)   Within 15 days following the occurrence of a Change of Control, a notice of occurrence of the Change of Control, describing
the resulting Change of Control Conversion Right, shall be mailed to the holders of record of the shares of Series E Preferred Stock at
their addresses as they appear on the Corporation's stock transfer records and notice shall be provided to the Corporation's transfer
agent. No failure to give such notice or any defect thereto or in the mailing thereof shall affect the validity of the proceedings for the
conversion of any share of Series E Preferred Stock except as to the holder to whom notice was defective or not given. The
Corporation will send the notice to the address shown on its stock transfer records, and the notice shall state: (i) the events constituting
the Change of Control; (ii) the date of the Change of Control; (iii) the last date on which the holders of Series E Preferred Stock may
exercise their Change of Control Conversion Right; (iv) the method and period for calculating the Common Stock Price; (v) the
Change of Control Conversion Date; (vi) that if, prior to the Change of Control Conversion Date, the Corporation has provided or
provides notice of its election to redeem all or any portion of the Series E Preferred Stock, the holders of Series E Preferred Stock will
not be able to convert the Series E Preferred Stock designated for redemption and such shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall be
redeemed on the related redemption date, even if such shares have already been tendered for conversion pursuant to the Change of
Control Conversion Right; (vii) if applicable, the type and amount of Alternative Conversion Consideration entitled to be received per
share of Series E Preferred Stock; (viii) the name and address of the paying agent and the conversion agent; (ix) the procedures that the
holders of Series E Preferred Stock must follow to exercise the Change of Control Conversion Right; and (x) the last date on which the
holders of Series E Preferred Stock may withdraw shares surrendered for conversion and the procedures that such holders must follow
to effect such a withdrawal.

        (d)   The Corporation shall issue a press release for publication on the Dow Jones & Company, Inc., Business Wire, PR Newswire
or Bloomberg Business News (or, if such organizations are not in existence at the time of issuance of such press release, such other
news or press organization as is reasonably calculated to broadly disseminate the relevant information to the public), or post a notice
on the Corporation's website, in any event prior to the opening of business on the first Business Day following any date on which the
Corporation provides notice pursuant to Section 8(c) above to the holders of Series E Preferred Stock.

        (e)   In order to exercise the Change of Control Conversion Right, a holder of shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall be required
to deliver, on or before the close of business on the Change of Control Conversion Date, the certificates (if any) representing the shares
of Series E Preferred Stock to be converted, duly endorsed for transfer, together with a written conversion notice completed, to the
Corporation's transfer agent. Such notice shall state: (i) the relevant Change of Control Conversion Date; (ii) the number of shares of
Series E Preferred Stock to be converted; and (iii) that the shares of Series E Preferred Stock are to be converted pursuant to the
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applicable provisions of these Articles Supplementary. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the shares of Series E Preferred Stock are
held in global form, such notice shall comply with applicable procedures of The Depository Trust Company ("DTC").

        (f)    Holders of Series E Preferred Stock may withdraw any notice of exercise of a Change of Control Conversion Right (in
whole or in part) by a written notice of withdrawal delivered to the Corporation's transfer agent prior to the close of business on the
Business Day prior to the Change of Control Conversion Date. The notice of withdrawal must state: (i) the number of withdrawn
shares of Series E Preferred Stock; (ii) if certificated shares of Series E Preferred Stock have been issued, the certificate numbers of
the withdrawn shares of Series E Preferred Stock; and (iii) the number of shares of Series E Preferred Stock, if any, which remain
subject to the conversion notice. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the shares of Series E Preferred Stock are held in global form, the
notice of withdrawal shall comply with applicable procedures of DTC.

        (g)   Shares of Series E Preferred Stock as to which the Change of Control Conversion Right has been properly exercised and for
which the conversion notice has not been properly withdrawn shall be converted into the applicable Conversion Consideration in
accordance with the Change of Control Conversion Right on the Change of Control Conversion Date, unless, prior to the Change of
Control Conversion Date, the Corporation has provided or provides notice of its election to redeem such shares of Series E Preferred
Stock, whether pursuant to the Redemption Right or the Special Optional Redemption Right. If the Corporation elects to redeem
shares of Series E Preferred Stock that would otherwise be converted into the applicable Conversion Consideration on a Change of
Control Conversion Date, such shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall not be so converted and the holders of such shares shall be
entitled to receive on the applicable redemption date $25.00 per share, plus all accrued and unpaid dividends (whether or not
authorized or declared) to, but not including, the date of redemption in accordance with the Redemption Right or the Special Optional
Redemption Right.

        (h)   The Corporation shall deliver the applicable Conversion Consideration no later than the third Business Day following the
Change of Control Conversion Date.

        (i)    Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, no holder of shares of Series E Preferred Stock will be entitled to
convert such shares of Series E Preferred Stock into shares of Common Stock to the extent that receipt of such shares of Common
Stock would cause the holder of such shares of Common Stock (or any other person) to have Beneficial Ownership or Constructive
Ownership (each as defined in Section 9(a)) in excess of the Series E Ownership Limit (as defined in Section 9(a)), the Aggregate
Stock Ownership Limit (as defined in Section 9(a)), or such other limit as permitted by the Board of Directors or a committee thereof
pursuant to Section 9(i), unless the Corporation provides an exemption from the applicable limits.

        Section 9.    Restrictions on Ownership and Transfer.

        (a)    Definitions.    For the purposes of Section 5 and this Section 9 of these Articles Supplementary, the following terms shall
have the following meanings:
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"Aggregate Stock Ownership Limit" shall mean not more than 9.8% in value or in the number of shares, whichever is more
restrictive, of the aggregate of the outstanding shares of Capital Stock. The value and number of the outstanding shares of
Capital Stock shall be determined by the Board of Directors of the Corporation in good faith, which determination shall be
conclusive for all purposes hereof.

"Beneficial Ownership" shall mean ownership of Series E Preferred Stock by a Person, whether the interest in the shares of
Series E Preferred Stock is held directly or indirectly (including by a nominee), and shall include interests that would be
treated as owned through the application of Section 544 of the Code, as modified by Section 856(h)(1)(B) and
Section 856(h)(3) of the Code. The terms "Beneficial Owner," "Beneficially Owns" and "Beneficially Owned" shall have the
correlative meanings.

"Business Day" shall mean any day, other than a Saturday or Sunday, that is neither a legal holiday nor a day on which
banking institutions in New York City are authorized or required by law, regulation or executive order to close.

"Capital Stock" has the meaning set forth in Article XI of the Charter.

"Charitable Beneficiary" shall mean one or more beneficiaries of the Charitable Trust as determined pursuant to
Section 9(c)(vi) of these Articles Supplementary, provided that each such organization must be described in
Section 501(c)(3) of the Code and contributions to each such organization must be eligible for deduction under one of
Sections 170(b)(1)(A), 2055 and 2522 of the Code.

"Charitable Trust" shall mean any Charitable Trust provided for in Section 9(c) of these Articles Supplementary.

"Code" shall mean the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. All section references to the Code shall include any
successor provisions thereof as may be adopted from time to time.

"Constructive Ownership" shall mean ownership of Series E Preferred Stock by a Person, whether the interest in the shares
of Series E Preferred Stock is held directly or indirectly (including by a nominee), and shall include interests that would be
treated as owned through the application of Section 318(a) of the Code, as modified by Section 856(d)(5) of the Code. The
terms "Constructive Owner," "Constructively Owns" and "Constructively Owned" shall have the correlative meanings.

"Excepted Holder" shall mean a stockholder of the Corporation for whom an Excepted Holder Limit is created as a result of
a waiver pursuant to Section 12 of Article XI of the Charter or by the Board of Directors pursuant to Section 9(h) of these
Articles Supplementary.

"Excepted Holder Limit" shall mean, provided that the affected Excepted Holder agrees to comply with the requirements
established by the Charter or the Board of Directors pursuant to Section 9(h) of these Articles Supplementary and subject to
adjustment pursuant to Section 9(i) of these Articles Supplementary, the percentage limit established for an Excepted Holder
by a waiver pursuant to Section 12 of Article XI of the Charter or the Board of Directors pursuant to Section 9(h) of these
Articles Supplementary.
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"Market Price" on any date shall mean, with respect to the Series E Preferred Stock, the Closing Price for such Series E
Preferred Stock on such date. The "Closing Price" on any date shall mean the last reported sale price for such Series E
Preferred Stock, regular way, or, in case no such sale takes place on such day, the average of the closing bid and asked
prices, regular way, for such Series E Preferred Stock, in either case as reported in the principal consolidated transaction
reporting system with respect to securities listed or admitted to trading on the NYSE or, if such Series E Preferred Stock is
not listed or admitted to trading on the NYSE, as reported on the principal consolidated transaction reporting system with
respect to securities listed on the principal national securities exchange on which such Series E Preferred Stock is listed or
admitted to trading or, if such Series E Preferred Stock is not listed or admitted to trading on any national securities
exchange, the last quoted price, or, if not so quoted, the average of the high bid and low asked prices in the over-the-counter
market, as reported by the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. Automated Quotation System or, if such system is
no longer in use, the principal other automated quotation system that may then be in use or, if such Series E Preferred Stock
is not quoted by any such organization, the average of the closing bid and asked prices as furnished by a professional market
maker making a market in such Series E Preferred Stock selected by the Board of Directors of the Corporation or, in the
event that no trading price is available for such Series E Preferred Stock, the fair market value of the Series E Preferred
Stock, as determined in good faith by the Board of Directors of the Corporation.

"Person" shall mean an individual, corporation, partnership, limited liability company, estate, trust (including a trust
qualified under Sections 401(a) or 501(c)(17) of the Code), a portion of a trust permanently set apart for or to be used
exclusively for the purposes described in Section 642(c) of the Code, association, private foundation within the meaning of
Section 509(a) of the Code, joint stock company or other entity and also includes a "group" as that term is used for purposes
of Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act, and a group to which an Excepted Holder Limit applies.

"Prohibited Owner" shall mean, with respect to any purported Transfer, any Person who, but for the provisions of
Section 9(b) of these Articles Supplementary, would Beneficially Own or Constructively Own shares of Series E Preferred
Stock in violation of the provisions of Section 9(b)(i), and if appropriate in the context, shall also mean any Person who
would have been the record owner of the shares of Series E Preferred Stock that the Prohibited Owner would have so owned.

"REIT" shall mean a real estate investment trust within the meaning of Section 856 of the Code.

"Restriction Termination Date" shall mean the first day after the date on which the Board of Directors determines that it is
no longer in the best interests of the Corporation to attempt to, or continue to, qualify as a REIT or that compliance with the
restrictions and limitations on Beneficial Ownership, Constructive Ownership and Transfers of shares of Series E Preferred
Stock set forth herein is no longer required in order for the Corporation to continue to qualify as a REIT.

"Series E Ownership Limit" shall mean not more than nine and eight-tenths percent (9.8%) in value or number of shares,
whichever is more restrictive, of the aggregate of the outstanding shares of Series E Preferred Stock of the Corporation. The
number and value of the outstanding shares of

A-C-18

Edgar Filing: FTI CONSULTING INC - Form PRE 14A

163



Table of Contents

Series E Preferred Stock of the Corporation shall be determined by the Board of Directors of the Corporation in good faith,
which determination shall be conclusive for all purposes hereof.

"Transfer" shall mean any issuance, sale, transfer, gift, assignment, devise or other disposition, as well as any other event
that causes any Person to acquire Beneficial Ownership or Constructive Ownership, or any agreement to take any such
actions or cause any such events, of Series E Preferred Stock or the right to vote or receive dividends on Series E Preferred
Stock, including (a) the granting or exercise of any option (or any disposition of any option), (b) any disposition of any
securities or rights convertible into or exchangeable for Series E Preferred Stock or any interest in Series E Preferred Stock
or any exercise of any such conversion or exchange right and (c) Transfers of interests in other entities that result in changes
in Beneficial Ownership or Constructive Ownership of Series E Preferred Stock; in each case, whether voluntary or
involuntary, whether owned of record, Constructively Owned or Beneficially Owned and whether by operation of law or
otherwise. The terms "Transferring" and "Transferred" shall have the correlative meanings.

"Trustee" shall mean the Person unaffiliated with the Corporation and a Prohibited Owner, that is appointed by the
Corporation to serve as trustee of the Charitable Trust.

        (b)    Ownership Limitations.    

          (i)  Prior to the Restriction Termination Date, but subject to Section 9(l):

        (A)  (1) No Person, other than an Excepted Holder, shall Beneficially Own or Constructively Own shares of
Series E Preferred Stock, taking into account any other Capital Stock Beneficially or Constructively Owned by
such Person, in excess of the Aggregate Stock Ownership Limit, and (2) no Person, other than an Excepted Holder,
shall Beneficially Own or Constructively Own shares of Series E Preferred Stock in excess of the Series E
Ownership Limit.

        (B)  Except as provided in Section 9(h) hereof, no Person shall Beneficially Own or Constructively Own
shares of Series E Preferred Stock to the extent that such Beneficial Ownership or Constructive Ownership of
Series E Preferred Stock, taking into account any other Capital Stock of the Corporation Beneficially or
Constructively Owned by such Person, would result in the Corporation being "closely held" within the meaning of
Section 856(h) of the Code (without regard to whether the ownership interest is held during the last half of a
taxable year).

        (C)  Except as provided in Section 9(h) hereof, no person shall Transfer of shares of Series E Preferred Stock
to the extent such Transfer would result in the Capital Stock being Beneficially Owned by less than one hundred
(100) Persons (determined under the principles of Section 856(a)(5) of the Code).

        (D)  Except as provided in Section 9(h) hereof, no Person shall Beneficially Own or Constructively Own
shares of Series E Preferred Stock to the extent such Beneficial Ownership or Constructive Ownership would
cause the Corporation to Constructively Own ten percent (10%) or more of the ownership interests in a tenant of
the
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Corporation's real property within the meaning of Section 856(d)(2)(B) of the Code or would otherwise cause the
Corporation to fail to qualify as a REIT.

         (ii)  If, prior to the Restriction Termination Date, any Transfer of shares of Series E Preferred Stock occurs which, if
effective, would result in any Person Beneficially Owning or Constructively Owning shares of Series E Preferred Stock in
violation of Section 9(b)(i) of these Articles Supplementary, (A) then that number of shares of Series E Preferred Stock the
Beneficial Ownership or Constructive Ownership of which otherwise would cause such Person to violate Section 9(b)(i) of
these Articles Supplementary (rounded up to the nearest whole share) shall be automatically transferred to a Charitable Trust
for the benefit of a Charitable Beneficiary, as described in Section 9(c), effective as of the close of business on the Business
Day prior to the date of such Transfer, and such Person shall acquire no rights in such shares of Series E Preferred Stock; or
(B) if the transfer to the Charitable Trust described in clause (A) of this sentence would not be effective for any reason to
prevent the violation of Section 9(b)(i) of these Articles Supplementary, then the Transfer of that number of shares of
Series E Preferred Stock that otherwise would cause any Person to violate Section 9(b)(i) shall be void ab initio, and the
intended transferee shall acquire no rights in such shares of Series E Preferred Stock.

        (c)    Transfer of Series E Preferred Stock in Trust.    

          (i)  Upon any purported Transfer or other event described in Section 9(b)(ii) of these Articles Supplementary that
would result in a transfer of shares of Series E Preferred Stock to a Charitable Trust, such shares of Series E Preferred Stock
shall be deemed to have been transferred to the Trustee as trustee for the exclusive benefit of one or more Charitable
Beneficiaries. Such transfer to the Trustee shall be deemed to be effective as of the close of business on the Business Day
prior to the purported Transfer or other event that results in the transfer to the Charitable Trust pursuant to Section 9(b)(ii).
The Trustee shall be appointed by the Corporation and shall be a Person unaffiliated with the Corporation and any Prohibited
Owner. Each Charitable Beneficiary shall be designated by the Corporation as provided in Section 9(c)(vi) of these Articles
Supplementary.

         (ii)  Shares of Series E Preferred Stock held by the Trustee shall be issued and outstanding shares of Series E Preferred
Stock of the Corporation. The Prohibited Owner shall have no rights in the Series E Preferred Stock held by the Trustee. The
Prohibited Owner shall not benefit economically from ownership of any shares held in trust by the Trustee, shall have no
rights to dividends or other distributions and shall not possess any rights to vote or other rights attributable to the shares held
in the Charitable Trust.

        (iii)  The Trustee shall have all voting rights and rights to dividends or other distributions with respect to shares of
Series E Preferred Stock held in the Charitable Trust, which rights shall be exercised for the exclusive benefit of the
Charitable Beneficiary. Any dividend or other distribution paid to the Prohibited Owner prior to the discovery by the
Corporation that the shares of Series E Preferred Stock have been transferred to the Trustee shall be paid with respect to such
shares of Series E Preferred Stock by the Prohibited Owner to the Trustee upon demand and any dividend or other
distribution authorized but unpaid shall be paid when due to the Trustee. Any dividends or distributions so paid over to the
Trustee shall be held in trust for the Charitable Beneficiary. The Prohibited Owner shall have no voting rights with respect
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to shares held in the Charitable Trust and, subject to Maryland law, effective as of the date that the shares of Series E
Preferred Stock have been transferred to the Trustee, the Trustee shall have the authority (at the Trustee's sole discretion)
(i) to rescind as void any vote cast by a Prohibited Owner prior to the discovery by the Corporation that the shares of
Series E Preferred Stock have been transferred to the Trustee and (ii) to re-cast such vote in accordance with the desires of
the Trustee acting for the benefit of the Charitable Beneficiary; provided, however, that if the Corporation has already taken
irreversible corporate action, then the Trustee shall not have the authority to rescind and re-cast such vote. Notwithstanding
the provisions of these Articles Supplementary to the contrary, until the Corporation has received notification that shares of
Series E Preferred Stock have been transferred into a Charitable Trust, the Corporation shall be entitled to rely on its share
transfer and other stockholder records for purposes of preparing lists of stockholders entitled to vote at meetings,
determining the validity and authority of proxies and otherwise conducting votes of stockholders.

        (iv)  Within 20 days of receiving notice from the Corporation that shares of Series E Preferred Stock have been
transferred to the Charitable Trust, the Trustee of the Charitable Trust shall sell the shares held in the Charitable Trust to a
person, designated by the Trustee, whose ownership of the shares will not violate the ownership limitations set forth in
Section 9(b)(i). Upon such sale, the interest of the Charitable Beneficiary in the shares sold shall terminate and the Trustee
shall distribute the net proceeds of the sale to the Prohibited Owner and to the Charitable Beneficiary as provided in this
Section 9(c)(iv). The Prohibited Owner shall receive the lesser of (1) the price paid by the Prohibited Owner for the shares
or, if the Prohibited Owner did not give value for the shares in connection with the event causing the shares to be held in the
Charitable Trust (e.g., in the case of a gift, devise or other such transfer), the Market Price of the shares on the day of the
event causing the shares to be held in the Charitable Trust and (2) the price per share received by the Trustee (net of any
commissions and other expenses of sale) from the sale or other disposition of the shares held in the Charitable Trust. The
Trustee may reduce the amount payable to the Prohibited Owner by the amount of dividends and distributions paid to the
Prohibited Owner and owed by the Prohibited Owner to the Trustee pursuant to Section 9(c)(iii). Any net sales proceeds in
excess of the amount payable to the Prohibited Owner shall be immediately paid to the Charitable Beneficiary. If, prior to
the discovery by the Corporation that shares of Series E Preferred Stock have been transferred to the Trustee, such shares are
sold by a Prohibited Owner, then (i) such shares shall be deemed to have been sold on behalf of the Charitable Trust and
(ii) to the extent that the Prohibited Owner received an amount for such shares that exceeds the amount that such Prohibited
Owner was entitled to receive pursuant to this Section 9(c)(iv), such excess shall be paid to the Trustee upon demand.

         (v)  Shares of Series E Preferred Stock transferred to the Trustee shall be deemed to have been offered for sale to the
Corporation, or its designee, at a price per share equal to the lesser of (i) the price per share in the transaction that resulted in
such transfer to the Charitable Trust (or, in the case of a devise or gift, the Market Price at the time of such devise or gift)
and (ii) the Market Price on the date the Corporation, or its designee, accepts such offer. The Corporation may reduce the
amount payable to the Prohibited Owner by the amount of dividends and distributions paid to the Prohibited Owner and
owed by the Prohibited Owner to the Trustee pursuant to Section 9(c)(iii). The Corporation may pay the amount of such
reduction to the Trustee for the benefit of the Charitable Beneficiary. The Corporation shall have the right to accept such
offer until the Trustee has sold the shares held in the Charitable Trust pursuant to
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Section 9(c)(iv). Upon such a sale to the Corporation, the interest of the Charitable Beneficiary in the shares sold shall
terminate and the Trustee shall distribute the net proceeds of the sale to the Prohibited Owner and any dividends or other
distributions held by the Trustee shall be paid to the Charitable Beneficiary.

        (vi)  By written notice to the Trustee, the Corporation shall designate one or more nonprofit organizations to be the
Charitable Beneficiary of the interest in the Charitable Trust such that (i) the shares of Series E Preferred Stock held in the
Charitable Trust would not violate the restrictions set forth in Section 9(b)(i) in the hands of such Charitable Beneficiary and
(ii) each such organization must be described in Section 501(c)(3) of the Code and contributions to each such organization
must be eligible for deduction under one of Sections 170(b)(1)(A), 2055 and 2522 of the Code.

        (d)    Remedies for Breach.    If the Board of Directors of the Corporation or any duly authorized committee thereof or other
designees if permitted by the MGCL shall at any time determine in good faith that a Transfer or other event has taken place that results
in a violation of Section 9(b) of these Articles Supplementary or that a Person intends to acquire or has attempted to acquire Beneficial
Ownership or Constructive Ownership of any shares of Series E Preferred Stock in violation of Section 9(b) of these Articles
Supplementary (whether or not such violation is intended), the Board of Directors or a committee thereof or other designees if
permitted by the MGCL shall take such action as it deems advisable to refuse to give effect to or to prevent such Transfer or other
event, including, without limitation, causing the Corporation to redeem shares, refusing to give effect to such Transfer on the books of
the Corporation or instituting proceedings to enjoin such Transfer or other event; provided, however, that any Transfers or attempted
Transfers or other events in violation of Section 9(b)(i) of these Articles Supplementary shall automatically result in the transfer to the
Charitable Trust described above, and, where applicable, such Transfer (or other event) shall be void ab initio as provided above
irrespective of any action (or non-action) by the Board of Directors or a committee thereof.

        (e)    Notice of Restricted Transfer.    Any Person who acquires or attempts or intends to acquire Beneficial Ownership or
Constructive Ownership of shares of Series E Preferred Stock that will or may violate Section 9(b)(i) or any Person who would have
owned shares of Series E Preferred Stock that resulted in a transfer to the Charitable Trust pursuant to the provisions of Section 9(b)(ii)
of these Articles Supplementary shall immediately give written notice to the Corporation of such event or, in the case of such a
proposed or attempted transaction, give at least fifteen (15) days prior written notice, and shall provide to the Corporation such other
information as the Corporation may request in order to determine the effect, if any, of such Transfer on the Corporation's qualification
as a REIT.

        (f)    Owners Required To Provide Information.    Prior to the Restriction Termination Date, each Person who is a Beneficial
Owner or Constructive Owner of Series E Preferred Stock and each Person (including the stockholder of record) who is holding
Series E Preferred Stock for a Beneficial Owner or Constructive Owner shall provide to the Corporation such information as the
Corporation may request, in good faith, in order to determine the Corporation's qualification as a REIT and to comply with
requirements of any taxing authority or governmental authority or to determine such compliance and to ensure compliance with the
Aggregate Stock Ownership Limit and the Series E Ownership Limit.
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        (g)    Remedies Not Limited.    Nothing contained in these Articles Supplementary shall limit the authority of the Board of
Directors of the Corporation to take such other action as it deems necessary or advisable to protect the Corporation and the interests of
its stockholders in preserving the Corporation's qualification as a REIT.

        (h)    Exceptions.    

          (i)  The Board of Directors of the Corporation, in its sole discretion, may exempt (prospectively or retroactively) a
Person from the Aggregate Stock Ownership Limit or the Series E Ownership Limit or the restriction under
Sections 9(b)(i)(B), as the case may be, and may establish or increase an Excepted Holder Limit for such Person if the Board
of Directors obtains such representations, covenants and undertakings as the Board of Directors may deem appropriate in
order to conclude that granting the exemption and/or establishing or increasing the Excepted Holder Limit, as the case may
be, will not cause the Corporation to lose its qualification as a REIT.

         (ii)  Prior to granting any exception pursuant to Section 9(h)(i), the Board of Directors of the Corporation may require a
ruling from the Internal Revenue Service, or an opinion of counsel, in either case in form and substance satisfactory to the
Board of Directors in its sole discretion, as it may deem necessary or advisable in order to determine or ensure the
Corporation's qualification as a REIT. Notwithstanding the receipt of any ruling or opinion, the Board of Directors may
impose such conditions or restrictions as it deems appropriate in connection with granting such exception.

        (iii)  Subject to Sections 9(b)(i)(B), (C) and (D), an underwriter, placement agent or initial purchaser that participates in
a public offering, a private placement or private resale of Series E Preferred Stock (or securities convertible into or
exchangeable for Series E Preferred Stock) may Beneficially Own or Constructively Own shares of Series E Preferred Stock
(or securities convertible into or exchangeable for Series E Preferred Stock) in excess of the Aggregate Stock Ownership
Limit, the Series E Ownership Limit, or both such limits, but only to the extent necessary to facilitate such public offering,
private placement or private resale, and provided that the restrictions contained in Section 9(b)(i) will not be violated
following the distribution by such underwriter, placement agent or initial purchaser of such shares of Series E Preferred
Stock.

        (i)    Change in the Aggregate Stock Ownership Limit and the Series E Ownership Limit.    Subject to Section 9(b)(i)(B), the
Board of Directors may from time to time increase or decrease the Series E Ownership Limit and the Aggregate Stock Ownership
Limit; provided, however, that any decreased Series E Ownership Limit and/or Aggregate Stock Ownership Limit will not be effective
for any Person whose percentage ownership in Series E Preferred Stock is in excess of such decreased Series E Ownership Limit
and/or Aggregate Stock Ownership Limit until such time as such Person's percentage of Series E Preferred Stock equals or falls below
the decreased Series E Ownership Limit and/or Aggregate Stock Ownership Limit, but until such time as such Person's percentage of
Series E Preferred Stock falls below such decreased Series E Ownership Limit and/or Aggregate Stock Ownership Limit any further
acquisition of Series E Preferred Stock will be in violation of the Series E Ownership Limit and/or Aggregate Stock Ownership Limit
and, provided, further, that any increased or decreased Series E Ownership
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Limit and/or Aggregate Stock Ownership Limit would not allow five or fewer Persons (taking into account all Excepted Holders) to
Beneficially Own more than 49.9% in value of the outstanding shares of Capital Stock.

        (j)    Legend.    Each certificate for shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall bear a legend summarizing the provisions of this
Section 9. Instead of such legend, the certificate may state that the Corporation will furnish a full statement about certain restrictions
on transferability to a stockholder on request and without charge.

        (k)    Severability.    If any provision of this Section 9 or any application of any such provision is determined to be invalid by any
federal or state court having jurisdiction over the issues, the validity of the remaining provisions shall not be affected and other
applications of such provision shall be affected only to the extent necessary to comply with the determination of such court.

        (l)    NYSE Transactions.    Nothing in Section 9 shall preclude the settlement of any transaction entered into through the facilities
of the NYSE or any other national securities exchange or automated inter-dealer quotation system. The fact that the settlement of any
transaction occurs shall not negate the effect of any other provision of this Section 9 and any transferee in such a transaction shall be
subject to all of the provisions and limitations set forth in this Section 9.

        (m)    Enforcement.    The Corporation is authorized specifically to seek equitable relief, including injunctive relief, to enforce the
provisions of this Section 9.

        (n)    Non-Waiver.    No delay or failure on the part of the Corporation or the Board of Directors in exercising any right hereunder
shall operate as a waiver of any right of the Corporation or the Board of Directors, as the case may be, except to the extent specifically
waived in writing.

        (o)    Ambiguity.    In the case of an ambiguity in the application of any of the provisions of this Section 9 of these Articles
Supplementary, including any definition contained in Section 9(a), the Board of Directors shall have the power to determine the
application of the provisions of this Section 9 with respect to any situation based on the facts known to it.

        Section 10.    Information Rights.     During any period in which the Corporation is not subject to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act
and any shares of Series E Preferred Stock are outstanding, the Corporation will use its best efforts to (i) transmit by mail (or other permissible
means under the Exchange Act) to all holders of Series E Preferred Stock, as their names and addresses appear in the Corporation's record books
and without cost to such holders, copies of the Annual Reports on Form 10-K and Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q that the Corporation would
have been required to file with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange
Act if the Corporation were subject thereto (other than any exhibits that would have been required), and (ii) promptly, upon request, supply
copies of such reports to any prospective holder of Series E Preferred Stock. The Corporation will use its best efforts to mail (or otherwise
provide) the information to the holders of Series E Preferred Stock within 15 days after the respective dates by which a periodic report on
Form 10-K or Form 10-Q,
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as the case may be, in respect of such information would have been required to be filed with the SEC if it were subject to Section 13 or 15(d) of
the Exchange Act, in each case, based on the dates on which the Corporation would be required to file such periodic reports if it were a
"non-accelerated filer" within the meaning of the Exchange Act.

        Section 11.    Record Holders.     The Corporation and its transfer agent may deem and treat the record holder of any shares of Series E
Preferred Stock as the true and lawful owner thereof for all purposes, and neither the Corporation nor its transfer agent shall be affected by any
notice to the contrary.

        Section 12.    No Maturity or Sinking Fund.     The Series E Preferred Stock shall have no maturity date and the Corporation is not required
to redeem the Series E Preferred Stock at any time; provided, however, that the Series E Preferred Stock owned by a stockholder in excess of the
Series E Ownership Limit or Aggregate Stock Ownership Limit shall be subject to the provisions of Section 5 and Section 9 of these Articles
Supplementary. The Series E Preferred Stock is not subject to any sinking fund.

        Section 13.    Exclusion of Other Rights.     The Series E Preferred Stock shall not have any preferences or other rights, voting powers,
restrictions, limitations as to dividends or other distributions, qualifications or terms or conditions of redemption other than expressly set forth in
the Charter and these Articles Supplementary.

        Section 14.    Headings of Subdivisions.     The headings of the various subdivisions hereof are for convenience of reference only and shall
not affect the interpretation of any of the provisions hereof.

        Section 15.    Severability of Provisions.     If any preferences or other rights, voting powers, restrictions, limitations as to dividends or other
distributions, qualifications or terms or conditions of redemption of the Series E Preferred Stock set forth in the Charter and these Articles
Supplementary are invalid, unlawful or incapable of being enforced by reason of any rule of law or public policy, all other preferences or other
rights, voting powers, restrictions, limitations as to dividends or other distributions, qualifications or terms or conditions of redemption of
Series E Preferred Stock set forth in the Charter which can be given effect without the invalid, unlawful or unenforceable provision thereof shall,
nevertheless, remain in full force and effect and no preferences or other rights, voting powers, restrictions, limitations as to dividends or other
distributions, qualifications or terms or conditions of redemption of the Series E Preferred Stock herein set forth shall be deemed dependent upon
any other provision thereof unless so expressed therein.

        Section 16.    No Preemptive Rights.     No holder of shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall be entitled to any preemptive rights to
subscribe for or acquire any unissued shares of capital stock of the Corporation (whether now or hereafter authorized) or securities of the
Corporation convertible into or carrying a right to subscribe to or acquire shares of capital stock of the Corporation.

SECOND:    The Series E Preferred Stock have been classified and designated by the Board of Directors under the authority contained in the
Charter. The reclassification of shares of Common
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Stock into Preferred Stock pursuant to the first paragraph of Article FIRST increases the number of shares classified as Preferred Stock from
[            ] shares immediately prior to the reclassification to [            ] shares immediately after the reclassification. The reclassification decreases
the number of shares classified as Common Stock from [            ] shares immediately prior to the reclassification to [            ] shares immediately
after the reclassification.

THIRD:    These Articles Supplementary have been approved by the Board of Directors in the manner and by the vote required by law.

FOURTH:    These Articles Supplementary shall be effective at the time the State Department of Assessments and Taxation of Maryland accepts
these Articles Supplementary for record.

FIFTH:    The undersigned acknowledges these Articles Supplementary to be the corporate act of the Corporation and, as to all matters or facts
required to be verified under oath, the undersigned acknowledges that to the best of his knowledge, information and belief, these matters and
facts are true in all material respects and that this statement is made under the penalties for perjury.
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        IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Corporation has caused these Articles Supplementary to be executed under seal in its name and on its behalf
by its [    •    ] and attested to by its [    •    ] as of the date first written above.

ANNALY CAPITAL MANAGEMENT, INC.
By:

Name: [•]
Title: [•]

ATTEST:
By:

Name: [•]
Title: [•]

[Signature page for Series E Preferred Stock articles supplementary]
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ANNEX B

OPINION OF GOLDMAN, SACHS & CO.

PERSONAL AND CONFIDENTIAL

April 10, 2016
Special Committee of the Board of Directors
Hatteras Financial Corp.
751 W. Fourth Street, Suite 400
Winston Salem, NC 27101

Ladies and Gentlemen:

        You have requested our opinion as to the fairness from a financial point of view to the holders (other than Annaly Capital
Management, Inc. ("Annaly") and its affiliates) of the outstanding shares of common stock, par value $0.001 per share (the "Shares"), of
Hatteras Financial Corp. (the "Company") of the Aggregate Consideration (as defined below) to be paid for the Shares pursuant to the
Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of April 10, 2016 (the "Agreement"), by and among Annaly, Ridgeback Merger Sub Corporation, a
wholly owned subsidiary of Annaly ("Acquisition Sub"), and the Company. The Agreement provides for an exchange offer for all of the Shares
(the "Exchange Offer") pursuant to which Acquisition Sub will exchange, for each Share accepted, at the election of the holder thereof either
(i) $15.85 in cash (the "Cash Consideration"), (ii) 1.5226 shares of common stock, par value $0.01 per share (the "Annaly Common Stock"), of
Annaly (the "Stock Consideration"), or (iii) $5.55 in cash and 0.9894 shares of Annaly Common Stock (the "Mixed Consideration"), subject to
proration and certain other procedures and limitations contained in the Agreement, as to which procedures and limitations we are expressing no
opinion. The Agreement further provides that, following completion of the Exchange Offer, the Company will merge with and into Acquisition
Sub (the "Merger") and each outstanding Share (other than Shares already owned by Acquisition Sub) will be converted at the election of the
holder thereof into the Cash Consideration, the Stock Consideration or the Mixed Consideration, subject to proration and certain other
procedures and limitations contained in the Agreement, as to which procedures and limitations we are expressing no opinion. The Cash
Consideration, Stock Consideration and Mixed Consideration to be paid for the Shares pursuant to the Exchange Offer and the Merger are
collectively referred to herein as the "Aggregate Consideration".

        Goldman, Sachs & Co. and its affiliates are engaged in advisory, underwriting and financing, principal investing, sales and trading,
research, investment management and other financial and non-financial activities and services for various persons and entities. Goldman,
Sachs & Co. and its affiliates and employees, and funds or other entities they manage or in which they invest or have other economic interests or
with which they co-invest, may at any time purchase, sell, hold or vote long or short positions and investments in securities, derivatives, loans,
commodities, currencies, credit default swaps and other financial instruments of the Company, Annaly, any of their respective affiliates and third
parties, including Atlantic Capital Advisors LLC, the manager of the Company (the "Company Manager"), and Annaly Management
Company LLC, the manager of Annaly (the "Annaly Manager"), or any currency or commodity that may be involved in the transaction
contemplated by the Agreement (the "Transaction"). We have acted as financial advisor to the Company in connection with, and have
participated in certain of the negotiations leading to, the Transaction. We expect to receive fees for our services in connection with the
Transaction, all of which are contingent upon consummation of the Transaction, and the Company has agreed to reimburse certain of our
expenses arising, and indemnify us against certain liabilities that may arise, out of our engagement. We have provided certain financial advisory
and/or underwriting services to the Company and/or its affiliates from time to time. We also
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have provided certain financial advisory and/or underwriting services to Annaly and/or its affiliates from time to time. We may also in the future
provide financial advisory and/or underwriting services to the Company, Annaly, the Company Manager and the Annaly Manager and their
respective affiliates for which our Investment Banking Division may receive compensation.

        In connection with this opinion, we have reviewed, among other things, the Agreement; annual reports to stockholders and Annual Reports
on Form 10-K of the Company and Annaly for the five years ended December 31, 2015; certain interim reports to stockholders and Quarterly
Reports on Form 10-Q of the Company and Annaly; certain other communications from the Company and Annaly to their respective
stockholders; certain publicly available research analyst reports for the Company and Annaly; certain internal financial analyses for the
Company prepared by its management, certain Wall Street analyst forecasts for Annaly and certain internal financial analyses and forecasts for
Annaly prepared by the management of Annaly, and certain financial analyses and forecasts for Annaly, pro forma for consummation of the
Transaction, in each case, as approved for our use by the Company (the "Forecasts"), including certain cost synergies expected by the
management of the Company to result from the Transaction and as approved for our use by the Company (the "Synergies"). We have also held
discussions with members of the senior managements of the Company and Annaly regarding their assessment of the strategic rationale for, and
the potential benefits of, the Transaction and the past and current business operations, financial condition and future prospects of Annaly and
with members of the senior management of the Company regarding their assessment of the past and current business operations, financial
condition and future prospects of the Company; reviewed the reported price and trading activity for the Shares and Annaly Common Stock;
compared certain financial and stock market information for the Company and Annaly with similar information for certain other companies the
securities of which are publicly traded; reviewed the financial terms of certain recent business combinations in the residential mortgage REIT
industry; and performed such other studies and analyses, and considered such other factors, as we deemed appropriate.

        For purposes of rendering this opinion, we have, with your consent, relied upon and assumed the accuracy and completeness of all of the
financial, legal, regulatory, tax, accounting and other information provided to, discussed with or reviewed by, us, without assuming any
responsibility for independent verification thereof. In that regard, we have assumed with your consent that the Forecasts, including the Synergies
have been reasonably prepared on a basis reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments of the management of the Company.
We have not made an independent evaluation or appraisal of the assets and liabilities (including any contingent, derivative or other
off-balance-sheet assets and liabilities) of the Company or Annaly or any of their respective subsidiaries and we have not been furnished with
any such evaluation or appraisal. We have assumed that all governmental, regulatory or other consents and approvals necessary for the
consummation of the Transaction will be obtained without any adverse effect on the Company or Annaly or on the expected benefits of the
Transaction in any way meaningful to our analysis. We have assumed that the Transaction will be consummated on the terms set forth in the
Agreement, without the waiver or modification of any term or condition the effect of which would be in any way meaningful to our analysis.

        Our opinion does not address the underlying business decision of the Company to engage in the Transaction, or the relative merits of the
Transaction as compared to any strategic alternatives that may be available to the Company; nor does it address any legal, regulatory, tax or
accounting matters. This opinion addresses only the fairness from a financial point of view to the holders (other than Annaly and its affiliates) of
Shares, as of the date hereof, of the Aggregate Consideration to be paid to such holders pursuant to the Agreement. We do not express any view
on, and our opinion does not address, any other term or aspect of the Agreement or Transaction or any term or aspect of any other agreement or
instrument contemplated by the Agreement or entered into or amended in connection with the Transaction, including, the fairness of the
Transaction to, or any consideration received in
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connection therewith by, the holders of any other class of securities, creditors, or other constituencies of the Company; nor as to the fairness of
the amount or nature of any compensation to be paid or payable to any of the officers, directors or employees of the Company, or class of such
persons, in connection with the Transaction, whether relative to the Aggregate Consideration to be paid to the holders (other than Annaly and its
affiliates) of Shares pursuant to the Agreement or otherwise. We are not expressing any opinion as to the prices at which shares of Annaly
Common Stock trade at any time or as to the impact of the Transaction on the solvency or viability of the Company or Annaly or the ability of
the Company or Annaly to pay their respective obligations when they come due. Our opinion is necessarily based on economic, monetary,
market and other conditions as in effect on, and the information made available to us as of, the date hereof and we assume no responsibility for
updating, revising or reaffirming this opinion based on circumstances, developments or events occurring after the date hereof. Our advisory
services and the opinion expressed herein are provided for the information and assistance of the Board of Directors of the Company in
connection with its consideration of the Transaction and such opinion does not constitute an recommendation as to whether or not any holder of
Shares should tender such Shares in connection with the Exchange Offer or how any holder of Shares should make any election with respect to
the Exchange Offer or the Merger or any other matter. This opinion has been approved by a fairness committee of Goldman, Sachs & Co.

        Based upon and subject to the foregoing, it is our opinion that, as of the date hereof, the Aggregate Consideration to be paid to the holders
(other than Annaly and its affiliates) of Shares pursuant to the Agreement is fair from a financial point of view to such holders.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Goldman, Sachs & Co.
(GOLDMAN, SACHS & CO.)
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ANNEX C
DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS OF ANNALY AND THE OFFEROR

        The name, current principal occupation or employment and material occupations, positions, offices or employment for the past five years of
each director and executive officer of Annaly and the Offeror are set forth below. Unless otherwise indicated below, the current business address
of each director and officer is c/o Annaly Capital Management, Inc., 1211 Avenue of the Americas, New York, New York, 10036. Unless
otherwise indicated below, the current business telephone number of each director and officer is (212) 696-0100.

        During the past five years, none of the directors and officers of Annaly or the Offeror listed below has (a) been convicted in a criminal
proceeding (excluding traffic violations or similar misdemeanors) or (b) been a party to any judicial or administrative proceeding (except for
matters that were dismissed without sanction or settlement) that resulted in a judgment, decree or final order enjoining the person from future
violations of, or prohibiting activities subject to, federal or state securities laws, or a finding of any violation of federal or state securities laws.

        Each such person listed below is a citizen of the United States of America.

 Directors and Executive Officers of Annaly

Name/Age Title
Present Principal Occupation and Five-Year

Employment History
Wellington J. Denahan, 52 Chairman of the

Board and
Executive Chairman

Ms. Denahan has served as Chairman of the Board since November 2012 and
Executive Chairman of Annaly since September 2015. Previously, Ms. Denahan
served as Chief Executive Officer of Annaly from November 2012 to September
2015 and as Co-Chief Executive Officer of Annaly from October 2012 to November
2012. Ms. Denahan was elected in December 1996 to serve as Vice Chairman of the
Board. Ms. Denahan was Annaly's Chief Operating Officer from January 2006 to
October 2012 and Chief Investment Officer from 2000 to November 2012. She was
a co-founder of Annaly. Ms. Denahan has a B.A. in Finance from Florida State
University.
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Name/Age Title
Present Principal Occupation and Five-Year

Employment History
Kevin G. Keyes, 48 Chief Executive

Officer, President
and Director

Mr. Keyes has served as Chief Executive Officer of Annaly since September 2015
and as its President since October 2012. Previously, Mr. Keyes served as Chief
Strategy Officer and Head of Capital Markets of Annaly from September 2010 until
October 2012. Prior to joining Annaly as a Managing Director in 2009, Mr. Keyes
worked for 20 years in senior Investment Banking and Capital Markets roles. From
2005-2009, Mr. Keyes served in senior management and business origination roles
in the Global Capital Markets and Banking Group at Bank of America Merrill
Lynch. Prior to that, he worked at Credit Suisse First Boston from 1997 until 2005
in various Capital Markets Origination roles and Morgan Stanley Dean Witter from
1990 until 1997 in the Mergers and Acquisitions Group and Real Estate Investment
Banking Group. Mr. Keyes holds a B.A. in Economics and a B.S. in Business
Administration (ALPA Program) from the University of Notre Dame.

Kevin P. Brady, 60 Director Mr. Brady is the Chief Executive Officer of ARMtech, LLC, a venture capital firm
that invests and incubates technology start-ups, which he founded in 2007.
ARMtech's current portfolio includes companies in the financial reporting and data
spaces. Prior to ARMtech, Mr. Brady founded TaxStream, a software company that
specialized in financial reporting, tax and internal controls for multi-national
corporations. Mr. Brady served as Chief Executive Officer of TaxStream from 2002
to 2008, when the company was sold to Thomson-Reuters. Mr. Brady previously
worked for eight years at PricewaterhouseCoopers in New York City, where he
consulted on M&A transactions and international tax issues. Mr. Brady holds a B.A.
from McGill University, an M.B.A. from New York University and is a Certified
Public Accountant (inactive). He was awarded a patent from the U.S. Patent and
Trademark Office for the invention of the TaxStream product.
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Name/Age Title
Present Principal Occupation and Five-Year

Employment History
E. Wayne Nordberg, 77 Director Mr. Nordberg has served as Chairman of Hollow Brook Wealth Management, LLC,

an SEC-registered investment advisor which manages or advises $1.4 billion of
investment assets, since 2008. From January 2003 to November 2008, Mr. Nordberg
served as a senior director of Ingalls & Snyder LLC, a NYSE member and
registered investment advisor. From 1998 to June 2002, Mr. Nordberg served as
Vice Chairman of the board of KBW Asset Management, Inc., an affiliate of Keefe,
Bruyette, & Woods, Inc., a registered investment advisor. From 1988 to 1998, he
served in various capacities for Lord Abbett & Co., a mutual fund company,
including partner and director of its family of funds. Mr. Nordberg received his B.A.
from Lafayette College, where he is a trustee emeritus. He is a member of the
Financial Analysts Federation and The New York Society of Security Analysts and
is a Trustee of the Atlantic Salmon Federation, The American Museum of Fly
Fishing and the National Wildlife Federation Endowment Fund. Mr. Nordberg is
also a director of PetroQuest Energy,  Inc. and Reaves Utility Income Fund, both
NYSE-listed companies.

Francine J. Bovich, 64 Director Ms. Bovich has over 30 years of investment management experience lastly serving
as a Managing Director of Morgan Stanley Investment Management from
1993-2010. Since 2011, Ms. Bovich has been a trustee of The Bradley Trusts.
Ms. Bovich has also served as a board member of The Dreyfus Family of Funds
since 2012, and serves as a board member of a number of registered investment
companies within the fund complex. These funds represent a broad scope of
investment strategies including equities (US, non-US, global, and emerging
markets), taxable fixed income (US, non-US, global and emerging markets),
municipal bonds, and cash management. From 1991 through 2005, Ms. Bovich
served as the U.S. Representative to the United Nations Investment Committee,
which advised a global portfolio of approximately $30 billion. Ms. Bovich is a
member of The Economic Club of New York and an emeritus trustee of Connecticut
College and chair of the Investment Sub-Committee for its endowment. Ms. Bovich
has a B.A. in Economics from Connecticut College and an M.B.A. in Finance from
New York University.
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Name/Age Title
Present Principal Occupation and Five-Year

Employment History
Jonathan D. Green, 69 Lead Independent

Director
Mr. Green served as a special advisor to Rockefeller Group International, Inc., a
wholly owned subsidiary of Mitsubishi Estate Company, Ltd., operating under the
brand of The Rockefeller Group, from January 2011 until December 2014. He
joined The Rockefeller Group in 1980 as Assistant Vice President and Real Estate
Counsel. In 1983, he was appointed Vice President, Secretary and General Counsel,
and in 1990 was elected Chief Corporate Officer. In 1995, he was named President
and Chief Executive Officer of Rockefeller Group Development Corporation and
Rockefeller Center Management Corporation, both subsidiaries of The Rockefeller
Group. In 2002, Mr. Green was named President and Chief Executive Officer of
Rockefeller Group International, Inc., becoming Vice Chairman in January 2009.
He served as Vice Chairman until December 2010. In his role as Vice Chairman,
Mr. Green was active in formulating the strategic planning for the company and its
subsidiaries, which include Rockefeller Group Development Corporation,
Rockefeller Group Investment Management, Rockefeller Group Technology
Solutions, Inc. and Rockefeller Group Business Centers. Before joining The
Rockefeller Group, Mr. Green was associated with the New York City law firm of
Thacher, Proffitt & Wood. He also serves on the board of trustees of the Wildlife
Conservation Society. Mr. Green graduated from Lafayette College and the New
York University School of Law.

John H. Schaefer, 64 Director Mr. Schaefer has over 40 years of financial services experience including serving as
a member of the management committee of Morgan Stanley from 1998 through
2005 and as President and Chief Operating Officer of the Global Wealth
Management division of Morgan Stanley. Mr. Schaefer retired in February 2006 and
from 2008 through 2012 served as a board member and chair of the audit committee
of USI Holdings Corporation. Mr. Schaefer has a B.B.A. in Accounting from the
University of Notre Dame and an M.B.A. from the Harvard Graduate School of
Business.
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Name/Age Title
Present Principal Occupation and Five-Year

Employment History
Michael Haylon, 58 Director Mr. Haylon has served as Managing Director and Head of Asset Management Sales,

Products and Marketing at Conning, Inc., a global provider of investment
management solutions, services and research to the insurance industry, since
December 2014. Mr. Haylon previously served as Managing Director and Head of
Investment Products at Conning, Inc. from January 2012 until December 2014.
From September 2010 to December 2011, Mr. Haylon served as Head of Investment
Product Management at General Re�New England Asset Management. He was Chief
Financial Officer of the Phoenix Companies, Inc. from 2004 until 2007, and
Executive Vice President and Chief Investment Officer of the Phoenix Companies
in 2002 and 2003. From 1995 until 2002, he held the position of Executive Vice
President of Phoenix Investment Partners, Ltd., a NYSE-listed company, and
President of Phoenix Investment Counsel, where he was responsible for the
management and oversight of $25 billion in closed-end and open-end mutual funds,
corporate pension funds and insurance company portfolios. From 1990 until 1994,
he was Senior Vice President of Fixed-Income at Phoenix Home Life Insurance
Company. From 1986 until 1990, he was Managing Director at Aetna Bond
Investors where he was responsible for management of insurance company and
pension fund portfolios. From 1980 until 1984 he was Senior Financial Analyst at
Travelers Insurance Companies. He began his career in 1979 in the commercial
lending program at Philadelphia National Bank. Mr. Haylon has previously served
on the boards of Aberdeen Asset Management and Phoenix Investment Partners. He
has a B.A. from Bowdoin College and a M.B.A. from the University of Connecticut.

Donnell A. Segalas, 58 Director Mr. Segalas is the Chief Executive Officer and a Managing Partner of Pinnacle
Asset Management L.P., a New York-based alternative asset management firm.
Additionally, Mr. Segalas is a member of Pinnacle's Investment Committee and sits
on the boards of its offshore funds. Prior to joining Pinnacle in 2003, Mr. Segalas
was Executive Vice President for Alternative Investment Products (AIP) at Phoenix
Investment Partners. Mr. Segalas is a member of the Nantucket Historical Society.
He received a B.A. from Denison University.
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Present Principal Occupation and Five-Year

Employment History
Glenn A. Votek, 58 Chief Financial

Officer
Mr. Votek has served as Chief Financial Officer of Annaly since August 2013.
Mr. Votek served as Chief Financial Officer of Fixed Income Discount Advisory
Company (FIDAC) from August 2013 until October 2015. Mr. Votek joined Annaly
in May 2013 from CIT Group where he was an Executive Vice President and
Treasurer since 1999 and President of Consumer Finance since 2012. Prior to that,
Mr. Votek worked at AT&T and its finance subsidiary from 1986 until 1999 in
various financial management roles. Mr. Votek has a B.S. in Finance and
Economics from the University of Arizona/Kean College and a M.B.A. in Finance
from Rutgers University.

R. Nicholas Singh, 57 Chief Legal Officer
and Secretary

Mr. Singh is the Chief Legal Officer and Secretary of Annaly. Mr. Singh joined
Annaly in February 2005. Mr. Singh also served as Chief Legal Officer and
Secretary of FIDAC from February 2005 until October 2015. From 2001 until he
joined Annaly, he was a partner in the law firm of McKee Nelson LLP. Mr. Singh
has a B.A. from Carleton College, a M.A. from Columbia University and a J.D.
from American University.

 Directors and Executive Officers of the Offeror

Name/Age Title
Present Principal Occupation and Five-Year

Employment History
Anthony Green, 41 Chairman of the

Board of Directors,
Chief Executive
Officer and
President

Mr. Green is the Deputy General Counsel of Annaly and has been a member of
Annaly's Operating Committee since January 2016. Prior to joining Annaly in 2009,
Mr. Green was a partner in the Corporate, Securities, Mergers & Acquisitions Group
at K&L Gates LLP. Mr. Green has a B.A. from the University of Pennsylvania and
J.D. and LL.M. from Cornell Law School.

Audrey Susanin, 34 Director; Vice
President and
Secretary

Audrey K. Susanin has served as an Associate General Counsel at Annaly since
December 2015. Prior to joining Annaly, Ms. Susanin was a Vice President and
Assistant General Counsel at News Corporation from January 2014 until November
2015. Prior to News Corporation, she was an associate at Weil, Gotshal and
Manges LLP from September 2007 until December 2013. Ms. Susanin has a B.A.
from Cornell University and J.D. from Harvard Law School.

C-6

Edgar Filing: FTI CONSULTING INC - Form PRE 14A

181



Table of Contents

Name/Age Title
Present Principal Occupation and Five-Year

Employment History
Usama Ashraf, 39 Treasurer Mr. Ashraf is the Deputy Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer of Annaly. He

joined Annaly in February 2016 from USAA where he was the Corporate Treasurer.
Prior to joining USAA in January 2014, Mr. Ashraf spent 13 years in the Treasury
and Corporate Mergers & Acquisitions (M&A) departments of CIT Group, most
recently serving as Deputy Treasurer with responsibility for the firm's Treasury
activities in the U.S. Previously, he worked in the Investment Banking Division of
Salomon Smith Barney/Citigroup focused on M&A. Mr. Ashraf has a B.S.E. with
concentrations in Finance and Accounting from The Wharton School of the
University of Pennsylvania.
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 PART II�INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

 Item 20.    Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

        Section 2-418 of the Maryland General Corporation Law provides that a Maryland corporation may indemnify any director or officer of a
corporation who is made a party to any proceeding by reason of service in that capacity unless it is established that the act or omission of the
director or officer was material to the matter giving rise to the proceeding and committed in bad faith or was the result of active and deliberate
dishonesty; or the director or officer actually received an improper personal benefit in money, property or services; or, in the case of any
criminal proceeding, the director or officer had reasonable cause to believe that the act or omission was unlawful. Indemnification may be
against judgments, penalties, fines, settlements, and reasonable expenses actually incurred by the director or officer in connection with the
proceeding, but if the proceeding was one by or in the right of the corporation, indemnification may not be made in respect of any proceeding in
which the director or officer shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation. Such indemnification may not be made unless authorized
for a specific proceeding after a determination has been made, in the manner prescribed by the law, that indemnification of the director or officer
is permissible in the circumstances because the director or officer has met the applicable standard of conduct. On the other hand, unless limited
by the corporation's charter, the director or officer must be indemnified against reasonable expenses incurred by the director or officer if he or
she has been successful in the defense of the proceeding, or in the defense of any claim, issue or matter in the proceeding, or as otherwise
ordered by a court. The law also prescribes the circumstances under which the corporation may advance expenses to, or obtain insurance or
similar protection for, directors and officers.

        Annaly's charter provides that Annaly's directors and officers will, and its employees and agents to such extent as authorized by the board
of directors or Annaly's bylaws and permitted by law, be indemnified to the fullest extent required or permitted from time to time by the laws of
Maryland.

        The Maryland General Corporation Law permits the charter of a Maryland corporation to include a provision limiting the liability of its
directors and officers to the corporation and its stockholders for money damages except to the extent that (i) it is proved that the director or
officer actually received an improper benefit or profit in money, property or services for the amount of the benefit or profit in money, property or
services actually received; or (ii) a judgment or other final adjudication is entered in a proceeding based on a finding that the director's or
officer's action, or failure to act, was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty or committed in bad faith and was material to the cause of
action adjudicated in the proceeding. Annaly's charter contains a provision providing for elimination of the liability of Annaly's directors and
officers to Annaly or its stockholders for money damages to the maximum extent permitted by Maryland law.

        Annaly maintains policies of insurance under which its directors and officers are insured, within the limits and subject to the limitations of
the policies, against expenses in connection with the defense of actions, suits or proceedings resulting from such director or officer being or
having been a director or officer, and certain liabilities which might be imposed as a result of these actions, suits or proceedings.

 Item 21.    Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules.

        A list of exhibits filed with this registration statement is contained in the index to exhibits, which is incorporated by reference into this
Item 21.
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 Item 22.    Undertakings.

        (a)   The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

        (1)   To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration
statement:

          (i)  To include any prospectus/offer to exchange required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933
(the "Securities Act");

         (ii)  To reflect in the prospectus/offer to exchange any facts or events arising after the effective date of the
registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the
aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement.
Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of
securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the
estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus/offer to exchange filed with the
SEC pursuant to Rule 424(b) promulgated under the Securities Act if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and
price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation
of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and

        (iii)  To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in
the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement.

        (2)   That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each such post-effective amendment
shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such
securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

        (3)   To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which
remain unsold at the termination of the offering.

        (b)   That, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each filing of the registrant's annual report pursuant
to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange of 1934 (the "Exchange Act") (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee
benefit plan's annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act) that is incorporated by reference in the registration
statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such
securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

        (c)   (1) That prior to any public reoffering of the securities registered hereunder through use of a prospectus which is a part of
this registration statement, by any person or party who is deemed to be an underwriter within the meaning of Rule 145(c), the issuer
undertakes that such reoffering prospectus will contain the information called for by the applicable registration form with respect to
reofferings by persons who may be deemed underwriters, in addition to the information called for by the other Items of the applicable
form.

        (2)   That every prospectus (i) that is filed pursuant to paragraph (c)(1) immediately preceding, or (ii) that purports to
meet the requirements of section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act and is used in connection with an offering of securities
subject to Rule 415, will be filed as a part of an amendment to the registration statement and will not be used until such
amendment is effective, and that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each such post-effective
amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement
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relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona
fide offering thereof.

        (d)   Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers and
controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the
opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In
the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid
by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by
such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion
of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether
such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of
such issue.

        (e)   To respond to requests for information that are incorporated by reference into the prospectus/offer to exchange pursuant to
Item 4, 10(b), 11, or 13 of this form, within one business day of receipt of such request, and to send the incorporated documents by
first class mail or other equally prompt means. This includes information contained in documents filed subsequent to the effective date
of the registration statement through the date of responding to the request.

        (f)    To supply by means of a post-effective amendment all information concerning a transaction, and the company being
acquired involved therein, that was not the subject of and included in the registration statement when it became effective.
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 SIGNATURES

        Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, the registrant has duly caused this Amendment No. 1 to the
Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of New York, State of New York, on
May 27, 2016.

ANNALY CAPITAL MANAGEMENT, INC.

By: /s/ KEVIN G. KEYES

Name: Kevin G. Keyes
Title: Chief Executive Officer and President

        Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this Amendment No. 1 to the Registration Statement has been
signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated below on May 27, 2016.

Signature Title

*

Kevin G. Keyes

Chief Executive Officer, President and Director
(Principal Executive Officer)

*

Glenn A. Votek
Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

*

Wellington J. Denahan
Chairman of the Board of Directors and Executive Chairman

*

Michael Haylon
Director

*

Donnell A. Segalas
Director

*

Kevin P. Brady
Director

*

E. Wayne Nordberg
Director
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Signature Title

*

Jonathan D. Green
Director

*

John H. Schaefer
Director

*

Francine J. Bovich
Director

*By: /s/ KEVIN G. KEYES

Attorney-in-Fact
May 27, 2016
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 EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit
Number Description of Exhibit

2.1* Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of April 10, 2016, by and among Annaly Capital Management, Inc., Ridgeback
Merger Sub Corporation and Hatteras Financial Corp., (incorporated by reference to the copy included as Annex A to Part I of
this Registration Statement)

3.1 Articles of Amendment and Restatement of the Articles of Incorporation of the Registrant (incorporated by reference to
Exhibit 3.2 to Annaly's Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-32913) filed August 5, 1997)

3.2 Articles of Amendment of the Articles of Incorporation of Annaly (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of Annaly's
Registration Statement on Form S-3 (Registration No. 333-74618) filed June 12, 2002)

3.3 Articles of Amendment of the Articles of Incorporation of Annaly (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of Annaly's
Form 8-K (filed August 3, 2006))

3.4 Articles of Amendment of the Articles of Incorporation of Annaly (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.4 of Annaly's
Form 10-Q (filed May 7, 2008))

3.5 Articles of Amendment of the Articles of Incorporation of Annaly (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of Annaly's
Form 8-K (filed June 23, 2011))

3.6 Form of Articles Supplementary designating Annaly's 7.875% Series A Cumulative Redeemable Preferred Stock, liquidation
preference $25.00 per share (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.3 to Annaly's Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed
April 1, 2004)

3.7 Articles Supplementary designating an additional 2,750,000 shares of Annaly's 7.875% Series A Cumulative Redeemable
Preferred Stock, as filed with the State Department of Assessments and Taxation of Maryland on October 15, 2004
(incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to Annaly's Form 8-K filed October 4, 2004)

3.8 Articles Supplementary designating Annaly's 6% Series B Cumulative Convertible Preferred Stock, liquidation preference
$25.00 per share (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Annaly's Form 8-K filed April 10, 2006)

3.9 Articles Supplementary designating Annaly's 7.625% Series C Cumulative Redeemable Preferred Stock, liquidation preference
$25.00 per share (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Annaly's Current Report on Form 8-K filed May 16, 2012)

3.10 Articles Supplementary designating Annaly's 7.50% Series D Cumulative Redeemable Preferred Stock, liquidation preference
$25.00 per share (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Annaly's Form 8-K filed September 13, 2012)

3.11 Amended and Restated Bylaws of Annaly, adopted February 23, 2016 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.11 to Annaly's
Form 10-K filed February 26, 2016)

3.12� Form of Articles Supplementary designating Annaly's 7.625% Series E Cumulative Redeemable Preferred Stock, liquidation
preference $25.00 per share (incorporated by reference to the copy included as part of Annex A to Part I of this Registration
Statement)

4.1 Specimen Common Stock Certificate (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to Amendment No. 1 to Annaly's Registration
Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-32913) filed September 17, 1997)
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Exhibit
Number Description of Exhibit

4.2 Specimen Preferred Stock Certificate (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to Annaly's Registration Statement on Form S-3
(Registration No. 333-74618) filed December 5, 2001)

4.3 Specimen Series A Preferred Stock Certificate (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of Annaly's Registration Statement on
Form 8-A filed April 1, 2004)

4.4 Specimen Series B Preferred Stock Certificate (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to Annaly's Form 8-K filed April 10,
2006)

4.5 Specimen Series C Preferred Stock Certificate (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to Annaly's Form 8-K filed May 16,
2012)

4.6 Specimen Series D Preferred Stock Certificate (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to Annaly's Form 8-K filed
September 13, 2012)

4.7* Specimen Series E Preferred Stock Certificate

4.8 Indenture, dated as of February 12, 2010, between Annaly and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association (incorporated by
reference to Exhibit 4.1 to Annaly's Form 8-K filed February 12, 2010)

4.9 Supplemental Indenture, dated as of February 12, 2010, between Annaly and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association
(incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to Annaly's Form 8-K filed February 12, 2010)

4.10 Form of 4.00% Convertible Senior Note due 2015 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.9 of Annaly's Form 10-K filed
February 26, 2016)

4.11 Second Supplemental Indenture, dated as of May 14, 2012, between Annaly and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association
(incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to Annaly's Form 8-K filed May 14, 2012)

4.12 Form of 5.00% Convertible Senior Note due 2015 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.11 of Annaly's Form 10-K filed
February 26, 2016)

4.13 Form of Indenture between Annaly and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to
Annaly's Form S-3 filed February 9, 2016)

5.1* Opinion of Venable LLP regarding legality of securities being registered

8.1* Form of Opinion of Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz as to tax matters

8.2* Form of Opinion of DLA Piper LLP (US) as to tax matters

8.3* Form of Opinion of K&L Gates LLP as to tax matters

8.4* Form of Opinion of Hunton & Williams LLP as to tax matters

10.1 Long-Term Stock Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to Annaly's Registration Statement on Form S-11
(Registration No. 333-32913) filed August 5, 1997)

10.2 Form of Master Repurchase Agreement (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.7 to Annaly's Registration Statement on
Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-32913) filed August 5, 1997).

10.3 Management Agreement, effective as of July 1, 2013, by and between Annaly and Annaly Management Company LLC
(incorporated by reference from Exhibit 10.1 to Annaly's Form 8-K filed July 2, 2013)

II-7

Edgar Filing: FTI CONSULTING INC - Form PRE 14A

189



Edgar Filing: FTI CONSULTING INC - Form PRE 14A

190



Table of Contents

Exhibit
Number Description of Exhibit

10.4 Amendment No. 1 to Management Agreement, dated as of November 5, 2014, by and between Annaly and Annaly
Management Company LLC (incorporated by reference from Exhibit 10.1 to Annaly's Form 10-Q filed November 6, 2014)

10.5 Amended and Restated Management Agreement, dated as of April 12, 2016, by and among Annaly, Annaly Capital
Management Company LLC and each Subsidiary that becomes a party thereto (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to
Annaly's Form 8-K filed April 12, 2016)

10.6 Annaly's 2010 Equity Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to Annaly's Form 8-K filed June 1, 2010)

12.1* Computation of Annaly Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges

12.2* Computation of Hatteras Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges

21.1 Subsidiaries of Annaly (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 21.1 of Annaly's Form 10-K filed February 26, 2016)

23.1* Consent of Ernst & Young LLP

23.2* Consent of Ernst & Young LLP

23.4* Consent of Venable LLP for legality opinion (included in the opinion filed as Exhibit 5.1 and incorporated herein by reference)

23.5* Consent of Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz for tax matters opinion (included in the form of opinion filed as Exhibit 8.1 and
incorporated herein by reference)

23.6* Consent of DLA Piper LLP (US) for tax matters opinion (included in the form of opinion filed as Exhibit 8.2 and incorporated
herein by reference)

23.7* Consent of K&L Gates LLP for tax matters opinion (included in the form of opinion filed as Exhibit 8.3 and incorporated
herein by reference)

23.8* Consent of Hunton & Williams LLP for tax matters opinion (included in the form of opinion filed as Exhibit 8.4 and
incorporated herein by reference)

99.1* Consent of Goldman, Sachs & Co

99.2* Form of Letter of Election and Transmittal

99.3� Form of Letter to Brokers, Dealers, Commercial Banks, Trust Companies and Other Nominees

99.4� Form of Letter to Clients for use by Brokers, Dealers, Commercial Banks, Trust Companies and Other Nominees

*
Filed herewith.

�
Previously filed.
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